# **Condensed Financial Statements as of September 30, 2012**

# **Table of Contents**

| Report of the Board of Directors | 3   |
|----------------------------------|-----|
| Management review                | 93  |
| Certifications                   | 126 |
| Condensed financial statements   | 129 |

This translation of the financial statement is for convenience purposes only. The only binding version of the financial statement is the Hebrew version

# **Condensed Board of Directors' Report for Financial Statements** as of September 30, 2012

# **Table of Contents**

| The General Environment and Effect of External Factors on the Bank Group | 4  |
|--|----|
| Key data for Bank group  | 9  |
| Forward-looking information  | 10 |
| Profit and Profitability   | 11 |
| Major Investees  | 25 |
| Financial Information Regarding Operating Segments                       | 27 |
| International operations   | 44 |
| Off balance sheet activity   | 46 |
| Sources and financing  | 46 |
| Risk management - Basel II: Pillar 3                                     | 48 |
| Significant events in the Bank Group's business                          | 79 |
| Legislation and Supervision of Bank Group Operations                     | 81 |
| Legal Proceedings  | 85 |
| Other Matters  | 86 |
| Executive Management   | 86 |
| Internal Auditor   | 86 |
| Accounting Policy on Critical Matters                                    | 87 |
| Certification process of the financial statements                        | 89 |
| Board of Directors   | 91 |
| Controls and Procedures  | 92 |

# Condensed Board of Directors' Report for Financial Statements as of September 30, 2012

At the meeting of the Board of Directors of Mizrahi Tefahot Bank held on November 25, 2012, it was resolved to approve and publish the Board of Directors' consolidated report and the financial statements of Mizrahi Tefahot Bank Ltd. and its investees as of September 30, 2012.

The financial statements are compiled in accordance with generally accepted accounting policies in Israel for interim financial reporting, and in accordance with directives and guidance from the Supervisor of Banks.

# The General Environment and Effect of External Factors on the Bank Group

#### Developments in Israel's economy in the first nine months of 2012

#### **Real Developments**

The Bank of Israel Composite Index increased in the third quarter of 2012 by an annualized 2.6%, following an increase of 2.3% in the second quarter and an average quarterly increase of 3.3% in 2011.

Based on preliminary data for the third quarter of 2012, GDP rose by 2.9%, following an increase of 3.4% in the previous quarter. Exports of goods and services (excluding diamonds and start-up companies) rose by 4.6%, compared to an increase of 19.1% in the second quarter of 2012. Investment in economic sectors decreased by 14.7%, further to a decrease of 4.7% in the previous quarter. Investment in residential housing increased by 5.8%, compared to a decrease of 2.1% in the previous quarter. Imports of goods and services (excluding defense-sector imports, ships, airplanes and diamonds) decreased by 12.0%, further to a decrease of 9.9% in the previous quarter. Total uses decreased by 1.3%, further to a decrease of 2.4% in the previous quarter.

The trade deficit in the first three quarters of 2012 amounted to USD 14 billion, compared to USD 10 billion in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 40%.

Overall economic turnover increased in June-August 2012 by 12.4%, following an increase of 7.3% in March-May. Industrial turnover increased by 13.0%, following an increase of 4.7% in March-May. Industrial output increased by 14.8% in June-August, following an increase of 6.1%. The most improved sector was the high-tech industry. Turnover at retail chains increased by 5.1% in July-September, following an increase of 6.5% in the previous three months. Turnover at food retailers decreased by 2.1%, following an increase of 0.8% in the previous three months. Credit card purchases increased by 0.3% in July-September, following an increase of 4.3% in the previous three months.

Earlier this year, the Central Bureau of Statistics modified the method used to measure unemployment in Israel, in line with the method commonly used in OECD countries. This change in method resulted in a technical increase in reported unemployment. Unemployment in August 2012 was at 6.9%, compared to 7.0% in the second quarter of 2012 and to 6.9% in the first quarter.

The number of available jobs, indicating demand for labor, was 67.4 thousand jobs in September, a decrease of 3% compared to end of 2011.

In October, the Central Bureau of Statistics issued its initial estimated highlights for national accounts for 2012. According to these estimates, GDP in Israel would grow by 3.5% in 2012, compared to 4.6% in 2011 (actual data); business output will grow by 3.4%, compared to 5.1% in 2011; individual consumption expenditure would grow by 2.8%, compared to 3.8% in 2011; exports of goods would grow by 2.0%, compared to 5.5% in 2011; and investments in fixed assets would grow by 2.6%, compared to 16.0% in 2011.

Shortly prior to publication of these financial statements, the military confrontation between Israel and terrorist organizations in the Gaza Strip deteriorated, and economic activity in the South of Israel was partially paralyzed during this confrontation. The implications of this conflict on Israel's economy are as yet unclear.

#### Inflation and exchange rates

In the first nine months of 2012, the Consumer Price Index rose by 2.1%, compared to a 2.2% rise in the corresponding period last year. The CPI was mostly impacted by higher prices of housing, house maintenance, fruits and vegetables, as well as by lower prices of clothing, foowear and education. In the third quarter of 2012, the Consumer Price Index rose by 1.1%, slightly higher than the average for corresponding periods between 2005-2011, in which the CPI rose by an average 0.9%.

The CPI for October decreased by 0.2%, primarily due to lower prices of fruits and vegetables, housing, transportation and communication.

The USD was higher by 2.4% against the NIS in the first three quarters of 2012, reaching NIS 3.912 per USD 1 at the end of September, compared to NIS 3.821 at the end of 2011. The EUR was higher against the NIS in this period by 2.6%, reaching NIS 5.065 per EUR 1, compared to NIS 4.938 at the end of 2011.

In the third quarter of 2012, the NIS was 0.3% higher against the USD, and 2.7% lower against the EUR. On November 21, 2012, the USD/NIS exchange rate was NIS 3.916 per USD 1.

#### Monetary and fiscal policy

In the first three quarters of 2012 there were no significant changes in the Bank of Israel monetary policy. After the Bank of Israel lowered its interest rate for February, from 2.75% to 2.50%, this interest rate remained unchanged until July 2012, when it was once again lowered to 2.25%. This was in view of relatively modest inflationary expectations for the coming 12 months, which ranged between 2.0%-2.5% in this period – close to the center point of the inflation target

range (1%-3%). On October 29, 2012, the Bank of Israel once again lowered its interest rate for November, to 2.0%, in view of the need to further support economic activity and the lack of inflationary pressure. Concurrently, the Bank of Israel imposed restrictions on mortgage borrowers, primarily for financing of residential investments (for details see chapter on "Legislation and Supervision of Bank Group Operations").

In the first three quarters of 2012, the government budget recorded a NIS 19.0 billion deficit, compared to a NIS 10.2 billion deficit in the corresponding period last year. The expected deficit for 2012, according to current forecast by the Ministry of Finance, is NIS 30 billion. Tax revenues increased in the first three quarters of 2012 by only 3.1% over the corresponding period last year. This data reflects actual under-collection amounting to NIS 2.5 billion, compared to planned. Expenditures by Government ministries increased in this period by 8.1%, compared to planned increase of 4.9%.

#### Residential construction and the mortgage market

According to data from the Central Bureau of Statistics, in the first three quarters of 2012 demand for new apartments (apartments sold and apartments constructed not for sale) was 28,100 apartments, a decrease of 5.6% over the corresponding period last year.

The pace of housing construction starts also slowed down, with construction starts of an annualized 38,300 residential units in January-July 2012, compared to 47,000 residential units in the corresponding period last year. However, this is still a high pace compared to the annual average over the past decade, which was 34,500 housing construction starts. The slow-down in housing construction starts resulted in stable inventory of new apartments for sale from private development, which at the end of August was at 14,730 apartments, slightly lower than 15,170 apartments at the end of the previous year. Based on the average pace of sales in the six months ended August 2012, this inventory would account for 11.6 months' sales - compared to 13.1 months' inventory at the end of 2011.

According to data from the Central Bureau of Statistics, in early 2012 housing prices continued to rise, although more moderately. Housing prices, on nation-wide average basis, were 3% higher in July 2012 compared to the end of 2011, following 4% growth for all of 2011.

On November 1, 2012, the Supervisor of Banks issued a letter instructing banking corporations to limit the loan-to-value ratios approved for housing loans. For details, see the chapter on Legislation and Supervision of Bank Group Operations.

#### **Capital market**

In the third quarter of 2012, the downward trend in Israel's equity market from the second quarter of this year was reversed, and all major equity indices were resumed their upward movement.

The rally in these indices was due, inter alia, to current conditions on global equity markets, excessive declines recorded previously and the relative calm with regard to Iran.

Equity market – the Israeli equity market trended higher in the third quarter of this year. Blue-chip shares (Tel Aviv 25 index) and banking shares rose by 12.4% and 17.1%, respectively.

The Tel Aviv 100 and Tel Aviv Real Estate 15 indices recorded more moderate increases, of 8.7% and 5.1%, respectively.

Concurrently, many shares re-traced large portions of the declines which had followed the extensive debt re-structuring wave in the market.

Share prices continued to rise after the end of the quarter through November 19, 2012. The Tel Aviv 25 index rose by a further 1.4%, the Tel Aviv 100 index rose by another 0.8% and the Tel Aviv Banking index rose by 11.8%.

In the third quarter of this year, the average daily trading volume in equities and convertible securities amounted to NIS 948 million – lower than the NIS 1.1 billion average in the first and second quarters of this year. Share issuance (excluding capital raised overseas) was significantly lower: from NIS 1.2 billion in the second quarter, to NIS 0.13 billion in the third quarter. Year to date, share issuance amouted to NIS 2.63 billion.

Debenture market - the low Bank of Israel interest rates, a certain economic slow-down and low yields on US Government debentures (1.7% for 10-year debentures) - all supported the State of Israel debentures, while the rapid increase in budget deficit (up to 4% of 2012 GDP, as estimated by the Bank of Israel) had the opposed effect. The CPI, which recorded surprises in both directions, resulted in high price volatility.

The General Debenture Index rose in the third quarter by 2.8%, the CPI-linked Government Debenture Index rose by 3.3%, and the Non-linked Government Debenture Index rose by 1.3%.

The strong rally in the equity market, public sentiment and several specific developments resulted in corporate debentures out-performing government debentures – primarily late in the current period. The Tel Bond 20 Index rose by 4.1%, while the NIS Tel Bond Index rose by 3.1%. Consequently, yield gaps were lower: For debentures rated A, for example, the yield gap was 4.45%, compared to 4.9% at the end of the second quarter this year and at the end of 2011.

After the reported period, debenture benchmarks continued to rise, with the General Debenture Index rising by a further 1.1%. These increases were primarily in non-linked debentures, due to the September CPI which remained unchanged.

All together, the business sector raised NIS 7.7 billion from the public and from institutional investors by issuing debentures in the third quarter of 2012 – lower than NIS 10.6 billion and NIS 11.9 billion raised in the first and second quarters of this year, respectively.

The average daily trading volume in debentures in the third quarter of this year amounted to NIS 4.2 billion - slightly lower than the NIS 4.4 billion average in the first and second quarters of this year.

Equity indices around the world were also higher in the third quarter of this year. The indices were supported by plans to purchase securities by central banks in the USA, Euro Zone and Japan, as well as significant incentives provided by world governments, including the Chinese government. Equity markets were also buoyed by improved economic data in the USA and by the assumption that the Euro Zone would remain stable.

#### **Global economy**

In the first three quarters of 2012, the global economy showed further signs of slowing down, in both developed and emerging markets.

The key issue remained the Euro-zone crisis. Economic indicators in the Euro Zone remained negative, indicating that the Euro zone was sliding into a recession. In the second quarter of 2012, GDP in the Euro Zone declined by 0.2%. In the third quarter of the year, unemployment continued to rise in the Euro zone, particularly in Spain and Greece.

During the first three quarters of 2012, elections were held in Greece - successfully for parties supporting Greece remaining in the Euro zone. Therefore, at this stage Greece's departure from the Euro Zone has been averted. Moreover, the EU reached some understandings on support for troubled countries, including a more flexible approach to providing monetary assistance and intervention in the debenture market, direct capital infusion to troubled banks by assistance funds and unified supervision over banks in Europe.

In view of these developments, prices of Italy's and Spain's debentures rose - resulting in significantly lower yields.

Signs of recovery were evident in the USA. The growth rate in the third quarter accelerated to an annualized 2.0%, compared to 1.3% growth in the second quarter and 4.1% growth in the fourth quarter of 2011. The labor market also improved, with 437 thousand new jobs created in the third quarter of 2012, compared to 200 thousand in the second quarter. However, the new job creation rate was lower than 677 thousand in the first quarter and the 460 thousand quarterly average in 2011. Other indicators, including various real estate benchmarks, also indicated improvement in the US economy in this quarter.

The global slow down was also reflected in emerging markets. The growth rate in China in the third quarter reached 7.6%, compared to 7.8% growth in the second quarter and 9.2% growth in 2011. This slow-down was also reflected in a more modest inflation in this country, at an annualized 1.9% in September 2012, similar to its level in August. In response to the slow-down, the Central Bank of China took some monetary stimulus steps in the second quarter: lowered interest rate and reduced the capital adequacy ratio required of banks. The Central Bank of China recently indicated it was considering further monetary measures to stimulate the economy.

Leading benchmarks in global capital markets were positive in the third quarter of 2012, primarily influenced by the serious attempts by Euro Zone countries to resolve their internal issues, and by positive data published in the USA.

The Dow Jones index rose by 7.0% in the third quarter, rising by 9.8% year to date. The NASDAQ 100 and S&P 500 indices rose by 11.2% and 8.9%, respectively, in the third quarter and by 23.5% and 14.6%, respectively, in the first nine months of 2012. The German DAX index rose by 18.5%, and by 24.6% year-to-date. The FTSE 100 and Nikkei 225 indices rose by 5.2% and 2%, respectively – and by 3.8% and 5.7%, respectively, year-to-date.

After the reported period and through November 19, 2012, trends were un-clear and European equity indexes were mixed. The French CAC added 2.53%, while the German DAX declined by 1.28%. In the USA, various indices declined by 3.73% (S&P 500) to 7.27% (NASDAQ 100).

# Key data for Bank group

# Evolution of income and expenses

|  |           |                  | For                | the three mo                            | onths ended   |
|--|-----------|------------------|--------------------|---|---------------|
|  | September | June             | March              | December                                | September     |
|  | 30, 2012  | 30, 2012         | 31, 2012           | 31, 2011                                | 30, 2011      |
|  |           |                  |                    | NI                                      | S in millions |
| Interest revenues, net                               | 900       | 871              | 800                | 734                                     | 891           |
| Non-interest revenues                                | 287       | 333              | 351                | 418                                     | 321           |
| Total revenues                                       | 1,187     | 1,204            | 1,151              | 1,152                                   | 1,212         |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss                 | 116       | 45               | 67                 | 62                                      | 142           |
| Operating and other expenses                         | 676       | 676              | 694                | 689                                     | 650           |
| Profit before provision for taxes                    | 395       | 483              | 390                | 401                                     | 420           |
| Provision for taxes                                  | 121       | 174              | 128                | 93                                      | 154           |
| Net profit <sup>(1)</sup>                            | 260       | 295              | 251                | 299                                     | 255           |
|  | 0 / 1     |                  |                    |   | 0 1 1         |
|  | September | June             | March              | December                                | September     |
|  | 30, 2012  | 30, 2012         | 31, 2012           | 31, 2011                                | 30, 2011      |
| Balance sheet - key items                            |           |                  |                    | INI                                     | S in millions |
| Balance sheet total                                  | 157,810   | 155,311          | 150 244            | 150 246                                 | 146,877       |
| Loans to the public, net                             | 126,602   | 123,421          | 150,244<br>120,407 | 150,246<br>119,328                      | 140,877       |
| Securities   | 7,966     | 9,565            | 120,407            | 8,432                                   | 5,879         |
| Deposits from the public                             | 124,322   | 9,505<br>122,284 | 119,501            | 119,236                                 | 116,497       |
| Debentures and subordinated notes                    | 14,186    | 13,873           | 12,722             | 12,202                                  | 12,501        |
| Equity <sup>(1)</sup>                                | 8,514     | 8,231            | 7,933              | 7,666                                   | 7,359         |
|  | 0,011     | 0,201            | .,                 | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | .,            |
|  | September | June             | March              | December                                | September     |
|  | 30, 2012  | 30, 2012         | 31, 2012           | 31, 2011                                | 30, 2011      |
| Key financial ratios (in percent)                    |           |                  |                    |   |               |
| Net profit return on equity <sup>(2)</sup>           | 13.0      | 15.4             | 13.6               | 16.9                                    | 14.9          |
| Net loans to the public to deposits from the public  | 101.8     | 100.9            | 100.8              | 100.1                                   | 101.0         |
| Capital to total assets                              | 5.40      | 5.30             | 5.28               | 5.10                                    | 5.01          |
| Ratio of Tier I capital to risk elements             | 8.23      | 8.03             | 7.94               | 7.77                                    | 7.70          |
| Total ratio of capital to risk elements              | 13.11     | 12.93            | 13.24              | 13.40                                   | 13.55         |
| Cost income ratio                                    | 57.0      | 56.1             | 60.3               | 59.8                                    | 53.6          |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss to loans to the |           |                  |                    |   |               |
| public, net for the period <sup>(2)</sup>            | 0.37      | 0.15             | 0.22               | 0.21                                    | 0.48          |
| Basic net earnings per share                         | 1.14      | 1.29             | 1.10               | 1.32                                    | 1.12          |
| Diluted net earnings per share                       | 1.13      | 1.28             | 1.09               | 1.30                                    | 1.11          |

(1) Any mention of "net profit" or "equity" in this Board of Directors' Report refers to net profit and equity attributable to equity holders of the Bank.

(2) Calculated on annualized basis.

# **Forward-looking information**

Some of the information in the Report of the Board of Directors, which does not relate to historical facts, constitutes "forwardlooking information", as defined in the Securities Act, 1968 (hereinafter: "the Act").

The actual results of the Bank could be significantly different from those included in the forward-looking information, or all that is implied there from. Forward-looking information is characterized by the use of certain words or phrases, such as: "we believe", "expected", "forecasted", "estimating", "intending", "planning", "readying", "could change" and similar expressions, in addition to nouns, such as: "plan", "goals", "desire", "need", "could", "will be". These forward-looking/prospective information and expressions involve risk and lack of certainty, because they are based on management's assessment of future events which includes, inter alia: forecast economic developments in Israel and worldwide, especially the state of the economy, including the effect of macroeconomic and geopolitical conditions; changes and developments in the inter-currency markets and the capital markets, and other factors affecting the exposure to financial risk, changes in the financial strength of borrowers, the public's preferences, legislation, supervisory regulations, the behavior of competitors, aspects related to the Bank's image, technological developments and human resources issues.

The information presented here in relies, inter alia, on publications of the Central Bureau of Statistics and the Ministry of Finance, on Bank of Israel data and on various forecasts as described below.

# **Profit and Profitability**

Net profit in the third quarter of 2012 amounted to NIS 260 million, compared to NIS 255 million in the corresponding period last year – an increase of 2.0%.

Net profit for the Group in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 806 million, compared to NIS 745 million in the corresponding period last year – an increase of 8.2%.

The previous strategic plan (2008-2013) stipulated that the target for return on equity in 2013 (based on Tier I capital adequacy of 7.5%) would be 15%.

In view of the actual increase in capital base (an increase of 16% over the corresponding period last year), to a capital adequacy ratio of 8.23% and for the sake of comparison, comparison figures adjusted for the capital targets of the previous strategic plan (hereinafter: "adjusted ratio"), should be presented.

The annualized return on equity for the third quarter of 2012 was 13.0% (or 13.7%- adjusted ratio). In the corresponsing period last year, the return on equity was 14.9%.

The annualized return on equity for the first nine months of 2012 was 13.5% (or 14.0% - adjusted ratio). In the corresponding period last year, return on equity was 14.3% - and 14.6% for all of 2011.

The target for return on equity in 2017, in the new five-year strategic plan for 2013-2017 (based on Tier I capital adequacy of 9%) is 14.5% (or 17% - adjusted ratio).

# The following major factors affected Group operating income in the first nine months of 2012 over the corresponding period last year:

- Financing revenues (including net interest revenues and non-interest financing revenues) from current business operations increased in the first nine months of 2012 by NIS 189 million, an increase of 8.7% over the corresponding period last year.
- Expenses with respect to credit loss decreased in the first nine months of 2012 by NIS 48 million, a decrease of 17.4% over the corresponding period last year, due inter alia to effect of linkage differentials and exchange rate differentials amounting to NIS 34 million, recognized as expenses with respect to credit loss in the first nine months of 2011. See remarks below.
- Commissions and other revenues in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 1,105 million, compared to NIS 1,125 million in the corresponding period last year a decrease of 1.8%, due to lower revenues from clients' capital market activity: Average daily trading volume in equities and convertible securities on the Tel Aviv Stock Exchange in the first none months of 2012 was NIS 1.1 billion, compared to NIS 1.8 billion in the corresponding period last year a decrease of 39%.
- Operating and other expenses increased in the first nine months of 2012 by NIS 68 million, or 3.4%, over the corresponding period last year.
- The rate of provision for taxes on income in the first nine months of 2012 was 33.4%, compared to 35.7% in the corresponding period last year primarily due to an update to deferred tax balances, attributed to an increase in the tax rate applicable to the Group due to the increase in VAT rate to 17%, and also due to tax benefits with respect to expenses resulting from share-based payment transactions, offsetting an increase in payroll and associated expenses.

# Change in layout of statement of profit and loss

Starting with financial statements for the first quarter of 2012, the profit & loss statement has been compiled in conformity with the new layout specified in the Supervisor of Banks' Public Reporting Regulations. Accordingly, data for previous periods was restated to allow for comparison to data for the current period. The major change in layout of the statement of profit and loss relates to presentation of profit from financing operations, previously listed on a single line, which as from these financial statements is included under the following items:

|   | For the three months |           | For the ni | ne months | For the year ended |  |
|---|----------------------|-----------|------------|-----------|--------------------|--|
|   | ended Sept           | tember 30 | ended Sep  | tember 30 | December 31        |  |
|   | 2012                 | 2011      | 2012       | 2011      | 2011               |  |
| Profit from financing operations before expenses with   |                      |           |            |           |                    |  |
| respect to credit loss - as previously presented        | 844                  | 877       | 2,547      | 2,424     | 3,242              |  |
| Less:   |                      |           |            |           |                    |  |
| Non-interest financing revenues (expenses ) -           |                      |           |            |           |                    |  |
| (presented as a separate item under "Total non-interest |                      |           |            |           |                    |  |
| revenues")  | (98)                 | (48)      | (134)      | (34)      | 18                 |  |
| Less:   |                      |           |            |           |                    |  |
| Profit from investment in shares (now included          |                      |           |            |           |                    |  |
| under "Non-interest financing revenues")                | (2)                  | (1)       | (5)        | (4)       | (6)                |  |
| Financing commissions (included under                   |                      |           |            |           |                    |  |
| "Commissions")  | 44                   | 35        | 115        | 97        | 131                |  |
| Interest revenues, net                                  | 900                  | 891       | 2,571      | 2,365     | 3,099              |  |
| Interest revenues                                       | 1,892                | 1,675     | 5,412      | 5,387     | 6,840              |  |
| Interest expenses                                       | (992)                | (784)     | (2,841)    | (3,022)   | (3,741)            |  |
| Total   | 900                  | 891       | 2,571      | 2,365     | 3,099              |  |

Commissions now include amounts previously included under "Operating commissions", as well as financing commissions, previously included under "Profit from financing operations":

|  | For the thre       | e months | For the nir        | ne months | For the year ended |  |
|--|--------------------|----------|--------------------|-----------|--------------------|--|
|  | ended September 30 |          | ended September 30 |           | December 31        |  |
|  | 2012               | 2011     | 2012               | 2011      | 2011               |  |
| Operating commissions - as previously presented  | 334                | 331      | 970                | 1,018     | 1,343              |  |
| Financing commissions (previously included under |                    |          |                    |           |                    |  |
| "Profit from financing operations", now under    |                    |          |                    |           |                    |  |
| "Commissions")                                   | 44                 | 35       | 115                | 97        | 131                |  |
| Commissions                                      | 378                | 366      | 1,085              | 1,115     | 1,474              |  |

# **Evolution of income and expenses**

**Interest revenues, net** for the Group in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 2,571 million, compared to NIS 2,365 million in the corresponding period last year, an increase of 8.7%. Financing revenues also include **non-interest financing revenues**<sup>(2)</sup>, which in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to expenses of NIS 134 million, compared to expenses of NIS 34 million in the corresponding period last year.

In the third quarter of 2012, net interest revenues for the Group amounted to NIS 900 million, compared to NIS 891 million in the corresponding period last year, an increase of 1.0%.

Non-interest financing expenses in the third quarter of 2012 amounted to NIS 98 million, compared to NIS 48 million in the corresponding period last year.

|   | Third Quarter       |      |        | First nine months |       |        |
|---|---------------------|------|--------|-------------------|-------|--------|
|   |                     |      | Change |                   |       | Change |
|   | 2012                | 2011 | rate   | 2012              | 2011  | rate   |
| Interest revenues, net                              | 900                 | 891  | 1.0%   | 2,571             | 2,365 | 8.7%   |
| Non-interest financing revenues (expenses)          | <sup>(2)</sup> (98) | (48) |        | (134)             | (34)  |        |
| Total financing revenues                            | 802                 | 843  | (4.9%) | 2,437             | 2,331 | 4.5%   |
| Less:   |                     |      |        |                   |       |        |
| Income from collection of interest on               |                     |      |        |                   |       |        |
| troubled debt                                       | 33                  | 35   |        | 120               | 76    |        |
| Linkage differentials (in 2011 only) and            |                     |      |        |                   |       |        |
| exchange rate differentials with respect to         |                     |      |        |                   |       |        |
| impaired debt                                       | (1)                 | 21   |        | 2                 | 34    |        |
| Gain from realized debentures available for         |                     |      |        |                   |       |        |
| sale and from debentures held for trade,            |                     |      |        |                   |       |        |
| net   | 22                  | 1    |        | 64                | 6     |        |
| Effect of accounting treatment of                   |                     |      |        |                   |       |        |
| derivatives at fair value and others <sup>(1)</sup> | (65)                | 9    |        | (111)             | 42    |        |
| Total financing revenues from current               |                     |      |        |                   |       |        |
| operations  | 813                 | 777  | 4.6%   | 2,362             | 2,173 | 8.7%   |

Below is analysis of development in financing revenues from current operations (NIS in millions):

(1) The effect of accounting treatment of derivatives at fair value is due to the difference between accounting treatment of balance sheet instruments, charged to the profit and loss statement on accrual basis (interest, linkage differentials and exchange rate differentials only), vs. derivatives measured at their fair value.

(2) Includes effect of fair value and others (see below) and expense with respect to linkage differentials on CPI derivatives, where the corresponding revenue is recognized as interest revenues, in conformity with accounting rules.

|                                     |       |                     |               | First nine months |
|-------------------------------------|-------|---------------------|---------------|-------------------|
| Operating segment                   | 2012  | 2011 <sup>(3)</sup> | Change amount | Change rate       |
| Retail banking:                     |       |                     |               |                   |
| Mortgages                           | 482   | 415                 | 67            | 16.1%             |
| Household                           | 827   | 780                 | 47            | 6.0%              |
| Small business                      | 335   | 333                 | 2             | 0.6%              |
| Total                               | 1,644 | 1,528               | 116           | 7.6%              |
| Private banking                     | 60    | 67                  | (7)           | (10.4%)           |
| Commercial banking                  | 129   | 133                 | (4)           | (3.0%)            |
| Business banking                    | 556   | 415                 | 141           | 34.0%             |
| Financial management <sup>(2)</sup> | 48    | 188                 | (140)         | (74.5%)           |
| Total                               | 2,437 | 2,331               | 106           | 4.5%              |

Below is total financing revenues by operating segment (NIS in millions)<sup>(1)</sup>:

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1. to the financial statements.

(2) Excluding the effect of accounting treatment of derivatives at fair value, financing revenues increased by NIS 17 million - or 11.6%.(3) Reclassified.

The average balances of financial assets in the different linkage segments (including impact of derivatives) are as follows (NIS in millions):

|  | Third Quarter |         |        |         | First ni | ne months |
|--|---------------|---------|--------|---------|----------|-----------|
|  | Change        |         |        |         |          | Change    |
|  | 2012          | 2011    | rate   | 2012    | 2011     | rate      |
| Israeli currency - non-linked                | 141,881       | 132,025 | 7.5%   | 140,009 | 136,921  | 2.3%      |
| Israeli currency - linked to the CPI         | 57,738        | 52,124  | 10.8%  | 52,962  | 49,318   | 7.4%      |
| Foreign currency (including Israeli currency |               |         |        |         |          |           |
| linked to foreign currency) <sup>(1)</sup>   | 76,332        | 83,016  | (8.1%) | 76,456  | 77,303   | (1.1%)    |
| Total  | 275,951       | 267,165 | 3.3%   | 269,427 | 263,542  | 2.2%      |

(1) Local operations and overseas affiliates.

The increase in mortgage volume, along with higher activity in derivatives, resulted in higher average balances of NIS-denominated financial assets - both CPI-linked and non-linked.

The decrease in average balances of financial assets in foreign currency was primarily due to a decrease in activity in derivatives.

Interest spreads of various linkage segments (in %, based on average balances)<sup>(1)</sup> (including impact of derivatives) are as follows:

|   |       | First nine months |
|---|-------|-------------------|
| Linkage segments  | 2012  | 2011              |
| Israeli currency - non-linked   | 1.28% | 1.49%             |
| Israeli currency - linked to the CPI  | 0.42% | 0.44%             |
| Foreign currency (including Israeli currency linked to foreign currency) <sup>(2)</sup> | 0.59% | 0.43%             |
| Total including impact of derivatives   | 0.93% | 1.01%             |

(1) Average balances before expenses with respect to credit loss.

(2) Local operations and overseas affiliates.

Data with regard to income and expense rates of group operations as well as the financial margin represented by the interest differentials are presented under Appendix A of Management Review.

**Expenses with respect to credit loss** for the Group amounted to NIS 228 million in the first nine months of 2012, or an annualized rate of 0.24% of total loans to the public, net, compared with NIS 276 million, or an annualized rate of 0.31% of total loans to the public, net in the corresponding period last year - a decrease of 17.4%.

Expenses with respect to credit loss for the Group amounted to NIS 116 million in the third quarter of 2012, or an annualized rate of 0.37% of total loans to the public, net, compared with NIS 142 million, or an annualized rate of 0.48% of total loans to the public, net in the corresponding period last year - a decrease of 18.3%.

As part of a change in layout of profit & loss as from January 1, 2012, the definition of "interest" has been updated to include CPI-linkage differentials for principal and interest.

Total exchange rate differentials in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to revenues of NIS 2 million, and in the third quarter of 2012 - to expenses fo NIS 1 million.

Expenses with respect to credit loss in previous periods include linkage differentials and exchange rate differentials, against corresponding revenues under financing revenues, amounting to NIS 34 million and NIS 21 million for the nine-month and three-month periods ended September 30, 2011, respectively.

Development of expenses with respect to credit loss (NIS in millions) is as follows:

|   |       | Third Quarter | First nine mo |       |  |
|---|-------|---------------|---------------|-------|--|
|   | 2012  | 2011          | 2012          | 2011  |  |
| Provision for credit loss on individual basis |       |               |               |       |  |
| (including accounting write-offs)             | 145   | 88            | 287           | 225   |  |
| Provision for credit loss on Group basis:     |       |               |               |       |  |
| By extent of arrears                          | -     | (11)          | 3             | (11)  |  |
| Other   | (29)  | 65            | (62)          | 62    |  |
| Total expenses with respect to credit loss    | 116   | 142           | 228           | 276   |  |
| Expense with respect to credit loss as        |       |               |               |       |  |
| percentage of total loans to the public, net  |       |               |               |       |  |
| (annualized)                                  | 0.37% | 0.48%         | 0.24%         | 0.31% |  |

| Operating segment    |      | First nine months |
|----------------------|------|-------------------|
|                      | 2012 | 2011              |
| Retail banking:      |      |                   |
| Mortgages            | 4    | 14                |
| Household            | 45   | 51                |
| Small business       | 23   | 58                |
| Total                | 72   | 123               |
| Private banking      | 3    | (6)               |
| Commercial banking   | 11   | 11                |
| Business banking     | 138  | 130               |
| Financial management | 4    | 18                |
| Total                | 228  | 276               |

#### Below are details of expenses with respect to credit loss by major operating segments of the Group (NIS in millions):

Net interest revenues after expenses with respect to credit loss in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 2,343 million, compared to NIS 2,089 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 12.2%.

Net interest revenues after expenses with respect to credit loss in the thitd quarter of 2012 amounted to NIS 784 million, compared to NIS 749 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 4.7%.

**Non-interest revenues** for the Group in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 971 million, compared to NIS 1,091 million in the corresponding period last year. The causes for the decline in these revenues are listed below. Non-interest revenues for the Group in the third quarter of 2012 amounted to NIS 287 million, compared to NIS 321 million in the corresponding period last year.

**Non-interest financing revenues (expenses)** in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to an expense of NIS 134 million, compared to expenses of NIS 34 million in the corresponding period last year.

Non-interest financing expenses in the third quarter of 2012 amounted to NIS 98 million, compared to NIS 48 million in the corresponding period last year. This item includes, inter alia, the effect of fair value and others and expenses with respect to linkage differentials on CPI derivatives, where the corresponding revenue is recognized as interest revenues, in conformity with accounting rules. See analysis of Financing revenues from current operations above.

**Commission revenues** for the Group in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 1,085 million, compared to NIS 1,115 million in the corresponding period last year - a decrease of 2.7%. Commission revenues for the Group in the third quarter of 2012 amounted to NIS 378 million, compared to NIS 366 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 3.3%. The decrease in the first nine months is due to lower revenues from customer activity in the capital market: Average daily trading volume in equities and convertible securities on the Tel Aviv Stock Exchange in the first nine months of 2012 was NIS 1.1 billion, compared to NIS 1.8 billion in the corresponding period last year, A decrease of 39%. In the third quarter, the effect of lower trading volumes was offset by higher commission revenues other than from clients' capital market activity.

**Other revenues** for the Group amounted to NIS 20 million in the first nine months of 2012, compared with NIS 10 million in the corresponding period last year.

Other revenues for the Group amounted to NIS 7 million in the third quarter of 2012, compared with NIS 3 million in the corresponding period last year.

**Operating and other expenses** amounted to NIS 2,046 million in the first nine months of 2012, compared with NIS 1,978 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 3.4%.

Operating and other expenses amounted to NIS 676 million in the third quarter of 2012, compared with NIS 650 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 4.0%.

**Payroll and associated expenses** amounted to NIS 1,247 million in the first nine months of 2012, compared with NIS 1,204 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 3.6%.

Payroll and associated expenses amounted to NIS 405 million in the third quarter of 2012, compared with NIS 389 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 4.1%.

**Maintenance and depreciation expenses for buildings and equipment** for the Group amounted to NIS 481 million in the first nine months of 2012, compared with NIS 455 million in the corresponding period last year – an increase of 5.7%, primarily with respect to higher maintenance and depreciation expenses in Bank Yahav, amounting to NIS 9 million, due to opening of new branches and in addition to a non-recurring increase due to the operating of the new building (technology center) in Lod.

Maintenance and depreciation expenses for buildings and equipment for the Group amounted to NIS 163 million in the third quarter of 2012, compared with NIS 155 million in the corresponding period last year – an increase of 5.2% (of which: NIS 3 million - increase in maintenance and depreciation expenses at Bank Yahav, as described above).

**Other expenses** for the Group amounted to NIS 318 million in the first nine months of 2012, compared with NIS 319 million in the corresponding period last year.

Other expenses for the Group amounted to NIS 108 million in the third quarter of 2012, compared with NIS 106 million in the corresponding period last year.

Cost-Income ratio information is as follows<sup>(1)</sup>:

|                                  |         |         | 2012    |         |         |         | 2011    |
|----------------------------------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|
|                                  | Third   | Second  | First   | Fourth  | Third   | Second  | First   |
|                                  | Quarter |
| Cost-Income Ratio <sup>(1)</sup> | 57.0%   | 56.1%   | 60.3%   | 59.8%   | 53.6%   | 57.7%   | 60.6%   |

(1) Total operating and other expenses to total operating and financing income before expenses with respect to credit loss.

**Pre-tax profit for the Group** amounted to NIS 1,268 million in the first nine months of 2012, compared with NIS 1,202 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 5.5%.

Pre-tax profit for the Group amounted to NIS 395 million in the third quarter of 2012, compared with NIS 420 million in the corresponding period last year - a decrease of 6.0%.

**Provision for taxes** amounted to NIS 423 million in the first nine months of 2012, compared with NIS 429 million in the corresponding period last year - a decrease of 1.4%.

The provision for taxes amounted to NIS 121 million in the third quarter of 2012, compared with NIS 154 million in the corresponding period last year - a decrease of 21.4%.

The rate of provision for taxes on income in the first nine months of 2012 was 33.4%, compared to 35.7% in the corresponding period last year – primarily due to an update to deferred tax balances, attributed to an increase in the tax rate applicable to the Group due to the increase in VAT rate to 17%.

The rate of provision for taxes on profit in the third quarter of 2012 was 30.6% - compared to 36.7% in the corresponding period last year.

#### Return on Group profit<sup>(1)</sup> and its development relative to shareholders' equity<sup>(2)</sup> (in %):

|            |         |         |         | First nine months |         |        | All of 2011 |
|------------|---------|---------|---------|-------------------|---------|--------|-------------|
|            |         |         |         | 20                | 12      | 2011   |             |
| Net profit |         |         |         | 13                | 3.5     | 14.3   | 14.6        |
|            |         | 2012    |         |                   | 201     | 1      |             |
|            | Third   | Second  | First   | Fourth            | Third   | Secon  | d First     |
|            | Quarter | Quarter | Quarter | Quarter           | Quarter | Quarte | er Quarter  |
| Net profit | 13.0    | 15.4    | 13.6    | 16.9              | 14.9    | 15.    | .2 14.5     |

(1) Annualized return.

(2) Return on average shareholders' equity, including "total capital resources", as presented in reporting of income and expense rates, less average balance of non-controlling interest and less/plus the average balance of unrealized gain/loss from adjustment to fair value of debentures held for trading as well as gain/loss from debentures available for sale.

#### Earnings per share

Earnings per ordinary, NIS 0.1 par value share are as follows (in NIS):

|                                   | Third Quarter |      | First nine mon | ths  | All of |
|-----------------------------------|---------------|------|----------------|------|--------|
|                                   | 2012          | 2011 | 2012           | 2011 | 2011   |
| Basic earnings per share:         | 1.14          | 1.12 | 3.54           | 3.29 | 4.65   |
| Diluted earnings per share:       |               |      |                |      |        |
| Net profit attributable to equity |               |      |                |      |        |
| holders of the banking            |               |      |                |      |        |
| corporation                       | 1.13          | 1.11 | 3.52           | 3.22 | 4.57   |

# **Development of balance sheet items**

## Development in loans to the public according to main operating segments:

|                          |         |              | Change compared to |              |             |  |  |
|--------------------------|---------|--------------|--------------------|--------------|-------------|--|--|
|                          | Septem  | September 30 |                    | September 30 | December 31 |  |  |
|                          | 2012    | 2011         | 2011               | 2011         | 2011        |  |  |
| Balance sheet total      | 157,810 | 146,877      | 150,246            | 7.4%         | 5.0%        |  |  |
| Loans to the public, net | 126,602 | 117,620      | 119,328            | 7.6%         | 6.1%        |  |  |
| Deposits from the public | 124,322 | 116,497      | 119,236            | 6.7%         | 4.3%        |  |  |
| Securities               | 7,966   | 5,879        | 8,432              | 35.5%        | (5.5%)      |  |  |
| Shareholders' equity     | 8,514   | 7,359        | 7,666              | 15.7%        | 11.1%       |  |  |

**Loans to the public, net** – loans to the public, net on the consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2012 accounted for 80% of total assets, compared to 79% at the end of 2011. Loans to the public, net for the Group increased in the first nine months of 2012 by NIS 7.3 billion, an increase of 6.1%.

# Loans to the public, net by linkage segment (NIS in millions) are as follows:

|                              |           | -            | Change com | pared to     |             |
|------------------------------|-----------|--------------|------------|--------------|-------------|
|                              | September | September 30 |            | September 30 | December 31 |
|                              | 2012      | 2011         | 2011       | 2012         | 2011        |
| Israeli currency             |           |              |            |              |             |
| Non-linked                   | 64,043    | 59,916       | 60,559     | 6.9%         | 5.8%        |
| CPI- linked                  | 48,733    | 43,272       | 44,651     | 12.6%        | 9.1%        |
| Foreign currency and foreign |           |              |            |              |             |
| currency linked              | 13,826    | 14,432       | 14,118     | (4.2%)       | (2.1%)      |
| Total                        | 126,602   | 117,620      | 119,328    | 7.6%         | 6.1%        |

## Loans to the public, net by operating segments (NIS in millions) are as follows:

| Total                          | 126,602   | 117,620             | 119,328             | 7.6%         | 6.1%        |
|--------------------------------|-----------|---------------------|---------------------|--------------|-------------|
| Total – business and<br>others | 29,293    | 29,105              | 29,604              | 0.6%         | (1.1%)      |
| Business banking               | 23,490    | 23,012              | 23,128              | 2.1%         | 1.6%        |
| Commercial banking             | 4,662     | 4,831               | 4,778               | (3.5%)       | (2.4%)      |
| Private banking                | 1,141     | 1,262               | 1,698               | (9.6%)       | (32.8%)     |
| Total                          | 97,309    | 88,515              | 89,724              | 9.9%         | 8.5%        |
| Small business                 | 6,751     | 6,469               | 6,428               | 4.4%         | 5.0%        |
| Household                      | 17,212    | 16,009              | 16,500              | 7.5%         | 4.3%        |
| Mortgages                      | 73,346    | 66,037              | 66,796              | 11.1%        | 9.8%        |
| Retail banking:                |           |                     |                     |              |             |
| Operating segment              | 2012      | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> | 2011         | 2011        |
|                                | September |                     | December 31         | September 30 | December 31 |
|                                |           |                     |                     | Change com   | pared to    |

(1) Reclassified.

Below are details of non-performing assets, impaired debt accruing interest, commercial troubled credit risk and nonimpaired debt in arrears 90 days or longer, in accordance with new directives for measurement and disclosure of impaired debt, credit risk and provision for credit loss:

| Reported amounts (NIS in                          |          |            | ·            |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
|---|----------|------------|--------------|----------|------------|----------|----------------------|--------------------|------------|
| millions)   | As of Se | eptember 3 | 30, 2012     | As of Se | eptember 3 | 30, 2011 | As of                | December           | 31, 2011   |
|   |          | Provision  | Net          |          | Provision  | Net      |                      | Provision          | Net        |
|   | Credit   | for credit | credit       | Credit   | for credit | credit   | Credit               | for credit         | credit     |
|   | risk     | loss       | risk         | risk     | loss       | risk     | risk                 | loss               | risk       |
| A. Troubled credit risk                           |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| Troubled commercial credit risk                   | 2,610    | 403        | 2,207        | 2,011    | 307        | 1,704    | 2,153                | 251                | 1,902      |
| Troubled credit risk with respect                 |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| to individuals                                    | 1,936    | 764        | 1,172        | 2,053    | 847        | 1,206    | 2,050                | 805                | 1,245      |
| Total troubled credit risk                        | 4,546    | 1,167      | 3,379        | 4,064    | 1,154      | 2,910    | 4,203                | 1,056              | 3,147      |
| B. Composition of troubled                        |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| indebtedness                                      |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| Impaired credit risk                              | 2,274    | 364        | 1,910        | 1,661    | 286        | 1,375    | <sup>(5)</sup> 1,919 | <sup>(5)</sup> 227 | 1,692      |
| Inferior credit risk                              | 146      | 30         | 116          | 116      | 12         | 104      | 111                  | 10                 | 101        |
| Credit risk under special                         |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| supervision                                       | 462      | 48         | 414          | 562      | 34         | 528      | 444                  | 37                 | 407        |
| Credit risk for housing loans in                  |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| arrears over 90 days                              | 1,664    | 725        | 939          | 1,725    | 822        | 903      | <sup>(5)</sup> 1,729 | <sup>(5)</sup> 782 | 947        |
| Total troubled credit risk                        | 4,546    | 1,167      | 3,379        | 4,064    | 1,154      | 2,910    | 4,203                | 1,056              | 3,147      |
| C. Total non-performing assets:                   |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| Non-accrual impaired loans to                     |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| the public:                                       |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| Reviewed on individual basis:                     | 1,787    | 346        | 1,441        | 1,209    | 266        | 943      | <sup>(5)</sup> 1,520 | <sup>(5)</sup> 209 | 1,311      |
| Non-accrual impaired                              |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| debentures  | 4        | -          | 4            | 16       | -          | 16       | 4                    | -                  | 4          |
| Total non-performing assets                       | 1,791    | 346        | 1,445        | 1,225    | 266        | 959      | 1,524                | 209                | 1,315      |
| D. Impaired debt in restructuring                 |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| of accrual troubled debt <sup>(4)</sup>           | 63       | 4          | 59           | 133      | 17         | 116      | <sup>(5)</sup> 102   | <sup>(5)</sup> 6   | 96         |
| E. Troubled commercial credit risk <sup>(1)</sup> |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| On balance sheet credit risk with                 |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| respect to loans to the public                    | 2,037    | 383        | 1,654        | 1,528    | 297        | 1,231    | 1,762                | 235                | 1,527      |
| Off-balance sheet credit risk                     | ,        |            | <i>j</i> = - | ,        |            | , -      | , -                  |                    | <b>y</b> - |
| with respect to the public $^{(2)}$               | 569      | 20         | 549          | 467      | 10         | 457      | 387                  | 16                 | 371        |
| Total commercial troubled                         |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| credit risk with respect to the                   |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| public  | 2,606    | 403        | 2,203        | 1,995    | 307        | 1,688    | 2,149                | 251                | 1,898      |
| Other on balance sheet credit risk                | 4        | -          | 4            | 16       | -          | 16       | 4                    | -                  | 4          |
| Total commercial troubled                         |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| credit risk                                       | 2,610    | 403        | 2,207        | 2,011    | 307        | 1,704    | 2,153                | 251                | 1,902      |
| F. Non-impaired debt in arrears 90                |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| days or longer                                    | 1,716    | 736        | 980          | 1,812    | 828        | 984      | 1,814                | 786                | 1,028      |
| Includes: Housing loans provided                  |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| for by extent of arrears                          | 1,218    | 724        | 494          | 1,322    | 809        | 513      | 1,302                | 767                | 535        |
| Housing loans not provided for by                 |          |            |              |          |            |          |                      |                    |            |
| extent of arrears <sup>(3)</sup>                  | 446      | 2          | 444          | 403      | 13         | 390      | 427                  | 15                 | 412        |

Note: On- and off-balance sheet credit risk is stated before impact of provision for credit loss, and before impact of deductible collateral with respect to indebtedness of borrower and of borrower group.

On- and off-balance sheet credit risk which is impaired, inferior or under special supervision, except for on- and off-balance sheet credit (1)

(2)

On- and off-balance sheet credit risk which is impaired, interior or under special supervision, except for on- and on-balance sheet credit risk with respect to individuals. As calculated for restrictions on indebtedness of a borrower or group of borrowers, except with respect to guarantees provided by borrower to secure indebtedness of a third party, before impact of deductible collateral. Housing loans with respect to which the minimum provision is calculated by extent of arrears, in arrears between 3 and 6 months, and other housing loans which are not impaired and in arrears 90 days or longer, with respect to which the minimum provision is not calculated by extent of arrears. Includes impaired debt accruing interest which was re-structured in previous years. (3)

(4) (5)

Reclassified.

|              |                              | Balance sheet | Off-balance       |                   |
|--------------|------------------------------|---------------|-------------------|-------------------|
| Borrower no. | Sector                       | credit risk   | sheet credit risk | Total credit risk |
| 1.           | Construction and real estate | 275           | 647               | 922               |
| 2.           | Construction and real estate | 24            | 877               | 901               |
| 3.           | Construction and real estate | 187           | 534               | 721               |
| 4.           | Power and water              | 416           | 282               | 698               |
| 5.           | Construction and real estate | 111           | 442               | 553               |
| C            | Communications and computer  |               |                   |                   |
| 6.           | services                     | 485           | 37                | 522               |

# Below is the sector composition of the top 6 borrowers for the group as of September 30, 2012 (NIS in millions):

On- and off-balance sheet credit risk is stated before impact of provision for credit loss, and before impact of deductible collateral with respect to indebtedness of borrower and of borrower group.

Securities - the balance of investment in securities decreased in the first nine months of 2012 by NIS 0.5 billion, and increased by NIS 2.1 billion compared to September 30, 2011. The change in total investment in securities is within assets and liabilities management.

## Distribution of Group security portfolio by linkage segment (NIS in millions) is as follows:

|                         |              |       | -           | Change com   | pared to    |
|-------------------------|--------------|-------|-------------|--------------|-------------|
|                         | September 30 |       | December 31 | September 30 | December 31 |
|                         | 2012         | 2011  | 2011        | 2011         | 2011        |
| Israeli currency        |              |       |             |              |             |
| Non-linked              | 3,534        | 2,920 | 5,128       | 21.0%        | (31.1%)     |
| CPI- linked             | 128          | 262   | 302         | (51.1%)      | (57.6%)     |
| Foreign currency and    |              |       |             |              |             |
| foreign currency linked | 4,222        | 2,614 | 2,917       | 61.5%        | 44.7%       |
| Non-monetary items      | 82           | 83    | 85          | (1.2%)       | (3.5%)      |
| Total                   | 7,966        | 5,879 | 8,432       | 35.5%        | (5.5%)      |

Investments in securities in the held-to-maturity portfolio, the available-for-sale portfolio and the held-for-trade portfolio

Below are further details of Bank Group investments in securities (NIS in millions):

|   |                    | Carrying amount as of |
|---|--------------------|-----------------------|
|   | September 30, 2012 | December 31, 2011     |
| Government debentures:  |                    |                       |
| Government of Israel  | 6,963              | 7,410                 |
| US Government   | 100                | 86                    |
| Total government debentures   | 7,063              | 7,496                 |
| Debentures of banks in developing nations:  |                    |                       |
| UK  | 141                | 159                   |
| Israel  | 122                | 135                   |
| Germany   | 109                | 104                   |
| South Korea   | 26                 | 26                    |
| Holland   | 40                 | -                     |
| Other   | 5                  | 5                     |
|   | 443                | 429                   |
| Debentures of (non-banking) financial institutions in developed nations: <sup>(1)</sup> | )                  |                       |
| USA   |                    | 115                   |
|   | 123                |                       |
| UK  | 20                 | 19                    |
| Luxembourg  | 11                 | 11                    |
|   | 154                | 145                   |
| Total debentures of banks and financial institutions in developed nations               | 597                | 574                   |
| Corporate debentures (composition by industry sector):                                  |                    |                       |
| Industry  | 82                 | 108                   |
| Construction  | 31                 | 37                    |
| Power and water   | 72                 | 48                    |
| Communications and computer services  | 2                  | 23                    |
| Financial services  | 30                 | -                     |
| Total corporate debentures  | 217                | 216                   |
| Asset-banked debentures (CLO) <sup>(2)</sup>  | 7                  | 61                    |
| Shares  | 82                 | 85                    |
| Total securities  | 7,966              | 8,432                 |

(1) Exposure primarily consists of exposure to banks, investments and holding companies in bank groups.

(2) As of the publication date of these financial statements, the balance is zero.

22

Below is additional information with regard to impairment of a temporary nature of securities available for sale, listing the duration of impairment and its share out of the amortized cost (NIS in millions):

| Total securities available for sale      | 4   | -          | -           | 66           | 70           |  |  |  |
|--|---|------------|-------------|--------------|--------------|--|--|--|
| Total                                    | 3   | -          | -           | 66           | 69           |  |  |  |
| Over 40%                                 | -   | -          | -           | 4            | 4            |  |  |  |
| 20%-40%                                  | -   | -          | -           | 21           | 21           |  |  |  |
| Up to 20%                                | 3   | -          | -           | 41           | 44           |  |  |  |
| Other debentures available for sale      |   |            |             |              |              |  |  |  |
| Total                                    | 1   | -          | -           | -            | 1            |  |  |  |
| Over 40%                                 | -   | -          | -           | -            |              |  |  |  |
| 20%-40%                                  | -   | -          | -           | -            | -            |  |  |  |
| Up to 20%                                | 1   | -          | -           | -            | 1            |  |  |  |
| Asset-backed debentures available for sa | le  |            |             |              |              |  |  |  |
| out of amortized cost                    | 6 months  | 6-9 months | 9-12 months | 12 months    | Total        |  |  |  |
| Share of impairment                      | Up to   |            |             | Over         |              |  |  |  |
|  | Duration in which fair value is lower than the amortized cost |            |             |              |              |  |  |  |
|  |   |            |             | As of Septem | ber 30, 2012 |  |  |  |

| Total securities available for sale        | 22       | 11             | -                  | 70                | 103          |
|--|----------|----------------|--------------------|-------------------|--------------|
| Total                                      | 22       | 11             | -                  | 58                | 91           |
| Over 40%                                   | -        | -              | -                  | 4                 | 4            |
| 20%-40%                                    | -        | -              | -                  | 18                | 18           |
| 20%  | 22       | 11             | -                  | 36                | 69           |
| Other debentures available for sale        |          |                |                    |                   |              |
| Total                                      | -        | -              | -                  | 12                | 12           |
| Over 40%                                   | -        | -              | -                  | -                 | -            |
| 20%-40%                                    | -        | -              | -                  | 9                 | 9            |
| 20%  | -        | -              | -                  | 3                 | 3            |
| Asset-backed debentures available for sale |          |                |                    |                   |              |
| out of amortized cost                      | 6 months | 6-9 months     | 9-12 months        | 12 months         | Total        |
| Share of impairment                        | Up to    |                |                    | Over              |              |
|  |          | Duration in wh | nich fair value is | lower than the am | ortized cost |
|  |          |                |                    | As of Decemb      | er 31, 2011  |

See Note 2 to the financial statements for additional information.

**Deposits from the public** - these account for 79.0% of total consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2012, similar to the end of 2011. In the first nine months of 2012, deposits from the public with the Bank Group increased by NIS 5.1 billion, or 4.3%.

|  |              |         |             | Change cor   | mpared to   |
|--|--------------|---------|-------------|--------------|-------------|
|  | September 30 |         | December 31 | September 30 | December 31 |
|  | 2012         | 2011    | 2011        | 2011         | 2011        |
| Israeli currency                             |              |         |             |              |             |
| Non-linked                                   | 77,832       | 70,214  | 72,554      | 10.8%        | 7.3%        |
| CPI- linked                                  | 22,938       | 22,691  | 23,046      | 1.1%         | (0.5%)      |
| Foreign currency and foreign currency linked | 23,552       | 23,592  | 23,636      | (0.2%)       | (0.4%)      |
| Total  | 124,322      | 116,497 | 119,236     | 6.7%         | 4.3%        |

# Composition of deposits from the public by linkage segments (NIS in millions) is as follows:

Composition of deposits from the public by operating segments (NIS in millions) is as follows:

|                      | •         |         | -                   |              |             |
|----------------------|-----------|---------|---------------------|--------------|-------------|
|                      |           |         |                     | Change co    | mpared to   |
|                      | September | 30      | December 31         | September 30 | December 31 |
|                      | 2012      | 2011    | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> | 2011         | 2011        |
| Retail banking:      |           |         |                     |              |             |
| Household            | 58,614    | 52,325  | 54,091              | 12.0%        | 8.4%        |
| Small business       | 7,851     | 7,221   | 7,773               | 8.7%         | 1.0%        |
| Total                | 66,465    | 59,546  | 61,864              | 11.6%        | 7.4%        |
| Private banking      | 6,156     | 6,290   | 5,831               | (2.1%)       | 5.6%        |
| Commercial banking   | 3,763     | 3,060   | 3,471               | 23.0%        | 8.4%        |
| Business banking     | 33,083    | 33,419  | 32,524              | (1.0%)       | 1.7%        |
| Financial management | 14,855    | 14,182  | 15,546              | 4.7%         | (4.4%)      |
| Total                | 124,322   | 116,497 | 119,236             | 6.7%         | 4.3%        |

(1) Reclassified

The ratio of shareholders' equity to balance sheet total for the Group as of September 30, 2012 was 5.40%, compared to 5.10% as of the end of 2011.

#### Ratio of capital to risk elements

As per instructions of the Supervisor of Banks, every banking corporation is required to maintain a total minimum capital ratio of no less than 9% of weighted total of risk components of its balance sheet assets and off-balance-sheet items, and said instructions set forth the manner of calculation of total capital and total risk components. Starting on December 31, 2009, the ratio of capital to risk elements is calculated in accordance with Basel II rules.

Development of Group ratio of capital to risk components is as follows (in %):

|   | September 30, 2012 | December 31, 2011 |
|---|--------------------|-------------------|
| Ratio of Tier I capital to risk elements                      | 8.23               | 7.77              |
| Ratio of total capital to risk elements                       | 13.11              | 13.40             |
| Minimum total capital ratio required by the directives of the |                    |                   |
| Supervisor of Banks   | 9.00               | 9.00              |

# **Major Investees**

Contribution by investees to net profit (excluding goodwill amortization) in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 124.7 million, compared to NIS 116.8 million in the corresponding period last year.

Excluding the effect of exchange rates, contribution of investees amounted to NIS 114.5 million, compared to NIS 93.9 million in the corresponding period last year.

#### Bank Yahav for Government Employees Ltd. (hereinafter: "Bank Yahav")

Bank Yahav is a banking corporation operating in accordance with a "Bank" license as per provisions of the Banking Act (Licensing), 1981.

Bank Yahav's contribution to Group net profit in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 39.2 million, compared to NIS 28.8 million in the corresponding period last year. Bank Yahav's net profit return on equity in the first nine months of 2012 was 13.1% on annualized basis, compared to 10.7% in the corresponding period last year. Bank Yahav's balance sheet total as of September 30, 2012 amounted to NIS 18,159 million, compared to NIS 16,755 million as of December 31, 2011. The balance of loans to the public, net as of September 30, 2012 amounted to NIS 5,793 million at end of 2011. The balance of deposits from the public as of September 30, 2012 amounted to NIS 14,309 million at end of 2011.

#### Tefahot Insurance Agency (1989) Ltd. ("Tefahot Insurance")

Tefahot Insurance is an insurance agency wholly owned by the Bank, which manages life insurance policies and property insurance policies of clients obtaining mortgages from the Bank.

Tefahot Insurance's contribution to Group net profit in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 50.8 million, compared to NIS 51.2 million in the corresponding period last year.

Bank Yahav's net profit return on equity in the first nine months of 2012 was 11.8% on annualized basis, compared to 13.6% in the corresponding period last year.

#### United Mizrahi Bank (Switzerland) Ltd.

United Mizrahi Bank (Switzerland) Ltd. "Mizrahi Bank Switzerland") is focused on international private banking services. The Swiss bank is held by a wholly-owned Bank subsidiary, UMOHC B.V., incorporated in Holland.

Net profit of Mizrahi Bank Switzerland in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to CHF 1.4 million, compared to CHF 1.1 million in the corresponding period last year.

Mizrahi Bank Switzerland's balance sheet total as of September 30, 2012 amounted to CHF 170 million, compared to CHF 150 million at the end of 2011.

Loans to the public as of September 30, 2012 amounted to CHF 43 million, compared to CHF 44 million at end of 2011. The deposits with banks as of September 30, 2012 amounted to CHF 118 million, compared to CHF 95 million at end of 2011. Deposits from the public as of September 30, 2012 amounted to CHF 111 million, compared to CHF 80 million at end of 2011. Deposits from banks as of September 30, 2012 amounted to CHF 2 million, compared to CHF 12 million at end of 2011.

These data exclude off-balance-sheet items, such as fiduciary deposits which are major components of the Bank's business operations in Switzerland.

The contribution of Mizrahi International Holdings Ltd. (B.V. Holland) to Group net profit in the first nine months of 2012, which includes the contribution of Mizrahi Bank Switzerland to net profit, amounted to NIS 14.3 million, compared with NIS 27.8 million in the corresponding period last year. These data include impact of changes in exchange rates on the investment balance, covered by the Bank's own sources. Therefore, the impact of exchange rates on the consolidated statement is not meaningful.

Excluding the impact of changes in exchange rates, the company's contribution to group net profit in the first nine months of the year amounted to a NIS 4.1 million profit, compared to a NIS 4.9 million profit in the corresponding period last year.

In recent months, tax authorities in the USA and Switzerland have been negotiating in conjunction with the double taxation avoidance treaty between these two countries. As requested by Swiss authorities, several Swiss banks, including Mizrahi Bank Switzerland, have provided statistical information about their business with US clients, to be provided to US authorities. No personally identifiable information, such as client names, has been provided. Mizrahi Bank Switzerland cooperates with Swiss authorities and acts in adherence to applicable statutory provisions.

As of this date, based on information available to the Bank and the status of on-going negotiations, there is no material impact to current business and financial standing of Mizrahi Bank Switzerland. Currently, based on existing information, the Bank is unable to estimate the expected impact to the business and financial standing of Mizrahi Bank Switzerland.

#### Investment in non-banking corporations

The Bank manages nostro investments in non-banking corporations. About 7.4% of these investments are negotiable and presented at their market value. The remainder of these investments are presented at cost or at their carrying amount. In case of impairment of a non-temporary nature, a provision for impairment is made by the Bank.

Bank investments in non-banking corporations as of September 30, 2012 amounted to NIS 67 million, compared to NIS 66 million at end of 2011. Net profit from dividends and realized gain on investments in non-banking corporations, after provision for impairment, amounted in the first nine months of 2012 to NIS 5 million for the Bank, compared to NIS 4 million in the corresponding period last year.

# **Financial Information Regarding Operating Segments**

#### **Bank Group operating segments**

The Bank manages its operations in six major operating segments, which are distinguished by client characteristics and type of banking services required, as well as by the organizational unit responsible for servicing each segment. Operating segment definition is based on the Bank's organizational structure, as set forth below. The operations in the six operating segments include all areas of banking operations including classic banking activity (loans and deposits), securities activity for clients and activity in derivative instruments. Operations of the various segments are conducted via Bank branches, trading room, Business Centers, Bank HQ departments and subsidiaries in Israel and overseas.

#### The Bank's operating segments are:

**Household segment** - under responsibility of the Retail Division, This segment includes small household clients and mortgage operations. The division provides appropriate banking services and financial products to segment clients, including in the field of mortgages.

**Small business segment** – under responsibility of the Retail Division, which also serves small business clients, having an indebtedness level of less than NIS 6 million, sales of less than NIS 30 million and liquid asset balance of less than NIS 10 million. Banking services and financial products, including commercial banking services as required, are provided to segment clients.

**Private banking** – private banking is under responsibility of the Private Banking and International Operations sector of the Financial Division. Private banking sector clients are individual clients with liquid assets (primarily short-term deposits and security investments) over NIS 1 million. Clients of this segment have high financial wealth, to whom the Bank offers access to unique products and services in capital management activity, advisory service and investment management.

**Commercial banking** – clients of this segment are private and public companies of medium size (Middle Market) and medium level of indebtedness, and are served by the Business Banking Division, primarily by the Business sector, which operates via six business centers located throughout Israel. Business customers are assigned to the Business sector primarily using the following criteria: total indebtedness of NIS 6-25 million, sales of NIS 30-120 million or liquid assets of NIS 10-40 million. Segment clients operating in the real estate sector are served by the Construction and Real Estate sector of the Business Division, which specializes in provision of dedicated services to this sector.

**Business banking** - the Major Corporations sector in the Business Division is responsible for the Business Banking segment, which is the focal point for handling the largest business clients. Criteria by which clients are assigned to the Corporate sector include: total indebtedness over NIS 25 million, sales over NIS 120 million or liquid assets over NIS 40 million. This segment provides a range of banking and financial services to the largest companies in the economy, in an array of industries, at relatively high levels of indebtedness. Segment clients operating in the real estate sector are served by the Construction and Real Estate sector of the Business Division, which specializes in provision of dedicated services to this sector.

**Financial management** - operations in this segment include, inter alia, management of assets and liabilities, management of exposure to market risk, management of the nostro portfolio and liquidity management as well as trading room operations in the financial and capital markets. The segment is under responsibility of the Finance Division, except for investments in non-banking corporations, which are under the responsibility of the business division.

The main products offered by the Bank's different operating segments are:

- Banking and finance an array of banking services offered to private and corporate clients, including management of checking accounts, provision of a current loan account, different kinds of credit and guarantees, receiving deposits, foreign trade activities (imports, exports, documentary credit, etc.), trading in derivative instruments, including trading in currencies and interest rates, etc.
- Capital market security transactions for clients on stock exchanges in Israel and overseas, provident fund operating services and mutual fund distribution (management of provident funds and mutual funds until sold) which are among investment tracks available to Bank clients.
- **Credit cards** A set of financial products and banking services given in conjunction with credit cards issued to Bank clients by credit card companies in Israel.
- Mortgages Housing loans secured by charges on a residence, out of the Bank's funds and within the framework
  of government aid programs.
- Construction and real estate banking operations vis-à-vis companies in the real estate sector, as well as unique banking services for the real estate sector, including the financing of real estate products by the closed financing method.

In order to analyze results of Bank operations by relevant criteria, clients have been assigned to the organizational units in charge of servicing them. Information presented below by operating segment is based on the Bank's organizational structure on client assignment to various departments and then to operating segments, and on attribution of results and balances to clients and segments in the profitability measurement system.

For further details, inter alia, with regard to division into operating segments and the principles used for attributing balances, income and expenses to customers in the system – see Note 31 to the financial statements as of December 31, 2011.

Note 11 to the financial statements includes a reporting of Bank Group business results by operating segment.

|                      |                 | Net profit          | Share of total ne | et profit (in %)    | Return on equity (in %) |                     |  |
|----------------------|-----------------|---------------------|-------------------|---------------------|-------------------------|---------------------|--|
|                      | for the first n | ine months          | for the first     | nine months         | for the first           | nine months         |  |
|                      | 2012            | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> | 2012              | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> | 2012                    | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> |  |
| Household:           |                 |                     |                   |                     |                         |                     |  |
| Mortgages            | 303             | 257                 | 38                | 34                  | 13.8                    | 14.4                |  |
| Other                | 103             | 112                 | 13                | 15                  | 13.9                    | 17.4                |  |
| Private banking      | 25              | 36                  | 3                 | 5                   | 26.6                    | 96.2                |  |
| Small business       | 125             | 105                 | 16                | 14                  | 41.2                    | 38.0                |  |
| Commercial banking   | 43              | 43                  | 5                 | 6                   | 13.7                    | 14.5                |  |
| Business banking     | 242             | 134                 | 29                | 18                  | 11.1                    | 7.0                 |  |
| Financial management | (35)            | 58                  | (4)               | 8                   | -                       | 24.0                |  |
| Total                | 806             | 745                 | 100               | 100                 | 13.5                    | 14.3                |  |

#### Below is a summary of financial results by operating segment (NIS in millions, in reported amounts):

(1) Reclassified.

## Below are Bank Group operating results by operating segment

#### **Results of Household Segment**

|                                       | Fo         |          | ne month<br>nber 30, 2 |             |         | For the nine months ended September 30, 2011 <sup>(1)(2)</sup> |        |         |            |          |
|---------------------------------------|------------|----------|------------------------|-------------|---------|--|--------|---------|------------|----------|
|                                       | Banking    | Ocpici   |                        | 2012        |         | Banking  |        |         |            |          |
|                                       | and        | Credit   | Capital                |             |         | and  | Credit | Capital |            |          |
|                                       | finance    |          |                        | Nortgages   | Total   | finance  |        | •       | /lortgages | Tota     |
|                                       |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            | millions |
| Interest revenues, net:               |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| From outside operating segments       | 90         | 21       | -                      | 2,755       | 2,866   | 74   | 19     | -       | 2,841      | 2,934    |
| Inter-segment                         | 726        | (15)     | -                      | (2,273)     | (1,562) | 692  | (14)   | -       | (2,426)    | (1,748)  |
| Total interest revenues, net          | 816        | 6        | -                      | 482         | 1,304   | 766  | 5      | -       | 415        | 1,186    |
| Non-interest financing revenues       | -          | -        | 5                      | -           | 5       | -  | -      | 9       | -          | g        |
| Commissions and other revenues        | 185        | 100      | 119                    | 180         | 584     | 166  | 101    | 161     | 182        | 610      |
| Total revenues                        | 1,001      | 106      | 124                    | 662         | 1,893   | 932  | 106    | 170     | 597        | 1,805    |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss  | 45         | -        | -                      | 4           | 49      | 51   | -      | -       | 14         | 65       |
| Operating and other expenses          |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| From outside operating segments       | 994        | 21       | 40                     | 203         | 1,258   | 959  | 21     | 48      | 183        | 1,211    |
| Inter-segment                         | (81)       | (2)      | -                      | -           | (83)    | (88)   | (3)    | -       | -          | (91)     |
| Total operating and other             |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| expenses                              | 913        | 19       | 40                     | 203         | 1,175   | 871  | 18     | 48      | 183        | 1,120    |
| Pre-tax profit                        | 43         | 87       | 84                     | 455         | 669     | 10   | 88     | 122     | 400        | 620      |
| Provision for taxes on profit         | 14         | 30       | 28                     | 152         | 224     | 4  | 32     | 43      | 143        | 222      |
| After-tax profit                      | 29         | 57       | 56                     | 303         | 445     | 6  | 56     | 79      | 257        | 398      |
| Net profit (loss):                    |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| Before attribution to non-controlling |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| interest                              | 29         | 57       | 56                     | 303         | 445     | 6  | 56     | 79      | 257        | 398      |
| Attributable to non-controlling       |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| interest                              | (39)       | -        | -                      | -           | (39)    | (29)   | -      | -       | -          | (29)     |
| Attributable to equity holders of the |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| banking corporation                   | (10)       | 57       | 56                     | 303         | 406     | (23)   | 56     | 79      | 257        | 369      |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| average capital)                      |            |          |                        | -           | 13.8%   |  |        |         | -          | 15.2%    |
| Average balance of assets             | 14,754     | 2,552    | -                      | 68,906      | 86,212  | 13,581   | 2,412  | -       | 59,863     | 75,856   |
| Average balance of liabilities        | 55,307     | 2,552    | -                      | 97          | 57,956  | 47,844   | 2,412  | -       | 252        | 50,508   |
| Average balance of risk assets        | 14,957     | -        | -                      | 36,275      | 51,232  | 13,955   | -      | -       | 31,529     | 45,484   |
| Average balance of securities         | -          | -        | 26,551                 | -           | 26,551  | -  | - 1    | 27,431  | -          | 27,431   |
| Loans to the public, net (end         |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| balance)                              | 14,491     | 2,721    | -                      | 73,346      | 90,558  | 13,453   | 2,556  | -       | 66,037     | 82,046   |
| Deposits from the public (end         |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| balance)                              | 58,614     | -        | -                      | -           | 58,614  | 52,325   | -      | -       | -          | 52,325   |
| Average balance of other assets       |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| managed                               | 8,568      | -        | -                      | 11,720      | 20,288  | 8,350  | -      | -       | 13,057     | 21,407   |
| Profit from interest revenues bet     | ore expens | ses with | respect t              | o credit le | oss:    |  |        |         |            |          |
| Margin from credit granting           |            |          |                        |             |         |  |        |         |            |          |
| operations                            | 385        | 6        | -                      | 458         | 849     | 350  | 5      | -       | 393        | 748      |
| Margin from receiving deposits        | 407        | -        | -                      | -           | 407     | 377  | -      | -       | -          | 377      |
| Other                                 | 24         | -        | -                      | 24          | 48      | 39   | -      | -       | 22         | 61       |
| Total interest revenues, net          | 816        | 6        | -                      | 482         | 1,304   | 766  | 5      | -       | 415        | 1,186    |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

(2) Reclassified.

Contribution of the household segment to Group profit in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 406 million, compared to NIS 369 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 10.0%.

Contribution of mortgages in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 303 million, compared to NIS 257 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of 17.9%. The increase is primarily due to an increase of 15.9% in net interest revenues before expenses with respect to credit loss, which is due to expanded operations, reflected in an increase of 16.1% in average assets. Moreover, the provision for credit loss with respect to these operations decreased by NIS 10 million: Total expenses with respect to credit loss attributed to mortgages in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 4 million, compared to NIS 14 million in the corresponding period last year.

Contribution of the household segment (except for mortgages) in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 103 million, compared to NIS 112 million in the corresponding period last year - a decrease of 8.0%. Net interest revenues before expenses with respect to credit loss increased by 6.6% due to higher volume. Conversely, commissions and other revenues decreased by 5.6%, due to a decrease in revenues from commissions on securities, while operating expenses increased by 3.7%.

|                                       | Fo         | or the thre | e months<br>ber 30, 2 |             |       | For the three months ended September 30, 2011 <sup>(1)(2)</sup> |          |         |        |          |
|---------------------------------------|------------|-------------|-----------------------|-------------|-------|---|----------|---------|--------|----------|
|                                       | Banking    | Septem      | 0er 30, z             | 012         |       | Banking   |          |         |        |          |
|                                       | and        | Cradit      | Conitol               |             |       | and   |          |         |        |          |
|                                       | finance    |             |                       | lortagago   | Tota  |   |          |         |        |          |
|                                       | Innance    | carus       | narkeriv              | ongages     | Total | Innance   | calus II | arkeriv |        | millions |
|                                       |            |             |                       |             |       |   |          |         | NIS IN | millions |
| Interest revenues, net:               | 00         | -           |                       | 000         | 4 000 | -   | 7        |         | 4 00 4 | 4 000    |
| From outside operating segments       | 23         | 7           | -                     | 996         | 1,026 | 5   | 7        | -       | 1,084  | 1,096    |
| Inter-segment                         | 243        | (5)         | -                     | (825)       | (587) | 246   | (5)      | -       | (937)  | (696)    |
| Total interest revenues, net          | 266        | 2           | -                     | 171         | 439   | 251   | 2        | -       | 147    | 400      |
| Non-interest financing revenues       | -          | -           | 1                     | -           | 1     | -   | -        | 3       | -      | 3        |
| Commissions and other revenues        | 63         | 30          | 38                    | 61          | 192   | 51  | 40       | 45      | 59     | 195      |
| Total revenues                        | 329        | 32          | 39                    | 232         | 632   | 302   | 42       | 48      | 206    | 598      |
| Expenses with respect to credit       |            |             |                       |             |       |   |          |         |        |          |
| loss                                  | 12         | -           | -                     | -           | 12    | 25  | -        | -       | 4      | 29       |
| Operating and other expenses          |            |             |                       |             |       |   |          |         |        |          |
| From outside operating segments       | 325        | 7           | 13                    | 79          | 424   | 316   | 7        | 17      | 60     | 400      |
| Inter-segment                         | (25)       | -           | -                     | -           | (25)  | (32)  | (1)      | -       | -      | (33)     |
| Total operating and other             |            |             |                       |             |       |   |          |         |        |          |
| expenses                              | 300        | 7           | 13                    | 79          | 399   | 284   | 6        | 17      | 60     | 367      |
| Pre-tax profit (loss)                 | 17         | 25          | 26                    | 153         | 221   | (7)   | 36       | 31      | 142    | 202      |
| Provision for taxes on profit (loss)  | 5          | 8           | 8                     | 47          | 68    | (2)   | 13       | 11      | 53     | 75       |
| After-tax profit (loss)               | 12         | 17          | 18                    | 106         | 153   | (5)   | 23       | 20      | 89     | 127      |
| Net profit (loss):                    |            |             |                       |             |       | (-)   |          |         |        |          |
| Before attribution to non-controlling |            |             |                       |             |       |   |          |         |        |          |
| interest                              | 12         | 17          | 18                    | 106         | 153   | (5)   | 23       | 20      | 89     | 127      |
| Attributable to non-controlling       |            |             | 10                    | 100         | 100   | (0)   | 20       | 20      | 00     |          |
| interest                              | (14)       | _           | -                     | -           | (14)  | (11)  | -        | -       | _      | (11)     |
| Attributable to equity holders of the | (14)       |             |                       |             | (14)  | (11)  |          |         |        | (11)     |
| banking corporation                   | (2)        | 17          | 18                    | 106         | 139   | (16)  | 23       | 20      | 89     | 116      |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of | (-/        |             |                       |             |       | ()  |          |         |        |          |
| average capital)                      |            |             |                       |             | 14.6% |   |          |         |        | 13.2%    |
|                                       |            |             |                       |             |       |   |          |         | _      |          |
| Profit from interest revenues bef     | ore expens | ses with r  | espect to             | o credit lo | SS:   |   |          |         |        |          |
| Margin from credit granting           |            |             |                       |             |       |   |          |         |        |          |
| operations                            | 136        | 2           | -                     | 162         | 300   | 120   | 2        | -       | 139    | 261      |
| Margin from receiving deposits        | 126        | -           | -                     | -           | 126   | 113   | -        | -       | -      | 113      |
| Other                                 | 4          | -           | -                     | 9           | 13    | 18  | -        | -       | 8      | 26       |
| Total interest revenues, net          | 266        | 2           |                       | 171         | 439   | 251   | 2        |         | 147    | 400      |

#### Results of Household Segment

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

(2) Reclassified.

Volume of mortgages granted by the segment is as follows:

|  | Loans gran       | ted (NIS in million | s)             |
|--|------------------|---------------------|----------------|
|  | First nine month | าร                  |                |
|  | 2012             | 2011                | Rate of change |
| Mortgages originated (for housing and any purpose) |                  |                     |                |
| From Bank funds                                    | 12,615           | 13,175              | (4.2%)         |
| From Treasury funds:                               |                  |                     |                |
| Directed loans                                     | 136              | 61                  | 123.0%         |
| Standing loans and grants                          | 152              | 59                  | 157.6%         |
| Total new loans                                    | 12,903           | 13,295              | (2.9%)         |
| Re-financed loans                                  | 1,277            | 1,076               | 18.7%          |
| Total loans issued                                 | 14,180           | 14,371              | (1.3%)         |
| Number of borrowers (includes re-financed loans)   | 35,579           | 36,516              | (2.6%)         |

## **Results of Private Banking Segment**

|  |                  | ne months en<br>nber 30, 2012 |       |                        | For the nine months ended<br>September 30, 2011 <sup>(2)</sup> |             |  |  |
|--|------------------|-------------------------------|-------|------------------------|--|-------------|--|--|
|  | Banking and      | Capital                       |       | Banking and            | Capital  |             |  |  |
|  | finance          | market                        | Total | finance <sup>(1)</sup> | market   | Tota        |  |  |
|  |                  |                               |       |                        |  | in millions |  |  |
| Interest revenues, net:                          |                  |                               |       |                        |  |             |  |  |
| From outside operating segments                  | (8)              | -                             | (8)   | 8                      | -  | 8           |  |  |
| Inter-segment                                    | 68               | -                             | 68    | 59                     | -  | 59          |  |  |
| Total interest revenues, net                     | 60               | -                             | 60    | 67                     | -  | 67          |  |  |
| Non-interest financing revenues                  | -                | -                             | -     | -                      | -  | -           |  |  |
| Commissions and other revenues                   | 18               | 23                            | 41    | 18                     | 24   | 42          |  |  |
| Total revenues                                   | 78               | 23                            | 101   | 85                     | 24   | 109         |  |  |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss             | 3                | -                             | 3     | (6)                    | -  | (6)         |  |  |
| Operating and other expenses                     |                  |                               |       |                        |  |             |  |  |
| From outside operating segments                  | 56               | 5                             | 61    | 51                     | 5  | 56          |  |  |
| Inter-segment                                    | 4                | (4)                           | -     | 8                      | (4)  | 4           |  |  |
| Total operating and other expenses               | 60               | 1                             | 61    | 59                     | 1  | 60          |  |  |
| Pre-tax profit                                   | 15               | 22                            | 37    | 32                     | 23   | 55          |  |  |
| Provision for taxes on profit                    | 5                | 7                             | 12    | 11                     | 8  | 19          |  |  |
| Net profit attributable to equity holders of the | •                |                               |       |                        |  |             |  |  |
| banking corporation                              | 10               | 15                            | 25    | 21                     | 15   | 36          |  |  |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of            |                  |                               |       |                        |  |             |  |  |
| average capital)                                 |                  |                               | 26.6% |                        |  | 96.2%       |  |  |
| Average balance of assets                        | 2,366            | -                             | 2,366 | 2,537                  | -  | 2,537       |  |  |
| Average balance of liabilities                   | 7,160            | -                             | 7,160 | 6,215                  | -  | 6,215       |  |  |
| Average balance of risk assets                   | 1,573            | -                             | 1,573 | 711                    | -  | 711         |  |  |
| Average balance of securities                    | -                | 7,548                         | 7,548 | -                      | 11,626   | 11,626      |  |  |
| Loans to the public, net (end balance)           | 1,141            | -                             | 1,141 | 1,262                  | -  | 1,262       |  |  |
| Deposits from the public (end balance)           | 6,156            | -                             | 6,156 | 6,290                  | -  | 6,290       |  |  |
| Average balance of other assets managed          | -                | -                             | -     | -                      | -  | -           |  |  |
| Profit from interest revenues before ex          | penses with resp | ect to credit lo              | oss:  |                        |  |             |  |  |
| Margin from credit granting operations           |                  | -                             | 24    | 32                     | -  | 32          |  |  |
| Margin from receiving deposits                   | 35               | -                             | 35    | 33                     | -  | 33          |  |  |
| Other  | 1                | -                             | 1     | 2                      | -  | 2           |  |  |
| Total interest revenues, net                     | 60               | -                             | 60    | 67                     | -  | 67          |  |  |

(1) Reclassified.

(2) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

Contribution of the private banking segment to Group profit in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 25 million, compared to NIS 36 million in the corresponding period last year. Interest revenues decreased by NIS 7 million, and operating and other expenses attributed to this segment increased by 1.7%. Moreover, the provision for credit loss increased by NIS 9 million.

## **Results of Private Banking Segment**

|  |                  | ree months en<br>mber 30, 2012 |          | For the three months ended September 30, 2011 <sup>(2)</sup> |           |             |  |
|--|------------------|--------------------------------|----------|--|-----------|-------------|--|
|  | Banking and      | Capital                        |          | Banking and  |           |             |  |
|  | finance          | market                         | Total    | finance <sup>(1)</sup> Capita                                | al market | Total       |  |
|  |                  |                                |          |  | NIS       | in millions |  |
| Interest revenues, net:                                |                  |                                |          |  |           |             |  |
| From outside operating segments                        | (2)              | -                              | (2)      | 1  | -         | 1           |  |
| Inter-segment  | 22               | -                              | 22       | 21   | -         | 21          |  |
| Total interest revenues, net                           | 20               | -                              | 20       | 22   | -         | 22          |  |
| Non-interest financing revenues                        | -                | -                              | -        | -  | -         | -           |  |
| Commissions and other revenues                         | 7                | 7                              | 14       | 5  | 9         | 14          |  |
| Total revenues   | 27               | 7                              | 34       | 27   | 9         | 36          |  |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss                   | 6                | -                              | 6        | (5)  | -         | (5)         |  |
| Operating and other expenses                           |                  |                                |          |  |           |             |  |
| From outside operating segments                        | 18               | 5                              | 23       | 17   | 5         | 22          |  |
| Inter-segment  | 1                | (4)                            | (3)      | 9  | (4)       | 5           |  |
| Total operating and other expenses                     | 19               | 1                              | 20       | 26   | 1         | 27          |  |
| Pre-tax profit   | 2                | 6                              | 8        | 6  | 8         | 14          |  |
| Provision for taxes on profit                          | 1                | 1                              | 2        | 1  | 3         | 4           |  |
| Net profit attributable to equity holders of           |                  |                                |          |  |           |             |  |
| the banking corporation                                | 1                | 5                              | 6        | 5  | 5         | 10          |  |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of average capital) |                  |                                | 20.4%    |  |           | 91.0%       |  |
| Profit from interest revenues before e                 | expenses with re | espect to cred                 | it loss: |  |           |             |  |
| Margin from credit granting operations                 | 10               | -                              | 10       | 14   | -         | 14          |  |
| Margin from receiving deposits                         | 9                | -                              | 9        | 6  | -         | 6           |  |
| Other  | 1                | -                              | 1        | 2  | -         | 2           |  |
| Total interest revenues, net                           | 20               | -                              | 20       | 22   | -         | 22          |  |

(1) Reclassified.

(2) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

## **Results of the Small Business Segment**

|   | For t       | he nine mo | onths ended  | 1     |         |            | onths ended               | k          |
|---|-------------|------------|--------------|-------|---------|------------|---------------------------|------------|
|   | S           | eptember   | 30, 2012     |       | Sep     | otember 30 | ), 2011 <sup>(1)(2)</sup> |            |
|   | Banking     |            |              |       | Banking |            |                           |            |
|   | and         | Credit     | Capital      |       | and     | Credit     | Capital                   |            |
|   | finance     | cards      | market       | Total | finance | cards      | market                    | Total      |
|   |             |            |              |       |         |            | NIS ir                    | n millions |
| Interest revenues, net:                   |             |            |              |       |         |            |                           |            |
| From outside operating segments           | 256         | 5          | -            | 261   | 323     | 4          | -                         | 327        |
| Inter-segment                             | 78          | (4)        | -            | 74    | 9       | (3)        | -                         | 6          |
| Total interest revenues, net              | 334         | 1          | -            | 335   | 332     | 1          | -                         | 333        |
| Non-interest financing revenues           | -           | -          | -            | -     | (2)     | -          | 2                         | -          |
| Commissions and other revenues            | 152         | 10         | 15           | 177   | 148     | 10         | 17                        | 175        |
| Total revenues                            | 486         | 11         | 15           | 512   | 478     | 11         | 19                        | 508        |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss      | 23          | -          | -            | 23    | 58      | -          | -                         | 58         |
| Operating and other expenses              |             |            |              |       |         |            |                           |            |
| From outside operating segments           | 334         | 3          | 3            | 340   | 320     | 2          | 3                         | 325        |
| Inter-segment                             | (38)        | -          | -            | (38)  | (38)    | -          | -                         | (38)       |
| Total operating and other expenses        | 296         | 3          | 3            | 302   | 282     | 2          | 3                         | 287        |
| Pre-tax profit                            | 167         | 8          | 12           | 187   | 138     | 9          | 16                        | 163        |
| Provision for taxes on profit             | 55          | 3          | 4            | 62    | 49      | 3          | 6                         | 58         |
| Net profit attributable to equity holders |             |            |              |       |         |            |                           |            |
| of the banking corporation                | 112         | 5          | 8            | 125   | 89      | 6          | 10                        | 105        |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of     |             |            |              |       |         |            |                           |            |
| average capital)                          |             |            |              | 41.2% |         |            |                           | 38.4%      |
| Average balance of assets                 | 6,717       | 303        | -            | 7,020 | 6,252   | 218        | -                         | 6,470      |
| Average balance of liabilities            | 8,050       | -          | -            | 8,050 | 6,896   | -          | -                         | 6,896      |
| Average balance of risk assets            | 5,164       | -          | -            | 5,164 | 5,030   | -          | -                         | 5,030      |
| Average balance of securities             | -           | -          | 6,097        | 6,097 | -,      | -          | 8,361                     | 8,361      |
| Loans to the public, net (end balance)    | 6,438       | 313        | -            | 6,751 | 6,189   | 280        | -                         | 6,469      |
| Deposits from the public (end balance)    | 7,851       | -          | -            | 7,851 | 7,221   | -          | -                         | 7,221      |
| Average balance of other assets managed   | 185         | -          | -            | 185   | 251     | -          | -                         | 251        |
| Profit from interest revenues before      | expenses wi | th respect | to credit lo | ss:   |         |            |                           |            |
| Margin from credit granting operations    | 260         | -          | -            | 260   | 248     | -          | -                         | 248        |
| Margin from receiving deposits            | 59          | -          | -            | 59    | 61      | -          | -                         | 61         |
| Other                                     | 15          | 1          | -            | 16    | 23      | 1          | -                         | 24         |
| Total interest revenues, net              | 334         | 1          | -            | 335   | 332     | 1          | -                         | 333        |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

(2) Reclassified.

Contribution of the small business segment to Group profit in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 125 million, compared to NIS 105 million in the corresponding period last year. Expenses with respect to credit loss decreased by NIS 35 million, while operating expenses attributed to this segment increased by 5.2%

## **Results of the Small Business Segment**

|  |                           |                 | onths end<br>30, 2012 | led   | For the three months ended September 30, 2011 <sup>(1)(2)</sup> |                 |                   |          |
|--|---------------------------|-----------------|-----------------------|-------|---|-----------------|-------------------|----------|
|  | Banking<br>and<br>finance | Credit<br>cards | Capital<br>market     | Total | Banking<br>and<br>finance                                       | Credit<br>cards | Capital<br>market | Total    |
|  |                           |                 |                       |       |   |                 | NIS in            | millions |
| Interest revenues, net:                |                           |                 |                       |       |   |                 |                   |          |
| From outside operating segments        | 79                        | 1               | -                     | 80    | 116   | 4               | -                 | 120      |
| Inter-segment                          | 31                        | (1)             | -                     | 30    | 8   | (3)             | -                 | 5        |
| Total interest revenues, net           | 110                       | -               | -                     | 110   | 124   | 1               | -                 | 125      |
| Non-interest financing revenues        | -                         | -               | -                     | -     | (2)   | -               | 1                 | (1)      |
| Commissions and other revenues         | 52                        | 3               | 5                     | 60    | 46  | 3               | 7                 | 56       |
| Total revenues                         | 162                       | 3               | 5                     | 170   | 168   | 4               | 8                 | 180      |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss   | 8                         | -               | -                     | 8     | 21  | -               | -                 | 21       |
| Operating and other expenses           |                           |                 |                       |       |   |                 |                   |          |
| From outside operating segments        | 114                       | 1               | 1                     | 116   | 103   | -               | 1                 | 104      |
| Inter-segment                          | (13)                      | -               | -                     | (13)  | (14)  | -               | -                 | (14)     |
| Total operating and other expenses     | 101                       | 1               | 1                     | 103   | 89  | -               | 1                 | 90       |
| Pre-tax profit                         | 53                        | 2               | 4                     | 59    | 58  | 4               | 7                 | 69       |
| Provision for taxes on profit          | 15                        | 1               | 1                     | 17    | 21  | 1               | 3                 | 25       |
| Net profit attributable to equity      |                           |                 |                       |       |   |                 |                   |          |
| holders of the banking corporation     | 38                        | 1               | 3                     | 42    | 37  | 3               | 4                 | 44       |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of  |                           |                 |                       | 45.9% |   |                 |                   | 52.1%    |
| average capital)                       |                           |                 |                       | 45.9% |   |                 |                   | 52.1%    |
| Profit from interest revenues before e | expenses wi               | ith respec      | ct to credi           | loss: |   |                 |                   |          |
| Margin from credit granting operations | 86                        | -               | -                     | 86    | 92  | -               | -                 | 92       |
| Margin from receiving deposits         | 20                        | -               | -                     | 20    | 20  | -               | -                 | 20       |
| Other                                  | 4                         | -               | -                     | 4     | 12  | 1               | -                 | 13       |
| Total interest revenues, net           | 110                       | -               | -                     | 110   | 124   | 1               | -                 | 125      |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

(2) Reclassified.

# **Results of the Commercial Banking Segment**

|   | For th      | ne nine m | onths ende    | ed    | For t   | he nine mo | onths ended            |            |
|---|-------------|-----------|---------------|-------|---------|------------|------------------------|------------|
|   | Se          | eptember  | 30, 2012      |       | Se      | eptember 3 | 0, 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> |            |
|   | Banking     |           |               |       | Banking |            |                        |            |
|   | and         | Credit    | Capital       |       | and     | Credit     | Capital                |            |
|   | finance     | cards     | market        | Total | finance | cards      | market                 | Total      |
|   |             |           |               |       |         |            | NIS i                  | n millions |
| Interest revenues, net:                       |             |           |               |       |         |            |                        |            |
| From outside operating segments               | 150         | -         | -             | 150   | 187     | -          | -                      | 187        |
| Inter-segment                                 | (22)        | -         | -             | (22)  | (56)    | -          | -                      | (56)       |
| Total interest revenues, net                  | 128         | -         | -             | 128   | 131     | -          | -                      | 131        |
| Non-interest financing revenues               | -           | -         | 1             | 1     | -       | -          | 2                      | 2          |
| Commissions and other revenues                | 36          | 2         | 8             | 46    | 37      | 2          | 10                     | 49         |
| Total revenues                                | 164         | 2         | 9             | 175   | 168     | 2          | 12                     | 182        |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss          | 11          | -         | -             | 11    | 11      | -          | -                      | 11         |
| Operating and other expenses                  | 10          |           |               |       |         |            |                        |            |
| From outside operating segments               | 46          | -         | 1             | 47    | 52      | -          | -                      | 52         |
| Inter-segment                                 | 52          | -         | -             | 52    | 53      | -          | -                      | 53         |
| Total operating and other expenses            | 98          | -         | 1             | 99    | 105     | -          | -                      | 105        |
| Pre-tax profit                                | 55          | 2         | 8             | 65    | 52      | 2          | 12                     | 66         |
| Provision for taxes on profit                 | 18          | 1         | 3             | 22    | 18      | 1          | 4                      | 23         |
| Net profit attributable to equity holders     | 37          | 1         | 5             | 43    | 34      | 1          | 8                      | 40         |
| of the banking corporation                    | -           | 1         | 5             | 43    | 34      |            | 8                      | 43         |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of average |             |           |               |       |         |            |                        |            |
| capital)                                      |             |           |               | 13.7% |         |            |                        | 14.5%      |
| Average balance of assets                     | 4,669       | 51        | -             | 4,720 | 4,811   | 41         | -                      | 4,852      |
| Average balance of liabilities                | 3,549       | -         | -             | 3,549 | 3,123   | -          | -                      | 3,123      |
| Average balance of risk assets                | 5,180       | -         | -             | 5,180 | 5,219   | -          | -                      | 5,219      |
| Average balance of securities                 | -           | -         | 3,551         | 3,551 | -       | -          | 3,894                  | 3,894      |
| Loans to the public, net (end balance)        | 4,617       | 45        | -             | 4,662 | 4,782   | 49         | -                      | 4,831      |
| Deposits from the public (end balance)        | 3,763       | -         | -             | 3,763 | 3,060   | -          | -                      | 3,060      |
| Average balance of other assets managed       | 224         | -         | -             | 224   | 164     | -          | -                      | 164        |
| Profit from interest revenues before e        | xpenses wit | th respec | t to credit l | oss:  |         |            |                        |            |
| Margin from credit granting operations        | 111         | -         | -             | 111   | 107     | -          | -                      | 107        |
| Margin from receiving deposits                | 15          | -         | -             | 15    | 16      | -          | -                      | 16         |
|   | -           |           |               | -     | -       |            |                        | -          |
| Other   | 2           | -         | -             | 2     | 8       | -          | -                      | 8          |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

Contribution of the commercial banking segment to Group profit in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 43 million, similar to the corresponding period last year. Interest revenues, net of expenses with respect to credit loss decreased by NIS 3 million; in addition, commissions and other revenues decreased by NIS 3 million due to lower commission revenues on securities. Conversely, operating expenses decreased by 5.7%. Expenses with respect to credit loss, attributed to this segment, remained unchanged.

# **Results of the Commercial Banking Segment**

|   |            |            | onths ende    | d     |         |            | onths ended            |          |
|---|------------|------------|---------------|-------|---------|------------|------------------------|----------|
|   |            | eptember   | 30, 2012      |       |         | eptember 3 | 0, 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> |          |
|   | Banking    |            |               |       | Banking |            |                        |          |
|   | and        | Credit     | Capital       |       | and     | Credit     | Capital                |          |
|   | finance    | cards      | market        | Total | finance | cards      | market                 | Tota     |
|   |            |            |               |       |         |            | INIS IN                | millions |
| Interest revenues, net:                   |            |            |               |       |         |            |                        |          |
| From outside operating segments           | 48         | -          | -             | 48    | 62      | -          | -                      | 62       |
| Inter-segment                             | (6)        | -          | -             | (6)   | (12)    | -          | -                      | (12)     |
| Total interest revenues, net              | 42         | -          | -             | 42    | 50      | -          | -                      | 50       |
| Non-interest financing revenues           | -          | -          | 1             | 1     | -       | -          | 1                      | 1        |
| Commissions and other revenues            | 11         | 1          | 5             | 17    | 11      | -          | 3                      | 14       |
| Total revenues                            | 53         | 1          | 6             | 60    | 61      | -          | 4                      | 65       |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss      | 9          | -          | -             | 9     | (10)    | -          | -                      | (10)     |
| Operating and other expenses              |            |            |               |       |         |            |                        |          |
| From outside operating                    |            |            |               |       |         |            |                        |          |
| segments                                  | 12         | -          | 1             | 13    | 18      | -          | (3)                    | 15       |
| Inter-segment                             | 19         | -          | -             | 19    | 18      | -          | -                      | 18       |
| Total operating and other expenses        | 31         | -          | 1             | 32    | 36      | -          | (3)                    | 33       |
| Pre-tax profit                            | 13         | 1          | 5             | 19    | 35      | -          | 7                      | 42       |
| Provision for taxes on profit             | 4          | 1          | 2             | 7     | 12      | -          | 2                      | 14       |
| Net profit attributable to equity holders |            |            |               |       |         |            |                        |          |
| of the banking corporation                | 9          | -          | 3             | 12    | 23      | -          | 5                      | 28       |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of     |            |            |               |       |         |            |                        |          |
| average capital)                          |            |            |               | 11.9% |         |            |                        | 30.2%    |
| Profit from interest revenues before      | expenses w | ith respec | t to credit l | oss:  |         |            |                        |          |
| Margin from credit granting operations    | 36         | -          | -             | 36    | 39      | -          | -                      | 39       |
| Margin from receiving deposits            | 5          | -          | -             | 5     | 5       | -          | -                      | 5        |
| Other                                     | 1          |            | -             | 1     | 6       |            | -                      | 6        |
| Total interest revenues, net              | 42         | -          | -             | 42    | 50      | -          | -                      | 50       |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

## **Results of the Business Banking Segment**

|  |                        |          | onths ended  | 1        |                           |          | onths ended  |        |
|--|------------------------|----------|--------------|----------|---------------------------|----------|--------------|--------|
|  | Se                     | ptember  | 30, 2012     |          | S                         | eptember | -            |        |
|  |                        |          | Construction |          |                           |          | Construction |        |
|  | Banking and            | Capita   | and          |          | Banking and               | Capita   | and          |        |
|  | finance <sup>(1)</sup> | market   | real estate  | e Tota   | finance <sup>(1)(2)</sup> | market   | real estate  | Total  |
|  | NIS in millions        |          |              |          |                           |          |              |        |
| Interest revenues, net:                  |                        |          |              |          |                           |          |              |        |
| From outside operating segments          | 8                      | -        | 238          | 246      | (63)                      | -        | 242          | 179    |
| Inter-segment                            | 344                    | -        | (93)         | 251      | 326                       | -        | (114)        | 212    |
| Total interest revenues, net             | 352                    | -        | 145          | 497      | 263                       | -        | 128          | 391    |
| Non-interest financing revenues          | 53                     | 6        | -            | 59       | 16                        | 8        | -            | 24     |
| Commissions and other revenues           | 67                     | 18       | 83           | 168      | 64                        | 21       | 64           | 149    |
| Total revenues                           | 472                    | 24       | 228          | 724      | 343                       | 29       | 192          | 564    |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss     | 138                    | -        | -            | 138      | 114                       | -        | 16           | 130    |
| Operating and other expenses             |                        |          |              |          |                           |          |              |        |
| From outside operating segments          | 129                    | 5        | 24           | 158      | 135                       | 1        | 28           | 164    |
| Inter-segment                            | 55                     | -        | 11           | 66       | 52                        | -        | 10           | 62     |
| Total operating and other expenses       | 184                    | 5        | 35           | 224      | 187                       | 1        | 38           | 226    |
| Pre-tax profit                           | 150                    | 19       | 193          | 362      | 42                        | 28       | 138          | 208    |
| Provision for taxes on profit            | 50                     | 6        | 64           | 120      | 15                        | 10       | 49           | 74     |
| Net profit (loss) attributable to equity |                        |          |              |          |                           |          |              |        |
| holders of the banking corporation       | 100                    | 13       | 129          | 242      | 27                        | 18       | 89           | 134    |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of    |                        |          |              |          |                           |          |              |        |
| average capital)                         |                        |          |              | 11.1%    |                           |          |              | 7.0%   |
| Average balance of assets                | 20,061                 | -        | 7,353        | 27,414   | 19,062                    | -        | 5,927        | 24,989 |
| Average balance of liabilities           | 29,651                 | -        | 2,310        | 31,961   | 27,157                    | -        | 2,279        | 29,436 |
| Average balance of risk assets           | 20,456                 | -        | 15,592       | 36,048   | 19,537                    | -        | 13,755       | 33,292 |
| Average balance of securities            | -                      | 60,639   | -            | 60,639   | -                         | 72,550   | -            | 72,550 |
| Loans to the public, net (end balance)   | 16,871                 | -        | 6,619        | 23,490   | 17,054                    | -        | 5,958        | 23,012 |
| Deposits from the public (end            |                        |          |              |          |                           |          |              |        |
| balance)                                 | 30,682                 | -        | 2,401        | 33,083   | 31,146                    | -        | 2,273        | 33,419 |
| Average balance of other assets          |                        |          |              |          |                           |          |              |        |
| managed                                  | 175                    | -        | 92           | 267      | 18                        | -        | 69           | 87     |
| Profit from interest revenues before     |                        | with res | pect to cred | it loss: |                           |          |              |        |
| Margin from credit granting operations   | 305                    | -        | 119          | 424      | 214                       | -        | 89           | 303    |
| Margin from receiving deposits           | 42                     | -        | 12           | 54       | 36                        | -        | 13           | 49     |
| Other                                    | 5                      | -        | 14           | 19       | 13                        | -        | 26           | 39     |
| Total interest revenues, net             | 352                    | -        | 145          | 497      | 263                       | -        | 128          | 391    |

(1) Includes operating results with respect to credit cards, whose amount is not material.

(2) Reclassified.

(3) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

Contribution of the business banking segment to Group profit in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 242 million, compared to NIS 134 million in the corresponding period last year, an increase of 80.6%.

Contribution of the construction and real estate sector increased by NIS 40 million, or 44.9%, compared to the corresponding period last year - primarily due to an increase of 18.8% in total revenues along with unchanged expenses. Moreover, in the first nine months of 2012 there were no expenses with respect to credit loss attributed to the sub-segment, compared to expenses amounting to NIS 16 million in the corresponding period last year. Contribution of the business banking segment,

excluding construction and real estate, to Group profit in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to NIS 113 million, compared to NIS 45 million in the corresponding period last year - an increase of NIS 68 million. This change was due to an increase of NIS 124 million in total financing revenues (net interest revenues and non-interest financing revenues), primarily due to higher credit spreads. Expenses with respect to credit loss increased by NIS 24 million - primarily due to group provision for credit loss. Operating and other expenses were essentially unchanged.

#### For the three months ended For the three months ended September 30, 2012 September 30, 2011<sup>(3)</sup> Banking Construction Banking Construction and real and real and Capital and Capital finance<sup>(1)(2)</sup> finance<sup>(1)</sup> market estate Total market estate Total NIS in millions Interest revenues, net: From outside operating segments (16)Inter-segment (29) (38) Total interest revenues, net -\_ Non-interest financing revenues Commissions and other revenues **Total revenues** Expenses with respect to credit loss (20)-Operating and other expenses From outside operating segments -Inter-segment Total operating and other expenses -Pre-tax profit (27)Provision for taxes on profit (8) Net profit (loss) attributable to equity (19) holders of the banking corporation Return on capital (net profit as % of average capital) 9.7% 4.9% Profit from interest revenues before expenses with respect to credit loss: Margin from credit granting operations Margin from receiving deposits Other Total interest revenues, net --

# **Results of the Business Banking Segment**

(1) Includes operating results with respect to credit cards, whose amount is not material.

(2) Reclassified.

(3) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

## **Results of the Financial Management Segment**

|   |                 | ine months        |        |             | ine months end                |               |
|---|-----------------|-------------------|--------|-------------|-------------------------------|---------------|
|   | Banking         | mber 30, 20       | Total  | Banking and | ber 30, 2011 <sup>(1)(1</sup> | ,             |
|   | and finance     | Capital<br>market | TOTAL  | finance     | Capital<br>market             | Tota          |
|   | and intance     | market            |        | lindice     |                               | S in millions |
| Interest revenues, net:                       |                 |                   |        |             |                               |               |
| From outside operating segments               | (944)           | -                 | (944)  | (1,270)     | -                             | (1,270)       |
| Inter-segment                                 | 1,191           | -                 | 1,191  | 1,527       | -                             | 1,527         |
| Total interest revenues, net                  | 247             | -                 | 247    | 257         | -                             | 257           |
| Non-interest financing revenues               | (205)           | 6                 | (199)  | (73)        | 4                             | (69)          |
| Commissions and other revenues                | 55              | 34                | 89     | 64          | 36                            | 100           |
| Total revenues                                | 97              | 40                | 137    | 248         | 40                            | 288           |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss          | 4               | -                 | 4      | 18          | -                             | 18            |
| Operating and other expenses                  |                 |                   |        |             |                               |               |
| From outside operating segments               | 179             | 3                 | 182    | 162         | 8                             | 170           |
| Inter-segment                                 | 3               | -                 | 3      | 10          | -                             | 10            |
| Total operating and other expenses            | 182             | 3                 | 185    | 172         | 8                             | 180           |
| Pre-tax profit (loss)                         | (89)            | 37                | (52)   | 58          | 32                            | 90            |
| Provision for taxes on profit (loss)          | (30)            | 13                | (17)   | 21          | 12                            | 33            |
| After-tax profit (loss)                       | (59)            | 24                | (35)   | 37          | 20                            | 57            |
| Share in net profits of affiliates, after tax | -               | -                 | -      | 1           | -                             | 1             |
| Net profit (loss):                            |                 |                   |        |             |                               |               |
| Before attribution to non-controlling         |                 |                   |        |             |                               |               |
| interest                                      | (59)            | 24                | (35)   | 38          | 20                            | 58            |
| Attributable to non-controlling interest      | -               | -                 | -      | -           | -                             | -             |
| Attributable to equity holders of the         |                 |                   |        |             |                               |               |
| banking corporation                           | (59)            | 24                | (35)   | 38          | 20                            | 58            |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of         |                 |                   |        |             |                               |               |
| average capital)                              |                 | _                 | -      |             |                               | 24.0%         |
| Average balance of assets                     | 26,244          | -                 | 26,244 | 25,282      | -                             | 25,282        |
| Includes: Investments in affiliates           | 18              | -                 | 18     | 17          | -                             | 17            |
| Average balance of liabilities                | 35,185          | -                 | 35,185 | 36,351      | -                             | 36,351        |
| Average balance of risk assets                | 5,421           | -                 | 5,421  | 4,829       | -                             | 4,829         |
| Average balance of provident and mutual       |                 |                   |        |             |                               |               |
| fund assets                                   | 97,819          | -                 | 97,819 | 78,981      | -                             | 78,981        |
| Average balance of securities                 | -               | 41,245            | 41,245 | -           | 39,506                        | 39,506        |
| Loans to the public, net (end balance)        | -               | -                 | -      | -           | -                             | -             |
| Deposits from the public (end balance)        | 14,855          | -                 | 14,855 | 14,182      | -                             | 14,182        |
| Profit from interest revenues before exp      | enses with resp | ect to credit     | loss:  |             |                               |               |
| Margin from credit granting operations        | -               | -                 | -      | -           | -                             | -             |
| Margin from receiving deposits                | -               | -                 | -      | -           | -                             | -             |
| Other   | 247             | -                 | 247    | 257         | -                             | 257           |
| Total interest revenues, net                  | 247             | -                 | 247    | 257         | -                             | 257           |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

(2) Reclassified.

Contribution of the financial management segment to Group profit in the first nine months of 2012 amounted to a loss of NIS 35 million, compared to a profit of NIS 58 million in the corresponding period last year. Total financing revenues (net interest revenues and non-interest financing revenues) decreased by NIS 140 million, primarily due to fair value and other effects - an expense amounting to NIS 111 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2012, compared

to revenues amounting to NIS 42 million in the corresponding period last year. Commissions and other revenues decreased by NIS 11 million. Operating expenses increased by 2.8%, while expenses with respect to credit loss, attributed to this segment, decreased by NIS 14 million.

# **Results of the Financial Management Segment**

|  |                 | ree months en  |                  |             | ree months end               |                     |
|--|-----------------|----------------|------------------|-------------|------------------------------|---------------------|
|  |                 | mber 30, 2012  |                  |             | ber 30, 2011 <sup>(1)(</sup> | 2)                  |
|  | Banking         | Capital        | <b>T</b> - 4 - 1 | Banking     | Capital                      | <b>T</b> -4-        |
|  | and finance     | market         | Total            | and finance | market                       | Tota<br>in millions |
| Interest revenues, net:                                |                 |                |                  |             | 1110                         |                     |
| From outside operating segments                        | (326)           | -              | (326)            | (464)       | -                            | (464)               |
| Inter-segment  | 454             | -              | 454              | 608         | -                            | 608                 |
| Total interest revenues, net                           | 128             | -              | 128              | 144         | -                            | 144                 |
| Non-interest financing revenues                        | (130)           | 1              | (129)            | (69)        | 1                            | (68)                |
| Commissions and other revenues                         | 23              | 10             | 33               | 26          | 11                           | 37                  |
| Total revenues   | 21              | 11             | 32               | 101         | 12                           | 113                 |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss                   | (4)             | -              | (4)              | 11          | -                            | 11                  |
| Operating and other expenses                           |                 |                |                  |             |                              |                     |
| From outside operating segments                        | 52              | 1              | 53               | 53          | 3                            | 56                  |
| Inter-segment  | (3)             | -              | (3)              | 3           | -                            | 3                   |
| Total operating and other expenses                     | 49              | 1              | 50               | 56          | 3                            | 59                  |
| Pre-tax profit (loss)                                  | (24)            | 10             | (14)             | 34          | 9                            | 43                  |
| Provision for taxes on profit (loss)                   | (8)             | 4              | (4)              | 13          | 4                            | 17                  |
| After-tax profit (loss)                                | (16)            | 6              | (10)             | 21          | 5                            | 26                  |
| Share in net profits of affiliates, after tax          | -               | -              | -                | -           | -                            | -                   |
| Net profit (loss):                                     | -               | -              | -                | -           | -                            | -                   |
| Before attribution to non-controlling                  |                 |                |                  |             |                              |                     |
| interest   | (16)            | 6              | (10)             | 21          | 5                            | 26                  |
| Attributable to non-controlling interest               | -               | -              | -                | -           | -                            | -                   |
| Attributable to equity holders of the                  |                 |                |                  |             |                              |                     |
| banking corporation                                    | (16)            | 6              | (10)             | 21          | 5                            | 26                  |
| Return on capital (net profit as % of average capital) |                 |                | -                |             |                              | 281.0%              |
| Profit from interest revenues before ex                | penses with res | pect to credit | loss:            |             |                              |                     |
| Margin from credit granting operations                 | -               | -              | -                | -           | -                            | -                   |
| Margin from receiving deposits                         | -               | -              | -                | -           | -                            |                     |
| Other  | 128             | -              | 128              | 144         | -                            | 144                 |
| Total interest revenues, net                           | 128             | -              | 128              | 144         | -                            | 144                 |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

(2) Reclassified.

# **Product operations**

The following is composition of contribution of credit card operations by major operating segments in the Bank Group (NIS in millions):

|                                      | For the nine months ended September 30, 2012 |          |            |              |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|--|----------|------------|--------------|--|--|--|--|
|                                      |  | Small    | Commercial | Total        |  |  |  |  |
|                                      | Household                                    | business | banking    | consolidated |  |  |  |  |
| Interest revenues, net               | 6  | 1        | -          | 7            |  |  |  |  |
| Non-interest financing revenues      | -  | -        | -          | -            |  |  |  |  |
| Commissions and other revenues       | 100  | 10       | 2          | 112          |  |  |  |  |
| Total revenues                       | 106  | 11       | 2          | 119          |  |  |  |  |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss | -  | -        | -          | -            |  |  |  |  |
| Operating and other expenses         | 19   | 3        | -          | 22           |  |  |  |  |
| Pre-tax profit                       | 87   | 8        | 2          | 97           |  |  |  |  |
| Provision for taxes on profit        | 30   | 3        | 1          | 34           |  |  |  |  |
| Net profit                           | 57   | 5        | 1          | 63           |  |  |  |  |

|                                      | For the nine months ended September 30, 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> |          |            |              |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|---|----------|------------|--------------|--|--|--|--|
|                                      |   | Small    | Commercial | Total        |  |  |  |  |
|                                      | Household   | business | banking    | consolidated |  |  |  |  |
| Interest revenues, net               | 5   | 1        | -          | 6            |  |  |  |  |
| Non-interest financing revenues      | -   | -        | -          | -            |  |  |  |  |
| Commissions and other revenues       | 101   | 10       | 2          | 113          |  |  |  |  |
| Total revenues                       | 106   | 11       | 2          | 119          |  |  |  |  |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss | -   | -        | -          | -            |  |  |  |  |
| Operating and other expenses         | 18  | 2        | -          | 20           |  |  |  |  |
| Pre-tax profit                       | 88  | 9        | 2          | 99           |  |  |  |  |
| Provision for taxes on profit        | 32  | 3        | 1          | 36           |  |  |  |  |
| Net profit                           | 56  | 6        | 1          | 63           |  |  |  |  |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

42

The following is composition of contribution of capital market operations by major operating segments in the Bank Group (NIS in millions):

|                                      |           | For the | nine month | is ended Sep | tember 30, | 2012      |         |
|--------------------------------------|-----------|---------|------------|--------------|------------|-----------|---------|
|                                      |           |         |            |              |            | Financial | Total   |
|                                      |           | Private | Small      | Commercial   | Business   | mana-     | conso-  |
|                                      | Household | banking | business   | banking      | banking    | gement    | lidated |
| Interest revenues, net               | -         | -       | -          | -            | -          | -         | -       |
| Non-interest financing revenues      | 5         | -       | -          | 1            | 6          | 6         | 18      |
| Commissions and other revenues       | 119       | 23      | 15         | 8            | 18         | 34        | 217     |
| Total revenues                       | 124       | 23      | 15         | 9            | 24         | 40        | 235     |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss | -         | -       | -          | -            | -          | -         | -       |
| Operating and other expenses         | 40        | 1       | 3          | 1            | 5          | 3         | 53      |
| Pre-tax profit                       | 84        | 22      | 12         | 8            | 19         | 37        | 182     |
| Provision for taxes on profit        | 28        | 7       | 4          | 3            | 6          | 13        | 61      |
| Net profit                           | 56        | 15      | 8          | 5            | 13         | 24        | 121     |

|                                      |           | For the r | nine months | ended Sept | ember 30, 2 | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> |         |
|--------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|-------------|------------|-------------|---------------------|---------|
|                                      |           |           |             |            |             | Financial           | Total   |
|                                      |           | Private   | Small       | Commercial | Business    | mana-               | conso-  |
|                                      | Household | banking   | business    | banking    | banking     | gement              | lidated |
| Interest revenues, net               | -         | -         | -           | -          | -           | -                   | -       |
| Non-interest financing revenues      | 9         | -         | 2           | 2          | 8           | 4                   | 25      |
| Commissions and other revenues       | 161       | 24        | 17          | 10         | 21          | 36                  | 269     |
| Total revenues                       | 170       | 24        | 19          | 12         | 29          | 40                  | 294     |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss | -         | -         | -           | -          | -           | -                   | -       |
| Operating and other expenses         | 48        | 1         | 3           | -          | 1           | 8                   | 61      |
| Pre-tax profit                       | 122       | 23        | 16          | 12         | 28          | 32                  | 233     |
| Provision for taxes on profit        | 43        | 8         | 6           | 4          | 10          | 12                  | 83      |
| Net profit                           | 79        | 15        | 10          | 8          | 18          | 20                  | 150     |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

# International operations

The international operations segment of the Bank Group includes business operations and private banking services via subsidiaries and branches in Israel and overseas. Bank Group international operations are primarily focused on private banking, providing financial services to Israeli customers who have activities outside of Israel, foreign trade finance, local credit and participation in syndicated loans. The Bank has affiliates in several countries, as set forth below. All international operations, in Israel and overseas, report to the Private Banking and International Operations sector in the Bank's Financial Division. In addition, control of affiliate operations is conducted by the Risk Control Department in the Risk Control Division.

Details of the affiliates and their business are as follows:

**Swiss subsidiary** - UMB (Switzerland) Ltd. – specializes in private banking services, has one branch, owned by a whollyowned subsidiary of the Bank registered in Holland – UMOHC B.V. (hereinafter: ("the holding company"). The Swiss subsidiary is subject to the regulatory laws in Switzerland.

**Bank's overseas branches** – Overseas branches offer their customers banking services, in accordance with the local laws and regulations. The branches are subject to the local and Israeli regulation.

- Los Angeles Branch: The branch is primarily engaged in commercial banking, participating in syndicated loans and receiving deposits. Deposits with this branch are insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation(FDIC). The branch's clients are local, Israeli and international clients.
- London Branch: The branch is engaged mainly in business banking, including participation in loan syndicates, foreign trade, credit, receiving deposits, foreign currency trade and providing private banking services. The branch's clients are local, Israeli and international clients.
- **Cayman Islands Branch:** The branch provides private banking services and is operated through the representation of the Bank by the Butterfield Bank in the Cayman Islands, pursuant to the management agreement between it and the Bank.

International private banking branches in Israel: The Bank operates four special branches, located in Jerusalem, Tel Aviv, Netanya and Ashdod, serving foreign resident clients. These branches provide full banking services to their clients, primarily private banking. The branches are under Israeli supervision and report to the Private Banking and International Operations sector.

**Mortgage center for foreign residents:** The Bank operates a center in Jerusalem, specializing in marketing, approval and operation of foreign-currency mortgages for foreign residents.

**Representative offices:** The major activities of representative offices are marketing of Bank services and its representation overseas. The Bank operates representative offices in Mexico, Uruguay, Panama and Germany.

For details of local supervision of Bank affiliates overseas, see chapter on international operations segment in the Board of Directors' Report included with the financial statements as of December 31, 2011.

Below are details of the contribution of international operations to the various operating segments of the Bank Group (NIS in millions):

|                                      | Fo        | r the nine month | s ended Septe | ember 30, 2012 |       |
|--------------------------------------|-----------|------------------|---------------|----------------|-------|
|                                      |           | Private          | Business      | Financial      |       |
|                                      | Household | banking          | banking       | management     | Total |
| Interest revenues, net               | 3         | 44               | 48            | 6              | 101   |
| Non-interest financing revenues      | -         | -                | 2             | 11             | 13    |
| Commissions and other revenues       | -         | 30               | 3             | 1              | 34    |
| Total revenues                       | 3         | 74               | 53            | 18             | 148   |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss | -         | -                | -             | -              | -     |
| Operating and other expenses         | 2         | 46               | 35            | 5              | 88    |
| Pre-tax profit                       | 1         | 28               | 18            | 13             | 60    |
| Provision for taxes on profit        | -         | 9                | 6             | 4              | 19    |
| Net profit                           | 1         | 19               | 12            | 9              | 41    |

|                                  | For t     | he nine months | ended Septer | mber 30, 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> |       |
|----------------------------------|-----------|----------------|--------------|------------------------------|-------|
|                                  |           | Private        | Business     | Financial                    |       |
|                                  | Household | banking        | banking      | management                   | Total |
| Interest revenues, net           | 2         | 48             | 17           | 5                            | 72    |
| Non-interest financing revenues  | -         | -              | 2            | 35                           | 37    |
| Commissions and other revenues   | -         | 31             | 4            | 2                            | 37    |
| Total revenues                   | 2         | 79             | 23           | 42                           | 146   |
| Expenses (reduced expenses) with |           |                |              |                              |       |
| respect to credit loss           | -         | (7)            | 2            | -                            | (5)   |
| Operating and other expenses     | 2         | 43             | 31           | 4                            | 80    |
| Pre-tax profit                   | -         | 43             | (10)         | 38                           | 71    |
| Provision for taxes on profit    | -         | 15             | (4)          | 14                           | 25    |
| Net profit                       | -         | 28             | (6)          | 24                           | 46    |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details, see Note 1.B.1 to the financial statements.

# Off balance sheet activity

**Provident funds** – the Group provides operating services to provident funds. The value of assets in funds to which the Group provides operating services, amounted as of September 30, 2012 to NIS 62.3 billion, compared to NIS 58.1 billion as of December 31, 2011.

**Client activity in securities** – The value of the securities portfolios in the custody of the Bank, held by clients, amounted to NIS 157.8 billion as of September 30, 2012, compared with NIS 152.9 billion at the end of 2011. Revenues from securities transactions for the Group amounted to NIS 156 million in the first nine months of 2012, compared with NIS 197 million in the corresponding period last year - a decrease of 18.2%.

Activity by extent of collection – the Group has credit and deposits from deposits whose repayment to the depositor is contingent on collection of credit (or deposits) for which the Bank receives margin- or collection-fee based revenue. The balance of credit from deposits based on extent of collection as of September 30, 2012 amounted to NIS 12.7 billion, compared to NIS 13.7 billion at end of 2011. These amounts exclude standing loans and government deposits extended for them.

# Sources and financing

Group financing sources include deposits, obligatory notes and debentures of various types, as well as shareholders' equity. The Group selects the mix of financing sources based on its business objectives, including objectives for profitability, return on equity and capital adequacy – subject to statutory limitations applicable to banking corporations and in accordance with the state of the capital market and management forecasts regarding development therein.

Total deposits from the public for the Group as of September 30, 2012 amounted to NIS 124.3 billion, compared to NIS 119.3 billion at end of 2011. Deposits from the public in the CPI-linked segment decreased in the first nine months of 2012 by 0.5%; deposits from the public in the foreign currency and foreign-currency-linked segment decreased by 0.4%; and deposits from the public in the NIS-denominated, non-CPI-linked segment increased by 7.3%. For details, see chapter "Development of balance sheet items" above.

## **Obligatory notes**

The Bank is acting to raise long-term sources via issuances, inter alia via Mizrahi Tefahot Issuance Company Ltd. ("Tefahot Issue"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Bank. Over the years, Tefahot Issue Company issued subordinated notes to the public under published prospectuses.

As of the balance sheet date, all obligatory notes (Series 26-35), including subordinated notes, issued to the public by

Bank Mizrahi-Tefahot, amounted to NIS 8,928 million in total par value (as of December 31, 2011 - NIS 6,871 million), of which NIS 2,131 million in subordinated notes, similar to the balance as of December 31, 2011.

On January 19, 2012, Tefahot Issuance issued debentures (Series 33 and Series 35), with total par value of NIS 877 million, for consideration of NIS 912 million, pursuant to a shelf prospectus dated February 25, 2011.

On April 29, 2012, Tefahot Issuance issued debentures (Series 33 and Series 35), with total par value of NIS 1,001 million, for consideration of NIS 1,056 million, pursuant to said shelf prospectus.

On June 11, 2012, Tefahot Issuance issued debentures (Series 33), with total par value of NIS 180 million, for consideration of NIS 193 million.

The proceeds from all of these issuances were deposited at the Bank under terms similar to those of issuances.

## **Complex capital instruments**

All of the Bank's complex capital instruments (Series A) (considered upper Tier 2 capital for maintaining minimum capital ratio) as of September 30, 2012, issued and listed for trading amounted to NIS 1,702 million par value, issued for consideration amounting to NIS 1,644 million.

The revalued balance of the complex capital instruments as of September 30, 2012 was NIS 2 billion, compared to NIS 1.9 billion at the end of 2011.

#### **Rating of Bank obligations**

In accordance with rating provided by Maalot Standard & Poor's (hereinafter: "Maalot"), the Bank's issuer rating, including deposits deposited with the Bank, is iIAA+, unchanged since the Bank was first rated in 2003.

On December 6, 2011, Maalot reconfirmed the Bank's issuer rating. The rating outlook is "Stable" (modified from "Negative" in November 2010) under the current methodology for rating banks. According to Maalot: "The rating by Maalot Standard&Poor's of Mizrahi is based on the Bank's appropriate business standing, its capital and medium profitability, its appropriate risk factor, sources in line with the local banking system and appropriate liquidity of the Bank. The rating also reflects our estimate that Bank Mizrahi is of critical importance in Israel, and we believe the State of Israel would support the financial system if needed... The Stable rating outlook for Mizrahi reflects our view that the Bank would maintain its strong business position in the Israeli market, while negative pressures on Israel's economy, such as a potential slowdown in the residential real estate sector, should have limited impact on the Bank's risk profile, and the Bank should maintain a stable Risk-Adjusted Capital (RAC) ratio.

The rating of subordinated notes issued by Tefahot Issuance remained one rank below the issuer rating, i.e. rated iIAA.

The complex capital instruments, which constitute upper Tier II capital, are rated iIA+.

On September 11, 2012, Moody's rating agency maintained the Bank's long-term deposit rating at A2 with "Negative" outlook.

# **Risk Management**

# **Basel II: Pillar 3 - Market Discipline**

Below is qualitative information and quantitative data related to all risk factors to which the Bank is exposed, which are managed in line with the policy set by the Board of Directors. The information has been compiled in accordance with disclosure requirements of Basel II recommendations, Pillar 3, as applied to banks by Public Reporting Directives, and in accordance with the directive on qualitative reporting with regard to exposure to and management of market risk.

As of the balance sheet date, there were no material changes in risk management at the Group and in qualitative information, as included in the Board of Directors' report as of December 31, 2011, other than as described below.

Below are references to information required pursuant to reporting directives of the Bank of Israel, included below and elsewhere in these financial statements:

| Subject                              | Disclosure  | Chapter in Board of Directors' Report / Note to<br>financial statements |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|---|---|--|--|
| Application scope                    | Group entities, consolidation basis, limits on          | 1   |  |  |
|                                      | supervisory capital                                     | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
| Capital structure                    | Details of capital components                           | Note 4 – Capital Adequacy   |  |  |
| Capital adequacy                     | Quantitative disclosure                                 | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
|                                      | Capital adequacy ratios for the Group                   | Note 4 – Capital Adequacy   |  |  |
| Credit risk                          | Quantitative disclosure                                 | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
|                                      | Credit risk exposure by economic sector                 | Management Review, Addendum C - Credit Risk                             |  |  |
|                                      |   | by Economic Sector  |  |  |
|                                      | Credit risk exposure by contractual term to<br>maturity | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
|                                      | Credit risk exposure by major geographic                | Management Review, Addendum D - Exposure                                |  |  |
|                                      | regions   | to Foreign Countries  |  |  |
|                                      | Information about troubled debt                         | Note 3 - Loans to the public and provision for                          |  |  |
|                                      |   | credit loss   |  |  |
|                                      | Provision for credit loss by economic sector            | Management Review, Addendum C - Credit Risk                             |  |  |
|                                      |   | by Economic Sector  |  |  |
|                                      | Credit loss with respect to housing loans               | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
| Credit risk mitigation               | Quantitative disclosure                                 | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
| Counter-party credit risk            | Quantitative disclosure                                 | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
| Securitization                       | Quantitative disclosure                                 | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
| Market risk, liquidity risk,         |   |   |  |  |
| interest risk in bank                |   |   |  |  |
| portfolio                            | Quantitative disclosure                                 | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
| Operating risk                       | Qualitative disclosure                                  | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
| Equity positions in bar<br>portfolio | nkQuantitative disclosure                               | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
| Legal risk                           | Qualitative disclosure                                  | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
| Risk factors                         | Qualitative and quantitative disclosure                 | Risk Management chapter   |  |  |
|                                      | •   |   |  |  |

#### **Application scope**

Provisions of Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulations nos. 201-211 "Measurement and Capital Adequacy" apply to the Bank Group and in particular to the Bank - Bank Mizrahi-Tefahot Ltd. - the parent company of the Group. For details of Bank Group companies to which these regulations apply, see Note 6 to the financial statements as of December 31, 2011. To the best knowledge of Bank management, and relying on legal counsel, there are no prohibitions or significant restrictions on transfer of funds or supervisory capital between Bank Group companies.

## **Capital adequacy**

The Bank assesses its capital adequacy in accordance with Basel II rules, as set forth in Proper Conduct of Banking Business Directive Nos. 201-211. Key rules and approaches applied by the Bank are described below, under Description of Basle II Guidelines in the chapter on Legislation and Supervision of Bank Group Operations. The Bank applies the standard approach to assess exposure to credit risk, the basic indicator approach to assess exposure to operating risk, and the standard approach to assess exposure to market risk. The Supervisor of Banks has stipulated that within 3 years from the start date of applying the basic indicator approach to assessment of exposure to operating risk, banks must transition to using the standard approach. The Bank regularly monitors its capital adequacy ratio, in order to ensure compliance with requirements of the Supervisor of Banks and with limitations set by the Board of Directors, as well as to prepare in advance to respond to evolution of risk assets and capital requirements at the Bank. For this purpose, the Board of Directors has created an internal procedure which specifies the measurement frequency of capital adequacy, the required reporting and actions to be taken if the capital ratio drops below the minimum levels specified; a capital planning & monitoring forum has been created, attended by the Manager, Finance Division - CFO (chair), Manager, Risk control Division - CRO, Manager, Planning, Operations and Control Division and the Manager, Accounting and Financial Reporting Division - the Chief Accountant.

On October 25, 2010, the Bank Board of Directors resolved to set the target for core capital ratio (i.e. original Tier I capital adequacy ratio) at no less than 7.5%. Further, the Board of Directors resolved to direct Bank management to act so as to maintain appropriate safety margins, in order to ensure that the core capital ration shall be no less than the foregoing. The Bank Board of Directors further resolved that the overall capital adequacy ratio shall be no less than 12.5%.

On March 28, 2012, the Supervisor of Banks issued a directive to all banking corporations, citing a higher minimum core capital ratio than the one currently required. According to the directive, all banking corporations would be required to achieve a minimum core capital ratio of 9% by January 1, 2015. In addition, large banking corporations, whose total consolidated balance sheet assets exceed 20% of total balance sheet assets for the Israeli banking sector, would be required to achieve a minimum core capital ratio of 10% by January 1, 2017. The directive with regard to a minimum core capital ratio of 10% does not apply to the Bank. The core capital ratio should be calculated in conformity with Basel III provisions.

On July 23, 2012, the Bank Board of Director instructed Bank management to bring forward implementation of the Supervisor of Banks' directive dated March 28, 2012 - so as to implement it, if possible, as from January 1, 2014. Moreover, the Board of Directors has resolved to instruct Bank management to maintain, in as much as possible, appropriate safety margins to this end.

For more information about the Bank's business strategy, see chapter "Significant events in the Bank Group's business" below.

The Bank's core capital ratio as of September 30, 2012 is presented in Note 4 to the financial statements.

|                           | As of Septer   | nber 30, 2012              | As of Septer   | nber 30, 2011              | As of December 31, 2011 |                            |  |
|---------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|--|
|                           | Weighted risk  | Capital                    | Weighted risk  | Capital                    | Weighted risk           | Capital                    |  |
| Exposure group            | asset balances | requirement <sup>(1)</sup> | asset balances | requirement <sup>(1)</sup> | asset balances          | requirement <sup>(1)</sup> |  |
| Sovereign debt            | 927            | 83                         | 544            | 49                         | 924                     | 83                         |  |
| Public sector entity debt | 377            | 34                         | 390            | 35                         | 350                     | 32                         |  |
| Banking corporation debt  | 1,091          | 98                         | 1,689          | 152                        | 1,824                   | 164                        |  |
| Corporate debt            | 40,639         | 3,658                      | 38,023         | 3,422                      | 39,107                  | 3,520                      |  |
| Debt secured by           |                |                            |                |                            |                         |                            |  |
| commercial real estate    | 1,875          | 169                        | 1,640          | 147                        | 1,718                   | 155                        |  |
| Retail exposure to        |                |                            |                |                            |                         |                            |  |
| individuals               | 11,481         | 1,033                      | 10,850         | 976                        | 11,265                  | 1,014                      |  |
| Loans to small            | 2,178          |                            | 2,150          |                            | 2,172                   | 195                        |  |
| businesses                |                | 196                        |                | 194                        |                         |                            |  |
| Residential mortgages     | 36,401         | 3,276                      | 31,742         | 2,857                      | 32,865                  | 2,958                      |  |
| Securitization            | -              | -                          | 85             | 8                          | 88                      | 8                          |  |
| Other assets              | 3,085          | 278                        | 2,632          | 237                        | 2,660                   | 239                        |  |
| Total                     | 98,054         | 8,825                      | 89,745         | 8,077                      | 92,973                  | 8,368                      |  |

Composition of risk assets and capital requirements with respect to credit risk by exposure group are as follows:

(1) Capital requirement calculated at 9% of risk asset balance, in accordance with interim directive on application of Basel II, Pillar 3.

## Risk assets and capital requirements with respect to market risk and operating risk are as follows:

|                               | As of Septembe     | er 30, 2012             | As of Septer   | mber 30, 2011              | As of December 31, 2011 |                            |  |
|-------------------------------|--------------------|-------------------------|----------------|----------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|--|
|                               | Weighted risk      | Capital                 | Weighted risk  |                            | Weighted risk           | Capital                    |  |
| Exposure group                | asset balances req | uirement <sup>(1)</sup> | asset balances | requirement <sup>(1)</sup> | asset balances          | requirement <sup>(1)</sup> |  |
| Market risk                   | 944                | 85                      | 813            | 73                         | 947                     | 85                         |  |
| Operating Risk <sup>(2)</sup> | 8,327              | 749                     | 7,775          | 700                        | 7,851                   | 707                        |  |
| Total                         | 9,271              | 834                     | 8,588          | 773                        | 8,798                   | 792                        |  |

(1) Capital requirement calculated at 9% of risk asset balance, in accordance with interim directive on application of Basel II, Pillar 3.

(2) Calculated based on the basic indicator approach.

## Development of Group ratio of capital to risk components is as follows:

|                                 |                          | Ra                       | tio of capital to risk elements |
|---------------------------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------------------|
|                                 | As of September 30, 2012 | As of September 30, 2011 | As of December 31, 2011         |
| Ratio of Tier I capital to risk |                          |                          |                                 |
| elements                        | 8.23%                    | 7.70%                    | 7.77%                           |
| Ratio of total capital to risk  |                          |                          |                                 |
| elements                        | 13.11%                   | 13.55%                   | 13.40%                          |
| Total minimum capital ratio     |                          |                          |                                 |
| required by the Supervisor of   |                          |                          |                                 |
| Banks                           | 9.00%                    | 9.00%                    | 9.00%                           |

#### Risk exposure and assessment there of

Day-to-day activities in a variety of balance sheet and off-balance-sheet financial instruments expose the Group to risk, mainly – market and liquidity risk, credit risk, and operating risk. The risk management policy, in various aspects, is designed to support achievement of the Group's business goals while limiting exposure to such risk.

Risk management at the Group is conducted regularly in accordance with Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation Nos. 339 and 342 of the Bank of Israel, and in accordance with the framework set forth in Basel II, Pillar 3. To this end, the Group appointed Risk Managers and a CRO, who is in executive management, responsible for operations of the Risk Control Division and the Compliance and Business Risk Control Division. Bank management regards the Bank's risk control and management system as one of its core competencies, hence it is Bank policy to constantly strive to improve the risk control and management system,

Bank management believes that risk control and management must be an integrative process. The management of risk from a total viewpoint, for all of the Bank's financial activity, on and off-balance sheet, enables the Bank to maximize the utilization of the correlation between the different risk factors (basis and interest) in the various linkage segments, and the best possible diversification of the risk. In addition to measuring the total risk value, the Bank measures and manages the mix of risk elements.

As part of this approach, the Bank manages risk using a system that enables management and control under a single platform of the market risk and interest risk of the Bank, and in the future, also the various credit risk components, including implementation of Basel II regulations for calculating regulatory capital.

# **Credit risk**

Credit risk is the risk of the Bank incurring a loss due to the counter party to a transaction potentially failing to meet their commitments. This risk may arise from multiple factors which may impact the entire loan portfolio, a specific sector or an individual client. These risk factors include, inter alia, macro-economic changes, business risk arising from client operations, credit concentration risk etc.

In June 2012, as part of re-organization of the Risk Control Division, it assumed responsibility for the Analysis Department, which provides independent review of major credit applications, presenting its recommendations as part of the credit approval process to senior forums at the Bank.

|                             |        |        |          |          | As of Sep   | otember 30  | , 2012   |         |             |        |                      |
|-----------------------------|--------|--------|----------|----------|-------------|-------------|----------|---------|-------------|--------|----------------------|
|                             |        |        | Banking  |          | Secured by  | Retail      |          |         |             |        |                      |
|                             | Sove-  | Public | Corpora- | Corpora- | commercial  | for         | Small    | Housing | Securitiza- |        |                      |
|                             | reigns | sector | tions    | tions    | real estate | individuals | business | loans   | tion        | Others | Total <sup>(2)</sup> |
| Loans <sup>(3)</sup>        | 14,199 | 313    | 1,927    | 29,692   | 1,985       | 14,819      | 3,742    | 77,726  | -           | -      | 144,403              |
| Securities (4)              | 6,542  | 25     | 760      | 292      | -           | -           | -        | -       | 7           | -      | 7,626                |
| Derivatives <sup>(5)</sup>  | -      | 288    | 812      | 1,768    | -           | 31          | 6        | -       | -           | -      | 2,905                |
| Other off-                  |        |        |          |          |             |             |          |         |             |        |                      |
| balance-sheet               |        |        |          |          |             |             |          |         |             |        |                      |
| exposures                   | 113    | 517    | 35       | 36,695   | 302         | 10,353      | 1,548    | 3,531   | -           | -      | 53,094               |
| Other assets <sup>(6)</sup> | -      | -      | -        | -        | -           | -           | -        | -       | -           | 4,273  | 4,273                |
| Total                       | 20,854 | 1,143  | 3,534    | 68,447   | 2,287       | 25,203      | 5,296    | 81,257  | 7           | 4,273  | 212,301              |

Below is the composition of credit exposure by exposure group and by balance sheet item, before provision for credit loss<sup>(1)</sup>:

|                             |        |        |          |          | As of De    | cember 31   | , 2011   |         |             |        |                      |
|-----------------------------|--------|--------|----------|----------|-------------|-------------|----------|---------|-------------|--------|----------------------|
|                             |        |        | Banking  |          | Secured by  | Retail      |          |         |             |        |                      |
|                             | Sove-  | Public | Corpora- | Corpora- | commercial  | for         | Small    | Housing | Securitiza- |        |                      |
|                             | reigns | sector | tions    | tions    | real estate | individuals | business | loans   | tion        | Others | Total <sup>(2)</sup> |
| Loans <sup>(3)</sup>        | 12,895 | 290    | 2,804    | 29,416   | 1,771       | 14,462      | 3,569    | 71,207  | -           | -      | 136,414              |
| Securities (4)              | 6,585  | 17     | 644      | 386      | -           | -           | -        | -       | 25          | -      | 7,657                |
| Derivatives <sup>(5)</sup>  | -      | 264    | 2,352    | 1,719    | -           | 27          | 7        | -       | -           | -      | 4,369                |
| Other off-                  |        |        |          |          |             |             |          |         |             |        |                      |
| balance-sheet               |        |        |          |          |             |             |          |         |             |        |                      |
| exposures                   | -      | 401    | 160      | 34,810   | 317         | 10,037      | 1,492    | 3,611   | -           | -      | 50,828               |
| Other assets <sup>(6)</sup> | -      | -      | -        | -        | -           | -           | -        | -       | -           | 3,561  | 3,561                |
| Total                       | 19,480 | 972    | 5,960    | 66,331   | 2,088       | 24,526      | 5,068    | 74,818  | 25          | 3,561  | 202,829              |

(1) After deduction of accounting write-offs and before provision for credit loss on individual and group basis.

(2) Balance of on- and off-balance sheet balances, after on- and off-balance-sheet offsets, excluding impact of credit risk mitigation, conversion factors and risk weighting factors, as defined under Basel II rules.

(3) Includes loans to the public, loans to governments, deposits with banks and borrowed securities.

(4) Excludes balances deducted from the equity basis and investment in securities in the negotiable portfolio.

(5) Includes face value of derivatives (including credit derivatives), after effect of add-on factors and positive fair value of derivatives.
(6) Excludes derivatives and balances deducted from the equity basis, including cash, investment in shares, fixed assets and investment in investees.

Composition of credit exposure before provision for credit loss, by contractual term to maturity, by major gross credit exposure type, is as follows<sup>(1)</sup>:

|                                   | -      | As of Se  | ptember 30, 2 | 012      |                      |
|-----------------------------------|--------|-----------|---------------|----------|----------------------|
|                                   | Up to  |           | Over          | Without  |                      |
|                                   | 1 year | 1-5 years | 5 years       | maturity | Total <sup>(2)</sup> |
| Loans <sup>(3)</sup>              | 44,063 | 22,637    | 77,600        | 103      | 144,403              |
| Securities <sup>(4)</sup>         | 484    | 4,073     | 3,069         | -        | 7,626                |
| Derivatives <sup>(5)</sup>        | 1,504  | 495       | 906           | -        | 2,905                |
| Other off-balance-sheet exposures | 44,361 | 7,533     | 1,200         | -        | 53,094               |
| Other assets <sup>(6)</sup>       | 2,606  | -         | 48            | 1,619    | 4,273                |
| Total                             | 93,018 | 34,738    | 82,823        | 1,722    | 212,301              |

|                                   | -      | As of Dec | cember 31, 20 | )11      |                      |
|-----------------------------------|--------|-----------|---------------|----------|----------------------|
|                                   | Up to  |           | Over          | Without  |                      |
|                                   | 1 year | 1-5 years | 5 years       | maturity | Total <sup>(2)</sup> |
| Loans (3)                         | 42,013 | 22,523    | 71,807        | 71       | 136,414              |
| Securities <sup>(4)</sup>         | 1,488  | 4,903     | 1,266         | -        | 7,657                |
| Derivatives <sup>(5)</sup>        | 1,935  | 1,011     | 1,423         | -        | 4,369                |
| Other off-balance-sheet exposures | 41,128 | 8,644     | 1,056         | -        | 50,828               |
| Other assets (6)                  | 1,818  | 62        | 48            | 1,633    | 3,561                |
| Total                             | 88,382 | 37,143    | 75,600        | 1,704    | 202,829              |

(1) After deduction of accounting write-offs and before provision for credit loss on individual and group basis.

(2) Balance of on- and off-balance sheet balances, after on- and off-balance-sheet offsets, excluding impact of credit risk mitigation, conversion factors and risk weighting factors, as defined under Basel II rules.

(3) Includes loans to the public, loans to governments, deposits with banks and borrowed securities.

(4) Excludes balances deducted from the equity basis and investment in securities in the negotiable portfolio.

(5) Includes face value of derivatives (including credit derivatives), after effect of add-on factors and positive fair value of derivatives.

(6) Excludes derivatives and balances deducted from the equity basis, including cash, investment in shares, fixed assets and investment in investees.

# Credit risk - standard approach

Below is composition of credit exposure amounts<sup>(1)</sup> by exposure group and weighting, before and after credit risk mitigation<sup>(2)</sup>:

# Before credit risk mitigation

|  |        |       |        |       | As of S | eptember | 30, 201 | 2    |          |          |         |
|--|--------|-------|--------|-------|---------|----------|---------|------|----------|----------|---------|
|  |        |       |        |       |         |          |         |      | Gross [  | Deducted |         |
|  |        |       |        |       |         |          |         |      | credit   | from     |         |
|  | 0%     | 20%   | 35%    | 50%   | 75%     | 100%     | 150%    | 350% | exposure | equity   | Total   |
| Rated exposures:   |        |       |        |       |         |          |         |      |          |          |         |
| Sovereign debt   | 17,228 | 3,297 | -      | -     | -       | 329      | -       | -    | 20,854   | -        | 20,854  |
| Public sector entity debt  | -      | -     | -      | 1,118 | -       | -        | -       | -    | 1,118    | -        | 1,118   |
| Banking corporation debt   | -      | 2,592 | -      | 783   | -       | 86       | -       | -    | 3,461    | -        | 3,461   |
| Corporate debt   | -      | 53    | -      | 224   | -       | -        | -       | -    | 277      | -        | 277     |
| Securitization   | -      | -     | -      | -     | -       | -        | -       | -    | -        | 7        | 7       |
| Other assets   | -      | -     | -      | -     | -       | -        | -       | -    | -        | 33       | 33      |
| Total  | 17,228 | 5,942 | -      | 2,125 | -       | 415      | -       | -    | 25,710   | 40       | 25,750  |
| Non-rated exposures:<br>Public sector entity debt<br>Banking corporation | -      | -     | -      | 25    | -       | -        | -       | -    | 25       | -        | 25      |
| debt   |        | 5     |        | 28    |         |          |         |      | 33       |          | 33      |
| Corporate debt   | -      | -     | -      | -     | -       | 67,242   | 242     | -    | 67,484   | -        | 67,484  |
| Debt secured by commercial real estate                                   | -      | -     | -      | -     | -       | 2,265    | -       | -    | 2,265    | -        | 2,265   |
| Retail exposure to   |        |       |        |       |         |          |         |      |          |          |         |
| individuals  | -      | -     | -      | -     | 24,903  | 59       | 98      | -    | 25,060   | -        | 25,060  |
| Loans to small businesses  | -      | -     | -      | -     | 5,207   | 18       | 16      | -    | 5,241    | -        | 5,241   |
| Residential mortgages  | -      | -     | 60,761 | -     | 13,820  | 5,729    | 210     | -    | 80,520   | -        | 80,520  |
| Other assets   | 1,233  | -     | -      | -     | -       | 3,005    | 71      | -    | 4,309    | 87       | 4,396   |
| Total  | 1,233  | 5     | 60,761 | 53    | 43,930  | 78,318   | 637     | -    | 184,937  | 87       | 185,024 |
| Total  | 18,461 | 5,947 | 60,761 | 2,178 | 43,930  | 78,733   | 637     | -    | 210,647  | 127      | 210,774 |

(1) Balance of on- and off-balance sheet balances, after on- and off-balance-sheet offsets, after provision for credit loss, excluding impact of credit conversion factors and risk weighting factors, as defined under Basel II rules.

(2) Mitigation using guarantees, credit derivatives and other qualified collateral.

# After credit risk mitigation

|                           |        |       |        |       | As of Se | eptember | 30, 2012 | 2    |          |          |         |
|---------------------------|--------|-------|--------|-------|----------|----------|----------|------|----------|----------|---------|
|                           |        |       |        |       |          |          |          |      | Gross    | Deducted |         |
|                           |        |       |        |       |          |          |          |      | credit   | from     |         |
|                           | 0%     | 20%   | 35%    | 50%   | 75%      | 100%     | 150%     | 350% | exposure | equity   | Total   |
| Rated exposures:          |        |       |        |       |          |          |          |      |          |          |         |
| Sovereign debt            | 17,234 | 3,385 | -      | -     | -        | 307      | -        | -    | 20,926   | -        | 20,926  |
| Public sector entity debt | 21     | -     | -      | 997   | -        | -        | -        | -    | 1,018    | -        | 1,018   |
| Banking corporation debt  | -      | 2,584 | -      | 783   | -        | 81       | -        | -    | 3,448    | -        | 3,448   |
| Corporate debt            | -      | 53    | -      | 224   | -        | -        | -        | -    | 277      | -        | 277     |
| Securitization            | -      | -     | -      | -     | -        | -        | -        | -    | -        | 7        | 7       |
| Other assets              | -      | -     | -      | -     | -        | -        | -        | -    | -        | 33       | 33      |
| Total                     | 17,255 | 6,022 | -      | 2,004 | -        | 388      | -        | -    | 25,669   | 40       | 25,709  |
|                           |        |       |        |       |          |          |          |      |          |          |         |
| Non-rated exposures:      |        |       |        |       |          |          |          |      |          |          |         |
| Public sector entity debt | -      | -     | -      | 25    | -        | -        | -        | -    | 25       | -        | 25      |
| Banking corporation debt  | -      | 121   | -      | 170   | -        | -        | -        | -    | 291      | -        | 291     |
| Corporate debt            | -      | -     | -      | -     | -        | 59,222   | 233      | -    | 59,455   | -        | 59,455  |
| Debt secured by           |        |       |        |       |          |          |          |      |          |          |         |
| commercial real estate    | -      | -     | -      | -     | -        | 1,974    | -        | -    | 1,974    | -        | 1,974   |
| Retail exposure to        |        |       |        |       |          |          |          |      |          |          |         |
| individuals               | -      | -     | -      | -     | 23,170   | 35       | 98       | -    | 23,303   | -        | 23,303  |
| Loans to small businesses | -      | -     | -      | -     | 3,748    | 12       | 15       | -    | 3,775    | -        | 3,775   |
| Residential mortgages     | -      | -     | 60,759 | -     | 13,755   | 5,729    | 185      | -    | 80,428   | -        | 80,428  |
| Other assets              | 1,233  | -     | -      | -     | -        | 3,005    | 71       | -    | 4,309    | 87       | 4,396   |
| Total                     | 1,233  | 121   | 60,759 | 195   | 40,673   | 69,977   | 602      | -    | 173,560  | 87       | 173,647 |
| Total exposure            | 18,488 | 6,143 | 60,759 | 2,199 | 40,673   | 70,365   | 602      | -    | 199,229  | 127      | 199,356 |

# Before credit risk mitigation

|                           |        |         |        |       | As of S | Septembe | er 30, 201 | 11   |          |          |         |
|---------------------------|--------|---------|--------|-------|---------|----------|------------|------|----------|----------|---------|
|                           |        |         |        |       |         |          |            |      | Gross    | Deducted |         |
|                           |        |         |        |       |         |          |            |      | credit   | from     |         |
|                           | 0%     | 20%     | 35%    | 50%   | 75%     | 100%     | 150%       | 350% | exposure | equity   | Total   |
| Rated exposures:          |        |         |        |       |         |          |            |      |          |          |         |
| Sovereign debt            | 15,327 | 2,682   | -      | -     | -       | 11       | -          | -    | 18,020   | -        | 18,020  |
| Public sector entity debt | -      | -       | -      | 1,417 | -       | -        | -          | -    | 1,417    | -        | 1,417   |
| Banking corporation debt  | -      | 3,914   | -      | 1,167 | -       | 81       | -          | -    | 5,162    | 1        | 5,163   |
| Corporate debt            | -      | 92      | -      | 284   | -       | 266      | -          | -    | 642      | -        | 642     |
| Securitization            | -      | -       | -      | -     | -       | -        | -          | 24   | 24       | 39       | 63      |
| Other assets              | -      | -       | -      | -     | -       | -        | -          | -    | -        | 37       | 37      |
| Total                     | 15,327 | 6,688   | -      | 2,868 | -       | 358      | -          | 24   | 25,265   | 77       | 25,342  |
|                           |        |         |        |       |         |          |            |      |          |          |         |
| Non-rated exposures:      |        |         |        |       |         |          |            |      |          |          |         |
| Public sector entity debt | -      | -       | -      | 4     | -       | -        | -          | -    | 4        | -        | 4       |
| Banking corporation debt  | -      | 6       | -      | 386   | -       | -        | -          | -    | 392      | -        | 392     |
| Corporate debt            | -      | -       | -      | -     | -       | 63,583   | 314        | -    | 63,897   | -        | 63,897  |
| Debt secured by           |        |         |        |       |         |          |            |      |          |          |         |
| commercial real estate    | -      | -       | -      | -     | -       | 2,018    | -          | -    | 2,018    | -        | 2,018   |
| Retail exposure to        |        |         |        |       |         |          |            |      |          |          |         |
| individuals               | -      | -       | -      | -     | 23,605  | 41       | 149        | -    | 23,795   | -        | 23,795  |
| Loans to small businesses | -      | -       | -      | -     | 4,906   | 12       | 25         | -    | 4,943    | -        | 4,943   |
| Residential mortgages     | -      | - 5     | 56,241 | -     | 12,237  | 3,794    | 179        | -    | 72,451   | -        | 72,451  |
| Other assets              | 949    | -       | -      | -     | -       | 2,568    | 52         | -    | 3,569    | 87       | 3,656   |
| Total                     | 949    | 6 5     | 56,241 | 390   | 40,748  | 72,016   | 719        | -    | 171,069  | 87       | 171,156 |
| Total exposure            | 16,276 | 6,694 5 | 56,241 | 3,258 | 40,748  | 72,374   | 719        | 24   | 196,334  | 164      | 196,498 |

(1) Balance of on- and off-balance sheet balances, after on- and off-balance-sheet offsets, after provision for credit loss, excluding impact of credit conversion factors and risk weighting factors, as defined under Basel II rules.

(2) Mitigation using guarantees, credit derivatives and other qualified collateral.

# After credit risk mitigation

|                           |        |       |        |       | As of S | eptember | <sup>.</sup> 30, 201 | 1    |          |          |         |
|---------------------------|--------|-------|--------|-------|---------|----------|----------------------|------|----------|----------|---------|
|                           |        |       |        |       |         |          |                      |      | Gross    | Deducted |         |
|                           |        |       |        |       |         |          |                      |      | credit   | from     |         |
|                           | 0%     | 20%   | 35%    | 50%   | 75%     | 100%     | 150%                 | 350% | exposure | equity   | Total   |
| Rated exposures:          |        |       |        |       |         |          |                      |      |          |          |         |
| Sovereign debt            | 15,340 | 2,693 | -      | -     | -       | 11       | -                    | -    | 18,044   | -        | 18,044  |
| Public sector entity debt | 17     | -     | -      | 1,412 | -       | -        | -                    | -    | 1,429    | -        | 1,429   |
| Banking corporation       |        |       |        |       |         |          |                      |      |          |          |         |
| debt                      | -      | 3,935 | -      | 1,333 | -       | 81       | -                    | -    | 5,349    | 1        | 5,350   |
| Corporate debt            | -      | 92    | -      | 284   | -       | 62       | -                    | -    | 438      | -        | 438     |
| Securitization            | -      | -     | -      | -     | -       | -        | -                    | 24   | 24       | 39       | 63      |
| Other assets              | -      | -     | -      | -     | -       | -        | -                    | -    | -        | 37       | 37      |
| Total                     | 15,357 | 6,720 | -      | 3,029 | -       | 154      | -                    | 24   | 25,284   | 77       | 25,361  |
|                           |        |       |        |       |         |          |                      |      |          |          |         |
| Non-rated                 |        |       |        |       |         |          |                      |      |          |          |         |
| exposures:                |        |       |        |       |         |          |                      |      |          |          |         |
| Public sector entity debt | -      | -     | -      | 5     | -       | -        | -                    | -    | 5        | -        | 5       |
| Banking corporation       |        |       |        |       |         |          |                      |      |          |          |         |
| debt                      | -      | 6     | -      | 394   | -       | -        | -                    | -    | 400      | -        | 400     |
| Corporate debt            | -      | -     | -      | -     | -       | 54,343   | 308                  | -    | 54,651   | -        | 54,651  |
| Debt secured by           |        |       |        |       |         |          |                      |      |          |          |         |
| commercial real estate    | -      | -     | -      | -     | -       | 1,727    | -                    | -    | 1,727    | -        | 1,727   |
| Retail exposure to        |        |       |        |       |         |          |                      |      |          |          |         |
| individuals               | -      | -     | -      | -     | 22,007  | 12       | 146                  | -    | 22,165   | -        | 22,165  |
| Loans to small businesses | -      | -     | -      | -     | 3,627   | 8        | 22                   | -    | 3,657    | -        | 3,657   |
| Residential mortgages     | -      | -     | 56,240 | -     | 12,194  | 3,793    | 179                  | -    | 72,406   | -        | 72,406  |
| Other assets              | 949    | -     | -      | -     | -       | 2,568    | 52                   | -    | 3,569    | 87       | 3,656   |
| Total                     | 949    | 6     | 56,240 | 399   | 37,828  | 62,451   | 707                  | -    | 158,580  | 87       | 158,667 |
| Total exposure            | 16,306 | 6,726 | 56,240 | 3,428 | 37,828  | 62,605   | 707                  | 24   | 183,864  | 164      | 184,028 |

# Before credit risk mitigation

|                           |        | As of December 31, 2011 |        |       |        |        |      |    |                             |                            |         |  |
|---------------------------|--------|-------------------------|--------|-------|--------|--------|------|----|-----------------------------|----------------------------|---------|--|
|                           | 0%     | 20%                     | 35%    | 50%   | 75%    | 100%   | 150% |    | Gross<br>credit<br>exposure | Deducted<br>from<br>equity | Total   |  |
| Rated exposures:          |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |    |                             |                            |         |  |
| Sovereign debt            | 16,255 | 2,880                   | -      | -     | -      | 345    | -    | -  | 19,480                      | -                          | 19,480  |  |
| Public sector entity debt | -      | -                       | -      | 723   | -      | -      | -    | -  | 723                         | -                          | 723     |  |
| Banking corporation debt  | -      | 4,112                   | -      | 1,188 | -      | 61     | -    | -  | 5,361                       | 1                          | 5,362   |  |
| Corporate debt            | -      | 117                     | -      | 295   | -      | 177    | -    | -  | 589                         | -                          | 589     |  |
| Securitization            | -      | -                       | -      | -     | -      | -      | -    | 25 | 25                          | 36                         | 61      |  |
| Other assets              | -      | -                       | -      | -     | -      | -      | -    | -  | -                           | 37                         | 37      |  |
| Total                     | 16,255 | 7,109                   | -      | 2,206 | -      | 583    | -    | 25 | 26,178                      | 74                         | 26,252  |  |
|                           |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |    |                             |                            |         |  |
| Non-rated exposures:      |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |    |                             |                            |         |  |
| Public sector entity debt | -      | -                       | -      | 249   | -      | -      | -    | -  | 249                         | -                          | 249     |  |
| Banking corporation       |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |    |                             |                            |         |  |
| debt                      | -      | 49                      | -      | 537   | -      | -      | -    | -  | 586                         | -                          | 586     |  |
| Corporate debt            | -      | -                       | -      | -     | -      | 64,927 | 245  | -  | 65,172                      | -                          | 65,172  |  |
| Debt secured by           |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |    |                             |                            |         |  |
| commercial real estate    | -      | -                       | -      | -     | -      | 1,985  | -    | -  | 1,985                       | -                          | 1,985   |  |
| Retail exposure to        |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |    |                             |                            |         |  |
| individuals               | -      | -                       | -      | -     | 24,179 | 37     | 157  | -  | 24,373                      | -                          | 24,373  |  |
| Loans to small businesses | -      | -                       | -      | -     | 4,989  | 12     | 28   | -  | 5,029                       | -                          | 5,029   |  |
| Residential mortgages     | -      | -                       | 56,625 | -     | 12,932 | 4,281  | 208  | -  | 74,046                      | -                          | 74,046  |  |
| Other assets              | 926    | -                       | -      | -     | -      | 2,600  | 46   | -  | 3,572                       | 87                         | 3,659   |  |
| Total                     | 926    | 49                      | 56,625 | 786   | 42,100 | 73,842 | 684  | -  | 175,012                     | 87                         | 175,099 |  |
| Total exposure            | 17,181 | 7,158                   | 56,625 | 2,992 | 42,100 | 74,425 | 684  | 25 | 201,190                     | 161                        | 201,351 |  |

(1) Balance of on- and off-balance sheet balances after on- and off-balance-sheet offsets, after provision for credit loss, excluding impact of credit conversion factors and risk weighting factors, as defined under Basel II rules.

(2) Mitigation using guarantees, credit derivatives and other qualified collateral.

# After credit risk mitigation

|                           |        | As of December 31, 2011 |        |       |        |        |      |      |                             |                            |         |
|---------------------------|--------|-------------------------|--------|-------|--------|--------|------|------|-----------------------------|----------------------------|---------|
|                           | 0%     | 20%                     | 35%    | 50%   | 75%    | 100%   | 150% | 350% | Net [<br>credit<br>exposure | Deducted<br>from<br>equity | Total   |
| Rated exposures:          |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |      |                             |                            |         |
| Sovereign debt            | 16,264 | 2,893                   | -      | -     | -      | 346    | -    | -    | 19,503                      | -                          | 19,503  |
| Public sector entity debt | -      | -                       | -      | 718   | -      | -      | -    | -    | 718                         | -                          | 718     |
| Banking corporation debt  | -      | 4,103                   | -      | 1,232 | -      | 59     | -    | -    | 5,394                       | 1                          | 5,395   |
| Corporate debt            | -      | 117                     | -      | 295   | -      | -      | -    | -    | 412                         | -                          | 412     |
| Securitization            | -      | -                       | -      | -     | -      | -      | -    | 25   | 25                          | 36                         | 61      |
| Other assets              | -      | -                       | -      | -     | -      | -      | -    | -    | -                           | 37                         | 37      |
| Total                     | 16,264 | 7,113                   | -      | 2,245 | -      | 405    | -    | 25   | 26,052                      | 74                         | 26,126  |
|                           |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |      |                             |                            |         |
| Non-rated exposures:      |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |      |                             |                            |         |
| Public sector entity debt | -      | -                       | -      | 250   | -      | -      | -    | -    | 250                         | -                          | 250     |
| Banking corporation       |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |      |                             |                            |         |
| debt                      | -      | 55                      | -      | 712   | -      | -      | -    | -    | 767                         | -                          | 767     |
| Corporate debt            | -      | -                       | -      | -     | -      | 56,260 | 220  | -    | 56,480                      | -                          | 56,480  |
| Debt secured by           |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |      |                             |                            |         |
| commercial real estate    | -      | -                       | -      | -     | -      | 1,823  | -    | -    | 1,823                       | -                          | 1,823   |
| Retail exposure to        |        |                         |        |       |        |        |      |      |                             |                            |         |
| individuals               | -      | -                       | -      | -     | 22,545 | 13     | 153  | -    | 22,711                      | -                          | 22,711  |
| Loans to small businesses | -      | -                       | -      | -     | 3,673  | 7      | 25   | -    | 3,705                       | -                          | 3,705   |
| Residential mortgages     | -      | -                       | 56,625 | -     | 12,886 | 4,279  | 208  | -    | 73,998                      | -                          | 73,998  |
| Other assets              | 926    | -                       |        | -     | -      | 2,600  | 46   | -    | 3,572                       | 87                         | 3,659   |
| Total                     | 926    | 55                      | 56,625 | 962   | 39,104 | 64,982 | 652  | -    | 163,306                     | 87                         | 163,393 |
| Total exposure            | 17,190 | 7,168                   | 56,625 | 3,207 | 39,104 | 65,387 | 652  | 25   | 189,358                     | 161                        | 189,519 |

# Significant exposure to groups of borrowers

Below is credit risk with respect to significant exposure to borrower groups as of September 30, 2012.

Disclosure is provided with regard to each group of borrowers whose net indebtedness, on consolidated basis, after allowed deductions pursuant to Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation 313, exceeds 15% of the banking corporation's capital (as defined in Regulation 313).

NIS in millions:

|         | On-balance               | Off-balance sheet credit risk |       |            |             |            |
|---------|--------------------------|-------------------------------|-------|------------|-------------|------------|
|         | sheet credit             | With respect to               |       |            | Total       | Share      |
|         | risk, net <sup>(1)</sup> | derivatives                   | Other | Deductions | credit risk | of capital |
| Group 1 | 1,259                    | 77                            | 1,252 | 42         | 2,546       | 18.1%      |

(1) After deduction of accounting write-offs and provision for credit loss on individual basis.

Bank business with major borrower groups is conducted subject to several guidelines designed to mitigate risk associated with such business:

- Business with borrower groups is primarily done with established, leading public companies.
- Credit it mostly provided for short- and medium term, to be used in current operations of these companies.
- Credit is diversified among Group companies operating in different segments and economic sectors.
- Credit is provided, in as much as possible, to companies which are not mutually dependent or which are subject to mutual covenants or guarantees.

The Bank takes the following steps in order to manage exposure to groups of borrowers:

- Set financial covenants as needed.
- Provide credit against collateral, in as much as possible, and closely monitor exposure not secured by collateral.
- Closely monitor company operations and financial results.
- Closely monitor compliance of borrower group companies with financial covenants, if and when specified.

## Leveraged financing

The Bank conducts, in some cases, leveraged financing transactions, in which a client is extended credit for purchasing a controlling interest, characterized by a high LTV ratio compared to the value of shares, and relying exclusively on the shares being acquired as the source for credit repayment. The Bank reviews these transactions with due diligence, based inter alia on internal valuations as well as on external valuators. Terms and conditions specified for the transaction include sensitivity tests and financial covenants, which if met, require the borrower to provide additional collateral.

## Details of Bank exposure to credit constituting leveraged financing are as follows:

| Economic sector of acquired company  | Credit risk        |                   |      |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|--------------------|-------------------|------|--|--|
|                                      | As of September 30 | As of December 31 |      |  |  |
|                                      | 2012               | 2011              | 2011 |  |  |
| Commerce                             | 137                | 144               | 146  |  |  |
| Communications and computer services | 245                | 308               | 270  |  |  |
| Construction and real estate         | 339                | 49                | 354  |  |  |
| Total                                | 721                | 501               | 770  |  |  |

| Below is information on the Bank's exposure to foreign financial institutions <sup>(1) (2)</sup> | (NIS in millions): |
|--|--------------------|
|--|--------------------|

|   | As of September 30,                            |   |                            |  |  |
|---|--|---|----------------------------|--|--|
| External credit rating  | On-balance sheet<br>credit risk <sup>(3)</sup> | Off-balance sheet<br>credit risk <sup>(4)</sup> | Current credit<br>exposure |  |  |
|   |  | CIEULLIISK                                      |                            |  |  |
| AAA to AA-  | 734  | -   | 734                        |  |  |
| A+ to A-  | 1,704  | 20  | 1,724                      |  |  |
| BBB+ to BBB-  | 4  | -   | 4                          |  |  |
| BB+ to B-   | -  | 8   | 8                          |  |  |
| Lower than B-   | -  | -   | -                          |  |  |
| Unrated   | 20   | -   | 20                         |  |  |
| Total credit exposure to foreign financial institutions       | 2,462  | 28  | 2,490                      |  |  |
| Includes: Troubled commercial credit risk, net <sup>(5)</sup> | 5  | -   | 5                          |  |  |

|   |                            | ptember 30, 2011           |                |
|---|----------------------------|----------------------------|----------------|
|   | On-balance sheet           | Off-balance sheet          | Current credit |
| External credit rating  | credit risk <sup>(3)</sup> | credit risk <sup>(4)</sup> | exposure       |
| AAA to AA-  | 2,490                      | 155                        | 2,645          |
| A+ to A-  | 797                        | 94                         | 891            |
| BBB+ to BBB-  | 3                          | -                          | 3              |
| BB+ to B-   | 2                          | 6                          | 8              |
| Lower than B-   | 16                         | -                          | 16             |
| Unrated   | 23                         | -                          | 23             |
| Total credit exposure to foreign financial institutions       | 3,331                      | 255                        | 3,586          |
| Includes: Troubled commercial credit risk, net <sup>(5)</sup> | -                          | -                          | -              |
| Provision for credit loss                                     | -                          | -                          | -              |
| Troubled debt balance, net                                    | -                          | -                          | _              |

|   |                  | ecember 31, 2011           |                |
|---|------------------|----------------------------|----------------|
| External credit rating  | On-balance sheet | Off-balance sheet          | Current credit |
|   | credit risk (3)  | credit risk <sup>(4)</sup> | exposure       |
| AAA to AA-  | 1,929            | 124                        | 2,053          |
| A+ to A-  | 859              | 134                        | 993            |
| BBB+ to BBB-  | 5                | -                          | 5              |
| BB+ to B-   | 2                | 6                          | 8              |
| Lower than B-   | -                | -                          | -              |
| Unrated   | 7                | -                          | 7              |
| Total credit exposure to foreign financial institutions       | 2,802            | 264                        | 3,066          |
| Includes: Troubled commercial credit risk, net <sup>(5)</sup> | 4                | -                          | 4              |

(1) Foreign financial institutions include: banks, investment banks, brokers/dealers, insurance companies, institutional entities and entities controlled by the former. Bank exposure is almost entirely to banks and investment banks primarily incorporated in the UK, USA, Germany, Spain and Canada. Exposure is primarily with respect to institutions incorporated in OECD countries.

(2) After deduction of provision for credit loss.

(3) Bank deposits, credit to the public, investment in debentures, securities borrowed or acquired in conjunction with re-sale agreements and other assets with respect to derivative instruments.

(4) Primarily guarantees and commitments to grant credit, including guarantees to secure liabilities of third parties, which have been weighted at 50% of their amount – in accordance with Proper Conduct of Banking Business Directive no. 313.

(5) Credit risk for impaired, inferior credit or credit under special supervision, excluding credit risk with respect to individuals.

The aforementioned credit exposure excludes exposure to financial institutions for which complete, explicit government guarantees are in place, and exclude investments in asset-backed securities. For details of investments in asset-backed securities, see Note 2 to the financial statements. For further information with regard to credit exposure composition with respect to derivative instruments vis-à-vis banks and dealers/brokers (domestic and foreign), see Note 7 to the financial statements. Some of the exposures listed in the above table are included under Management Review - Addendum C - Credit Risk by Economic Sector, enclosed with these financial statements under the Financial Services sector. This Management Review also includes deposits with banks, credit to the public, public investment in debentures and other assets with respect to public derivative instruments. Future transactions, weighted in accordance with rules set forth in Proper Conduct of Banking Business regulation 313, are included under Management Review as part of off-balance sheet credit risk, and are excluded from the above table.

In conjunction with its policy regarding management of exposure to foreign financial institutions, the Bank Board of Directors sets, inter alia, the maximum exposure limit for states and foreign financial institutions, while adjusting the exposure limit to the risk assessment for each state and financial institution. Exposure limits are set based, inter alia, on rating of the various states and financial institutions and on Bank assessment of the risk level in a manner which diversifies exposure. The Bank determines the exposure limit to each financial institution based on the most recent rating available for said institution, provided by one of the leading international rating agencies are used – based on financial information for the institution under review. Exposure limits per institution include maximum exposure amount and maximum time to maturity for different types of activities and transactions. To this end, the existence (or absence) of an offset agreement for derivative operations with said financial institution is also taken into consideration. The policy also sets forth a hierarchy of authority for approval of specific transactions within the exposure limits. The Bank monitors current ratings published for financial institutions to which it has exposure, and adjusts the exposure limits and actual exposure, as required, to the current rating. The Bank also reviews on a regular basis any additional information available with regard to said institutions in order to monitor exposure even where the credit rating may not reflect the complete picture.

The Bank takes into consideration the maturity dates of its credit exposure in conjunction with the Bank's liquidity requirements. Deposits are normally deposited for short terms, whereas exposure with respect to derivatives and investments in securities are for longer terms.

**Ratings** - Bank activity with overseas entities generates exposure to sovereigns and to financial institutions. The Bank has set a policy with regard to review and routing of risk arising from this exposure. For credit risk exposure management, as set forth above, the Bank uses ratings by independent rating agencies, primarily: Fitch, Standard & Poor's, and Moody's. These ratings are accounted for as part of the considerations in setting limits on Bank exposure to sovereigns and banks, intended primarily for derivatives operations, financing and guarantees for foreign trade and investments in the nostro portfolio.

The Bank acquires the ratings, and analysis underlying such ratings, from Fitch and Moody's. The main rating used by the Bank for independent analysis is the rating provided by Fitch.

**Environmental risk** - environmental risk to the Bank is the risk of loss which may be incurred due to the Bank being directly liable for an environmental hazard caused by a project financed by the Bank, to impairment of collateral exposed to environmental risk or to deterioration in the financial standing of a borrower due to high expenses arising from environmental protection regulation. Environmental risk also includes other risk factors derived from this risk (goodwill, third party liability etc.) Therefore, it is of prime importance that the Bank set its policy for management of environmental risk, including the capacity to identify, assess and monitor the risk over time.

On June 11, 2009, the Bank received a letter from the Supervisor of Banks, demanding that banks act to incorporate management of exposure to environmental risk within all risk factors at the Bank, including specification of procedures for identification of significant risk when granting credit and inclusion of risk assessment within periodic assessment of quality of credit extended. On April 15, 2010, the Bank Board of Directors first approved a policy on environmental risk management. The Bank Board of Directors discusses annually the environmental risk management policy, modifying it as needed.

# Credit loss with respect to housing loans

In conjunction with credit risk management, the Bank takes various actions to mitigate risk associated with provision of housing loans. The means and tools for mitigating risk with respect to housing loans, and the parties to management of this risk factor, are listed in the Board of Directors' report as of December 31, 2011.

## Attributes of the Bank's housing loan portfolio

The Bank's policy with regard to mortgages is based on a conservative approach, limiting specific risk for each loan by reviewing various attributes. These attributes include: LTV ratio, ratio of repayment to regular income of the borrower, and borrower capacity to make current repayments even under scenarios involving a change in interest rates. Whenever loans are granted with attributes which do not meet one or more of the standards set by the Bank for these attributes, the Bank requires additional bolstering for the loan, such as credit insurance, additional guarantors for the loan, proven repayment capacity not based on regular income of the borrower etc. In recent years, due to expansion of the housing market and relatively low interest environment, the Bank has enhanced measures taken to mitigate risk, as reflected by a significant decrease in loan risk factors, as detailed below (all data below as of September 30, 2012).

## LTV ratio

One of the key parameters used by the Bank in minimizing risk in its housing loan portfolio is the LTV ratio (ratio of loan amount to value of the property pledged as collateral). The average loan-to-value ratio for the Bank's mortgage portfolio as of September 30, 2012 was 58.0%, compared to 58.6% on December 31, 2011 and to 60.1% on December 31,

2010. Out of the total loan portfolio of the Bank, amounting to NIS 78.3 billion, some 84% were granted with an original LTV ratio under 75%, which secures the loan even in case of an extreme 25% decrease in value of the property pledged as collateral.

The LTV ratio in this report is the historical LTV ratio calculated upon loan approval, and does not account for any current repayments which reduce the loan balance nor any changes in value of properties pledged as collateral. The significant increase in housing prices since late 2008, along with reduced loan balances with respect to current repayment, result in a lower current LTV ratio for loans granted through 2008, so that most all of the loans currently have LTV ratios under 75%. Total loans granted at LTV ratios over 75% in the past two years amounted to NIS 3.4 billion, or only 4.4% of the total housing loan portfolio.

Loans granted with a high LTV ratio are usually secured by credit insurance, which significantly reduced risk for the Bank, although it does not affect the LTV or repayment percentage calculation. Out of the balance of loans granted with an original LTV ratio higher than 75%, a total of NIS 5.1 billion is insured by credit insurance - 40.0%.

Over the past two years, due to measures taken by the Bank to reduce risk in the mortgage portfolio, the percentage of loans granted with a high LTV ratio out of total housing loan portfolio of the Bank decreased to 10.9% for loans granted 1-2 years ago, 10.6% for loans granted 3-12 months ago and 10.9% for loans granted in the third quarter of 2012.

On November 1, 2012, the Supervisor of Banks issued a letter instructing all banking corportions not to approve housing loans with an LTV ratio in excess of 75% for purchase of a real estate interest constituting a single apartment, 70% - for an alternative apartment and 50% - for any other apartment, including for investment purposes. For details, see the chapter on Legislation and Supervision of Bank Group Operations.

Early in the second quarter of 2012, the Bank started monitoring its mortgage portfolio using advanced Basel II models (IRB). This monitoring is part of the Bank project for development, validation and application of advanced models for various segments of the mortgage portfolio. Analysis of the mortgage portfolio using the new models is in addition to current analysis conducted by the Bank using "traditional" tools.

## Repayment as percentage of regular income

The LTV ratio of a housing loan is a benchmark of loan security, regardless of borrower attributes. When a mortgage is approved, the Bank requires borrowers to show their capacity to make current loan repayments on schedule, primarily by calculating the ratio of monthly repayment to regular income of the borrower.

The average repayment ratio for the Bank's housing loan portfolio is 30.7%. 69% of the Bank's mortgage portfolio were granted to borrowers with a repayment ratio under 35% (the average repayment ratio for these borrowers is 23.5%). Some 22% of the mortgage portfolio were granted to borrowers with a repayment ratio of 35% to 50% (the average repayment ratio for these borrowers is 40.6%), and only 9% were granted to borrowers with a repayment ratio over 50% (the average repayment ratio for these borrowers is 62.1%).

The loans with a high repayment ratio are loans granted to borrowers with significant other assets, whose repayment capacity is not necessarily based on current income, to borrowers with very high income where the repayment ratio is less significant, or where additional bolstering of the loan is in place, in addition to the pledged property and repayment capacity of the borrower, such as financially robust guarantors.

Even loans granted with a repayment ratio higher than 50% maintain the average LTV ratio, and some 87% of these are granted with a LTV ratio under 75%.

### Loans bearing variable interest

The Bank allows its clients to obtain housing loans which include a portion bearing NIS-denominated interest linked to the prime lending rate.

Over the past decade, the prime lending rate decreased from over 10% in 2002-2003, through 5%-6% in 2004-2008 to 2%-4% in 2009-2012. Hence, the risk associated with loans bearing interest linked to the prime lending rate is primarily due to loans granted since 2009, assuming that the prime lending rate is expected to rise, reflecting a positive real interest in the economy.

The Bank provides clients with the knowledge and expertise of its staff in order for clients to understand the risk involved with a loan bearing interest linked to the prime lending rate and how this risk may be mitigated or avoided. The Bank advises clients to attach an appropriate weighting to this risk, and to act judiciously when deciding the loan composition, inter alia by taking a loan with multiple components having different interest and linkage attributes ("integrated loan").

The repayment capacity of clients who obtained loans in the period when the prime lending rate was high is reviewed using the high interest rate. Over the past two years, when interest rates were low, these clients benefited significantly from lower loan costs. In this low interest environment, the Bank nevertheless took measures to reduce loans provided bearing interest linked to the prime lending rate: from 30.1% of loans granted 1-2 years ago, the Bank reduced the percentage of loans linked to the prime lending rate to 22.8% for loans granted 3-12 months ago and down to 24.6% for loans granted in the third quarter of 2012.

Total loans linked to the prime lending rate granted over the past two years, which constitute the major portion of risk associated with such mortgages, is NIS 8.5 billion, or only 10.9% of the housing loan portfolio. Note however that before approving a loan linked to the prime lending rate, the Bank reviews the repayment capacity of the borrower under scenarios where the prime lending rate would increase by 2 percentage points.

The directive by the Supervisor of Banks dated May 3, 2011, which restricts the portion of loans extended bearing variable interest to 33.3% of total loan amount, has also contributed to further reduction in variable interest loans extended, and to mitigation of risk in this area.

# Loan amount

Loans granted by the Bank with an original amount over NIS 2 million amounted in total to NIS 3.2 billion, or only 4.1% of the Bank's housing loan portfolio.

| LTV ratio     | Repayment as              |         |        |           | Loan a    | ge <sup>(1)</sup> (time ela | apsed since lo | an grant) |
|---------------|---------------------------|---------|--------|-----------|-----------|-----------------------------|----------------|-----------|
|               | percentage of             | Up to 3 | 3-12   | 1-2 years |           |                             | Over 10        |           |
|               | regular income            | months  | months |           | 2-5 years | 5-10 years                  | years          | Total     |
| Up to 60%     | Up to 35%                 | 1,487   | 3,511  | 5,350     | 9,827     | 4,087                       | 2,361          | 26,623    |
|               | 35%-50%                   | 543     | 1,493  | 1,986     | 2,568     | 959                         | 389            | 7,938     |
|               | Over 50%                  | 204     | 600    | 901       | 1,276     | 457                         | 223            | 3,661     |
| 60%-75%       | Up to 35%                 | 1,067   | 2,559  | 4,339     | 8,301     | 1,738                       | 833            | 18,837    |
|               | 35%-50%                   | 456     | 1,042  | 1,627     | 2,200     | 556                         | 216            | 6,097     |
|               | Over 50%                  | 142     | 382    | 591       | 930       | 261                         | 117            | 2,423     |
| Over 75%      | Up to 35%                 | 366     | 829    | 1,302     | 3,148     | 1,469                       | 2,003          | 9,117     |
|               | 35%-50%                   | 96      | 263    | 400       | 787       | 460                         | 659            | 2,665     |
|               | Over 50%                  | 16      | 49     | 103       | 250       | 244                         | 293            | 955       |
| Total         |                           | 4,377   | 10,728 | 16,599    | 29,287    | 10,231                      | 7,094          | 78,316    |
| Includes:     |                           |         |        |           |           |                             |                |           |
|               | ted with original         |         |        |           |           |                             |                |           |
| •             | r NIS 2 million           | 151     | 456    | 849       | 1,440     | 270                         | 52             | 3,218     |
|               | of total housing          | 151     | 400    | 043       | 1,440     | 210                         | 52             | 5,210     |
| loans         | or total housing          | 3.4%    | 4.3%   | 5.1%      | 4.9%      | 2.6%                        | 0.7%           | 4.1%      |
|               |                           | 0.470   | 4.070  | 0.170     | 4.070     | 2.070                       | 0.170          | 4.170     |
| Loans beari   | ing variable              |         |        |           |           |                             |                |           |
| interest:     |                           |         |        |           |           |                             |                |           |
|               | ed, at prime lending      |         |        |           |           |                             |                |           |
| rate          | , F                       | 1,078   | 2,443  | 4,998     | 14,147    | 2,995                       | 332            | 25,993    |
| CPI-linke     | ed <sup>(2)</sup>         | 132     | 310    | 2,452     | 6,397     | 1,537                       | 1,710          | 12,538    |
|               | n currency <sup>(2)</sup> | 141     | 385    | 1,294     | 2,122     | 628                         | 133            | 4,703     |
| Total         |                           | 1,351   | 3,138  | 8,744     | 22,666    | 5,160                       | 2,175          | 43,234    |
|               | loans at prime            | .,      | 0,100  | •,        | ,         | 0,100                       | _,             | .0,20     |
|               | , as percentage of        |         |        |           |           |                             |                |           |
| total housin  | •                         | 24.6%   | 22.8%  | 30.1%     | 48.3%     | 29.3%                       | 4.7%           | 33.2%     |
|               | 9 100.10                  | 24.070  | 22.070 | 30.170    | +0.070    | 20.070                      | 4.770          | 00.270    |
| CPI-linked I  | oans bearing              |         |        |           |           |                             |                |           |
|               | erest as percentage       |         |        |           |           |                             |                |           |
| of total hous |                           | 3.0%    | 2.9%   | 14.8%     | 21.8%     | 15.0%                       | 24 19/         | 10.00/    |
|               |                           | 3.0%    | 2.9%   | 14.0%     | 21.0%     | 15.0%                       | 24.1%          | 16.0%     |
| Loans with    | LTV over 75% as           |         |        |           |           |                             |                |           |
|               | of total housing          |         |        |           |           |                             |                |           |
| loans         |                           | 10.9%   | 10.6%  | 10.9%     | 14.3%     | 21.2%                       | 41.7%          | 16.3%     |
|               |                           | 10.070  | 10.070 | 10.070    | 14.070    | 21.270                      | -1.170         | 10.070    |

Below are details of various risk attributes of the housing loan portfolio (NIS in millions):

(1) The loan balances presented above are aged based on the date of loan origination, and include under the same age group any loan balances actually provided at a later date.

(2) Pursuant to directives by the Supervisor of Banks, these include loans for which the interest rate is adjusted up to once every 5 years.

# **Credit risk mitigation**

Below is the composition of net credit exposure by risk mitigation type:

|  |                         |             |                           | As of Septemb       | er 30, 2012 |
|--|-------------------------|-------------|---------------------------|---------------------|-------------|
|  | Gross credit            | Exposure    | e covered by              | Exposure            | Net credit  |
|  | exposure <sup>(1)</sup> | ç           | guarantees <sup>(2)</sup> | covered by          | exposure    |
|  |                         | Amounts de- | Amounts                   | qualified financial |             |
|  |                         | recognized  | added                     | collateral          |             |
| Sovereign debt                         | 20,854                  | -           | 94                        | (22)                | 20,926      |
| Public sector entity debt              | 1,143                   | -           | 21                        | (121)               | 1,043       |
| Banking corporation debt               | 3,494                   | (11)        | 258                       | (2)                 | 3,739       |
| Corporate debt                         | 67,761                  | (292)       | 26                        | (7,763)             | 59,732      |
| Debt secured by commercial real estate | 2,265                   | (7)         | -                         | (284)               | 1,974       |
| Retail exposure to individuals         | 25,060                  | (2)         | -                         | (1,755)             | 23,303      |
| Loans to small businesses              | 5,241                   | (61)        | -                         | (1,405)             | 3,775       |
| Residential mortgages                  | 80,520                  | (26)        | -                         | (66)                | 80,428      |
| Securitization                         | -                       | -           | -                         | -                   | -           |
| Other assets                           | 4,309                   | -           | -                         | -                   | 4,309       |
| Total                                  | 210,647                 | (399)       | 399                       | (11,418)            | 199,229     |

| As of September 30, 201                |                         |             |                           |                     |            |  |  |  |  |
|--|-------------------------|-------------|---------------------------|---------------------|------------|--|--|--|--|
|  |                         | Exposure    | e covered by              | Exposure            |            |  |  |  |  |
|  |                         | (           | guarantees <sup>(2)</sup> | covered by          |            |  |  |  |  |
|  | Gross credit            | Amounts de- | Amounts                   | qualified financial | Net credit |  |  |  |  |
|  | exposure <sup>(1)</sup> | recognized  | added                     | collateral          | exposure   |  |  |  |  |
| Sovereign debt                         | 18,020                  | -           | 24                        | -                   | 18,044     |  |  |  |  |
| Public sector entity debt              | 1,421                   | -           | 17                        | (4)                 | 1,434      |  |  |  |  |
| Banking corporation debt               | 5,554                   | (13)        | 210                       | (2)                 | 5,749      |  |  |  |  |
| Corporate debt                         | 64,539                  | (217)       | -                         | (9,233)             | 55,089     |  |  |  |  |
| Debt secured by commercial real estate | 2,018                   | (1)         | -                         | (290)               | 1,727      |  |  |  |  |
| Retail exposure to individuals         | 23,795                  | (2)         | -                         | (1,628)             | 22,165     |  |  |  |  |
| Loans to small businesses              | 4,943                   | (18)        | -                         | (1,268)             | 3,657      |  |  |  |  |
| Residential mortgages                  | 72,451                  | -           | -                         | (45)                | 72,406     |  |  |  |  |
| Securitization                         | 24                      | -           | -                         | -                   | 24         |  |  |  |  |
| Other assets                           | 3,569                   | -           | -                         | -                   | 3,569      |  |  |  |  |
| Total                                  | 196,334                 | (251)       | 251                       | (12,470)            | 183,864    |  |  |  |  |

(1) Balance of on- and off-balance sheet balances, after on- and off-balance-sheet offsets, after provision for credit loss, excluding impact of credit risk mitigation, credit conversion factors and risk weighting factors, as defined under Basel II rules.

(2) Mitigating credit risk by using guarantees results in exposures moving from their original exposure group to exposure groups with a lower risk weighting factor. Consequently, sometimes the extent of exposure in a given exposure group, after credit risk mitigation, is higher than the extent of exposure in this group before risk mitigation.

|  |   |       |   | As of Decemb | er 31, 2011            |
|--|---|-------|---|--------------|------------------------|
|  |   | •     | Exposure covered by<br>guarantees <sup>(2)</sup><br>Amounts de- Amounts<br>recognized added |              |                        |
|  | Gross credit<br>exposure <sup>(1)</sup> |       |   |              | Net credit<br>exposure |
| Sovereign debt                         | 19,480                                  | -     | 23  | -            | 19,503                 |
| Public sector entity debt              | 972                                     | -     | -   | (4)          | 968                    |
| Banking corporation debt               | 5,947                                   | (9)   | 226   | (3)          | 6,161                  |
| Corporate debt                         | 65,684                                  | (218) | -   | (8,574)      | 56,892                 |
| Debt secured by commercial real estate | 2,062                                   | (2)   | -   | (237)        | 1,823                  |
| Retail exposure to individuals         | 24,373                                  | (1)   | -   | (1,661)      | 22,711                 |
| Loans to small businesses              | 5,029                                   | (19)  | -   | (1,305)      | 3,705                  |
| Residential mortgages                  | 74,046                                  | -     | -   | (48)         | 73,998                 |
| Securitization                         | 25                                      | -     | -   | -            | 25                     |
| Other assets                           | 3,572                                   | -     | -   | -            | 3,572                  |
| Total                                  | 201,190                                 | (249) | 249   | (11,832)     | 189,358                |

Below is the composition of net credit exposure by risk mitigation type - continued:

(1) Balance of on- and off-balance sheet balances, after on- and off-balance-sheet offsets, after provision for credit loss, excluding impact of credit risk mitigation, credit conversion factors and risk weighting factors, as defined under Basel II rules.

(2) Mitigating credit risk by using guarantees results in exposures moving from their original exposure group to exposure groups with a lower risk weighting factor. Consequently, sometimes the extent of exposure in a given exposure group, after credit risk mitigation, is higher than the extent of exposure in this group before risk mitigation.

## Counter-party credit risk

Counter-party credit risk (CCR) is the risk that the counter-party to a transaction will be in default before final clearance of the transaction cash flows. Economic loss would be incurred only when the transaction with the counter-party would have a positive economic value upon such default. The market value of the transaction, which may be positive or negative for either party, actually depends on volatility of market factors. Should the counter-party be in default, and the transaction have a positive fair value, this may cause the Bank to incur a loss, liquidity issues and difficulties in carrying out further transactions. Risk factors which impact counter-party credit risk are: Credit risk, market risk and liquidity risk.

The trading in financial derivatives is part of the Bank's management of assets and liabilities, and is subject to limitations prescribed by the Board of Directors. The Bank trades in these financial derivatives, both for its clients and for its own account, as part of the management of basis and interest exposure in the various linkage segments. The Bank operates in credit derivatives in its nostro portfolio. These investments are individually reviewed by the Risk Management Committee, and are submitted for approval by the Asset and Liability Management Committee headed by the President.

# Below is the current credit exposure with respect to derivatives:

|   |           |           |             | As o        | f September              | r 30, 2012 |
|---|-----------|-----------|-------------|-------------|--------------------------|------------|
|   |           | Foreign   |             |             |                          |            |
|   | Interest  | currency  | Contracts ( | Commodity   | Credit                   |            |
| Details   | contracts | contracts | for shares  | contractsde | rivatives <sup>(2)</sup> | Tota       |
| Par value of derivatives after impact of        |           |           |             |             |                          |            |
| add-on factor                                   | 185       | 1,119     | 15          | -           | 4                        | 1,323      |
| Positive fair value, gross, of financial        |           |           |             |             |                          |            |
| derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>                      | 293       | 624       | 655         | -           | 14                       | 1,586      |
| Total exposure with respect to derivatives      | 478       | 1,743     | 670         | -           | 18                       | 2,909      |
| Collateral with respect to derivatives          |           |           |             |             |                          |            |
| (before safety factors)                         | (114)     | (558)     | (1,244)     | -           | -                        | (1,916     |
| Impact of safety factors on collateral          | 87        | 267       | 762         | -           | -                        | 1,116      |
| Total current credit exposure after credit risk |           |           |             |             |                          |            |
| mitigation                                      | 451       | 1,452     | 188         | -           | 18                       | 2,109      |

|   |           |           |             | As o         | f September             | <sup>.</sup> 30, 2011 |
|---|-----------|-----------|-------------|--------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|
|   |           | Foreign   |             |              |                         |                       |
|   | Interest  | currency  | Contracts ( | Commodity    | Credit                  |                       |
| Details   | contracts | contracts | for shares  | contractsder | ivatives <sup>(2)</sup> | Total                 |
| Par value of derivatives after impact of        |           |           |             |              |                         |                       |
| add-on factor                                   | 296       | 1,403     | 70          | 1            | 53                      | 1,823                 |
| Positive fair value, gross, of financial        |           |           |             |              |                         |                       |
| derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>                      | 738       | 1,156     | 835         | 1            | 1                       | 2,731                 |
| Total exposure with respect to derivatives      | 1,034     | 2,559     | 905         | 2            | 54                      | 4,554                 |
| Collateral with respect to derivatives          |           |           |             |              |                         |                       |
| (before safety factors)                         | (33)      | (527)     | (1,209)     | (2)          | -                       | (1,771)               |
| Impact of safety factors on collateral          | 14        | 223       | 547         | 1            | -                       | 785                   |
| Total current credit exposure after credit risk |           |           |             |              |                         |                       |
| mitigation                                      | 1,015     | 2,255     | 243         | 1            | 54                      | 3,568                 |

|   |           |           |             | As c         | f December              | r 31, 2011 |
|---|-----------|-----------|-------------|--------------|-------------------------|------------|
|   |           | Foreign   |             |              |                         |            |
|   | Interest  | currency  | Contracts ( | Commodity    | Credit                  |            |
| Details   | contracts | contracts | for shares  | contractsder | ivatives <sup>(2)</sup> | Total      |
| Par value of derivatives after impact of        |           |           |             |              |                         |            |
| add-on factor                                   | 307       | 1,297     | 22          | -            | 49                      | 1,675      |
| Positive fair value, gross, of financial        |           |           |             |              |                         |            |
| derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>                      | 1,097     | 1,075     | 522         | -            | -                       | 2,694      |
| Total exposure with respect to derivatives      | 1,404     | 2,372     | 544         | -            | 49                      | 4,369      |
| Collateral with respect to derivatives          |           |           |             |              |                         |            |
| (before safety factors)                         | (81)      | (496)     | (524)       | -            | -                       | (1,101)    |
| Impact of safety factors on collateral          | 59        | 260       | 201         | -            | -                       | 520        |
| Total current credit exposure after credit risk |           |           |             |              |                         |            |
| mitigation                                      | 1,382     | 2,136     | 221         | -            | 49                      | 3,788      |

(1) Includes exposure arising from counter-party credit risk with respect to client activity on the stock exchange, calculated based on stock exchange rules.

(2) The Bank's credit derivatives operations are not classified as brokerage operations. For information about transactions to buy and sell credit protection, see Note 7A to the financial statements.

# Securitization

The Bank does not operate in the field of asset securitization. It is Bank policy to avoid, in principle, investment in complex securitization instruments. The Bank has invested in the past in a limited number of complex securitization instruments, such as CDO and CLO, and these comprise the current portfolio.

Over the past nine months, the Bank has reduced these investments to a minimum.

Below are details of investments in collateralization exposures and capital requirements with respect there to:

|             |                      | ۸ -                     | - ( <b>0</b> + + 00 - 0010            |  |  |
|-------------|----------------------|-------------------------|---------------------------------------|--|--|
|             |                      | As of September 30, 201 |                                       |  |  |
|             | Risk weighting       | Exposure amount         | Capital requirements <sup>(1)</sup>   |  |  |
| BB+ to BB-  | 350%                 | -                       | -                                     |  |  |
| B+ or lower | Deducted from equity | 7                       | 7                                     |  |  |
| Total       |                      | 7                       | 7                                     |  |  |
|             |                      | As of September 30, 20  |                                       |  |  |
|             | Risk weighting       | Exposure amount         | t Capital requirements <sup>(1)</sup> |  |  |
| BB+ to BB-  | 350%                 | 24                      | 8                                     |  |  |
| B+ or lower | Deducted from equity | 39                      | 39                                    |  |  |
| Total       |                      | 63                      | 47                                    |  |  |
|             |                      | As                      | s of December 31, 2011                |  |  |
|             | Risk weighting       | Exposure amount         | Capital requirements <sup>(1)</sup>   |  |  |
| BB+ to BB-  | 350%                 | 25                      | 8                                     |  |  |
| B+ or lower | Deducted from equity | 36                      | 36                                    |  |  |
| Total       |                      | 61                      | 44                                    |  |  |

(1) Capital requirement (except with respect to exposures deducted from capital) calculated at 9% of risk asset balance, in accordance with interim directive on application of Basel II, Pillar 3.

For further details of exposure to asset-backed securities, see Note 2 to the financial statements.

# Market risk

Market risk to which the Bank is exposed in different financial instruments arises from their susceptibility to unexpected changes in interest rates, inflation rates and exchange rates, so that changes in market conditions may lead to changes in the fair value of the different financial instruments. Market risk management is intended to maximize Bank profit at the prescribed risk level. Exposure to market risk is managed in accordance with the limitations prescribed by the Board of Directors, within the frameworks of and subject to which, the Bank's Executive Management acts, according to the market conditions at any given time.

The Bank focuses on two major market risk factors:

- Interest risk the risk of erosion of capital as a result of future interest rate changes. The exposure to interest risk results, inter alia, from a lack of correlation between the period to maturity of the Bank's assets and liabilities.
- Linkage-basis risk the risk of erosion in capital due to changes in the value of the linkage basis changes in prices, exchange rates and inflation rates. The exposure to basis risk exists when the Bank's assets and liabilities are denominated in different currency or linkage segments.

# Interest risk in Bank portfolio

Interest risk in the bank portfolio is the risk of erosion of the bank portfolio (including, as set forth above, all transactions not included in the negotiable portfolio, including financial derivatives used for hedging the bank portfolio) as a result of future changes in interest rates. The exposure to interest risk results from a lack of correlation between the period to maturity of the Bank's assets and liabilities.

Interest risk in the Bank's bank portfolio is monitored on a regular basis, both in managing interest risk for the overall portfolio in VaR terms, and in EVE (Economic Value of Equity) terms - a model which reviews changes in the economic value of the portfolio under different assumptions regarding changes to the interest rate curve, including corresponding 2% shifts upwards/downwards of the interest rate curve.

Below is the impact of a parallel shift of the curve by 2% on the economic value of the Bank's portfolio in EVE terms (NIS in millions):

|             | September 30, 2012 |                                   |      |      |       |       |  |
|-------------|--------------------|-----------------------------------|------|------|-------|-------|--|
|             |                    | Change in fair value              |      |      |       |       |  |
|             | Israeli curre      | Israeli currency Foreign currency |      |      |       |       |  |
|             | Non-linked Lin     | Non-linked Linked to CPI          |      | Euro | Other | Total |  |
| 2% increase | 256                | (229)                             | 81   | (13) | -     | 95    |  |
| 2% decrease | (285)              | 145                               | (31) | 3    | (2)   | (170) |  |

|             | September 30, 2011                |                          |      |      |       |       |  |
|-------------|-----------------------------------|--------------------------|------|------|-------|-------|--|
|             |                                   | Change in fair value     |      |      |       |       |  |
|             | Israeli currency Foreign currency |                          |      |      |       |       |  |
|             | Non-linked                        | Non-linked Linked to CPI |      | Euro | Other | Total |  |
| 2% increase | 350                               | 62                       | 79   | (8)  | 3     | 486   |  |
| 2% decrease | (393)                             | (200)                    | (15) | 6    | (2)   | (604) |  |

|             | December 31, 2011 |                                   |        |      |       |       |  |
|-------------|-------------------|-----------------------------------|--------|------|-------|-------|--|
|             |                   | Change in fair value              |        |      |       |       |  |
|             | Israeli currend   | Israeli currency Foreign currency |        |      |       |       |  |
|             | Non-linked Linke  | ed to CPI                         | Dollar | Euro | Other | Total |  |
| 2% increase | 115               | (33)                              | 92     | (12) | (3)   | 159   |  |
| 2% decrease | (131)             | (85)                              | (42)   | 12   | 1     | (245) |  |

In preparing the mortgage repayment forecast for the Bank, assumptions with regard to pre-payment are taken into account. Market risk in the Bank's negotiable portfolio, primarily composed of portfolios managed in the trading room, is managed by means of quantitative limitations specified for each portfolio based on activity there in.

# The VaR (Value at Risk) model

As required according to the directives of the Bank of Israel, the Bank calculates the VaR values and the stress-test values on a monthly basis. In order to improve the responsiveness of the VaR to the degree of volatility in financial markets, the Bank uses a new VaR calculation method which implements a combination of two major calculation methods: the analytical method and the historical simulation method. This method allows the Bank to handle situations where market volatility increases. This method has been developed by the Bank in the past, together with overseas experts, and is subject to continuous back testing.

VaR calculations with respect to the option portfolio are conducted hourly at the Bank, using the Monte Carlo method and the historical method.

The internal estimate of VaR of the Bank Group presents the risk of a loss during a month, with the probability of it occurrence not exceeding 1%. Below is the VaR for the Bank Group (NIS in millions):

|                             | First nine months | First nine months | All of    |
|-----------------------------|-------------------|-------------------|-----------|
|                             | 2012              | 2011              | 2011      |
| At end of period            | 227               | 265               | 223       |
| Maximum value during period | 239 (FEB)         | 286 (AUG)         | 286 (AUG) |
| Minimum value during period | 144 (APR)         | 212 (MAR)         | 212 (MAR) |

# **Basis risk**

Linkage-basis risk relates to the risk of erosion in capital due to changes in the value of the linkage basis – changes in prices, exchange rates and inflation rates. The exposure to basis risk exists when the Bank's assets and liabilities are denominated in different currency or linkage segments.

Below is an analysis of the sensitivity of Bank Group capital to changes in major exchange rates and in the CPI (before tax effect) as of September 30, 2012:

## Capital increase (erosion), NIS in millions

|                | Scenarios |          |          | Extreme historical scenario <sup>(1)</sup> |          |          |
|----------------|-----------|----------|----------|--|----------|----------|
|                | 10%       | 5%       | 5% 10%   |  | Maximum  | Maximum  |
|                | increase  | increase | decrease | decrease                                   | increase | decrease |
| CPI            | 802.9     | 401.4    | (401.4)  | (802.9)                                    | 117.2    | (69.0)   |
| Dollar         | 24.4      | 10.4     | (7.7)    | (24.5)                                     | 5.7      | (3.2)    |
| Pound Sterling | 0.3       | 0.1      | 0.2      | 0.3  | 0.1      | 0.1      |
| Yen            | 1.1       | 0.4      | 0.4      | 1.2  | 0.4      | 0.3      |
| Euro           | (6.2)     | (1.2)    | 1.8      | 7.5  | (0.6)    | 1.5      |
| Swiss Franc    | 0.0       | 0.0      | 0.1      | 0.1  | 0.0      | 0.1      |

(1) Extreme scenarios were calculated based on daily changes in the exchange rate and monthly changes in the CPI, in the last 10 years.

### Interest risk

Interest risk is the risk of erosion of capital as a result of future interest rate changes. The exposure to interest risk results from a lack of correlation between the period to maturity of the Bank's assets and liabilities.

Impact of hypothetical changes in interest rates on fair value of financial instruments of the Bank and its subsidiaries (NIS in millions) is as follows:

Fair value of financial instruments before impact of hypothetical changes in interest rates:

|                                      | Israeli cur           | rency     | Foreig   | n currency <sup>(2)</sup> |         |                        |
|--------------------------------------|-----------------------|-----------|----------|---------------------------|---------|------------------------|
|                                      |                       | Linked to |          |                           |         |                        |
|                                      | Non-linked            | CPI       | Dollar   | Euro                      | Other   | Total                  |
| September 30, 2012                   |                       |           |          |                           |         |                        |
| Financial assets <sup>(1)</sup>      | 82,742                | 51,255    | 14,776   | 3,972                     | 2,445   | 155,190                |
| Amounts receivable with respect to   |                       |           |          |                           |         |                        |
| financial derivatives <sup>(3)</sup> | 64,706                | 5,305     | 48,408   | 10,771                    | 6,101   | 135,291                |
| Financial liabilities <sup>(1)</sup> | (84,196)              | (38,165)  | (17,755) | (4,728)                   | (2,600) | (147,444)              |
| Amounts payable with respect to      |                       |           |          |                           |         |                        |
| financial derivatives <sup>(3)</sup> | (63,680)              | (10,545)  | (45,401) | (10,135)                  | (6,303) | (136,064)              |
| Total                                | (428)                 | 7,850     | 28       | (120)                     | (357)   | 6,973                  |
| December 31, 2011                    |                       |           |          |                           |         |                        |
| Financial assets <sup>(1)</sup>      | <sup>(5)</sup> 79,294 | 46,950    | 14,884   | 3,402                     | 2,358   | <sup>(5)</sup> 146,888 |
| Amounts receivable with respect to   |                       |           |          |                           |         |                        |
| financial derivatives <sup>(3)</sup> | <sup>(5)</sup> 71,695 | 4,963     | 44,939   | 9,745                     | 7,870   | <sup>(5)</sup> 139,212 |
| Financial liabilities <sup>(1)</sup> | (78,478)              | (36,180)  | (17,770) | (4,490)                   | (2,504) | (139,422)              |
| Amounts payable with respect to      |                       |           |          |                           |         |                        |
| financial derivatives <sup>(3)</sup> | (70,985)              | (10,742)  | (41,730) | (8,698)                   | (7,799) | (139,954)              |
| Total                                | 1,526                 | 4,991     | 323      | (41)                      | (75)    | 6,724                  |

Net fair value of financial instruments, after impact of changes in interest rates<sup>(4)</sup>:

|                                       | Israeli cur | F         | Foreign currency <sup>(2)</sup> |       |       | Change in fair value |          |        |  |
|---------------------------------------|-------------|-----------|---------------------------------|-------|-------|----------------------|----------|--------|--|
|                                       |             | Linked to |                                 |       |       |                      | NIS in   |        |  |
|                                       | Non-linked  | CPI       | Dollar                          | Euro  | Other | Total                | millions | In %   |  |
| September 30, 2012                    |             |           |                                 |       |       |                      |          |        |  |
| Change in interest rates:             |             |           |                                 |       |       |                      |          |        |  |
| Concurrent immediate increase of 1%   | (106)       | 7,654     | (17)                            | (138) | (364) | 7,029                | 56       | 0.8%   |  |
| Concurrent immediate increase of 0.1% | (390)       | 7,831     | 22                              | (123) | (358) | 6,982                | 9        | 0.1%   |  |
| Concurrent immediate decrease of 1%   | (872)       | 8,271     | 87                              | (78)  | (349) | 7,059                | 86       | 1.2%   |  |
| December 31, 2011                     |             |           |                                 |       |       |                      |          |        |  |
| Change in interest rates:             |             |           |                                 |       |       |                      |          |        |  |
| Concurrent immediate increase of 1%   | 1,674       | 4,882     | 265                             | (43)  | (85)  | 6,693                | (31)     | (0.5%) |  |
| Concurrent immediate increase of 0.1% | 1,544       | 4,984     | 316                             | (42)  | (76)  | 6,726                | 2        | -      |  |
| Concurrent immediate decrease of 1%   | 1,352       | 5,238     | 380                             | (37)  | (64)  | 6,869                | 145      | 2.2%   |  |

(1) Includes complex financial instruments. Excludes balance sheet balances of derivatives and fair value of off-balance sheet financial instruments.

(2) (2)

Includes Israeli currency linked to foreign currency. Amounts receivable (and payable) with respect to financial derivatives, discounted using interest rates used for calculation of the fair value.

(4) Net fair value of financial instruments presented in each linkage segment is the net fair value for this segment, assuming the indicated change in all interest rates in the linkage segment. Total net fair value of financial instruments is the net fair value of all financial instruments (excluding non-monetary items), assuming the indicated change in all interest rates in all linkage segments.

Reclassified. (5)

The Bank is required to allocate capital with respect to interest risk in the negotiable portfolio, for exchange rate risk for all banking activities and for option risk. The Bank uses the effective term to maturity method in measuring interest risk, and the Delta Plus method in measuring option risk. This method quantifies the risk associated with operations of the option portfolio based on the "Greek letter" values. These reflect the sensitivity of the option portfolio to moves in the underlying asset and in standard deviation.

In accordance with Basel II rules, the Bank is also required to calculate specific risk in the negotiable portfolio. Capital requirements with respect to specific risk are intended to provide protection against negative change in the price of a single security due to factors related to the individual issuer. The capital requirement with respect to specific risk relates to instruments in the negotiable portfolio, and replaces the capital requirement with respect to credit risk associated with these instruments, had they been held in the Bank's portfolio.

Capital allocation for basis risk is at 8% of the net open position in each currency.

|                                | As of S       | September 30, 201 | 2     | As of December 31, 2011 |       |    |  |
|--------------------------------|---------------|-------------------|-------|-------------------------|-------|----|--|
|                                | Cap           | oital requirement |       | Capital requirement     |       |    |  |
| Risk component <sup>(1)</sup>  | Specific risk | General risk      | Total | Specific risk           | Total |    |  |
| Interest risk <sup>(2)</sup>   | 2             | 58                | 60    | 3                       | 40    | 43 |  |
| Equity risk                    | -             | -                 | -     | -                       | -     | -  |  |
| Foreign currency exchange rate |               |                   |       |                         |       |    |  |
| risk                           | -             | 24                | 24    | -                       | 42    | 42 |  |
| Total market risk              | 2             | 82                | 84    | 3                       | 82    | 85 |  |

Below is the capital requirement due to market risk by risk component (NIS in millions):

(1) Risk associated with options activity is included under the different components, and was calculated using the Delta Plus approach, as defined in the Supervisor of Banks' directive.

(2) Calculated using the Effective Duration approach, as defined in the Supervisor of Banks' directive.

### Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk result from uncertainty as to the availability of sources and the ability to realize assets within a specified period of time and at a reasonable price. Liquidity risk is managed subject to the limitations of the Board of Directors and Executive Management in an effort to minimize the losses deriving from an investment of surplus liquidity in assets that are highly liquid, but have a low yield.

The Bank has developed an internal model to estimate the liquidity needs and liquid resources, as required by Proper Conduct of Bank Businesses regulation 342 "Management of Liquidity Risk" and in accordance with Basel provisions. The Bank's internal model is based on statistical findings on the public's behavior. An information system was built for daily measurement, control and reporting of the liquidity status. The Bank has a Liquidity Forum, which convenes daily, under the responsibility of the Finance Division, which meets monthly to discuss the liquidity situation and to align the liquidity needs of different Bank units with the liquidity "providers" and liquidity managers. In addition, the Risk Control Division performs back testing of model adequacy, as required by Bank of Israel directives.

The Bank frequently reviews global practices in this area, including provisions of Basel III and FSA directives, and is preparing to update and implement these as applicable for the Israeli banking system.

### **Operating risk**

Basel I provisions referred to operating risk as residual risk, and in fact defined it as risk which is not market risk nor credit risk. Basel II provisions explicitly defined operating risk as the risk of loss due to failure or inappropriateness of internal procedures, people, systems or external events. Furthermore, the Basel II first pillar includes capital requirements for operating risk. For details of the Basel II guidelines, see the chapter on Legislation and Supervision of Bank Group Operations.

## Equity positions in bank portfolio

For details of equity investments in the Bank's portfolio, see Note 2 to the financial statements. The investment balance includes investments in negotiable and public shares amounting to NIS 5 million, and investment in non-public shares amounting to NIS 95 million.

|   | As of Septemb | As of September 30, 2012           |  |  |
|---|---------------|------------------------------------|--|--|
|   | Fair value    | Capital requirement <sup>(1)</sup> |  |  |
| Shares                                    | 65            | 6                                  |  |  |
| Venture capital / private equity funds    | 35            | 3                                  |  |  |
| Total equity investment in bank portfolio | 100           | 9                                  |  |  |

|   | As of Decemb | As of December 31, 2011            |  |  |
|---|--------------|------------------------------------|--|--|
|   | Fair value   | Capital requirement <sup>(1)</sup> |  |  |
| Shares                                    | 68           | 6                                  |  |  |
| Venture capital / private equity funds    | 35           | 3                                  |  |  |
| Total equity investment in bank portfolio | 103          |                                    |  |  |

(1) Capital requirement calculated at 9%, in accordance with interim directive on application of Basel II, Pillar 3.

### Legal risk

Proper Conduct of Banking Business regulation 339 (Risk Management) prescribes, inter alia, that banking corporations must take action to reduce the legal risk resulting from their various operations. Legal risk is defined in this regulation as "the risk of a loss resulting from not having the possibility of legally enforcing an agreement". Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation 350 (Operating Risk Management) defines legal risk in conjunction with operating risk to include, inter alia, exposure to fines or penalties arising from supervisory action, as well as from individual arrangements.

The Bank regards legal risk in its wider definition, with regard to Bank conduct in its relationships with various stake holders (clients, suppliers, other third parties etc.) The Chief Legal Counsel has been appointed Manager of Legal Risk. The Bank constantly strives to minimize as much as possible the legal risk associated with its current operations, and acts to disseminate a practical culture leading to mitigation of legal risk in all its different aspects.

The Bank regularly analyzes the legal risk component of its activities, the risk boundaries (arising, for example, from the counter-party identity, from creation of collateral etc.) as well as specific risk attributes of different lines of business, while reviewing risk level and exposure. Further, the Bank has created procedures to assist in mitigating legal risk, as reflected in activities of the different Bank units.

The Bank's Legal Division regularly monitors developments in legislation, rulings and other regulatory provisions which could have implications for the day-to-day activities of the Bank's units. As needed, the Bank amends the different contracts used and ensures availability of legal opinions which serve as basis for Bank contracting. The Legal Division is also involved with training courses at branches, at the Bank's Training Center and in authoring professional e-learning kits.

Similar reference is made for Bank branches and affiliates overseas, with assistance from local external attorneys approved by the Bank's Legal Division.

### Compliance

The complexity and development of banking activity requires the Bank to adhere strictly to fulfilling the range of obligations imposed on it in its business ties with its customers, by virtue of statutory provisions applicable to a banking corporation. As stipulated by Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation 308 with regard to Compliance Officer, the Bank has appointed a Compliance Officer who heads the Compliance Department; the Board of Directors has put in place a Compliance Plan. In June 2012, as part of re-organization of the Risk Control Division, a Chief Compliance Officer for the Bank Group was appointed in the Risk Control Division. The Compliance Department, headed by the Bank Compliance Officer, is no longer part of the Legal Division, and now reports to the Chief Compliance Officer in the Risk Control Division. The Compliance plank relationships with its clients, so as to minimize the likelihood of any breach of laws and regulations, and so as to discover, as early as possible, any such breach - thereby minimizing Bank exposure to claims and other damage which may ensue.

The Compliance Department conducts compliance surveys on various topics, delivers training at the Bank and the Compliance Officer is member of different Bank forums in order to ensure a broad, system-wide view of various compliance aspects.

#### Prohibition of money laundering

In June 2012, as part of re-organization of the Risk Control Division, a Chief Compliance Officer was appointed in the Risk Control Division, who is also in charge of implementation of the Prohibition of Money Laundering Act, and of the Prohibition of Financing Terrorism Act for the Bank Group, including Bank affiliates overseas. The Compliance Officer, who is also in charge of implementation of the Prohibition of Money Laundering Act, and of Financing Terrorism Act for the Bank Group, including Bank affiliates overseas.

Terrorism Act for the Bank, is no longer part of the Legal Division, and now reports to the Chief Compliance Officer in the Risk Control Division. The Compliance and Prevention of Money Laundering Department implements statutory requirements on this issue. The Department handles subjective reports of unusual activity, which are submitted to the Authority for Prohibition of Money Laundering, as well as implementation of various controls over activity in different accounts, based on their risk profile.

The Bank also emphasized training in this field to different sectors of Bank employees.

The Bank operates different computer systems for identifying unusual activity and for monitoring the handling of subjective reports.

The Bank applies its policy on this matter, as approved by the Bank Board of Directors in May 2010, and statutory provisions on group basis, with mandated changes, at its subsidiaries and affiliates in Israel and overseas. On September 19, 2012, the Supervisor of Banks informed the Bank of a committee decision to impose on the Bank a

monetary sanction amounting to NIS 3.8 million. For details see Note 6.D.5 to the financial statements.

**Risk factors** 

For a discussion of the risk factors that impact the Bank and its activities, see the discussion in the chapter on risk management above. A mapping of the risk factors and their impact on the Bank Group are presented below:

| Risk factor   |                    |
|---|--------------------|
|   | Risk factor impact |
| Overall effect of credit risk                         | Intermediate       |
| Risk from quality of borrowers and collateral         | Intermediate       |
| Risk from industry concentration                      | Intermediate       |
| Risk from concentration of borrowers/ borrower groups | Intermediate       |
| Overall effect of market risk                         | Low                |
| Interest risk   | Intermediate       |
| Inflation risk  | Low                |
| Exchange rate risk                                    | Low                |
| Share price risk                                      | Low                |
| Liquidity risk  | Intermediate       |
| Operating risk  | Low                |
| Legal risk  | Low                |
| Reputation risk <sup>(1)</sup>                        | Low                |

(1) The risk of impairment of the Bank's results due to negative reports about the Bank.

Description of methodology used by the Bank to estimate impact of different risk:

## Market risk

The effect of the risk was measured using VaR values for each risk, with respect to the VaR value limit determined by the Board of Directors.

The Bank's Board of Directors prescribed the VaR limit in order to prevent the creation of high market risk. Therefore, it was prescribed that risk with VaR value equal to or higher than the Board of Directors' limitation has strong effect. Risk with VaR value equal to or higher than 70% of the Board of Directors' limitation has intermediate effect and the risk with VaR value below this is considered having a low effect.

### Other risk

The degree of influence of credit risk, liquidity risk, operational risk, legal risk and reputation risk – were determined based on management's assessments, as performed from time to time, and in coordination with the ICAAP process conducted by the Bank, and outcome there of, under leadership of the Bank's risk managers, and took into account both qualitative and quantitative aspects, including the Bank's risk profile, outcome of various scenarios at the Bank and the capital planning process.

## Significant events in the Bank Group's business

## **Business Strategy**

On July 23, 2012 the Bank's Board of Directors approved a new strategic plan for 2013-2017, based on the following principles:

- The target set in the plan is to present, in 2017, an average net operating profit return on equity of 17%, based on the target core capital ratio of 7.5%.
- The Bank Board of Directors instructed the Bank to bring forward implementation of the Supervisor of Banks' directive dated March 28, 2012, whereby the Bank should adopt by December 31, 2014 a target core capital ratio of no less than 9%, to be applied, if possible, as from January 1, 2014. Moreover, the Board of Directors has resolved to instruct Bank management to maintain, in as much as possible, appropriate safety margins to this end. The core capital ratio will be calculated based on Basel III directives with adjustments to be specified by the Supervisor of Banks. Consequently, the average equity basis used for Bank operations would be increased, therefore, arithmetically, any given profit would result in a lower return figure. Accordingly, the target average net operating profit return on equity, adjusted for the regulatory requirement for core capital ratio of 9% or higher, would be 14.5% in 2017. For comparison, this return on equity is equivalent to 17% based on regulatory capital requirements during the term of the current strategic plan.
- During this strategic plan, the dividend distribution policy adopted by the Bank would be maintained, whereby, subject to the Bank's core capital ratio being no less than the target set by the Board of Directors, the Bank would distribute annually dividends equal to 40% of net operating profit and 80% of profit from extraordinary items.

### Forecasts and Assessments with Regard to Bank Group Business

The Bank bases its new five-year plan on several major goals and efforts in the following areas:

- Maintain Bank position as a leader in the mortgage market.
- Further increase in Bank market share of the household segment, reinforcing the service concept derived from Hybrid Banking and operation of the Bank's LIVE branches.
- Position the Bank as a key service provider to small and medium businesses.
- Expand the business client base and form unique value propositions, in line with needs of such clients.
- Increase the Bank's market share of deposits from the public.
- Continue establishing the Bank's leadership position in currency markets and expand Bank market share in this segment.

Growth engines for achieving the goals of the new multi-annual strategic plan are:

- Maintain the operating efficiency ratio (total expenses to total revenues), and take steps to improve it to less than 55%.
- Reinforce capital management capacity and prepare for issuing complex, innovative capital instruments.
- Reinforcing risk management capacity, by applying advanced risk pricing models (application of these advanced models was not taken into consideration for compliance with objectives of the new strategic plan).
- Foster a service-oriented organizational culture.
- Take further steps to continue organizational growth of Bank core operations, at a higher rate than for all of the banking system, similar to Bank achievements over the past 8 years.

The growth engines are aimed to grow Bank revenues at an average annual rate of over 8% (though not in linear fashion), while maintaining expenses at a moderate average annual growth rate of 4.5% (also not in linear fashion).

The Bank bases its new multi-annual strategic plan, inter alia, on the following efforts: reinforcing the Bank position as an efficient, service-oriented bank which controls expenses, constantly improves as part of the organizational culture, a new performance-based remuneration plan which is being prepared by the Bank, continued expansion of activity of the Back-office Operations Division, transferring additional logistics and operations activities from the branches to this Division, improved efficiency of the IT Department and continued activity by Bank Yahav on development of price-focused banking service, offering an appropriate service alternative.

The aforementioned plan is a strategic plan which specifies Bank objectives for the next five years, and does not constitute a forecast or assessment with regard to achievement of these objectives; as such, by its nature, the strategic plan may not materialize. Moreover and without derogating from the generality of the aforesaid, in as much as this plan includes forward-looking information, as defined in the Securities Act, 1968, this information is based on assumptions, facts and data (hereinafter jointly: "assumptions") brought before the Bank Board of Directors, including: Absence of change in legislation and regulatory provisions which would impact the business environment, absence of geo-political developments and changes which would change or impact the business environment, stabilization of the global economy in coming years at negligent growth rates in per-capita GDP (following the global economic slow-down in recent years), growth of Israeli economy in coming years by an average 3.5% or higher, higher prices in Israeli economy in coming years at a rate not to exceed the known Government-set target, and an interest environment which reflect such target. These assumptions may fail to materialize due to factors other than under the Bank's control, which may affect the aforementioned issues and cause the strategic plan not to materialize. The influencing factors include forecasts on various matters related to economic developments in Israel and internationally, especially the state of the economy, including macroeconomic and geopolitical conditions, and the currency market and capital market, other factors that impact the exposure to financial risk, the public's preferences, legislation, directives of regulatory entities, the behavior of competitors, aspects related to the Bank's image, technological developments and manpower matters. The Board of Directors will monitor execution of the strategic plan, and may make changes to this plan from time to time, as required, including due to changes in factors which may affect the plan, as described above.

### **Employee stock options**

On April 30, 2012, the Bank Board of Directors resolved, after approval by the Bank Audit Committee, to approve a plan for award of 238,333 option warrants to an officer who was hired by the Bank in March 2012. The option plan is based on the principles of the stock option plan for VPs at the Bank. See Note 12.2) to the financial statements for details.

## Legislation and Supervision of Bank Group Operations

### Banking Act (Legislation amendments), 2012

The Act, enacted by the Knesset in March 2012, includes legislative amendments designed to extend supervision of and control over banking corporations, inter alia, by supervision of those holding means of control or who have control over such corporations.

The key change in the legislative amendment stipulates that a shareholder holding 2.5% or more of Bank shares, may nominate 1.75 Board members to the Board Member Election Committee.

The legislative amendment also includes changes to composition of the Board Member Appointment Committee in banking corporations, which is authorized to appoint Board members in certain cases, hence the stipulation that the Committee shall also include members capable of presenting the needs of the banking corporation to the Committee. Section 36 of the Act, requiring the banking corporation to report ownership of means of control, was also amended so that the reporting requirement would apply to those holding 1% or more of any type of means of control, compared to 2.5% prior to this amendment. In addition to these amendments, the Act includes other amendments to the Banking Ordinance and to the Banking Act (Licensing), 1981 - arising from the Bank of Israel Act, 2010, which replaced the Bank of Israel Act, 1954.

### Court Order Execution Act (Amendment 36), 2012

The Act, enacted in January 2012, replaces a previous arrangement with regard to court order execution with regard to evacuation of a leasehold not subject to the Tenant Protection Act. The Act stipulates that a court order execution file may be opened, in order to execute a court order for evacuation of a leasehold, only 15 days after the verdict has been handed down or delivered to the debtor.

Moreover, in lieu of separate warning and evacuation notices, these will be merged into a single notice, requiring only 21 days' wait before the date which the Registrar may specify as the evacuation date.

It was further stipulated that evacuation may be carried out within 14 days from the date specified as the evacuation date, rather than on a single, specific date; the Court Order Execution Service Registrar was also authorized to extend this deadline by 14 days at a time, and the notice of this new date is to be delivered in a less strict manner than required for delivery of the original evacuation notice.

The Act comes into effect 30 days after its publication. Bank management believes that implementation of the Act should not materially impact Bank operations.

### Increase in VAT rate

On May 15, 2012, the Knesset Finance Committee decided that the VAT rate, which was to decrease to 15.5% as from 2013, would remain unchanged at 16%.

On August 2, 2012, an ordinance was issued which raised the VAT rate to 17% as from September 1, 2012. The tax rates applicable to the Bank in 2012 and 2013 are 35.53% and 35.90%, respectively.

The effect of this change on the financial statements is not material.

#### Deficit Reduction and Tax Burden Modification Act (Legislative amendments), 2012

The amendment to the Act, dated August 2012, stipulates that the rate of social security payable by employers would gradually increase from 2013 to 2015, by the stipulated steps, for the portion of salary in excess of 60% of the average salary nationwide.

The amendment to the act will become effective on January 1, 2013. Application of the amendment is not expected to have any material impact on the Bank's financial statements.

### The Uniform Contract Act (Amendment no. 4), 2012

According to the amendment to the Act, enacted in July 2012, the list of presumptions in Section 4 of the Act was expanded to include a presumption whereby any term in a uniform contract which stipulates that linkage of price or other payment pursuant to the contract to any index, such that a decrease or increase in the index would not be credited to the customer, would be presumed to be an unfair condition.

The amendment further stipulates that the Minister of Justice, with approval by the Knesset Finance Committee, may specify regulations with regard to circumstances or types of contracts to which the aforementioned presumption would not apply.

The amendment to the act became effective on November 9, 2012. Application of the amendment is not expected to have any material impact on the Bank's financial statements.

### The Corporate Act (Amendment no. 20), 2012

This amendment, enacted in November 2012, regulates remuneration of corporate officers and stipulates more stringent processes for approval of terms in office and employment terms of officers in public companies and in private companies which have issued debentures to the public.

In accordance with this amendment, a Board of Directors should appoint members there of to a designated Officer Remuneration Committee, as set forth in the amendment, tasked with the following: make recommendations to the Board of Directors with regard to policy on terms in office and employment terms of company officers; make recommendations to the Board of Directors with regard to extending validity of the remuneration policy once every three years; make recommendations to the Board of Directors with regard to updates to the remuneration policy from time to time and review the implementation there of; decide whether to approve transactions with regard to terms in office and

employment terms of officers, which require approval by the Remuneration Committee; and exempt any transactions with regard to terms in office and employment terms of the CEO from approval by the General Meeting of shareholders, if such requirement would jeopardize the agreement with the CEO.

The company Board of Directors would set its remuneration policy after considering the recommendations made by the Remuneration Committee, and this policy would be approved by the General Meeting of shareholders, as set forth in this amendment.

The amendment further specifies considerations to be made when setting remuneration policy, and issues which must be addressed in such policy.

The amendment is effective as from December 12, 2012.

Provisions of this amendment shall apply to terms in office and employment terms of officers to be approved as from the effective start date, and to any extension of terms in office and employment terms of officers set prior to the effective start date and approved there after. Each company should set its remuneration policy within nine months from the effective start date.

The Bank is acting to implement provisions of this amendment.

### Restriction on Loan-to-Value ratio for housing loans

On November 1, 2012, the Supervisor of Banks issued a letter instructing all banking corportions not to approve housing loans with an LTV ratio in excess of 75% for purchase of a real estate interest constituting a single apartment, 70% - for an alternative apartment and 50% - for any other apartment, including for investment purposes.

The Supervisor of Banks further instructed the banks to obtain, inter alia, an affidavit from the loan applicant, certified by an attorney, with regard to the borrower's compliance with the required conditions for the apartment to qualify as an only apartment or alternate apartment, and to make loan contingent on, inter alia, obtaining a copy of the statement provided by the applicant to the Tax Authority pursuant to Section 73(c) of the Real Estate Taxation Act, and to store any such documentation.

The Supervisor of Banks directed the banks not to approve any housing loan such that the total LTV ratio for such loan, together with the balance of previous loans provided and secured by the same apartment, would exceed the aforementioned maximum LTV ratios.

The Supervisor of Banks excluded from the scope of this directive any housing loans granted for repayment of an existing housing loan, including re-financing, whose amount does not exceed the balance of the repaid loan, as well as any housing loans where 50% or more of the loan is granted out of State funds and guaranteed by the State.

The aforementioned directive shall apply to housing loans approved in principle as from November 1, 2012.

According to data available at the Bank about composition of LTV ratio for buyers of new apartments and buyers of a second apartment, this new restriction approximately reflects the upper limit of LTV ratios for mortgages actually granted to this population. As for investment properties, there may be some effect on the scope of business.

## Recommendations of Basel Committee on Banking Supervision ("Basel Committee")

For details of highlights of recommendations of the Basel Committee and their application to banks in Israel and their implementation by the Bank, see the Board of Directors' Report as of December 31, 2011.

In conjunction with application of Basel II, Pillar 2 (Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation 211 - ICAAP Process), all risk types material to Bank operations have been mapped, and ways to manage, measure and mitigate risk have been specified for the various risk factors. ICAAP is a comprehensive process in which senior Bank executives are involved. The Bank has specified its risk appetite for all material risk types to its operations, authored policy documents for new risk types and extended existing policy documents, in conjunction with the ICAAP process. The risk appetite, risk mapping and determination of the materiality there of are submitted for approval by the Board of Directors' Risk Management Committee and the Board of Directors plenum, on annual basis.

On April 30, 2012, the Bank submitted to the Bank of Israel its ICAAP document (as of December 31, 2011), which reflects the Bank's assessment of the capital required to cover all risk to which the Bank is exposed in conjunction with its business operations, as per guidance from the Bank of Israel, and in coordination with Bank of Israel comments on the SREP process conducted at the Bank, received on September 27, 2011 in reference to the previous ICAAP document submitted by the Bank, as of December 31, 2010.

Results of the capital assessments conducted within this document, indicate that the Bank has sufficient capital to cover all risk factors to which it is exposed, both under normal and stress conditions.

In conjunction with application of Pillar 2, the Bank continues in accordance with the work plan to regularly eliminate gaps identified vis-à-vis requirements of the Basel Committee in various risk areas, to deliver appropriate training to work teams on issues concerning process usability, operation of qualitative assessment processes for review of the Bank's risk management quality, and improvement of the Bank's risk management and capital management policy documents in line with Pillar 2 directives.

## Legal Proceedings

For material changes in legal proceedings to which the Bank is party, see Notes 6.D. 2) and 3) to the financial statements.

#### Monetary sanction imposed on the Bank

On September 19, 2012, the Bank received a letter from the Supervisor of Banks, informing the Bank of a monetary sanction imposed on the Bank, amounting to NIS 3.8 million, for breach of provisions of the Prohibition on Money Laundering Act, 2000. See Note 6.D.5) to the financial statements for additional information.

### Monetary sanction imposed on subsidiary

On March 29, 2012, the Bank subsidiary "Etgar Investment Portfolio Management Company of the Mizrahi Tefahot Group Ltd." (hereinafter: "Etgar") received demand for payment of a civil law fine amounting to NIS 335 thousand, pursuant to section 38E of the Arrangement of Engagement in Investment Consultancy, Investment Marketing and Management of Portfolios Act, 1995 (hereinafter: "the Act"), following an audit conducted in 2010 at Etgar, which revealed several cases where client portfolios contained securities with low trading volumes, for which no appropriate disclosure was made on the quarterly financial statements. Furthermore, the aforementioned audit revealed several cases where Etgar received commission rebates from a stock exchange member, without obtaining positive consent of the clients in advance to the exact rate of rebate. Note that ISA has reduced the original fine amount from NIS 709 thousand to NIS 335 thousand, inter alia due to the fact that these errors were corrected, and clients received management fee credit with respect to the aforementioned securities.

## Identification and restitution of assets of Holocaust victims

On November 4, 2012, the Bank and the Holocaust Restitution Company of Israel Ltd. signed a settlement agreement, whereby the Bank paid the company NIS 9.5 million. See Note 6.D.6) to the financial statements for additional information.

## **Other Matters**

The Independent Auditor has drawn, in their review, attention to Note 6.D.3) to the financial statements with regard to claims filed against the Bank, including claims accompanied by motions for class action status.

## **Executive Management**

On April 1, 2012, Ms. Dina Navot started in her position as Manager, Marketing, Promotion and Business Development Division - replacing Ms. Na'ama Gat, who resigned from the Bank.

On July 16, 2012, Mr. Sammy Keinan announced his retirement from the position of Manager, IT Division, effective as from July 30, 2012.

On July 19, 2012, Mr. Tzvi Agrovich was appointed Manager, IT Division. The appointment became effective on September 30, 2012, upon its approval by the Supervisor of Banks.

## **Internal Auditor**

Details of internal audit within the Group, including the professional standards applied by internal audit, the annual and multiannual work plan and considerations in its determination, extent of employment of the Internal Auditor and his team and the manner in which reports are submitted with regard to findings of the Internal Auditor have been included in the Board of Directors' Report attached to the 2011 financial statements. No material changes occurred in these details during the reported period.

86

## **Accounting Policy on Critical Matters**

The Group's consolidated financial statements are prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in Israel (Israeli GAAP) for interim periods, and in accordance with the directives and guidelines of the Supervisor of Banks on the preparation of the financial statements of a banking entity. Highlights of accounting policy are set forth in Note 1 to these condensed financial statements and in Note 1 to the financial statements as of December 31, 2011.

The application of generally accepted accounting principles by management at the time that the financial statements are prepared occasionally involves various assumptions, assessments and estimates that affect the amounts and business results reported in the financial statements. Some of the assumptions, assessments and estimates are critical to the financial position or the results of operations reflected in the Group's financial statements, because of the matteriality of the matter, complexity of calculations or the extent of the probability that matters shrouded in uncertainty will be realized.

The financial statements for 2011 include details of accounting policy on critical issues for accounting treatment of the following: Provision for credit loss, derivative instruments, securities, liabilities with respect to employee rights, provisions for legal claims, provision for impairment of non-financial assets and deferred taxes. During the reported period there were no changes to the Bank's accounting policy on critical issues, as described in the Board of Directors' report for the financial statements as of December 31, 2011 - other than with regard to fair value measurement, due to adoption of new accounting rules in the reported period, as described in Note 1.B.5. and due to updates to actuarial assumptions (mortality tables), used to measure liabilities for employee rights.

## Fair value

ASC 820 (FAS 157) defines fair value, and sets forth a consistent work framework for fair value measurement, by defining valuation techniques and a fair value ranking. The ranking divides instruments measured at fair value into three levels:

Level 1 - fair value measured using prices quoted for identical instruments on an active market accessible by the bank upon the measurement date.

Level 2 - fair value measured using observed data, either direct or indirect, which are not quoted prices as set forth under Level 1. Level 2 data include quoted market data on active markets, or on non active markets, if they exist, or data derived from or based upon such observed market data.

Level 3 - fair value measured by using non-observed data.

The Bank evaluates whether markets on which financial instruments are traded are active, based on the following parameters: Volume and value of transactions conducted on the market, current bid/ask spread and alignment of prices for similar transactions on the same market.

According to the standard, the non-performance risk should be reflected in estimating the fair value of debt, including

derivatives, measured at fair value. The Bank estimates credit risk for derivatives using a model based on indications of credit quality of the counter-party, derived from prices of debt instruments of the counter-party traded on an active market, and from prices of credit derivatives based on the counter-party's credit quality. In the absence of such indications, the Bank calculates the adjustments based on internal ratings. The Bank reviews the materiality of the credit risk component compared to fair value as a whole, in conjunction with review of instrument classification under fair value ranking levels.

In June 2012, the Bank of Israel directed the Bank (in conjunction with a review of the banking system), that fair value measurement of a derivative instrument, when no quoted prices, liquid collateral or offset agreements exist which adequately secure the derivative's credit quality, and when no market information exists as to the credit quality of the counter-party (such as CDS or negotiable debentures of the counter-party) – shall be classified as a Level 3 fair value measurement. According to the Supervisor of Banks' directive, the aforementioned classification requirement shall apply to financial statements as from September 30, 2012, including an update of comparison figures. For details of the effect of re-classification of derivatives to the different levels, see Note 8 to the financial statements.

The Bank has specified a validation procedure for fair value of instruments measured at fair value on recurring basis on the financial statements, for which the Risk Control Division is responsible. The validation process includes review of the process for determining fair value, of the assumptions included in this process and the models used for calculation. The validation process refers to both the pure fair value, calculated at relevant market conditions according to standards, and to the credit risk component included in fair value.

Liabilities for employee rights are calculated according to actuarial models, based on the discount rates prescribed by the Supervisor of Banks. The actuarial models include assumptions related to the mortality tables, disability rates, departure rates and wage hike rates. A change in any of the parameters could lead to a change in the amount of the Bank's liabilities for employee rights. Pursuant to the Supervisor of Banks' directive, the discount rate used in actuarial calculation for retired employees choosing a pension is 4%. Bank liabilities for employee rights calculated based on an actuarial model as of September 30, 2012 amount to NIS 654 million.

Ahead of publication of financial statements for the second quarter of 2012, the Bank of Israel instructed banks to update the actuarial provisions based on a draft update of mortality tables, issued by the Capital Market Division on July 11, 2012 - reasoning that this draft is the best estimate available to banking corporations. The total impact of the Bank of Israel directive included on financial statements for the second quarter of 2012 amounted to NIS 3 million.

## Certification process of the financial statements

The organ in charge of audit supervision at the bank is its Board of Directors. Board members' names, accounting and financial skills and professional qualifications are set forth in the Board of Directors' report below. The processes of preparing, auditing and approving the financial statements involve additional organs and officers as set forth below.

Bank financial statements are prepared by a professional department, headed by the Chief Accountant, pursuant to directives and guidance from the Supervisor of Banks and in accordance with the disclosure policy set by the Bank's Board of Directors.

Concurrently with preparing the financial statements, and based on the draft financial statements forwarded to them, all executive management members confirm by their signature that they are not aware of any detail which may indicate that data and descriptions in the Board of Directors' Report and financial statements with regard to their areas of responsibility include any false representation or lack of material facts, that they instituted effective controls in order to ensure that any material information in their area of responsibility is brought to their attention, and that any significant fault or material weakness of the internal controls over financial reporting which is likely to impact the Bank's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information in their areas of responsibility have been brought to the attention of the appropriate parties. For details of names and positions of Bank executives, see the chapter on Bank management in the Board of Directors' report as of December 31, 2011. The Bank operates a Provision for Credit Loss Committee, headed by the Chief Accountant and attended by professional credit staff, as well as a Provision for Credit Loss Committee headed by the President and attended by the Manager, Business Division; Manager, Retail Division; Manager, Finance Division; Chief Accountant; Chief Legal Counsel and other professional credit staff. In conjunction with preparation of the financial statements, the committee reviews the state of troubled loans of the Bank, their classification and provisions required there for. In addition, the Chief Legal Counsel and the Chief Accountant review the provisions required with respect to claims filed against the bank.

Matters of principal with regard to disclosure in the financial statements are discussed by the Financial Statements Disclosure Committee ("the Disclosure Committee") headed by the President and including the Chief Accountant, Chief Legal Counsel and other members of the Executive Management. These discussions include issues with material impact on the financial statements, issues of interest to the public, developments requiring disclosure to the public, material changes to application of accounting policies, requests or demands by regulatory authorities and issues on which Bank management and the independent auditor differ. As part of presentation of these issues to the Disclosure Committee, the independent auditors' professional comments are also presented.

In order to improve efficiency of supervision and control of disclosure in financial statements, the Bank's Board of Directors has established the Financial Statements Review Committee, a restricted committee with 6 Board members, which is tasked with discussion and deliberation of proper disclosure in financial statements and with

review of the financial statements in their entirety before they are submitted for discussion and approval by the Board of Directors plenum.

The Financial Statements Review Committee reviews the assessments and estimates made in conjunction with the financial statements, internal controls associated with financial reporting, completeness and appropriateness of disclosure on financial statements; accounting policy adopted and accounting treatment applied to material issues of the corporation; valuations, including underlying assumptions and estimates, on which data on the financial statements relies.

Meetings of the Financial Statements Review Committee are also attended by the Chief Accountant, the Chief Legal Counsel and the independent auditors. The CRO and Chief Internal Auditor are invited to attend Committee meetings.

Pursuant to directives of the Supervisor of Banks on implementation of provisions of Sections 302 and 404 of the US Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the Financial Statements Review Committee receives a report on any significant fault discovered in the disclosure processes or in internal controls over financial statements. Any such faults as well as any findings by the independent auditor are also presented to the Board Audit Committee. These discussions are also attended by the Internal Auditor and the independent auditors. Any report of significant faults is also presented to the Board of Directors.

The Financial Statements Review Committee convenes twice to discuss the quarterly financial statements and three times to discuss the annual financial statements, with the final meeting held at least one week prior to the Board of Directors plenary meeting to approve the financial statements.

After discussions are concluded by the Board Financial Statements Review Committee, its recommendations along with the draft financial statements are submitted to the Board of Directors, such that Board members receive the documents at least three days prior to the discussion there of by the Board of Directors. In conjunction with discussion by the Board of Directors, the Chief Accountant presents the financial results and analysis thereof. The Chairman of the Financial Statements Review Committee brings the Financial Statements Review Committee's recommendations on matters discussed there by to the Board of Directors for approval of the financial statements. The Board of Directors' meeting to discuss approval of the financial statements is attended, other than by members of the Board, by the President, Chief Accountant, Chief Legal Counsel, Chief Internal Auditor and independent auditors, as well as other participants invited to attend on per-case basis. The independent auditors present their comments.

At the end of this discussion, a resolution is passed to approve the Bank's financial statements and to authorize the Chairman of the Board of Directors, the President and the Chief Accountant to sign the financial statements.

## **Board of Directors**

In the first nine months of 2012, the Bank Board of Directors held 14 plenary meetings and 62 Board committee meetings.

On February 27, 2012, Ms. Sabina Biran was appointed external Board member of the Bank, as this term is defined in Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation no. 301, and member of the Audit Committee and of the Credit Committee. In addition, Mr. Yoav Nahshon was appointed Board member of the Bank.

The Board of Directors, at its meeting on March 25, 2012, resolved that Ms. Sabina Biran would conclude her term in office as member of the Audit Committee and of the Credit Committee, and would be appointed member of the Claims against the Bank Committee, Risk Management Committee, Payroll and Remuneration Committee and the Financial Statements Review Committee. In addition, Mr. Yoav Nachshon was appointed member of the Credit Committee and of the Claims against the Bank Committee. At the same meeting. Mr. Yossi Shachak was appointed member of the Credit Committee, while Messrs. Avi Ziegelman, Jonathan Kaplan and Ron Gazit were appointed members of the Risk Management Committee. Mr. Ron Gazit concluded his term as member of the Credit Committee. Mr. Abraham (Beigah) Shochat concluded his term as member of the Financial Statements Review Committee. Messrs. Mordechai Meir, Dov Mishor and Yosef Shachak concluded their terms as members of the Risk Management Committee.

At the Board of Directors meeting held on August 27, 2012, Ms. Sabina Biran was appointed Member of the Audit Committee.

On September 20, 2012, Mr. Abraham (Beigah) Shochat concluded his term in office as Board Member of the Bank, as well as Member of the Audit Committee and of the Payroll and Remuneration Committee. Upon his departure, the number of Board members having accounting and financial qualifications is 10.

On October 16, 2012, the Bank was informed in writing by the Chairman of the Board of Directors, Mr. Jacob Perry, of his intended resignation from his office. On October 31, 2012, Mr. Jacob Perry concluded his term in office as Bank Chairman.

At the Board of Directors meeting held on October 29, 2012, Mr. Moshe Weidman was appointed Member of the Payroll and Remuneration Committee.

On October 31, 2012, Mr. Moshe (Mozie) Wertheim was appointed Chairman of the Bank Board of Directors, effective as from November 1, 2012 until November 30, 2012.

## **Controls and Procedures**

In accordance with the public reporting directives of the Supervisor of Banks, based on Section 302 of the American Sarbanes Oxley Act, the President and the Chief Accountant of the Bank have each separately signed a Certification attached to the financial statements on "Disclosure Controls and Procedures ("Disclosure Certification"). This directive of the Supervisor of Banks is part of an overall policy regarding the adoption of the provisions of Section 404 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act, which includes, inter alia, certification by the President and Chief Accountant on "the effectiveness of internal controls over the financial reporting", which was attached to the financial statements as of December 31, 2011.

The Disclosure Certification relates to the controls and procedures that were designed to assure that the information that the Bank requires for disclosure in accordance with the public reporting directives of the Supervisor of Banks, is accumulated, processed and sent to the Bank's Executive Management in a manner that enables decisions to be reached at an appropriate time, with respect to disclosure requirements. The Disclosure Certification is not meant to cover the broad aspects of "the Effectiveness of the Internal Controls on the Financial Reporting", as noted.

At the end of the period covered by this Report, the Bank's management, together with the Presidents and Chief Accountant of the Bank, evaluated the effectiveness of the Bank's disclosure controls and procedures. Based on this evaluation, the President and Chief Accountant of the Bank concluded that at the end of this period, the disclosure controls and procedures are effective for recording, processing, summarizing and reporting the information that the Bank is required to disclose in the quarterly report, in accordance with the Public Reporting Regulations of the Supervisor of Banks, on the date stipulated in these Regulations.

During the quarter ended September 30, 2012, no change occurred in the Bank's internal controls over financial reporting that had a material effect, or can reasonably be expected to have a material effect on the Bank's internal control over financial reporting.

Moshe (Mozie) Wertheim

**Eliezer Yones** President

Ramat Gan, November 25, 2012

# Management Review of Group Business and Operating Results

## **Table of Contents**

| Addendum A | Revenue and expense rates              | 94  |
|------------|--|-----|
| Addendum B | Exposure to interest rate fluctuations | 104 |
| Addendum C | Credit risk by economic sector         | 112 |
| Addendum D | Exposure to foreign countries          | 121 |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

| Interest margin  |                                   |            | 0.44        | 0.52                |                                |            | 0.37        | 0.44                |
|--|-----------------------------------|------------|-------------|---------------------|--------------------------------|------------|-------------|---------------------|
| Total liabilities                                      | 48,763                            | (709)      |             | (5.94)              | 42,848                         | (542)      |             | (5.16)              |
| derivatives (4)  | 10,609                            | (125)      |             |                     | 6,373                          | (56)       |             |                     |
| Effect of embedded and ALM                             |                                   |            |             |                     |                                |            |             |                     |
| Liabilities (3)  | 38,154                            | (584)      | (6.26)      |                     | 36,475                         | (486)      | (5.44)      |                     |
| Total assets   | 57,738                            | 911        |             | 6.46                | 52,124                         | 715        |             | 5.60                |
| derivatives (4)  | 4,923                             | 48         |             |                     | 4,328                          | 35         |             |                     |
| Effect of embedded and ALM                             |                                   |            |             |                     |                                |            |             |                     |
| Assets (3)   | 52,815                            | 863        | 6.70        |                     | 47,796                         | 680        | 5.81        |                     |
| the CPI  |                                   |            |             |                     |                                |            |             |                     |
| Israeli currency - linked to                           |                                   |            |             |                     |                                |            |             |                     |
| Interest margin  |                                   |            | 2.43        | 1.40                |                                |            | 2.37        | 1.37                |
| Total liabilities                                      | 137,797                           | (247)      |             | (0.72)              | 130,488                        | (730)      |             | (2.26)              |
| derivatives (4)  | 58,394                            | 101        |             |                     | 57,567                         | (278)      |             |                     |
| Effect of embedded and ALM                             |                                   |            |             |                     |                                |            |             |                     |
| Liabilities (3)  | 79,403                            | (348)      | (1.76)      |                     | 72,921                         | (452)      | (2.50)      |                     |
| Total assets   | 141,881                           | 747        |             | 2.12                | 132,025                        | 1,183      |             | 3.63                |
| derivatives <sup>(4)</sup>                             | 61,480                            | (84)       |             |                     | 56,318                         | 277        |             |                     |
| Effect of embedded and ALM                             | 00,101                            |            |             |                     | ,                              |            |             |                     |
| Israeli currency - non-linked<br>Assets <sup>(3)</sup> | 80,401                            | 831        | 4.20        |                     | 75,707                         | 906        | 4.87        |                     |
| laraali aurranay, nan linkad                           |                                   |            |             | III 70              |                                |            |             | 11 70               |
|  | Dalance                           | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives<br>in % | Dalance                        | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives<br>in % |
|  | Average<br>balance <sup>(2)</sup> | revenues   | effect of   | effect of           | Average balance <sup>(2)</sup> | revenues   | effect of   | effect of           |
|  |                                   | Financing  | Excluding   | Including           |                                | Financing  | Excluding   | Including           |
|  |                                   |            | Revenue (ex | · · ·               |                                |            | Revenue (ex | • /                 |
|  |                                   |            | •           | er 30, 2012         |                                |            | •           | er 30, 2011         |
|  |                                   | 101 11     | e three mor |                     |                                | 10111      | e three mor |                     |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

| Interest margin                 |                        |            | 2.11        | 0.48         |                        |            | 3.39              | 0.52         |  |
|---------------------------------|------------------------|------------|-------------|--------------|------------------------|------------|-------------------|--------------|--|
| Total liabilities               | 79,975                 | (247)      |             | (1.24)       | 83,183                 | (3,743)    |                   | (19.25)      |  |
| Embedded and ALM derivatives    | 48,237                 | (61)       |             |              | 56,471                 | (1,748)    |                   |              |  |
| Hedging derivatives             | 4,165                  | 42         |             |              | 2,634                  | (295)      |                   |              |  |
| Effect of derivatives (4)       |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |                   |              |  |
| Liabilities (3)                 | 27,573                 | (228)      | (3.35%)     |              | 24,078                 | (1,700)    | (31.38)           |              |  |
| Total assets                    | 76,332                 | 326        |             | 1.72         | 83,016                 | 3,829      |                   | 19.77        |  |
| Embedded and ALM derivatives    | 50,555                 | 106        |             |              | 61,220                 | 2,092      |                   |              |  |
| Hedging derivatives             | 4,165                  | (69)       |             |              | 2,634                  | 253        |                   |              |  |
| Effect of derivatives (4)       |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |                   |              |  |
| Assets (3)                      | 21,612                 | 289        | 5.46        |              | 19,162                 | 1,484      | 34.77             |              |  |
| Foreign currency <sup>(5)</sup> |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |                   |              |  |
|                                 |                        |            |             | in %         |                        |            |                   | in %         |  |
|                                 | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives  | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives       | derivatives  |  |
|                                 | Average                | revenues   | effect of   | effect of    | Average                | revenues   | effect of         | effect of    |  |
|                                 |                        | Financing  | Excluding   | Including    |                        | Financing  | Excluding         | Including    |  |
|                                 |                        | _          | Revenue (ex | kpense) rate |                        | _          | Revenue (ex       | xpense) rate |  |
|                                 |                        |            | Septembe    | er 30, 2012  |                        |            | September 30, 201 |              |  |
|                                 |                        | For th     | e three mor | nths ended   |                        | For th     | e three mor       | oths ended   |  |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  |                        | For the    | e three mor | ths ended   |                        | For the    | e three mor  | ths ended   |
|--|------------------------|------------|-------------|-------------|------------------------|------------|--------------|-------------|
|  |                        |            | Septembe    | r 30, 2012  |                        |            | Septembe     | r 30, 2011  |
|  |                        |            | Revenue (e  |             |                        | Revenue (e | xpense) rate |             |
|  |                        | Financing  | Excluding   | Including   |                        | Financing  | Excluding    | Including   |
|  | Average                | revenues   | effect of   | effect of   | Average                | revenues   | effect of    | effect of   |
|  | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives  | derivatives |
|  |                        |            |             | in %        |                        |            |              | in %        |
| Total  |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| Monetary assets generating                     |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| financing profit (3)                           | 154,828                | 1,983      | 5.22        |             | 142,665                | 3,070      | 8.89         |             |
| Effect of derivatives (4)                      |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| Hedging derivatives                            | 4,165                  | (69)       |             |             | 2,634                  | 253        |              |             |
| Embedded and ALM derivatives                   | 116,958                | 70         |             |             | 121,866                | 2,404      |              |             |
| Total assets                                   | 275,951                | 1,984      |             | 2.91        | 267,165                | 5,727      |              | 8.85        |
| Monetary liabilities generating                |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| financing expenses <sup>(3)</sup>              | 145,130                | (1,160)    | (3.24)      |             | 133,474                | (2,638)    | (8.14)       |             |
| Effect of derivatives (4)                      |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| Hedging derivatives                            | 4,165                  | 42         |             |             | 2,634                  | (295)      |              |             |
| Embedded and ALM derivatives                   | 117,240                | (85)       |             |             | 120,411                | (2,082)    |              |             |
| Total liabilities                              | 266,535                | (1,203)    |             | (1.82)      | 256,519                | (5,015)    |              | (8.05)      |
| Interest margin                                |                        |            | 1.98        | 1.09        |                        |            | 0.75         | 0.80        |
| On options                                     |                        | (61)       |             |             |                        | 82         |              |             |
| On other derivative instruments                |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| (excludes options, hedging and                 |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| ALM derivatives and embedded                   |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| derivatives that were detached) <sup>(5)</sup> |                        | 9          |             |             |                        | (14)       |              |             |
| Commissions from financing                     |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| transactions and other financing               |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| revenues <sup>(6)</sup>                        |                        | 130        |             |             |                        | 102        |              |             |
| Other financing expenses                       |                        | (15)       |             |             |                        | (5)        |              |             |
| Profit from financing operations               |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| before expenses with respect to                |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| credit loss                                    |                        | 844        |             |             |                        | 877        |              |             |
| Expenses with respect to credit                |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| loss   |                        | (116)      |             |             |                        | (142)      |              |             |
| Profit from financing operations               |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| after expenses with respect to                 |                        |            |             |             |                        |            |              |             |
| credit loss                                    |                        | 728        |             |             |                        | 735        |              |             |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   | For the three months ended     | For the three months ended     |
|---|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|
|   | September 30, 2012             | September 30, 2011             |
|   | Average balance <sup>(2)</sup> | Average balance <sup>(2)</sup> |
| Total   |                                |                                |
| Monetary assets generating financing revenues <sup>(3)</sup>      | 154,828                        | 142,665                        |
| Assets derived from derivative instruments (7)                    | 2,714                          | 2,860 <sup>(8)</sup>           |
| Other monetary assets (3)   | 1,504                          | 1,327 <sup>(8)</sup>           |
| Provision for credit loss on Group basis                          | (1,479)                        | (2,250)                        |
| Total monetary assets   | 157,567                        | 144,602                        |
| Total   |                                |                                |
| Monetary liabilities generating financing expenses <sup>(3)</sup> | 145,130                        | 133,474                        |
| Liabilities deriving from derivatives (7)                         | 3,002                          | 2,795                          |
| Other monetary liabilities <sup>(3)</sup>                         | 2,041                          | 1,664                          |
| Total monetary liabilities  | 150,173                        | 137,933                        |
| Total excess monetary assets over monetary liabilities            | 7,394                          | 6,669                          |
| Non-monetary assets   | 1,493                          | 1,269                          |
| Non-monetary liabilities  | 277                            | 269                            |
| Total capital resources   | 8,610                          | 7,669                          |

(1) The data in this table is provided before and after effect of derivatives (including off-balance sheet effects of financial derivatives).

- (2) Based on monthly opening balances, except for non-linked Israeli currency, where average balance is calculated based on daily data net of average balance sheet balance of specific provisions for doubtful debts
- (3) Excludes financial derivatives.
- (4) Hedging financial derivatives, embedded derivatives that were detached and derivatives (ALM) which comprise part of the Bank's asset and liability management system.
- (5) Includes Israeli currency linked to foreign currency.
- (6) Includes gain from sale of investments in debentures from adjustments to fair value of debentures held for trading.
- (7) Average balance sheet balances of financial derivatives (excludes average off-balance sheet balances of financial derivatives).

(8) Reclassified.

Nominal - in USD (USD in millions)

| Interest margin                   |                        |            | 1.91        | 0.34         |                            |            | 2.21        | 0.17         |
|-----------------------------------|------------------------|------------|-------------|--------------|----------------------------|------------|-------------|--------------|
| Total liabilities                 | 19,690                 | (43)       |             | (0.88)       | 23,431                     | (105)      |             | (1.80)       |
| derivatives                       | 11,995                 | (63)       |             |              | 15,929                     | (72)       |             |              |
| Embedded and ALM                  |                        |            |             |              |                            |            |             |              |
| Hedging derivatives               | 1,055                  | 50         |             |              | 743                        | (17)       |             |              |
| Effect of derivatives (4)         |                        |            |             |              |                            |            |             |              |
| expenses <sup>(3)</sup>           | 6,640                  | (30)       | (1.82)      |              | 6,759                      | (16)       | (0.95)      |              |
| currency generating financing     |                        |            |             |              |                            |            |             |              |
| Monetary liabilities in foreign   |                        |            |             |              |                            |            |             |              |
| Total assets                      | 18,798                 | 57         |             | 1.22         | 21,869                     | 107        |             | 1.97         |
| derivatives                       | 12,637                 | 83         |             |              | 16,132                     | 63         |             |              |
| Embedded and ALM                  |                        |            |             |              |                            |            |             |              |
| Hedging derivatives               | 1,055                  | (73)       |             |              | 743                        | 5          |             |              |
| Effect of derivatives (4)         |                        |            |             |              |                            |            |             |              |
| financing revenues <sup>(3)</sup> | 5,106                  | 47         | 3.73        |              | 4,994                      | 39         | 3.16        |              |
| currency generating               |                        |            |             |              |                            |            |             |              |
| Financial assets in foreign       |                        |            |             |              |                            |            |             |              |
| Foreign currency <sup>(5)</sup>   |                        |            |             |              |                            |            |             |              |
|                                   |                        |            |             | in %         |                            |            |             | in %         |
|                                   | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives  | balance <sup>(2)</sup>     | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives  |
|                                   | Average                | revenues   | effect of   | effect of    | Average                    | revenues   | effect of   | effect of    |
|                                   |                        | Financing  | Excluding   | Including    |                            | Financing  | Excluding   | Including    |
|                                   |                        | _          | Revenue (e: | kpense) rate |                            |            | Revenue (e  | xpense) rate |
|                                   |                        |            | Septembe    | r 30, 2012   |                            |            | Septemb     | er 30, 2011  |
|                                   |                        | For the    | e three mor | ths ended    | For the three months ended |            |             |              |

(1) The data in this table is provided before and after effect of derivatives (including off-balance sheet effects of financial derivatives).

(2) Based on monthly opening balances and excluding the average balance sheet balance of specific provision for doubtful debts.

(3) Excludes financial derivatives.

(4) Hedging financial derivatives, embedded derivatives that were detached and derivatives (ALM) which comprise part of the Bank's asset and liability management system.

(5) Includes Israeli currency linked to foreign currency.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

| Interest margin                      |   |   | 0.37                   | 0.42                   | •                      |                           | 0.31                   | 0.44                   |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|---|---|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|---------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| Total liabilities                    | 44,429  | (1,709)                                       |                        | (5.16)                 | 44,634                 | (2,112)                   |                        | (6.36)                 |  |  |  |  |
| derivatives <sup>(4)</sup>           | 9,817   | (252)   |                        |                        | 9,537                  | (378)                     |                        |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Effect of embedded and ALM           | 51,012  | (1,101)                                       | (0.00)                 |                        | 20,001                 | (1,101)                   | (0.04)                 |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Liabilities <sup>(3)</sup>           | 34,612  | (1,457)                                       | (5.65)                 |                        | 35,097                 | (1,734)                   | (6.64)                 |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Total assets                         | 52,962  | 2,201   |                        | 5.58                   | 49,318                 | 2,494                     |                        | 6.80                   |  |  |  |  |
| derivatives <sup>(4)</sup>           | 4,977   | 50  |                        |                        | 4,316                  | 167                       |                        |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Effect of embedded and ALM           | ,500  | _,.01   | 0.02                   |                        |                        | _,=                       | 0.00                   |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Assets <sup>(3)</sup>                | 47,985  | 2.151   | 6.02                   |                        | 45,002                 | 2.327                     | 6.95                   |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Israeli currency - linked to the CPI |   |   |                        |                        |                        |                           |                        |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Interest margin                      |   |   | 2.46                   | 1.28                   |                        |                           | 2.41                   | 1.49                   |  |  |  |  |
| Total liabilities                    | 137,107   | (1,789)                                       |                        | (1.74)                 | 133,246                | (2,080)                   |                        | (2.09)                 |  |  |  |  |
| derivatives (4)                      | 60,182  | (555)   |                        |                        | 63,847                 | (959)                     |                        |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Effect of embedded and ALM           |   |   |                        |                        |                        |                           |                        |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Liabilities <sup>(3)</sup>           | 76,925  | (1,234)                                       | (2.14)                 |                        | 69,399                 | (1,121)                   | (2.16)                 |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Total assets                         | 140,009   | 3,158   |                        | 3.02                   | 136,921                | 3,660                     |                        | 3.58                   |  |  |  |  |
| derivatives (4)                      | 61,082  | 449   |                        |                        | 63,990                 | 1,177                     |                        |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Effect of embedded and ALM           |   |   |                        |                        |                        |                           |                        |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Assets (3)                           | 78,927  | 2,709   | 4.60                   |                        | 72,931                 | 2,483                     | 4.57                   |                        |  |  |  |  |
| Israeli currency - non-linked        |   |   |                        |                        |                        |                           |                        |                        |  |  |  |  |
|                                      |   | <u>,                                     </u> |                        | in %                   |                        | <u> </u>                  |                        | in %                   |  |  |  |  |
|                                      |   |   |                        | derivatives            | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses)                |                        | derivatives            |  |  |  |  |
|                                      | Average   | Financing<br>revenues                         | Excluding<br>effect of | Including<br>effect of | Average                | Financing<br>revenues     | Excluding<br>effect of | Including<br>effect of |  |  |  |  |
|                                      |   | -   | Revenue (e             | expense) rate          |                        | -                         | Revenue (e             | expense) rate          |  |  |  |  |
|                                      |   |   |                        |                        |                        |                           |                        | er 30, 2011            |  |  |  |  |
|                                      | For the nine months endeo<br>September 30, 2012 |   |                        |                        |                        | For the nine months ended |                        |                        |  |  |  |  |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

| Interest margin                 |                        |            | 1.93        | 0.59         |                        |            | 1.88        | 0.43          |
|---------------------------------|------------------------|------------|-------------|--------------|------------------------|------------|-------------|---------------|
| Total liabilities               | 78,425                 | (3,236)    |             | (5.54)       | 76,402                 | (3,503)    |             | (6.16)        |
| Embedded and ALM derivatives    | 48,507                 | (2,236)    |             |              | 50,504                 | (1,695)    |             |               |
| Hedging derivatives             | 3,087                  | (45)       |             |              | 2,476                  | (309)      |             |               |
| Effect of derivatives (4)       |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| Liabilities (3)                 | 26,831                 | (955)      | (4.77)      |              | 23,422                 | (1,499)    | (8.62)      |               |
| Total assets                    | 76,456                 | 3,490      |             | 6.13         | 77,303                 | 3,792      |             | 6.59          |
| Embedded and ALM derivatives    | 52,055                 | 2,502      |             |              | 55,923                 | 2,064      |             |               |
| Hedging derivatives             | 3,087                  | (74)       |             |              | 2,476                  | 258        |             |               |
| Effect of derivatives (4)       |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| Assets (3)                      | 21,314                 | 1,062      | 6.70        |              | 18,904                 | 1,470      | 10.50       |               |
| Foreign currency <sup>(5)</sup> |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
|                                 |                        |            |             | in %         |                        |            |             | in %          |
|                                 | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives  | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives   |
|                                 | Average                | revenues   | effect of   | effect of    | Average                | revenues   | effect of   | effect of     |
|                                 |                        | Financing  | Excluding   | Including    |                        | Financing  | Excluding   | Including     |
|                                 |                        | _          | Revenue (e  | xpense) rate |                        | _          | Revenue (e  | expense) rate |
|                                 |                        |            | Septembe    | er 30, 2012  |                        |            | Septembe    | r 30, 2011    |
|                                 |                        | For t      | he nine mor | oths ended   |                        | For th     | ne nine mon | ths ended     |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  |                        | For th     | e nine mor  |              |                        | For th     | ne nine mor |              |
|--|------------------------|------------|-------------|--------------|------------------------|------------|-------------|--------------|
|  |                        |            | Septembe    | er 30, 2012  |                        |            | Septembe    | er 30, 2011  |
|  |                        |            | Revenue (e  | xpense) rate |                        |            | Revenue (e  | xpense) rate |
|  |                        | Financing  | Excluding   | Including    |                        | Financing  | Excluding   | Including    |
|  | Average                | revenues   | effect of   | effect of    | Average                | revenues   | effect of   | effect of    |
|  | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives  | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives  |
|  |                        |            |             | in %         |                        |            |             | in %         |
| Total  |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| Monetary assets generating                     |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| financing profit <sup>(3)</sup>                | 148,226                | 5,922      | 5.36        |              | 136,837                | 6,280      | 6.17        |              |
| Effect of derivatives (4)                      |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| Hedging derivatives                            | 3,087                  | (74)       |             |              | 2,476                  | 258        |             |              |
| Embedded and ALM derivatives                   | 118,114                | 3,001      |             |              | 124,229                | 3,408      |             |              |
| Total assets                                   | 269,427                | 8,849      |             | 4.40         | 263,542                | 9,946      |             | 5.06         |
| Monetary liabilities generating                |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| financing expenses <sup>(3)</sup>              | 138,368                | (3,646)    | (3.53)      |              | 127,918                | (4,354)    | (4.56)      |              |
| Effect of derivatives (4)                      |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| Hedging derivatives                            | 3,087                  | (45)       |             |              | 2,476                  | (309)      |             |              |
| Embedded and ALM derivatives                   | 118,506                | (3,043)    |             |              | 123,888                | (3,032)    |             |              |
| Total liabilities                              | 259,961                | (6,734)    |             | (3.47)       | 254,282                | (7,695)    |             | (4.06)       |
| Interest margin                                |                        |            | 1.83        | 0.93         |                        |            | 1.60        | 1.01         |
| On options                                     |                        | 32         |             |              |                        | (120)      |             |              |
| On other derivative instruments                |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| (excludes options, hedging and                 |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| ALM derivatives and embedded                   |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| derivatives that were detached) <sup>(5)</sup> |                        | 10         |             |              |                        | 23         |             |              |
| Commissions from financing                     |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| transactions and other financing               |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| revenues <sup>(6)</sup>                        |                        | 415        |             |              |                        | 293        |             |              |
| Other financing expenses                       |                        | (25)       |             |              |                        | (23)       |             |              |
| Profit from financing operations               |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| before expenses with respect to                |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| credit loss                                    |                        | 2,547      |             |              |                        | 2,424      |             |              |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss           |                        | (228)      |             |              |                        | (276)      |             |              |
| Profit from financing operations               |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| after expenses with respect to                 |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |              |
| credit loss                                    |                        | 2,319      |             |              |                        | 2,148      |             |              |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   | For the nine months ended      | For the nine months ended      |
|---|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|
|   |                                |                                |
|   | September 30, 2012             | September 30, 2011             |
|   | Average balance <sup>(2)</sup> | Average balance <sup>(2)</sup> |
| Total   |                                |                                |
| Monetary assets generating financing revenues <sup>(3)</sup>      | 148,226                        | 136,837                        |
| Assets derived from derivative instruments (7)                    | 3,050                          | 2,846 <sup>(8)</sup>           |
| Other monetary assets (3)   | 1,107                          | 1,254 <sup>(8)</sup>           |
| Provision for credit loss on Group basis                          | (1,577)                        | (2,314)                        |
| Total monetary assets   | 150,806                        | 138,623                        |
| Total   |                                |                                |
| Monetary liabilities generating financing expenses <sup>(9)</sup> | 138,368                        | 127,918                        |
| Liabilities deriving from derivatives (7)                         | 3,454                          | 2,548                          |
| Other monetary liabilities <sup>(3)</sup>                         | 1,760                          | 1,788                          |
| Total monetary liabilities  | 143,582                        | 132,254                        |
| Total excess monetary assets over monetary liabilities            | 7,224                          | 6,369                          |
| Non-monetary assets   | 1,595                          | 1,363                          |
| Non-monetary liabilities  | 279                            | 275                            |
| Total capital resources   | 8,540                          | 7,457                          |

(1) The data in this table is provided before and after effect of derivatives (including off-balance sheet effects of financial derivatives).

- (2) Based on monthly opening balances, except for non-linked Israeli currency, where average balance is calculated based on daily data net of average balance sheet balance of specific provisions for doubtful debts
- (3) Excludes financial derivatives.
- (4) Hedging financial derivatives, embedded derivatives that were detached and derivatives (ALM) which comprise part of the Bank's asset and liability management system.
- (5) Includes Israeli currency linked to foreign currency.
- (6) Includes gain from sale of investments in debentures from adjustments to fair value of debentures held for trading.
- (7) Average balance sheet balances of financial derivatives (excludes average off-balance sheet balances of financial derivatives).

(8) Reclassified.

Nominal - in USD (USD in millions)

|                                 |                        | For th     | ne nine mor | ths ended    |                        | For        | the nine mo | nths ended    |
|---------------------------------|------------------------|------------|-------------|--------------|------------------------|------------|-------------|---------------|
|                                 |                        |            | Septembe    | r 30, 2012   |                        |            | Septemb     | er 30, 2011   |
|                                 |                        | _          | Revenue (ex | kpense) rate |                        |            | Revenue (e  | expense) rate |
|                                 |                        | Financing  | Excluding   | Including    |                        | Financing  | Excluding   | Including     |
|                                 | Average                | revenues   | effect of   | effect of    | Average                | revenues   | effect of   | effect o      |
|                                 | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives  | balance <sup>(2)</sup> | (expenses) | derivatives | derivatives   |
|                                 |                        |            |             | in %         |                        |            |             | in %          |
| Foreign currency <sup>(5)</sup> |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| Monetary assets in foreign      |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| currency generating financing   |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| revenues <sup>(3)</sup>         | 5,450                  | 134        | 3.29        |              | 5090                   | 102        | 2.68        |               |
| Effect of derivatives (4)       |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| Hedging derivatives             | 799                    | (38)       |             |              | 701                    | 14         |             |               |
| Embedded and ALM                |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| derivatives                     | 13,483                 | 324        |             |              | 15,462                 | 130        |             |               |
| Total assets                    | 19,732                 | 420        |             | 2.85         | 21,253                 | 246        |             | 1.55          |
| Monetary liabilities in foreign |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| currency generating financing   |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| expenses <sup>(3)</sup>         | 7,014                  | (82)       | (1.56)      |              | 6,615                  | (39)       | (0.79)      |               |
| Effect of derivatives (4)       |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| Hedging derivatives             | 799                    | 8          |             |              | 701                    | (28)       |             |               |
| Embedded and ALM                |                        |            |             |              |                        |            |             |               |
| derivatives                     | 12,538                 | (278)      |             |              | 14,305                 | (125)      |             |               |
| Total liabilities               | 20,351                 | (352)      |             | (2.31)       | 21,621                 | (192)      |             | (1.19)        |
| Interest margin                 |                        |            | 1.73        | 0.54         |                        |            | 1.89        | 0.36          |

(1) The data in this table is provided before and after effect of derivatives (including off-balance sheet effects of financial derivatives).

(2) Based on monthly opening balances and excluding the average balance sheet balance of specific provision for doubtful debts.

(3) Excludes financial derivatives.

(4) Hedging financial derivatives, embedded derivatives that were detached and derivatives (ALM) which comprise part of the Bank's asset and liability management system.

(5) Includes Israeli currency linked to foreign currency.

## Management Review - Addendum B Exposure of the Bank and its Subsidiaries To changes in interest rates

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  |            |         |           |           | September | <sup>.</sup> 30, 2012 |
|--|------------|---------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------------------|
|  | On Call    | 1-3     | 3 months  |           | 3-5       | 5-10                  |
|  | to 1 month | months  | to 1 year | 1-3 years | years     | years                 |
| sraeli currency - non-linked                         |            |         |           |           |           |                       |
| Financial assets, amounts receivable with respect    |            |         |           |           |           |                       |
| to derivatives and to complex financial assets       |            |         |           |           |           |                       |
| Financial assets <sup>(1)(3)</sup>                   | 70,732     | 3,259   | 2,848     | 2,060     | 1,537     | 1,289                 |
| Financial derivatives (other than options)           | 12,208     | 15,521  | 19,049    | 6,373     | 2,109     | 5,071                 |
| Options (in terms of underlying asset)               | 1,082      | 2,074   | 1,175     | 44        | -         | -                     |
| Fotal fair value                                     | 84,022     | 20,854  | 23,072    | 8,477     | 3,646     | 6,360                 |
| Financial liabilities, amounts payable with respect  |            |         |           |           |           |                       |
| to derivatives and to complex financial liabilities  |            |         |           |           |           |                       |
| Financial liabilities <sup>(1)</sup>                 | 61,519     | 5,375   | 8,311     | 5,408     | 2,874     | 504                   |
| Financial derivatives (other than options)           | 12,082     | 20,305  | 9,842     | 5,468     | 2,733     | 6,310                 |
| Options (in terms of underlying asset)               | 1,271      | 4,186   | 1,425     | 58        | -         | -                     |
| Total fair value                                     | 74,872     | 29,866  | 19,578    | 10,934    | 5,607     | 6,814                 |
| Financial instruments, net                           |            |         |           |           |           |                       |
| Exposure to interest rate fluctuations in the sector | 9,150      | (9,012) | 3,494     | (2,457)   | (1,961)   | (454)                 |
| Cumulative exposure in sector                        | 9,150      | 138     | 3,632     | 1,175     | (786)     | (1,240)               |

### Specific remarks:

- (1) Excludes balance sheet balances of financial derivatives, fair value of off-balance sheet financial instruments and fair value of complex financial instruments.
- (2) Weighted average by fair value of average effective duration.
- (3) Includes shares presented in the column "without maturity".

#### General remarks:

- In this table, data by term represents the present value of future cash flows from each financial instrument, discounted using the interest rate which discounts them to the fair value recognized for the financial instruments in Note 8a to the financial statements.
- Internal rate of return is the interest rate which discounts the expected cash flows from a financial instrument to its fair value recognized under Note 8a to the financial statements.
- Average effective duration of a group of financial instruments is an approximation of the change, in percent, in fair value of the group of financial instruments which would be caused by a minor change (0.1% increase) in the internal rate of return of each of the financial instruments.
- Certain transactions conducted by the Bank constitute complex financial instruments, which include embedded derivatives not detached, in accordance with public reporting directives. These transactions include, inter alia, loans with exit points, deposits bearing gradual interest rates with withdrawal dates, credit and deposits with guaranteed minimum and deposits with optional linkage. The Bank reflects the interest rate risk with respect to these instruments in a reasonable manner, by spreading maturities of the cash flows in accordance with contract dates, and with various assumptions based on past experience. The instruments for which exposure to interest rate risk may not be reasonably reflected by spreading it over the appropriate contractual periods, are non-material in amount.

|          |         |          |            |          |                          | As of S    | Septembe | r 30, 2011    | As of      | December | 31, 2011                 |
|----------|---------|----------|------------|----------|--------------------------|------------|----------|---------------|------------|----------|--------------------------|
|          |         |          |            | Internal | Average                  |            | Internal | Average       |            | Internal | Average                  |
| 10 to 20 | Over 20 | Without  | Total fair | rate of  | effective <sup>(2)</sup> | Total fair | rate of  | effective (2) | Total fair | rate of  | effective <sup>(2)</sup> |
| years    | years   | maturity | value      | return   | duration                 | value      | return   | duration      | value      | return   | duration                 |
|          |         |          |            | In %     | In years                 |            | In %     | In years      |            | ln %     | In years                 |
|          |         |          |            |          |                          |            |          |               |            |          |                          |
|          |         |          |            |          |                          |            |          |               |            |          |                          |
| 281      |         | 736      | 82,742     | 3.66     | 0.55                     | 77,369     | 4.76     | 0.34          | 79,294     | 4.37     | 0.46                     |
| - 201    | -       |          |            | 5.00     |                          |            | 4.70     |               |            | 4.57     |                          |
|          | -       | -        | 60,331     |          | 1.26                     | 73,340     |          | 1.07          | 67,428     |          | 1.10                     |
| -        | -       | -        | 4,375      |          | 0.36                     | 1,131      |          | 0.83          | 4,267      |          | 0.68                     |
| 281      | -       | 736      | 147,448    |          | 0.83                     | 151,840    |          | 0.70          | 150,989    |          | 0.75                     |
|          |         |          |            |          |                          |            |          |               |            |          |                          |
| 231      | (26)    | -        | 84,196     | 2.03     | 0.42                     | 76,454     | 3.10     | 0.45          | 78,478     | 2.75     | 0.41                     |
| -        | -       | -        | 56,740     |          | 1.72                     | 70,173     |          | 1.43          | 65,125     |          | 1.42                     |
| -        | -       | -        | 6,940      |          | 0.38                     | 2,766      |          | 0.80          | 5,860      |          | 0.56                     |
| 231      | (26)    | -        | 147,876    |          | 0.92                     | 149,393    |          | 0.92          | 149,463    |          | 0.86                     |
| 50       | 26      | 736      | (428)      |          |                          | 2,447      |          |               | 1,526      |          |                          |
| (1,190)  | (1,164) | (428)    | (428)      |          |                          | 2,447      |          |               | , -        |          |                          |

## Management Review - Addendum B - Continued Exposure of the Bank and its Subsidiaries To changes in interest rates

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

| As of September 30, 2012                            |              |                 |        |        |        |         |  |  |  |
|---|--------------|-----------------|--------|--------|--------|---------|--|--|--|
|   | On Call to 1 | 1-3 3 months to |        | 1-3    | 3-5    | 5-10    |  |  |  |
|   | month        | months          | 1 year | years  | years  | years   |  |  |  |
| Israeli currency - linked to the CPI                |              |                 |        |        |        |         |  |  |  |
| Financial assets, amounts receivable with respect   | t            |                 |        |        |        |         |  |  |  |
| to derivatives and to complex financial assets      |              |                 |        |        |        |         |  |  |  |
| Financial assets <sup>(1)</sup>                     | 1,275        | 2,616           | 11,213 | 15,170 | 13,732 | 5,449   |  |  |  |
| Financial derivatives (other than options)          | 351          | 126             | 754    | 1,491  | 505    | 2,078   |  |  |  |
| Total fair value                                    | 1,626        | 2,742           | 11,967 | 16,661 | 14,237 | 7,527   |  |  |  |
| Financial liabilities, amounts payable with respect |              |                 |        |        |        |         |  |  |  |
| to derivatives and to complex financial liabilities |              |                 |        |        |        |         |  |  |  |
| Financial liabilities (1)                           | 860          | 2,071           | 6,504  | 10,421 | 8,741  | 7,377   |  |  |  |
| Financial derivatives (other than options)          | 357          | 975             | 4,272  | 2,786  | 591    | 1,564   |  |  |  |
| Total fair value                                    | 1,217        | 3,046           | 10,776 | 13,207 | 9,332  | 8,941   |  |  |  |
| Financial instruments, net                          |              |                 |        |        |        |         |  |  |  |
| Exposure to interest rate fluctuations in the       |              |                 |        |        |        |         |  |  |  |
| sector  | 409          | (304)           | 1,191  | 3,454  | 4,905  | (1,414) |  |  |  |
| Cumulative exposure in sector                       | 409          | 105             | 1,296  | 4,750  | 9,655  | 8,241   |  |  |  |

#### Specific remarks:

(1) Excludes balance sheet balances of financial derivatives, fair value of off-balance sheet financial instruments and fair value of complex financial instruments.

(2) Weighted average by fair value of average effective duration.

#### General remarks:

- In this table, data by term represents the present value of future cash flows from each financial instrument, discounted using the interest rate which discounts them to the fair value recognized for the financial instruments in Note 8a to the financial statements.
   Internal rate of return is the interest rate which discounts the expected cash flows from a financial instrument to its fair value
- Internal rate of return is the interest rate which discounts the expected cash flows from a financial instrument to its fair value recognized under Note 8a to the financial statements.
   Average effective duration of a group of financial instruments is an approximation of the change, in percent, in fair value of the
- group of financial instruments which would be caused by a minor change (0.1% increase) in the internal rate of return of each of the financial instruments.
- Certain transactions conducted by the Bank constitute complex financial instruments, which include embedded derivatives not detached, in accordance with public reporting directives. These transactions include, inter alia, loans with exit points, deposits bearing gradual interest rates with withdrawal dates, credit and deposits with guaranteed minimum and deposits with optional linkage. The Bank reflects the interest rate risk with respect to these instruments in a reasonable manner, by spreading maturities of the cash flows in accordance with contract dates, and with various assumptions based on past experience. The instruments for which exposure to interest rate risk may not be reasonably reflected by spreading it over the appropriate contractual periods, are non-material in amount.

|          |       |                                       |            |          |               | As of S    | September | 30, 2011                 | As of      | Decembe  | er 31, 2011   |
|----------|-------|---------------------------------------|------------|----------|---------------|------------|-----------|--------------------------|------------|----------|---------------|
|          | Over  |                                       |            | Internal | Average       |            | Internal  | Average                  |            | Internal | Average       |
| 10 to 20 | 20    | Without                               | Total fair | rate of  | effective (2) | Total fair | rate of   | effective <sup>(2)</sup> | Total fair | rate of  | effective (2) |
| years    | years | maturity                              | value      | return   | duration      | value      | return    | duration                 | value      | return   | duration      |
|          |       |                                       |            | In %     | In years      |            | In %      | In years                 |            | In %     | In years      |
|          |       |                                       |            |          |               |            |           |                          |            |          |               |
|          |       |                                       |            |          |               |            |           |                          |            |          |               |
| 1,541    | 8     | 251                                   | 51,255     | 2.72     | 3.08          | 45,246     | 3.16      | 3.23                     | 46,950     | 3.10     | 3.11          |
| -        | -     | -                                     | 5,305      |          | 4.02          | 4,864      |           | 4.34                     | 4,963      |          | 4.17          |
| 1,541    | 8     | 251                                   | 56,560     |          | 3.17          | 50,110     |           | 3.34                     | 51,913     |          | 3.21          |
|          |       |                                       |            |          |               |            |           |                          |            |          |               |
| 1,814    | 375   | 2                                     | 38,165     | 1.94     | 4.08          | 35,908     | 2.72      | 4.14                     | 36,180     | 2.44     | 4.19          |
| -        |       | i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i | 10,545     |          | 1.61          | 10,302     |           | 1.61                     | 10,742     |          | 1.63          |
| 1,814    | 375   | 2                                     | 48,710     |          | 3.55          | 46,210     |           | 3.58                     | 46,922     |          | 3.60          |
|          |       |                                       |            |          |               |            |           |                          |            |          |               |
| (273)    | (367) | 249                                   | 7,850      |          |               | 3,900      |           |                          | 4,991      |          |               |
| 7,968    | 7,601 | 7,850                                 | 7,850      |          |               | 3,900      |           |                          |            |          |               |

## Management Review - Addendum B - Continued Exposure of the Bank and its Subsidiaries To changes in interest rates

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | As of Septemb | per 30, 2012 | 2         |       |       |       |   |
|--|---------------|--------------|-----------|-------|-------|-------|---|
|  | On Call       | 1-3          | 3 months  | 1-3   | 3-5   | 5-10  |   |
|  | to 1 month    | months       | to 1 year | years | years | years |   |
| Foreign currency <sup>(1)</sup>                      |               |              |           |       |       |       |   |
| Financial assets, amounts receivable with respect    |               |              |           |       |       |       |   |
| to derivatives and to complex financial assets       |               |              |           |       |       |       |   |
| Financial assets <sup>(2)</sup>                      | 9,827         | 5,805        | 2,079     | 865   | 1,173 | 1,201 |   |
| Financial derivatives (other than options)           | 17,549        | 20,697       | 10,256    | 2,496 | 1,634 | 4,971 |   |
| Options (in terms of underlying asset)               | 1,479         | 4,451        | 1,645     | 102   | -     | -     |   |
| Total fair value                                     | 28,855        | 30,953       | 13,980    | 3,463 | 2,807 | 6,172 | - |
| Financial liabilities, amounts payable with respect  |               |              |           |       |       |       |   |
| to derivatives and to complex financial liabilities  |               |              |           |       |       |       |   |
| Financial liabilities <sup>(2)</sup>                 | 12,961        | 6,530        | 5,162     | 274   | 33    | 94    |   |
| Financial derivatives (other than options)           | 15,127        | 13,301       | 16,630    | 2,812 | 2,791 | 6,156 |   |
| Options (in terms of underlying asset)               | 1,177         | 2,372        | 1,388     | 85    | -     | -     |   |
| Total fair value                                     | 29,265        | 22,203       | 23,180    | 3,171 | 2,824 | 6,250 |   |
| Financial instruments, net                           |               |              |           |       |       |       |   |
| Exposure to interest rate fluctuations in the sector | (410)         | 8,750        | (9,200)   | 292   | (17)  | (78)  |   |
| Cumulative exposure in sector                        | (410)         | 8,340        | (860)     | (568) | (585) | (663) |   |

### Specific remarks:

- (1) Includes Israeli currency linked to foreign currency.
- (2) Excludes balance sheet balances of financial derivatives, fair value of off-balance sheet financial instruments and fair value of complex financial instruments.
- (3) Weighted average by fair value of average effective duration.

#### General remarks:

- In this table, data by term represents the present value of future cash flows from each financial instrument, discounted using the interest rate which discounts them to the fair value recognized for the financial instruments in Note 8a to the financial statements.
- Internal rate of return is the interest rate which discounts the expected cash flows from a financial instrument to its fair value recognized under Note 8a to the financial statements.
- Average effective duration of a group of financial instruments is an approximation of the change, in percent, in fair value of the group of financial instruments which would be caused by a minor change (0.1% increase) in the internal rate of return of each of the financial instruments.
- Certain transactions conducted by the Bank constitute complex financial instruments, which include embedded derivatives not detached, in accordance with public reporting directives. These transactions include, inter alia, loans with exit points, deposits bearing gradual interest rates with withdrawal dates, credit and deposits with guaranteed minimum and deposits with optional linkage. The Bank reflects the interest rate risk with respect to these instruments in a reasonable manner, by spreading maturities of the cash flows in accordance with contract dates, and with various assumptions based on past experience. The instruments for which exposure to interest rate risk may not be reasonably reflected by spreading it over the appropriate contractual periods, are non-material in amount.

|          |         |          |            |          |               | As of Septe | ember 30, | 2011          | As of Dece | mber 31, 2 | 2011                     |
|----------|---------|----------|------------|----------|---------------|-------------|-----------|---------------|------------|------------|--------------------------|
|          |         |          |            | Internal | Average       |             | Internal  |               |            | Internal   | Average                  |
| 10 to 20 | Over 20 | Without  | Total fair | rate of  | effective (3) | Total fair  | rate of   | effective (3) | Total fair | rate of    | effective <sup>(3)</sup> |
| years    | years   | maturity | value      | return   | duration      | value       | return    | duration      | value      | return     | duration                 |
|          |         |          |            | In %     | In years      |             | In %      | In years      |            | In %       | In years                 |
|          |         |          |            |          |               |             |           |               |            |            |                          |
|          |         |          |            |          |               |             |           |               |            |            |                          |
|          |         |          |            |          |               |             |           |               |            |            |                          |
| 35       | 14      | 194      | 21,193     | 2.74     | 1.05          | 20,224      | 2.05      | 0.50          | 20,644     | 3.20       | 0.71                     |
| -        | -       | -        | 57,603     |          | 1.78          | 62,731      |           | 1.37          | 55,682     |            | 1.68                     |
| -        | -       | -        | 7,677      |          | 0.41          | 2,727       |           | 0.72          | 6,872      |            | 0.72                     |
| 35       | 14      | 194      | 86,473     |          | 1.48          | 85,682      |           | 1.14          | 83,198     |            | 1.36                     |
|          |         |          |            |          |               |             |           |               |            |            |                          |
| 14       | -       | 15       | 25,083     | 0.44     | 0.34          | 24,079      | 1.53      | 0.18          | 24,764     | 1.67       | 0.22                     |
| -        | -       | -        | 56,817     |          | 1.53          | 60,674      |           | 1.45          | 53,368     |            | 1.39                     |
| -        | -       | -        | 5,022      |          | 0.42          | 1,017       |           | 0.25          | 4,859      |            | 0.88                     |
| 14       | -       | 15       | 86,922     |          | 1.12          | 85,770      |           | 1.08          | 82,991     |            | 1.01                     |
| 21       | 14      | 179      | (449)      |          |               | (88)        |           |               | 207        |            |                          |
| (642)    | (628)   | (449)    | (449)      |          |               | (88)        |           |               |            |            |                          |

## Management Review - Addendum B - Continued Exposure of the Bank and its Subsidiaries To changes in interest rates

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   | As of Septemb             | oer 30, 201               | 2                         |                         |                 |                      |  |
|---|---------------------------|---------------------------|---------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------|----------------------|--|
|   | On Call to                | 1-3                       | 3 months                  | 1-3                     | 3-5             | 5-10                 |  |
|   | 1 month                   | months                    | to 1 year                 | years                   | years           | years                |  |
| Non-monetary segment  |                           |                           |                           |                         |                 |                      |  |
| Financial assets, amounts receivable with respect   |                           |                           |                           |                         |                 |                      |  |
| to derivatives and to complex financial assets  |                           |                           |                           |                         |                 |                      |  |
| Options (in terms of underlying asset)  | -                         | -                         | (1)                       | (1)                     | -               | -                    |  |
| Total fair value  | -                         | -                         | (1)                       | (1)                     | -               | -                    |  |
| Total exposure to interest rate fluctuations<br>Financial assets, amounts receivable with respect<br>to derivatives and to complex financial assets<br>Financial assets <sup>(1)(2)</sup><br>Financial derivatives (other than options)<br>Options (in terms of underlying asset) | 81,834<br>30,108<br>2,561 | 11,680<br>36,344<br>6,525 | 16,140<br>30,059<br>2,820 | 18,095<br>10,360<br>146 | 16,442<br>4,248 | 7,939<br>12,120<br>- |  |
| Total fair value  | 114,503                   | 54,549                    | 49,019                    | 28,601                  | 20,690          | 20,059               |  |
| Financial liabilities, amounts payable with respect to derivatives and to complex financial liabilities   | ·                         | ·                         | ·                         | ·                       | ·               |                      |  |
| Financial liabilities <sup>(1)</sup>  | 75,340                    | 13,976                    | 19,977                    | 16,103                  | 11,648          | 7,975                |  |
| Financial derivatives (other than options)  | 27,566                    | 34,581                    | 30,744                    | 11,066                  | 6,115           | 14,030               |  |
| Options (in terms of underlying asset)  | 2,448                     | 6,558                     | 2,814                     | 144                     | -               | -                    |  |
| Total fair value  | 105,354                   | 55,115                    | 53,535                    | 27,313                  | 17,763          | 22,005               |  |
| Financial instruments, net  |                           |                           |                           |                         |                 |                      |  |
| Total exposure to interest rate fluctuations  | 9,149                     | (566)                     | (4,516)                   | 1,288                   | 2,927           | (1,946)              |  |
| Total cumulative exposure   | 9,149                     | 8,583                     | 4,067                     | 5,355                   | 8,282           | 6,336                |  |

Specific remarks:

(1) Excludes balance sheet balances of financial derivatives, fair value of off-balance sheet financial instruments and fair value of complex financial instruments.

(2) Includes shares presented in the column "without maturity".

(3) Weighted average by fair value of average effective duration.

#### General remarks:

In this table, data by term represents the present value of future cash flows from each financial instrument, discounted using the interest rate which discounts them to the fair value recognized for the financial instruments in Note 8a to the financial statements.
 Internal rate of return is the interest rate which discounts the expected cash flows from a financial instrument to its fair value

recognized under Note 8a to the financial statements.
 Average effective duration of a group of financial instruments is an approximation of the change, in percent, in fair value of the group of financial instruments which would be caused by a minor change (0.1% increase) in the internal rate of return of each of

- group of financial instruments which would be caused by a minor change (0.1% increase) in the internal rate of return of each of the financial instruments.
  Certain transactions conducted by the Bank constitute complex financial instruments, which include embedded derivatives not
- detached, in accordance with public reporting directives. These transactions include, inter alia, loans with exit points, deposits bearing gradual interest rates with withdrawal dates, credit and deposits with guaranteed minimum and deposits with optional linkage. The Bank reflects the interest rate risk with respect to these instruments in a reasonable manner, by spreading maturities of the cash flows in accordance with contract dates, and with various assumptions based on past experience. The instruments for which exposure to interest rate risk may not be reasonably reflected by spreading it over the appropriate contractual periods, are non-material in amount.

|           |         |          |            |          | ŀ                        | As of Septe | mber 30, 2 | 2011 /                   | As of Decer | mber 31, 2 | 011                      |
|-----------|---------|----------|------------|----------|--------------------------|-------------|------------|--------------------------|-------------|------------|--------------------------|
|           |         |          |            | Internal |                          |             |            | Average                  |             | Internal   | Average                  |
| 10 to 20  | Over 20 | Without  | Total fair | rate of  | effective <sup>(3)</sup> | Total fair  | rate of e  | effective <sup>(3)</sup> | Total fair  | rate of e  | effective <sup>(3)</sup> |
| years     | years   | maturity | value      | return   | duration                 | value       | return     | duration                 | value       | return     | duration                 |
|           |         |          |            | ln %     | In years                 |             | ln %       | In years                 |             | ln %       | In years                 |
|           |         |          |            |          |                          |             |            |                          |             |            |                          |
|           |         |          |            |          |                          |             |            |                          |             |            |                          |
|           |         |          |            |          |                          | (04)        |            |                          | (05)        |            |                          |
| <br>-     | -       | -        | (2)        |          |                          | (21)        |            |                          | (25)        | -          | -                        |
| <br>-     | -       | -        | (2)        |          |                          | (21)        |            |                          | (25)        | -          | -                        |
|           |         |          |            |          |                          |             |            |                          |             |            |                          |
|           |         |          |            |          |                          |             |            |                          |             |            |                          |
|           |         |          |            |          |                          |             |            |                          |             |            |                          |
| 1,857     | 22      | 1,181    | 155,190    | 3.22     | 1.46                     | 142,839     | 3.87       | 1.28                     | 146,888     | 3.80       | 1.34                     |
| -         | -       | -        | 123,239    |          | 1.62                     | 140,935     |            | 1.32                     | 128,073     |            | 1.47                     |
| -         | -       | -        | 12,052     |          | 0.39                     | 3,837       |            | 0.75                     | 11,114      |            | 0.70                     |
| <br>1,857 | 22      | 1,181    | 290,481    |          | 1.48                     | 287,611     |            | 1.29                     | 286,075     |            | 1.38                     |
|           |         |          |            |          |                          |             |            |                          |             |            |                          |
|           |         |          |            |          |                          |             |            |                          |             |            |                          |
| 2,059     | 349     | 17       | 147,444    | 1.74     | 1.35                     | 136,441     | 2.72       | 1.37                     | 139,422     | 2.48       | 1.35                     |
| -         | -       | -        | 124,102    |          | 1.62                     | 141,149     |            | 1.45                     | 129,235     |            | 1.43                     |
| <br>-     | -       | -        | 11,964     |          | 0.40                     | 3,783       |            | 0.65                     | 10,719      |            | 0.70                     |
| 2,059     | 349     | 17       | 283,510    |          | 1.43                     | 281,373     |            | 1.40                     | 279,376     |            | 1.36                     |
| ()        | ()      |          |            |          |                          |             |            |                          |             |            |                          |
| (202)     | (327)   | 1,164    | 6,971      |          |                          | 6,238       |            |                          | 6,699       |            |                          |
| <br>6,134 | 5,807   | 6,971    | 6,971      |          |                          | 6,238       |            |                          |             |            |                          |

## Management Review - Addendum C Credit Risk by Economic Sector - Consolidated As of September 30, 2012

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|                                      | Credit risk to | the publi            | с             |         |                         |                               |        |
|--------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------|---------------|---------|-------------------------|-------------------------------|--------|
|                                      | Balance she    | et credit r          | isk           |         | Off-balance shee        | et credit risk <sup>(1)</sup> |        |
|                                      |                |                      |               |         | Guarantees<br>and other |                               |        |
|                                      |                |                      | Fair value of |         | commitments on          | Future                        |        |
|                                      | Credit         | tures <sup>(6)</sup> | derivatives   | Total   | account of clients      | transactions                  | Total  |
| Agriculture                          | 589            | -                    | 1             | 590     | 216                     | 3                             | 219    |
| Industry                             | 6,494          | 67                   | 97            | 6,658   | 4,611                   | 292                           | 4,903  |
| Construction and real estate (7)     | 8,473          | 31                   | 5             | 8,509   | 13,886                  | 24                            | 13,910 |
| Power and water                      | 536            | 72                   | 83            | 691     | 604                     | 606                           | 1,210  |
| Commerce                             | 6,995          | -                    | 37            | 7,032   | 1,973                   | 62                            | 2,035  |
| Hotel and food services              | 321            | -                    | 29            | 350     | 172                     | 71                            | 243    |
| Transport and storage                | 862            | -                    | 3             | 865     | 414                     | 14                            | 428    |
| Communications and computer services | 1,485          | 2                    | 2             | 1,489   | 728                     | 15                            | 743    |
| Financial services                   | 5,324          | -                    | 1,025         | 6,349   | 6,810                   | 981                           | 7,791  |
| Other business services              | 3,551          | -                    | 1             | 3,552   | 741                     | 4                             | 745    |
| Public and community services        | 957            | -                    | 2             | 959     | 330                     | 293                           | 623    |
| Private individuals - housing loans  | 77,534         | -                    | -             | 77,534  | 3,531                   | -                             | 3,531  |
| Private individuals - other          | 12,615         | -                    | 4             | 12,619  | 9,670                   | 9                             | 9,679  |
| Total                                | 125,736        | 172                  | 1,289         | 127,197 | 43,686                  | 2,374                         | 46,060 |
| For borrowers' activities overseas   | 2,520          | 45                   | 2             | 2,567   | 296                     | 3                             | 299    |
| Total credit risk to public          | 128,256        | 217                  | 1,291         | 129,764 | 43,982                  | 2,377                         | 46,359 |
| Credit risk exposures other than     |                |                      |               |         |                         |                               |        |
| with respect to the public:          |                |                      |               |         |                         |                               |        |
| Banking Corporations                 | 2,450          | 597                  | 342           | 3,389   | 110                     | 1,551                         | 1,661  |
| Governments                          | 13,086         | 7,063                | -             | 20,149  | 240                     | -                             | 240    |
| Total credit risk                    | 143,792        | 7,877                | 1,633         | 153,302 | 44,332                  | 3,928                         | 48,260 |
| Credit risk to public included under |                |                      |               |         |                         |                               |        |
| various economic sectors:            |                |                      |               |         |                         |                               |        |
| Settlement movements <sup>(4)</sup>  | 1,091          | -                    | 7             | 1,098   | 618                     | 13                            | 631    |
| Local authorities <sup>(5)</sup>     | 179            | -                    | -             | 179     | 25                      | -                             | 25     |

(1) Credit risk of off-balance-sheet financial instruments as calculated for the purpose of determining per-borrower indebtedness limits. Data is in accordance with definition of indebtedness in Regulation 313, as amended in 2011. Comparative figures are presented in accordance with Regulation 313 prior to the amendment.

(2) On- and off-balance sheet credit risk with respect to the public which is impaired, inferior or under special supervision, including with respect to housing loans for which a provision was made by extent of arrears, and housing loans for which no provision was made by extent of arrears and which are in arrears of 90 days or longer.

(3) Includes with respect to off-balance sheet credit instruments (included on balance sheet under Other Liabilities).

(4) Kibbutzim and Moshavim, regional and national organizations, and corporations controlled by the settlement movements.

(5) Includes corporations under their control.

(6) Includes borrowed securities amounting to NIS 251 million.

(7) Includes housing loans extended to certain purchase groups which are in the process of construction, amounting to NIS 2,542 million (1,316 on-balance sheet risk, 1,226 off-balance sheet risk).

|                      |                | redit loss <sup>(3)</sup>                         | C              | k to the public      | Credit ris        |
|----------------------|----------------|---|----------------|----------------------|-------------------|
|                      |                |   |                | the public includes: | Credit risk to    |
|                      |                | Expenses with respect to credit loss for the nine |                |                      |                   |
| Balance of provision | Net accounting | months ended                                      | Impaired loans | Troubled credit      | Total credit risk |
| for credit loss      | write-off      | September 30, 2012                                | to the public  | risk <sup>(2)</sup>  | of the public     |
| 10                   | 1              | 2   | 8              | 13                   | 809               |
| 85                   | 41             | 6   | 128            | 198                  | 11,561            |
| 140                  | 19             | 14  | 378            | 939                  | 22,419            |
| 1                    | -              | 1   | 1              | 2                    | 1,901             |
| 113                  | 21             | 1   | 136            | 267                  | 9,067             |
| 6                    | 2              | (2)   | 5              | 11                   | 593               |
| 11                   | 1              | 3   | 30             | 33                   | 1,293             |
| 13                   | 2              | (6)   | 6              | 8                    | 2,232             |
| 224                  | (1)            | 88  | 555            | 652                  | 14,140            |
| 122                  | 25             | 59  | 524            | 549                  | 4,297             |
| 9                    | 1              | 1   | 17             | 29                   | 1,582             |
| 809                  | 59             | 2   | -              | 1,649                | 81,065            |
| 195                  | 52             | 54  | 45             | 179                  | 22,298            |
| 1,738                | 223            | 223   | 1,833          | 4,529                | 173,257           |
| 11                   | -              | 1   | 17             | 17                   | 2,866             |
| 1,749                | 223            | 224   | 1,850          | 4,546                | 176,123           |
| 22                   |                | 4   | 4              | -                    | 5,050             |
| -                    | -              | -   | -              | -                    | 20,389            |
| 1,771                | 223            | 228   | 1,854          | 4,546                | 201,562           |
| A F                  |                |   | 070            | 1 000                | 4 700             |
| 15                   | -              |   | 972            | 1,082<br>-           | 1,729<br>204      |

(2)

## Management Review - Addendum C - Continued Credit Risk by Economic Sector - Consolidated As of September 30, 2011

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

| (   | Credit risk to | the publi            | С             |         |                  |                    |        |
|---|----------------|----------------------|---------------|---------|------------------|--------------------|--------|
| E   | Balance she    | et credit r          | isk           | (       | Off-balance shee | et credit risk (1) |        |
|   |                |                      |               |         | Guarantees       |                    |        |
|   |                |                      |               |         | and other        |                    |        |
|   |                |                      |               |         | commitments      |                    |        |
|   |                |                      | Fair value of |         | on account of    | Future             |        |
|   | Credit         | tures <sup>(6)</sup> | derivatives   | Total   | clients          | transactions       | Total  |
| Agriculture                                 | 604            | -                    | 1             | 605     | 201              | 4                  | 205    |
| Industry                                    | 6,858          | 75                   | 125           | 7,058   | 3,379            | 362                | 3,741  |
| Construction and real estate <sup>(7)</sup> | 7,835          | 38                   | 5             | 7,878   | 13,612           | 15                 | 13,627 |
| Power and water                             | 346            | 4                    | 87            | 437     | 1,108            | 288                | 1,396  |
| Commerce                                    | 5,883          | -                    | 37            | 5,920   | 2,233            | 346                | 2,579  |
| Hotel and food services                     | 254            | -                    | 30            | 284     | 108              | 24                 | 132    |
| Transport and storage                       | 887            | -                    | 4             | 891     | 491              | 34                 | 525    |
| Communications and computer services        | 1,554          | 17                   | 9             | 1,580   | 875              | 107                | 982    |
| Financial services                          | 6,353          | 22                   | 1,137         | 7,512   | 8,492            | 2,815              | 11,307 |
| Other business services                     | 3,364          | -                    | 8             | 3,372   | 627              | 59                 | 686    |
| Public and community services               | 836            | -                    | 2             | 838     | 145              | 164                | 309    |
| Private individuals - housing loans         | 69,512         | -                    | -             | 69,512  | 3,410            | -                  | 3,410  |
| Private individuals - other                 | 12,060         | -                    | 17            | 12,077  | 9,284            | 14                 | 9,298  |
| Total                                       | 116,346        | 156                  | 1,462         | 117,964 | 43,965           | 4,232              | 48,197 |
| For borrowers' activities overseas          | 2,982          | 14                   | 12            | 3,008   | 334              | 86                 | 420    |
| Total credit risk to public                 | 119,328        | 170                  | 1,474         | 120,972 | 44,299           | 4,318              | 48,617 |
| Credit risk exposures other than            |                |                      |               |         |                  |                    |        |
| with respect to the public:                 |                |                      |               |         |                  |                    |        |
| Banking Corporations                        | 2,024          | 570                  | 1,952         | 4,546   | 291              | 10,729             | 11,020 |
| Governments                                 | 13,621         | 4,993                | -             | 18,614  | 188              | -                  | 188    |
| Total credit risk                           | 134,973        | 5,733                | 3,426         | 144,132 | 44,778           | 15,047             | 59,825 |
| Credit risk to public included under        |                |                      |               |         |                  |                    |        |
| various economic sectors:                   |                |                      |               |         |                  |                    |        |
| Settlement movements <sup>(4)</sup>         | 1,163          | -                    | 10            | 1,173   | 433              | 25                 | 458    |
| Local authorities <sup>(5)</sup>            | 173            | -                    | -             | 173     | 25               | -                  | 25     |

(1) Credit risk of off-balance-sheet financial instruments as calculated for the purpose of determining per-borrower indebtedness limits.

(2) On- and off-balance sheet credit risk with respect to the public which is impaired, inferior or under special supervision, including with respect to housing loans for which a provision was made by extent of arrears, and housing loans for which no provision was made by extent of arrears and which are in arrears of 90 days or longer.

(3) Includes with respect to off-balance sheet credit instruments (included on balance sheet under Other Liabilities).

(4) Kibbutzim and Moshavim, regional and national organizations, and corporations controlled by the settlement movements.

(5) Includes corporations under their control.

(6) Includes borrowed securities amounting to NIS 34 million.

(7) Including housing loans extended to certain purchase groups which are in the process of construction, amounting to NIS 2,876 million. (1,238 - on-balance sheet credit risk and 1,638 - off-balance sheet credit risk)

|                                |                | Credit loss <sup>(3)</sup>                           | (              | k to the public      | Credit ris           |
|--------------------------------|----------------|--|----------------|----------------------|----------------------|
|                                |                |  | :              | the public includes: | Credit risk to       |
|                                |                | Expenses with respect to<br>credit loss for the nine |                |                      |                      |
| Balance of provision           | Net accounting | months ended September                               | Impaired loans | Troubled credit      | Total credit risk of |
| for credit loss <sup>(8)</sup> | write-off      | 30, 2011   | to the public  | risk <sup>(2)</sup>  | the public           |
| 4                              | 12             | 2  | 6              | 8                    | 810                  |
| 101                            | 69             | 2  | 173            | 230                  | 10,799               |
| 145                            | 39             | 28   | 514            | 1,020                | 21,505               |
| -                              | -              | -  | -              | 2                    | 1,833                |
| 79                             | 51             | 31   | 108            | 182                  | 8,499                |
| 3                              | 4              | 2  | 6              | 14                   | 416                  |
| 6                              | 3              | (2)  | 6              | 11                   | 1,416                |
| 23                             | 4              | -  | 17             | 20                   | 2,562                |
| 325                            | 92             | 66   | 326            | 401                  | 18,819               |
| 58                             | 22             | 55   | 75             | 98                   | 4,058                |
| 7                              | 20             | (4)  | 23             | 69                   | 1,147                |
| 922                            | 9              | 24   | -              | 1,719                | 72,922               |
| 168                            | 39             | 66   | 49             | 232                  | 21,375               |
| 1,841                          | 364            | 270  | 1,303          | 4,006                | 166,161              |
| 24                             | -              | 2  | 39             | 42                   | 3,428                |
| 1,865                          | 364            | 272  | 1,342          | 4,048                | 169,589              |
| 12                             |                | 4  | 16             | 16                   | 15,566               |
| -                              | -              |  | -              | -                    | 18,802               |
| 1,877                          | 364            | 276  | 1,358          | 4,064                | 203,957              |
| · · · ·                        | · ·            | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·                | · .            | <u> </u>             | <u>,</u>             |
| 10                             | 156            | (2)  | 23             | 44                   | 1,631                |
| -                              | -              | -  | -              | 16                   | 198                  |

## Management Review - Addendum C - Continued Credit Risk by Economic Sector - Consolidated As of December 31, 2011

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|                                      | Credit risk to | o the publi          | ic          |         |                    |                 |        |
|--------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------|-------------|---------|--------------------|-----------------|--------|
|                                      | Balance she    | eet credit i         | isk         |         | Off-balance sheet  | credit risk (1) |        |
|                                      |                |                      |             |         | Guarantees         |                 |        |
|                                      |                |                      | Fair        |         | and other          |                 |        |
|                                      |                | Deben-               | value of    |         | commitments on     | Future          |        |
|                                      | Credit         | tures <sup>(6)</sup> | derivatives | Total   | account of clients | transactions    | Total  |
| Agriculture                          | 609            | -                    | 2           | 611     | 204                | 3               | 207    |
| Industry                             | 6,146          | 93                   | 191         | 6,430   | 3,483              | 322             | 3,805  |
| Construction and real estate (7)     | 8,199          | 37                   | 6           | 8,242   | 13,507             | 9               | 13,516 |
| Power and water                      | 379            | 48                   | 76          | 503     | 613                | 554             | 1,167  |
| Commerce                             | 6,747          | -                    | 38          | 6,785   | 1,820              | 48              | 1,868  |
| Hotel and food services              | 293            | -                    | 1           | 294     | 133                | 1               | 134    |
| Transport and storage                | 890            | -                    | 11          | 901     | 352                | 11              | 363    |
| Communications and computer services | 1,489          | 23                   | 7           | 1,519   | 973                | 22              | 995    |
| Financial services                   | 5,821          | -                    | 951         | 6,772   | 8,670              | 918             | 9,588  |
| Other business services              | 3,681          | -                    | 14          | 3,695   | 571                | 11              | 582    |
| Public and community services        | 908            | -                    | 5           | 913     | 352                | 246             | 598    |
| Private individuals - housing loans  | 70,744         | -                    | -           | 70,744  | 3,606              | -               | 3,606  |
| Private individuals - other          | 12,244         | -                    | 9           | 12,253  | 9,296              | 15              | 9,311  |
| Total                                | 118,150        | 201                  | 1,311       | 119,662 | 43,580             | 2,160           | 45,740 |
| For borrowers' activities overseas   | 2,816          | 15                   | 7           | 2,838   | 329                | 4               | 333    |
| Total credit risk to public          | 120,966        | 216                  | 1,318       | 122,500 | 43,909             | 2,164           | 46,073 |
| Credit risk exposures other than     |                |                      |             |         |                    |                 |        |
| with respect to the public:          |                |                      |             |         |                    |                 |        |
| Banking Corporations                 | 2,545          | 574                  | 1,420       | 4,539   | 292                | 2,688           | 2,980  |
| Governments                          | 12,842         | 7,496                | -           | 20,338  | 190                | -               | 190    |
| Total credit risk                    | 136,353        | 8,286                | 2,738       | 147,377 | 44,391             | 4,852           | 49,243 |
| Credit risk to public included under |                |                      |             |         |                    |                 |        |
| various economic sectors:            |                |                      |             |         |                    |                 |        |
| Settlement movements <sup>(4)</sup>  | 1,076          | -                    | 187         | 1,263   | 472                | 650             | 1,122  |
| Local authorities <sup>(5)</sup>     | 183            | -                    | -           | 183     | 30                 | -               | 30     |

(1) Credit risk of off-balance-sheet financial instruments as calculated for the purpose of determining per-borrower indebtedness limits. Data is in accordance with definition of indebtedness in Regulation 313, as amended in 2011. Comparative figures are presented in accordance with Regulation 313 prior to the amendment.

(2) On- and off-balance sheet credit risk with respect to the public which is impaired, inferior or under special supervision, including with respect to housing loans for which a provision was made by extent of arrears, and housing loans for which no provision was made by extent of arrears and which are in arrears of 90 days or longer.

(3) Includes with respect to off-balance sheet credit instruments (included on balance sheet under Other Liabilities).

(4) Kibbutzim and Moshavim, regional and national organizations, and corporations controlled by the settlement movements.

(5) Includes corporations under their control.

(6) Includes borrowed securities amounting to NIS 136 million.

(7) Includes housing loans extended to certain purchase groups which are in the process of construction, amounting to NIS 2,870 million (1,342 on-balance sheet risk, 1,528 off-balance sheet risk).

| Credit r                                    | isk to the public   | C              | Credit loss <sup>(3)</sup> |                |                      |
|---|---------------------|----------------|----------------------------|----------------|----------------------|
|   | the public includes |                |                            |                |                      |
|   |                     |                |                            |                |                      |
|   |                     |                |                            |                |                      |
| <b>T</b> ( <b>1</b> ) <b>1</b> ) <b>1</b> ) | <b>-</b>            |                | Annual expense with        | N / //         |                      |
| Total credit risk                           | Troubled credit     | Impaired loans | respect to credit loss     | Net accounting | Balance of provision |
| of the public                               | risk <sup>(2)</sup> | to the public  | for 2011.                  | write-off      | for credit loss      |
| 818   | 10                  | 5              | 7                          | 12             | 4                    |
| 10,235                                      | 219                 | 159            | 59                         | 93             | 101                  |
| 21,758                                      | 840                 | 458            | 40                         | 39             | 150                  |
| 1,670                                       | 1                   | -              | -                          | -              | 6                    |
| 8,653                                       | 169                 | 101            | 89                         | 60             | 83                   |
| 428   | 18                  | 5              | 8                          | 5              | 3                    |
| 1,264                                       | 10                  | 5              | 1                          | 5              | 6                    |
| 2,514                                       | 18                  | 15             | 5                          | 5              | 23                   |
| 16,360                                      | 345                 | 713            | (77)                       | 113            | 259                  |
| 4,277                                       | 532                 | 67             | 114                        | 24             | 60                   |
| 1,511                                       | 69                  | 22             | (7)                        | 18             | 7                    |
| 74,350                                      | 1,712               | -              | 2                          | 57             | 873                  |
| 21,564                                      | 233                 | 51             | 88                         | 84             | 167                  |
| 165,402                                     | 4,176               | 1,601          | 329                        | 515            | 1,742                |
| 3,171                                       | 23                  | 21             | 4                          | 22             | 10                   |
| 168,573                                     | 4,199               | 1,622          | 333                        | 537            | 1,752                |
|   |                     |                |                            |                |                      |
| 7,519                                       | 4                   | 4              | 6                          | -              | 14                   |
| 20,528                                      | -                   | -              | (1)                        | -              | -                    |
| 196,620                                     | 4,203               | 1,626          | 338                        | 537            | 1,766                |
|   |                     |                |                            |                |                      |
| 2,385                                       | 26                  | 19             | (8)                        | 24             | 7                    |
| 213   | 16                  | _              |                            | -              | _                    |
| 215   | 10                  |                |                            |                |                      |

## Management Review - Addendum C - Continued Credit Risk by Economic Sector - Average balances – Consolidated For the nine months ended September 30, 2012

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|                                      |         |           |              |             |            | Off-balanc | e sheet                |         |
|--------------------------------------|---------|-----------|--------------|-------------|------------|------------|------------------------|---------|
|                                      |         | Bal       | ance sheet o | credit risk |            | cred       | it risk <sup>(1)</sup> |         |
|                                      |         |           |              |             | Guarantees |            |                        |         |
|                                      |         |           |              |             | and other  |            |                        | Total   |
|                                      |         |           |              |             | commit-    |            |                        | credit  |
|                                      |         |           | Fair         |             | ments on   | Future     |                        | risk of |
|                                      |         | Deben-    | value of     |             | account of | transac-   |                        | the     |
|                                      | Credit  | tures (4) | derivatives  | Total       | clients    | tions      | Total                  | public  |
| Agriculture                          | 593     | -         | 1            | 594         | 216        | 3          | 219                    | 813     |
| Industry                             | 6,359   | 85        | 135          | 6,579       | 4,086      | 358        | 4,444                  | 11,023  |
| Construction and real estate         | 8,397   | 35        | 5            | 8,437       | 14,438     | 13         | 14,451                 | 22,888  |
| Power and water                      | 458     | 62        | 78           | 598         | 706        | 573        | 1,279                  | 1,877   |
| Commerce                             | 6,908   | -         | 36           | 6,944       | 1,864      | 57         | 1,921                  | 8,865   |
| Hotel and food services              | 306     | -         | 9            | 315         | 136        | 23         | 159                    | 474     |
| Transport and storage                | 887     | -         | 6            | 893         | 403        | 10         | 413                    | 1,306   |
| Communications and computer services | 1,486   | 11        | 6            | 1,503       | 813        | 21         | 834                    | 2,337   |
| Financial services                   | 5,331   | -         | 896          | 6,227       | 7,831      | 968        | 8,799                  | 15,026  |
| Other business services              | 3,579   | -         | 9            | 3,588       | 786        | 9          | 795                    | 4,383   |
| Public and community services        | 922     | -         | 3            | 925         | 354        | 272        | 626                    | 1,551   |
| Private individuals - housing loans  | 73,769  | -         | -            | 73,769      | 3,734      | -          | 3,734                  | 77,503  |
| Private individuals - other          | 12,433  | -         | 5            | 12,438      | 9,533      | 10         | 9,543                  | 21,981  |
| Total                                | 121,428 | 193       | 1,189        | 122,810     | 44,900     | 2,317      | 47,217                 | 170,027 |
| For borrowers' activities overseas   | 2,662   | 37        | 5            | 2,704       | 323        | 3          | 326                    | 3,030   |
| Total credit risk to public          | 124,090 | 230       | 1,194        | 125,514     | 45,223     | 2,320      | 47,543                 | 173,057 |
| Credit risk exposures other than     |         |           |              |             |            |            |                        |         |
| with respect to the public:          |         |           |              |             |            |            |                        |         |
| Banking Corporations                 | 3,000   | 582       | 719          | 4,301       | 228        | 1,960      | 2,188                  | 6,489   |
| Governments                          | 12,421  | 8,353     | -            | 20,774      | 185        | -          | 185                    | 20,959  |
| Total credit risk                    | 139,511 | 9,165     | 1,913        | 150,589     | 45,636     | 4,280      | 49,916                 | 200,505 |
| Credit risk to public included under |         |           |              |             |            |            |                        |         |
| various economic sectors:            |         |           |              |             |            |            |                        |         |
| Settlement movements <sup>(2)</sup>  | 1,081   | -         | 54           | 1,135       | 538        | 175        | 713                    | 1,848   |
| Local authorities <sup>(3)</sup>     | 181     | -         | -            | 181         | 26         | -          | 26                     | 207     |

(1) Credit risk of off-balance-sheet financial instruments as calculated for the purpose of determining per-borrower indebtedness limits.

(2) Kibbutzim and Moshavim, regional and national organizations, and corporations controlled by the settlement movements.

(3) Includes corporations under their control.

(4) Includes borrowed securities amounting to NIS 251 million.

Note: Balance of troubled debt net of loans covered by collateral that may be deducted for the purpose of calculating the per-borrower credit limits of an individual borrower and a group of borrowers, including elements of off-balance sheet risk.

## Management Review - Addendum C - Continued Credit Risk by Economic Sector - Average balances - Consolidated For the nine months ended September 30, 2011

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|                                     |         | Balance s            | heet credit r | isk     | Off-balance s | heet credi | it risk <sup>(1)</sup> |         |
|-------------------------------------|---------|----------------------|---------------|---------|---------------|------------|------------------------|---------|
| -                                   |         |                      |               |         | Guarantees    |            |                        |         |
|                                     |         |                      |               |         | and other     |            |                        | Total   |
|                                     |         |                      |               |         | commit-       |            |                        | credit  |
|                                     |         |                      | Fair          |         | ments on      | Future     |                        | risk of |
|                                     |         | Deben-               | value of      |         | account of    | transac-   |                        | the     |
|                                     | Credit  | tures <sup>(4)</sup> | derivatives   | Total   | clients       | tions      | Total                  | public  |
| Agriculture                         | 616     | -                    | -             | 616     | 204           | 4          | 208                    | 824     |
| Industry                            | 5,974   | 41                   | 59            | 6,074   | 4,180         | 409        | 4,589                  | 10,663  |
| Construction and real estate        | 7,434   | 42                   | 3             | 7,479   | 12,950        | 25         | 12,975                 | 20,454  |
| Power and water                     | 283     | 14                   | 171           | 468     | 1,080         | 263        | 1,343                  | 1,811   |
| Commerce                            | 5,788   | -                    | 24            | 5,812   | 2,289         | 208        | 2,497                  | 8,309   |
| Hotel and food services             | 260     | -                    | 8             | 268     | 97            | 8          | 105                    | 373     |
| Transport and storage               | 848     | -                    | 19            | 867     | 511           | 81         | 592                    | 1,459   |
| Communications and computer         |         |                      |               |         |               |            |                        |         |
| services                            | 1,522   | 19                   | 15            | 1,556   | 445           | 87         | 532                    | 2,088   |
| Financial services                  | 6,527   | 28                   | 987           | 7,542   | 7,965         | 2,453      | 10,418                 | 17,960  |
| Other business services             | 3,204   | -                    | 5             | 3,209   | 781           | 68         | 849                    | 4,058   |
| Public and community services       | 871     | -                    | 10            | 881     | 251           | 98         | 349                    | 1,230   |
| Private individuals - housing loans | 65,646  | -                    | -             | 65,646  | 3,856         | -          | 3,856                  | 69,502  |
| Private individuals - other         | 11,769  | -                    | 20            | 11,789  | 9,161         | 41         | 9,202                  | 20,991  |
| Total                               | 110,742 | 144                  | 1,321         | 112,207 | 43,770        | 3,745      | 47,515                 | 159,722 |
| For borrowers' activities overseas  | 2,920   | 4                    | 9             | 2,933   | 407           | 72         | 479                    | 3,412   |
| Total credit risk to public         | 113,662 | 148                  | 1,330         | 115,140 | 44,177        | 3,817      | 47,994                 | 163,134 |
| Credit risk exposures other than    |         |                      |               |         |               |            |                        |         |
| with respect to the public:         |         |                      |               |         |               |            |                        |         |
| Banking Corporations                | 2,056   | 700                  | 1,882         | 4,637   | 315           | 10,800     | 11,115                 | 15,752  |
| Governments                         | 12,188  | 5,449                | -             | 17,637  | 228           | -          | 228                    | 17,865  |
| Total credit risk                   | 127,906 | 6,297                | 3,212         | 137,414 | 44,720        | 14,617     | 59,337                 | 196,751 |
| Credit risk to the public included  |         |                      |               |         |               |            |                        | -       |
| under various economic sectors:     |         |                      |               |         |               |            |                        |         |
| Settlement movements <sup>(2)</sup> | 1,152   | -                    | 3             | 1,155   | 476           | 16         | 492                    | 1,647   |
| Local authorities <sup>(3)</sup>    | 173     | -                    | -             | 173     | 31            | -          | 31                     | 204     |

(1) Credit risk of off-balance-sheet financial instruments as calculated for the purpose of determining per-borrower indebtedness limits.

(2) Kibbutzim and Moshavim, regional and national organizations, and corporations controlled by the settlement movements.

(3) Includes corporations under their control.

(4) Includes borrowed securities amounting to NIS 173 million.

Note: Balance of troubled debt net of loans covered by collateral that may be deducted for the purpose of calculating the per-borrower credit limits of an individual borrower and a group of borrowers, including elements of off-balance sheet risk.

## Management Review - Addendum C - Continued Credit Risk by Economic Sector - Average balances – Consolidated For the year ended December 31, 2011

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|                                     | Ba      | alance she | et credit risk |         | Off-balance | sheet cred | it risk <sup>(1)</sup> |         |
|-------------------------------------|---------|------------|----------------|---------|-------------|------------|------------------------|---------|
|                                     |         |            |                |         | Guarantees  |            |                        |         |
|                                     |         |            |                |         | and other   |            |                        | Total   |
|                                     |         |            |                |         | commit-     |            |                        | credit  |
|                                     |         |            | Fair           |         | ments on    | Future     |                        | risk of |
|                                     |         | Deben-     | value of       |         | account of  | transac-   |                        | the     |
|                                     | Credit  | tures (4)  | derivatives    | Total   | clients     | tions      | Total                  | public  |
| Agriculture                         | 615     | -          | 1              | 616     | 204         | 4          | 208                    | 824     |
| Industry                            | 6,009   | 52         | 85             | 6,146   | 4,040       | 392        | 4,432                  | 10,578  |
| Construction and real estate        | 7,587   | 41         | 4              | 7,632   | 13,062      | 21         | 13,083                 | 20,715  |
| Power and water                     | 302     | 21         | 152            | 475     | 986         | 321        | 1,307                  | 1,782   |
| Commerce                            | 5,980   | -          | 27             | 6,007   | 2,195       | 176        | 2,371                  | 8,378   |
| Hotel and food services             | 266     | -          | 6              | 272     | 104         | 6          | 110                    | 382     |
| Transport and storage               | 857     | -          | 17             | 874     | 479         | 67         | 546                    | 1,420   |
| Communications and computer         |         |            |                |         |             |            |                        |         |
| services                            | 1,515   | 20         | 13             | 1,548   | 551         | 74         | 625                    | 2,173   |
| Financial services                  | 6,386   | 27         | 980            | 7,393   | 8,106       | 2,146      | 10,252                 | 17,645  |
| Other business services             | 3,299   | -          | 6              | 3,305   | 739         | 57         | 796                    | 4,101   |
| Public and community services       | 879     | -          | 9              | 888     | 271         | 127        | 398                    | 1,286   |
| Private individuals - housing loans | 66,666  | -          | -              | 66,666  | 3,806       | -          | 3,806                  | 70,472  |
| Private individuals - other         | 11,864  | -          | 18             | 11,882  | 9,188       | 36         | 9,224                  | 21,106  |
| Total                               | 112,225 | 161        | 1,318          | 113,704 | 43,731      | 3,427      | 47,158                 | 160,862 |
| For borrowers' activities overseas  | 2,899   | 6          | 9              | 2,914   | 391         | 58         | 449                    | 3,363   |
| Total credit risk to public         | 115,124 | 167        | 1,327          | 116,618 | 44,122      | 3,485      | 47,607                 | 164,225 |
| Credit risk exposures other than    |         |            |                |         |             |            |                        |         |
| with respect to the public:         |         |            |                |         |             |            |                        |         |
| Banking Corporations                | 2,204   | 670        | 1,789          | 4,663   | 310         | 9,178      | 9,488                  | 14,151  |
| Governments                         | 12,319  | 5,859      | -              | 18,178  | 221         | -          | 221                    | 18,398  |
| Total credit risk                   | 129,647 | 6,696      | 3,116          | 139,459 | 44,653      | 12,663     | 57,316                 | 196,774 |
| Credit risk to the public included  |         |            |                |         |             |            |                        |         |
| under various economic sectors:     |         |            |                |         |             |            |                        |         |
| Settlement movements <sup>(2)</sup> | 1,137   | -          | 40             | 1,177   | 475         | 143        | 618                    | 1,795   |
| Local authorities <sup>(3)</sup>    | 175     | -          | -              | 175     | 31          | -          | 31                     | 206     |

(1) Credit risk of off-balance-sheet financial instruments as calculated for the purpose of determining per-borrower indebtedness limits.

(2) Kibbutzim and Moshavim, regional and national organizations, and corporations controlled by the settlement movements.

(3) Includes corporations under their control.

(4) Includes borrowed securities amounting to NIS 136 million.

Note: Balance of troubled debt net of loans covered by collateral that may be deducted for the purpose of calculating the perborrower credit limits of an individual borrower and a group of borrowers, including elements of off-balance sheet risk.

## Management Review - Addendum D Exposure to Foreign Countries - Consolidated <sup>(1)</sup>

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

Part A - Information regarding total exposure to foreign countries and exposure to countries for which total exposure to each country exceeds 1% of total consolidated assets or 20% of capital, whichever is lower:

| Balance   | sheet c | avn              | osure (             | (2)    |              |              |             |          |             |          | Off-balance<br>exposure <sup>(2)</sup> |             |            |           |
|-----------|---------|------------------|---------------------|--------|--------------|--------------|-------------|----------|-------------|----------|--|-------------|------------|-----------|
| Dalance   | Sheere  | γγ               | USUIE               |        | Ralance sh   | eet exposur  | re of       |          |             |          | exposule                               |             |            |           |
|           |         |                  |                     |        |              | the banking  |             |          |             |          |  |             | Cross-bor  | der       |
|           | Cross-  | hor              | der bala            |        |              | in foreign o | ountry to   |          |             |          |  |             | balance sl |           |
| Country   | sheete  |                  |                     |        | local reside | -            |             |          |             |          |  |             | exposure   |           |
| 000.11.1  | 0.10010 | ,                | 000.0               |        |              |              | Net         |          |             |          |  |             | 0,000,0    |           |
|           |         |                  |                     |        | Balance      |              | balance     |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
|           |         |                  |                     |        | sheet        |              | sheet       |          |             |          |  | Includes:   |            |           |
|           |         |                  |                     |        |              | Deduction    |             |          | Off-balance |          |  | Off-balance |            |           |
|           |         |                  |                     |        | before       | with         | after       | Total    | sheet       |          | Total off-                             | sheet       |            |           |
|           | -       | То               |                     |        | deduction    | respect to   | deduction   | balance  | troubled    |          | balance                                | troubled    | Maturing   | Maturing  |
|           | gover   |                  | То                  | То     | of local     | local        | of local    |          | commercial  | Impaired | sheet                                  | commercial  | in under   | in over 1 |
|           | ments   | s <sup>(4)</sup> | banks c             | others | liabilities  | liabilities  | liabilities | exposure | credit risk | debt     | exposure                               | credit risk | 1 year     | year      |
| As of Se  | eptemb  | er               | 30, 20 <sup>-</sup> | 12     |              |              |             |          | -           |          |  |             |            |           |
| USA       |         | -                | 1,160               | 699    | 9 1,334      | 1,334        | -           | 1,859    | 35          | 35       | 2,028                                  | -           | 1,364      | 495       |
| UK        |         | -                | 705                 | 713    | ,            | 299          | 421         | 1,839    | 2           | 14       | 1,091                                  | -           | 555        | 863       |
| Other     |         | 1                | 1,098               | 1,897  | 7 -          | -            | -           | 2,996    | 16          | 7        | 2,730                                  | -           | 1,942      | 1,054     |
| Total     |         |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| exposur   | re      |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| to foreig | gn      |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| countrie  | es      | 1                | 2,963               | 3,309  | 9 2,054      | 1,633        | 421         | 6,694    | 53          | 56       | 5,849                                  | -           | 3,861      | 2,412     |
| Includes  | :       |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| Total     |         |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| exposure  | e to    |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| LDC       |         |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| countries | S       | -                | 82                  | 263    | 3 -          | -            | -           | 345      | 1           | 4        | 144                                    | -           | 145        | 200       |
| Includes  | :       |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| Total     |         |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| exposure  | e to    |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| Greece,   |         |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| Portugal  |         |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| Spain, It | -       |                  |                     |        |              |              |             |          |             |          |  |             |            |           |
| and Irela | and     | -                | 3                   | 4      | 4 -          | -            | -           | 7        | -           | -        | 1                                      | -           | 4          | 3         |

The exposure presented above represents, in accordance with directives of the Supervisor of Banks, exposure based on final risk. The party bearing the final risk is an individual, business, institution or instrument which provides "credit reinforcement" to the bank, such as guarantees, collateral, insurance contracts or credit derivatives. When no "credit reinforcement" exists, the party bearing the final risk is the debtor.

(1) Based on final risk, after effect of guarantees, liquid collateral and credit derivatives.

(2) On- and off-balance sheet credit risk, troubled commercial credit risk and impaired debt are stated before impact of provision for credit loss, and before impact of deductible collateral with respect to indebtedness of borrower and of borrower group.

(3) Credit risk of off-balance-sheet financial instruments as calculated for the purpose of determining per-borrower indebtedness limits.

(4) Governments, official institutions and central banks.

## Management Review - Addendum D – Continued Exposure to Foreign Countries - Consolidated <sup>(1)</sup>

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

| Balance sh             | eet expo             | sure <sup>(2)</sup> |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          | Off-balane<br>exposure | ce sheet    |            |                |
|------------------------|----------------------|---------------------|--------|---------------------|--------------------|--------------------|------------------|---------------------|----------|------------------------|-------------|------------|----------------|
| Dalarice Si            |                      | Suic                |        | Balance she         | eet exposure       | of affiliates      |                  |                     |          | exposure               |             | Cross-bord | er             |
|                        | Cross-bo             | order bal           |        |                     | ng corporatio      |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             | balance sh |                |
| Country                | sheet                | exposu              | re     | С                   | ountry to loc      | al residents       |                  |                     |          |                        |             | exposure   |                |
|                        |                      |                     |        |                     |                    | Net                |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
|                        |                      |                     |        | Balance             |                    | balance            |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
|                        |                      |                     |        | sheet               |                    | sheet              |                  | Balance             |          |                        | Includes:   |            |                |
|                        |                      |                     |        | exposure            | Deduction          | exposure           | T-4-1            | sheet               |          | Tatal off              | Off-balance |            |                |
|                        | То                   |                     |        | before<br>deduction | with<br>respect to | after<br>deduction | Total<br>balance | troubled commercial |          | Total off-<br>balance  | sheet       | Maturing   | Maturino       |
|                        | qovem-               | То                  | То     | of local            | local              | of local           | sheet            | credit              | Impaired |                        | commercial  |            | in over 1      |
|                        | ments <sup>(4)</sup> | banks               | others | liabilities         | liabilities        |                    | exposure         | risk (4)            |          | exposure               | credit risk | vear       | year           |
| As of Sept             |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             | ,          | <b>j</b> = = . |
| USA                    | -                    | -                   |        | 781                 | 781                | -                  | 2,207            | 87                  | 87       | 2,636                  | -           | 1,588      | 619            |
| UK                     | -                    | 688                 | 908    | 577                 | 316                | 261                | 1,857            | -                   | 35       | 1,640                  | 1           | 428        | 1,168          |
| Germany                | -                    | 668                 | 17     |                     | -                  | -                  | 685              | -                   | 1        | 895                    | -           | 358        | 327            |
| Other                  | 1                    | 724                 | 2,011  | -                   | -                  | -                  | 2,736            | 5                   | 13       | 2,086                  | 5           | 1,933      | 803            |
| Total                  |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| exposure               |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| to foreign countries   | 1                    | 3,267               | 3 056  | 1,358               | 1,097              | 261                | 7,485            | 92                  | 136      | 7,257                  | 6           | 4,307      | 2,917          |
| Includes:              |                      | 5,207               | 3,330  | 1,550               | 1,037              | 201                | 7,405            | 52                  | 150      | 1,231                  | 0           | 4,307      | 2,317          |
| Total                  |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| exposure               |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| to LDC                 |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| countries              | -                    | 58                  | 256    | -                   | -                  | -                  | 314              | 1                   | 8        | 218                    | 3           | 219        | 95             |
| Includes:              |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| Total                  |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| exposure<br>to Greece, |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| Portugal,              |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| Spain,                 |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| Italy and              |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| Ireland                | -                    | 2                   | 3      | -                   | -                  | -                  | 5                | -                   | -        | 112                    | 2           | 3          | 2              |
| Total                  |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| exposure               |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| to Greece,             |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| Portugal,<br>Spain,    |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| Italy and              |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| Ireland as             |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| of the                 |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| publication            |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| date of the            |                      |                     |        |                     |                    |                    |                  |                     |          |                        |             |            |                |
| financial              |                      | -                   | -      |                     |                    |                    | -                |                     |          |                        | -           | -          | -              |
| statements             | -                    | 2                   | 3      | -                   | -                  | -                  | 5                | -                   | -        | 75                     | 2           | 3          | 2              |

The exposure presented above represents, in accordance with directives of the Supervisor of Banks, exposure based on final risk. The party bearing the final risk is an individual, business, institution or instrument which provides "credit reinforcement" to the bank, such as guarantees, collateral, insurance contracts or credit derivatives. When no "credit reinforcement" exists, the party bearing the final risk is the debtor.

(1) Based on final risk, after effect of guarantees, liquid collateral and credit derivatives.

(2) On- and off-balance sheet credit risk, troubled commercial credit risk and impaired debt are stated before impact of provision for credit loss, and before impact of deductible collateral with respect to indebtedness of borrower and of borrower group.

(3) Credit risk of off-balance-sheet financial instruments as calculated for the purpose of determining per-borrower indebtedness limits.

(4) Governments, official institutions and central banks.

## Management Review - Addendum D (continued) Exposure to Foreign Countries - Consolidated <sup>(1)</sup>

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|                        |                         |                |        |             |                  |              |          |                 |          | Off-balance             | sheet       |           |           |
|------------------------|-------------------------|----------------|--------|-------------|------------------|--------------|----------|-----------------|----------|-------------------------|-------------|-----------|-----------|
| Balance sh             | neet expo               | sure           | (2)    |             |                  |              |          |                 |          | exposure <sup>(2)</sup> | (3)         |           |           |
|                        |                         |                |        | Bala        | nce sheet e      | xposure of   |          |                 |          |                         |             |           |           |
|                        |                         |                |        | ;           | affiliates of th | ne banking   |          |                 |          |                         |             | Cross-bor | der       |
|                        | Cross-bo                | rder b         | alance | corporation | on in foreign    | country to   |          |                 |          |                         |             | balance s | heet      |
| Country                | she                     | eet ex         | posure |             | loca             | al residents |          |                 |          |                         |             | exposure  |           |
|                        |                         |                |        |             |                  | Net          |          |                 |          |                         |             |           |           |
|                        |                         |                |        | Balance     |                  | balance      |          |                 |          |                         |             |           |           |
|                        |                         |                |        | sheet       |                  | sheet        |          |                 |          |                         | Includes:   |           |           |
|                        |                         |                |        | exposure    | Deduction        | exposure     |          | Balance         |          |                         | Off-balance |           |           |
|                        |                         |                |        | before      | with             | after        | Total    | sheet           |          | Total off-              | sheet       |           |           |
|                        |                         |                |        | deduction   | respect to       | deduction    | balance  | troubled        |          | balance                 | troubled    | Maturing  | Maturing  |
| To                     | govern-                 | То             | То     | of local    | local            | of local     | sheet    | commercial      | Impaired | sheet                   | commercial  | in under  | in over 1 |
|                        | ments <sup>((4)</sup> k | banks          | others | liabilities | liabilities      | liabilities  | exposure | credit risk (4) | debt     | exposure                | credit risk | 1 year    | year      |
| As of Dece             | ember 31                | l, <b>20</b> ′ | 11     |             |                  |              |          |                 |          |                         |             |           |           |
| USA                    |                         | -              | 1,006  | 969         | 1,116            | 1,116        | -        | 1,975           | 34       | 34 2,4                  | - 134       | 1,397     | 578       |
| UK                     |                         | -              | 670    | 919         | 652              | 320          | 332      | 1,921           | -        | 28 1,5                  | 521 -       | 577       | 1,012     |
| Other                  |                         | -              | 1,428  | 1,808       | -                | -            | -        | 3,236           | 5        | 15 2,7                  | '46 -       | 2,190     | 1,046     |
| Total expos            | sure                    |                |        |             |                  |              |          |                 |          |                         |             |           |           |
| to foreign             |                         |                |        |             |                  |              |          |                 |          |                         |             |           |           |
| countries              |                         | -              | 3,104  | 3,696       | 1,768            | 1,436        | 332      | 7,132           | 39       | 77 6,                   | 701 -       | 4,164     | 2,636     |
| Includes: T            |                         |                |        |             |                  |              |          |                 |          |                         |             |           |           |
| exposure to            | 5 LDC                   |                | 04     | 0.47        |                  |              |          | 000             |          |                         | 70          | 040       |           |
| countries              | atal                    | -              | 61     | 247         | -                | -            | -        | 308             | 1        | 8 2                     | - 270       | 216       | 92        |
| Includes: T            |                         |                |        |             |                  |              |          |                 |          |                         |             |           |           |
| exposure to<br>Greece, | J                       |                |        |             |                  |              |          |                 |          |                         |             |           |           |
| Portugal, S            | nain                    |                |        |             |                  |              |          |                 |          |                         |             |           |           |
| Italy and Ire          |                         | -              | 3      | 11          | -                | -            | -        | 14              | _        | _                       | 77 -        | 11        | 3         |
| nary und no            | siana                   |                | 5      |             |                  |              | _        | 17              |          |                         |             |           | 5         |

# Management Review - Addendum D - Continued Exposure to Foreign Countries - Consolidated <sup>(1)</sup>

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

Part B - Information regarding countries for which total exposure to each country is between 0.75%-1% of total consolidated assets or between 15%-20% of capital, whichever is lower:

| As of September 30, 2012 |                |
|--------------------------|----------------|
| Balance sheet            | Off-balance    |
| exposure                 | sheet exposure |
| Germany 587              | 675            |
| As of September 30, 2011 |                |
| Balance sheet            | Off-balance    |
| exposure                 | sheet exposure |
| Switzerland 382          | 781            |
| As of December 31, 2011  |                |
| Balance sheet            | Off-balance    |
| exposure                 | sheet exposure |
| Switzerland 393          | 892            |
| Germany 585              | 793            |
| Total 978                | 1,685          |

(1) Based on final risk, after effect of guarantees, liquid collateral and credit derivatives.

## Management Review - Addendum D - Continued Exposure to Foreign Countries - Consolidated <sup>(1)</sup>

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

#### Part C - Information regarding balance sheet exposure to foreign countries facing liquidity issues

A. Movement in balance sheet exposure to foreign countries facing liquidity issues:

## In the nine-month period ended September 30, 2012 there was no exposure to foreign countries facing liquidity issues.

|                                      | For the three months ended September 30, 2011 |         |          |       |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|---|---------|----------|-------|--|--|--|--|
|                                      | Greece  | Ireland | Portugal | Total |  |  |  |  |
| Exposure at start of reported period | 2   | 10      | 22       | 34    |  |  |  |  |
| Net change in short-term exposure    | (2)   | (10)    | (22)     | (34)  |  |  |  |  |
| Exposure at end of reported period   |   |         |          |       |  |  |  |  |

|                                      | For the nine months ended September 30, 2011 |      |      |      |  |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|--|------|------|------|--|--|--|--|--|
|                                      | Greece Ireland Portugal                      |      |      |      |  |  |  |  |  |
| Exposure at start of reported period | -  | 18   | 60   | 78   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Net change in short-term exposure    | -  | (18) | (60) | (78) |  |  |  |  |  |
| Exposure at end of reported period   | -  | -    | -    | -    |  |  |  |  |  |

|                                      | For the year ended December 31, 2011 |      |      |      |  |  |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|------|------|------|--|--|--|--|--|
|                                      | Greece Ireland Portugal              |      |      |      |  |  |  |  |  |
| Exposure at start of reported period | -                                    | 18   | 60   | 78   |  |  |  |  |  |
| Net change in short-term exposure    | -                                    | (18) | (60) | (78) |  |  |  |  |  |
| Exposure at end of reported period   |                                      |      |      |      |  |  |  |  |  |

B. There is no material exposure to any foreign countries facing liquidity issues which have been re-structured.

(1) Based on final risk, after effect of guarantees, liquid collateral and credit derivatives.

## Certification

- I, ELIEZER YONES, declare that:
- 1. I have reviewed the quarterly report of Bank Mizrahi Tefahot Ltd. ("the Bank") for the quarter ended September 30, 2012 ("the Report").
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this Report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary so that the statements included therein, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, will not be misleading with respect to the period covered by the Report.
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the quarterly financial statements and other financial information included in the Report fairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition, results of operations, and changes in shareholders' equity and cash flows of the Bank as of the dates and for the periods presented in this Report.
- 4. I and others at the Bank who provide this certification, are responsible for determining and maintaining controls and procedures with regard to disclosure and to the Bank's internal control of financial reporting. Furthermore:
  - A. We have determined such controls and procedures, or caused these controls and procedures to be determined under our supervision, for the purpose of ensuring that material information relating to the Bank, including its subsidiaries, is made known to us by others in the Bank and in those entities, particularly during the period in which the Report is being prepared;
  - B. We have set such internal control of financial reporting, or had it set under our supervision, intended to provide a reasonable degree of certainty with regard to the reliability of financial reporting and to the fact that the financial statements for external use are prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and with directives and guidelines of the Supervisor of Banks;
  - C. We have evaluated the effectiveness of the Bank's disclosure controls and procedures and presented our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures in this Report, as of the end of the period covered by this Report based on our evaluation; and
  - D. We have disclosed in this Report any change in the Bank's internal controls over financial reporting that occurred during this quarter, that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Bank's internal controls over financial reporting; and
- 5. I and others in the Bank who are declaring this certification, have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of the internal controls over financial reporting, to the Bank's independent auditors, the Board of Directors and the Audit and Balance Sheet Committees of the Board of Directors of the Bank:
  - A. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the determination or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to impair the Bank's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - B. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Bank's internal controls over financial reporting.
     The aforesaid does not derogate from my responsibility or the responsibility of any other person according to the law.

E. Yones President

Ramat Gan, November 25, 2012

## Certification

I, MENAHEM AVIV, declare that

- 1. I have reviewed the quarterly report of Bank Mizrahi Tefahot Ltd. ("the Bank") for the quarter ended September 30, 2012 ("the Report").
- Based on my knowledge, this Report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary so that the statements included therein, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, will not be misleading with respect to the period covered by the Report.
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the quarterly financial statements and other financial information included in the Report fairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition, results of operations, and changes in shareholders' equity and cash flows of the Bank as of the dates and for the periods presented in this Report.
- 4. I and others at the Bank who provide this certification, are responsible for determining and maintaining controls and procedures with regard to disclosure and to the Bank's internal control of financial reporting. Furthermore:
  - A. We have determined such controls and procedures, or caused these controls and procedures to be determined under our supervision, for the purpose of ensuring that material information relating to the Bank, including its subsidiaries, is made known to us by others in the Bank and in those entities, particularly during the period in which the Report is being prepared;
  - B. We have set such internal control of financial reporting, or had it set under our supervision, intended to provide a reasonable degree of certainty with regard to the reliability of financial reporting and to the fact that the financial statements for external use are prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles and with directives and guidelines of the Supervisor of Banks;
  - C. We have evaluated the effectiveness of the Bank's disclosure controls and procedures and presented our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures in this Report, as of the end of the period covered by this Report based on our evaluation; and
  - D. We have disclosed in this Report any change in the Bank's internal controls over financial reporting that occurred during this quarter, that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Bank's internal controls over financial reporting; and
- 5. I and others in the Bank who are declaring this certification, have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of the internal controls over financial reporting, to the Bank's independent auditors, the Board of Directors and the Audit and Balance Sheet Committees of the Board of Directors of the Bank:
  - A. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the determination or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to impair the Bank's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - B. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Bank's internal controls over financial reporting.

The aforesaid does not derogate from my responsibility or the responsibility of any other person according to the law.

M. Aviv Vice-president, Chief Accountant

Ramat Gan, November 25, 2012

### Independent Auditors' Review Report to Shareholders of Bank Mizrahi-Tefahot Ltd.

#### Introduction

We have reviewed the enclosed financial information of Bank Mizrahi Tefahot Ltd. ("the Bank"), consisting of the condensed consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2012, the condensed consolidated statements of profit and loss, changes in equity and cash flow statements for the nine-month and three-month periods then ended. The Board of Directors and management are responsible for preparation and presentation of financial information for these interim periods, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in Israel (Israeli GAAP) for interim financial reporting and in accordance with directives and guidance of the Supervisor of Banks. We are responsible for expressing our conclusion as to the financial information for this interim period based on our review.

We did not review the condensed financial information of certain consolidated subsidiaries, whose assets included in consolidation constitute 7.16% of total consolidated assets as of September 30, 2012, and whose net interest revenues before expenses with respect to credit loss included in the consolidated statements of profit and loss constitute 5.95% and 5.08% of total consolidated net interest revenues before expenses with respect to credit loss, respectively, for the nine-month and three-month periods then ended. Furthermore, we did not review the condensed financial information for the interim period of an affiliate, the investment in which amounted to NIS 16 million as of September 30, 2012. The condensed financial information for the interim periods of the aforementioned companies was reviewed by other independent auditors, we have been provided with their review reports and our conclusions, in as much as it relates to the financial information with respect to those companies, is based on the review reports by those other independent auditors.

#### **Review scope**

We have conducted our review in accordance with Review Standard no. 1 of the Institute of Certified Public Accountants in Israel "Review of Financial Information for Interim Periods Conducted by the Entity's Independent Auditor" and with the review standard whose application to review of banking corporations is stipulated in accordance with directives and guidance of the Supervisor of Banks. A review of financial information for interim periods consists of discussions, mostly with persons responsible for financial and accounting issues, and of application of analytical and other review procedures. A review is significantly limited in scope as compared to an audit conducted in accordance with generally accepted audit standards in Israel, and therefore it does not enable us to achieve assurance that we have knowledge of all material matters which might have been identified in an audit. Accordingly, we do not express an audit opinion.

#### Conclusion

Based on our review, and on the review reports of other auditors, nothing has come to our attention that would cause us to believe that the aforementioned financial data has not been prepared, in all material aspects, in accordance with Israeli GAAP for interim financial reporting and in accordance with directives and guidance of the Supervisor of Banks.

Without qualifying our conclusion, we draw your attention to Note 6.D.3)A.-D. with regard to lawsuits filed against the Bank and motions for class action status.

Brightman Almagor Zohar & Co. Certified Public Accountants

November 25, 2012

## **Condensed consolidated balance sheet**

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

| 2012<br>(unaudited) | 2011                                    |   |
|---------------------|---|---|
| (unaudited)         | 2011                                    | 2011  |
| (1.1.1.1.1.1)       | (unaudited)                             | (audited)                                     |
|                     |   |   |
| 16,658              | 16,987                                  | 15,972  |
| 7,966               | 5,879                                   | 8,432   |
| 251                 | 34                                      | 136   |
| 128,256             | 119,328                                 | 120,966                                       |
| (1,654)             | (1,708)                                 | (1,638)                                       |
| 126,602             | 117,620                                 | 119,328                                       |
| 313                 | 146                                     | 196   |
| 18                  | 17                                      | 17  |
| 1,601               | 1,588                                   | 1,616   |
| 87                  | 87                                      | 87  |
| 2,780               | <sup>(3)</sup> 3,160                    | <sup>(3)</sup> 3,115                          |
| 1,534               | <sup>(3)</sup> 1,359                    | <sup>(3)</sup> 1,347                          |
| 157,810             | 146,877                                 | 150,246                                       |
|                     |   |   |
| 124,322             | 116,497                                 | 119.236                                       |
| 2,031               | 1,874                                   | 2,007   |
| 119                 | 1,074                                   | 152   |
| 14,186              | 12,501                                  | 12,202  |
| 3,553               | 3,586                                   | 3,964   |
| 4,655               | 4,521                                   | 4,631   |
| ,                   | ,                                       | ,   |
| 148,866             | 139,141                                 | 142,192                                       |
| 8 51/               | 7 350                                   | 7,666   |
| ,                   |   | 388   |
|                     |   | 8,054   |
| ,                   |   | 150,246                                       |
|                     | 8,514<br>430<br><b>8,944</b><br>157,810 | 430         377           8,944         7,736 |

(1) Includes: NIS 6,847 million at fair value (September 30, 2011 - NIS 5,432 million; December 31, 2011 - NIS 7,729 million).

(2) Includes: Provision for credit loss with respect to off balance sheet credit instruments amounting to NIS 99 million (on September 30, 2011 - NIS 157 million, on December 31, 2011 - NIS 114 million).

(3) Reclassified.

The accompanying notes are an integral part of the financial statements.

Moshe (Mozie Wertheim Chairman of the Board of Directors Eliezer Yones President

Menahem Aviv Vice-president, Chief Accountant

Approval date: Ramat Gan,

November 25, 2012

## Condensed consolidated statement of profit and loss

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | For the thre | ee months | For the nir | ne months  | For the year ended  |
|--|--------------|-----------|-------------|------------|---------------------|
|  | ended Sep    | tember 30 | ended Sept  | tember 30  | December 31,        |
|  | 2012         | 2011 (1)  | 2012        | 2011 (1)   | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> |
|  |              |           | (ι          | inaudited) | (audited)           |
| Interest revenues                              | 1,892        | 1,675     | 5,412       | 5,387      | 6,840               |
| Interest expenses                              | 992          | 784       | 2,841       | 3,022      | 3,741               |
| Interest revenues, net                         | 900          | 891       | 2,571       | 2,365      | 3,099               |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss           | 116          | 142       | 228         | 276        | 338                 |
| Interest revenues, net after expenses with     |              |           |             |            |                     |
| respect to credit loss                         | 784          | 749       | 2,343       | 2,089      | 2,761               |
| Non-interest revenues                          |              |           |             |            |                     |
| Non-interest financing revenues (expenses)     | (98)         | (48)      | (134)       | (34)       | 18                  |
| Commissions                                    | 378          | 366       | 1,085       | 1,115      | 1,474               |
| Other revenues                                 | 7            | 3         | 20          | 10         | 17                  |
| Total non-interest revenues                    | 287          | 321       | 971         | 1,091      | 1,509               |
| Operating and other expenses                   |              |           |             |            |                     |
| Payroll and associated expenses                | 405          | 389       | 1,247       | 1,204      | 1,615               |
| Maintenance and depreciation of buildings      |              |           |             |            |                     |
| and equipment                                  | 163          | 155       | 481         | 455        | 608                 |
| Other expenses                                 | 108          | 106       | 318         | 319        | 444                 |
| Total operating and other expenses             | 676          | 650       | 2,046       | 1,978      | 2,667               |
| Pre-tax profit                                 | 395          | 420       | 1,268       | 1,202      | 1,603               |
| Provision for taxes on profit                  | 121          | 154       | 423         | 429        | 522                 |
| After-tax profit                               | 274          | 266       | 845         | 773        | 1,081               |
| Share in profits of affiliates, after tax      | -            | -         | -           | 1          | 1                   |
| Net profit:                                    |              |           |             |            |                     |
| Before attribution to non-controlling interest | 274          | 266       | 845         | 774        | 1,082               |
| Attributable to non-controlling interest       | (14)         | (11)      | (39)        | (29)       | (38)                |
| Attributable to equity holders of the          |              |           |             |            |                     |
| banking corporation                            | 260          | 255       | 806         | 745        | 1,044               |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details see Note 1.B.1

## Condensed consolidated statement of profit and loss

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·            | For the three months |            | For the nine months |            | For the year and ad |
|--|----------------------|------------|---------------------|------------|---------------------|
|  | For the thr          | ee months  | For the hir         | ie montins | For the year ended  |
|  | ended Sep            | otember 30 | ended September 30  |            | December 31,        |
|  | 2012                 | 2011 (1)   | 2012                | 2011 (1)   | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> |
|  |                      | (unaudit   | ed)                 |            | (audited)           |
| Earnings per share <sup>(2)</sup>                |                      |            |                     |            |                     |
| Basic earnings per share (in NIS)                |                      |            |                     |            |                     |
| Net profit attributable to equity holders of the |                      |            |                     |            |                     |
| banking corporation                              | 1.14                 | 1.12       | 3.54                | 3.29       | 4.65                |
| Diluted earnings per share (in NIS)              |                      |            |                     |            |                     |
| Net profit attributable to equity holders of the |                      |            |                     |            |                     |
| banking corporation                              | 1.13                 | 1.11       | 3.52                | 3.22       | 4.57                |

(1) Data on the statement of profit and loss for previous periods were reclassified to adjust them for the new layout adopted by the Supervisor of Banks. For details see Note 1.B.1

(2) Share of NIS 0.1 par value each.

## **Condensed Statement of Changes in Equity**

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | For the three n        | nonths ended Septer  | nber 30, 20 <sup>-</sup> | 12 (unaudited) |
|--|------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------|----------------|
|  |                        |                      |                          |                |
|  |                        | Capital reserve from |                          | Total paid-up  |
|  | Shares                 | benefit from share-  |                          | share capital  |
|  | capital and            | based payment        | Treasury                 | and capital    |
|  | premium <sup>(1)</sup> | transactions         | shares                   | reserves       |
| Balance as of June 30, 2012                                      | 2,015                  | 156                  | (76)                     | 2,095          |
| Net profit for the period  | -                      | -                    | -                        | -              |
| Benefit from share-based payment transactions                    | -                      | 1                    | -                        | 1              |
| Related tax effect   | -                      | 11                   | -                        | 11             |
| Realized share-based payment transactions <sup>(3)</sup>         | 13                     | (13)                 | -                        | -              |
| Adjustments for presentation of securities available for sale at |                        |                      |                          |                |
| fair value   | -                      | -                    | -                        | -              |
| Adjustments for presentation of securities available for sale    |                        |                      |                          |                |
| reclassified to statement of profit and loss                     | -                      | -                    | -                        | -              |
| Related tax effect   | -                      | -                    | -                        | -              |
| Net gain from cash flow hedges reclassified to the statement of  |                        |                      |                          |                |
| profit and loss  | -                      | -                    | -                        | -              |
| Related tax effect   | -                      | -                    | -                        | -              |
| Balance as of September 30, 2012                                 | 2,028                  | 155                  | (76)                     | 2,107          |

(1) Share premium generated prior to March 31, 1986.

(2) For details on various limitations on dividend distributions, see Note 13 to the financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2011.

(3) In the third quarter of 2012, 476,750 ordinary NIS 0.1 par value shares were issued for exercise of options in conjunction with the Employee Stock Option Plan.

| Cumulative other compre         | ehensive income (loss) |                         |       |                 |               |
|---------------------------------|------------------------|-------------------------|-------|-----------------|---------------|
| Adjustments for presentation of |                        |                         |       |                 |               |
| securities available for        | Net gain from cash     | Retained                |       | Non-controlling |               |
| sale at fair value              | flow hedges            | earnings <sup>(2)</sup> | Total | interest        | Total capital |
| (33)                            | 9                      | 6,160                   | 8,231 | 413             | 8,644         |
| -                               | -                      | 260                     | 260   | 14              | 274           |
| -                               | -                      | -                       | 1     | -               | 1             |
| -                               | -                      | -                       | 11    | -               | 11            |
| -                               | -                      | -                       | -     | -               | -             |
| 30                              | -                      | -                       | 30    | 4               | 34            |
| -                               | -                      | -                       | -     | -               | -             |
| (11)                            | -                      | -                       | (11)  | (1)             | (12)          |
| -                               | (12)                   | -                       | (12)  | -               | (12)          |
| -                               | 4                      | -                       | 4     | -               | 4             |
| (14)                            | 1                      | 6,420                   | 8,514 | 430             | 8,944         |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | For the three months ended September 30, 2011 (unaudited |               |          |             |  |  |  |
|--|--|---------------|----------|-------------|--|--|--|
|  |  |               |          |             |  |  |  |
|  | C  | Total paid-up |          |             |  |  |  |
|  | Shares capital   | share capital |          |             |  |  |  |
|  | and  | based payment | Treasury | and capital |  |  |  |
|  | premium <sup>(1)</sup>                                   | transactions  | shares   | reserves    |  |  |  |
| Balance as of June 30, 2011                                      | 1,998  | 155           | (76)     | 2,077       |  |  |  |
| Net profit for the period  | -  | -             | -        | -           |  |  |  |
| Benefit from share-based payment transactions                    | -  | 8             | -        | 8           |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect   | -  | (16)          | -        | (16)        |  |  |  |
| Realized share-based payment transactions <sup>(3)</sup>         | 4  | (4)           | -        | -           |  |  |  |
| Adjustments for presentation of securities available for sale at |  |               |          |             |  |  |  |
| fair value   | -  | -             | -        | -           |  |  |  |
| Adjustments for presentation of securities available for sale    |  |               |          |             |  |  |  |
| reclassified to statement of profit and loss                     | -  | -             | -        | -           |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect   | -  | -             | -        | -           |  |  |  |
| Net gain from cash flow hedges reclassified to the statement of  |  |               |          |             |  |  |  |
| profit and loss  | -  | -             | -        | -           |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect   | -  | -             | -        | -           |  |  |  |
| Balance as of September 30, 2011                                 | 2,002  | 143           | (76)     | 2,069       |  |  |  |

(1) Share premium generated prior to March 31, 1986.

(2) For details on various limitations on dividend distributions, see Note 13 to the financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2010.

(3) In the third quarter of 2011, the Bank issued 265,109 ordinary shares of NIS 0.1 par value each, fir exercise of options under the Employee Stock Option Plan.

|               |                 |       |                         | e income (loss) | Cumulative other comprehensive        |
|---------------|-----------------|-------|-------------------------|-----------------|---------------------------------------|
|               |                 |       |                         | Net gain from   | Adjustments for presentation of       |
|               | Non-controlling | Ν     | Retained                | cash flow       | securities available for sale at fair |
| Total capital | interest        | Total | earnings <sup>(2)</sup> | hedges          | value                                 |
| 7,504         | 365             | 7,139 | 5,060                   | 28              | (26)                                  |
| 266           | 11              | 255   | 255                     | -               | -                                     |
| 8             | -               | 8     | -                       | -               | -                                     |
| (16)          | -               | (16)  | -                       | -               | -                                     |
| -             | -               | -     | -                       | -               | -                                     |
| (58)          | 1               | (59)  | -                       | -               | (59)                                  |
| 7             | -               | 7     | -                       | -               | 7                                     |
| 18            | -               | 18    | -                       | -               | 18                                    |
| 11            | -               | 11    | -                       | 11              | -                                     |
| (4)           | -               | (4)   | -                       | (4)             | -                                     |
| 7,736         | 377             | 7,359 | 5,315                   | 35              | (60)                                  |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | For the nine months ended September 30, 2012 (unaudited |               |               |             |  |  |  |
|--|---|---------------|---------------|-------------|--|--|--|
|  |   |               |               |             |  |  |  |
|  | (   | Total paid-up |               |             |  |  |  |
|  | Shares capital  |               | share capital |             |  |  |  |
|  | and   | based payment | Treasury      | and capital |  |  |  |
|  | premium <sup>(1)</sup>                                  | transactions  | shares        | reserves    |  |  |  |
| Balance as of January 01, 2012                                   | 2,003   | 155           | (76)          | 2,082       |  |  |  |
| Net profit for the period  | -   |               | -             | -           |  |  |  |
| Benefit from share-based payment transactions                    | -   | 14            | -             | 14          |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect   | -   | 11            | -             | 11          |  |  |  |
| Realized share-based payment transactions <sup>(3)</sup>         | 25  | (25)          | -             | -           |  |  |  |
| Adjustments for presentation of securities available for sale at |   |               |               |             |  |  |  |
| fair value   | -   | -             | -             | -           |  |  |  |
| Adjustments for presentation of securities available for sale    |   |               |               |             |  |  |  |
| reclassified to statement of profit and loss                     | -   | -             | -             | -           |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect   | -   | -             | -             | -           |  |  |  |
| Net gain from cash flow hedges reclassified to the statement of  |   |               |               |             |  |  |  |
| profit and loss  | -   | -             | -             | -           |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect   | -   | -             | -             | -           |  |  |  |
| Balance as of September 30, 2012                                 | 2,028   | 155           | (76)          | 2,107       |  |  |  |

(1) Share premium generated prior to March 31, 1986.

(2) For details on various limitations on dividend distributions, see Note 13 to the financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2011.

(3) In the first nine months of 2012, 638,909 ordinary NIS 0.1 par value shares were issued for exercise of options in conjunction with the Employee Stock Option Plan, and 413,036 ordinary NIS 0.1 par value shares were issued to the President for exercise of options.

|               |               |       |                         | ehensive income (loss) | Cumulative other compr             |
|---------------|---------------|-------|-------------------------|------------------------|------------------------------------|
|               |               |       |                         |                        | Adjustments for<br>presentation of |
|               | n-controlling | No    | Retained                | Net gain from          | securities available for           |
| Total capital | interest      | Total | earnings <sup>(2)</sup> | cash flow hedges       | sale at fair value                 |
| 8,054         | 388           | 7,666 | 5,614                   | 18                     | (48)                               |
| 845           | 39            | 806   | 806                     | -                      | -                                  |
| 14            | -             | 14    | -                       | -                      | -                                  |
| 11            | -             | 11    | -                       | -                      | -                                  |
| -             | -             | -     | -                       | -                      | -                                  |
| 49            | 5             | 44    | -                       | -                      | 44                                 |
| 8             | -             | 8     | -                       | -                      | 8                                  |
| (20)          | (2)           | (18)  | -                       | -                      | (18)                               |
| (24)          | -             | (24)  | -                       | (24)                   | -                                  |
| 7             | -             | 7     | -                       | 7                      | -                                  |
| 8,944         | 430           | 8,514 | 6,420                   | 1                      | (14)                               |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   | For the nine months ended September 30, 2011 (unaudited |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
|---|---|----------------------|---------------|---------------|--|--|--|
|   |   |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
|   |   | Capital reserve from |               | Total paid-up |  |  |  |
|   | Shares capital  | benefit from share-  | share capital |               |  |  |  |
|   | and   | based payment        | Treasury      | and capital   |  |  |  |
|   | premium <sup>(1)</sup>                                  | transactions         | shares        | reserves      |  |  |  |
| Balance as of January 01, 2011  | 1,986   | 156                  | (76)          | 2,066         |  |  |  |
| Cumulative effect, net of tax, of initial application on January 1,         |   |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| 2011 of the directive concerning measurement of impaired debt               |   |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| and provision for credit loss <sup>(4)</sup>                                | -   | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Cumulative effect, net of tax, of initial application on January 1,         |   |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| 2011 of certain IFRS standards  | -   | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Balance as of January 1, 2011, after reconciliation from                    |   |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| application of new standards and directives                                 | 1,986   | 156                  | (76)          | 2,066         |  |  |  |
| Net profit for the period   | -   | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Dividends paid  | -   | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Benefit from share-based payment transactions                               | -   | 28                   | -             | 28            |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect  | -   | (25)                 | -             | (25)          |  |  |  |
| Realized share-based payment transactions <sup>(5)</sup>                    | 16  | (16)                 | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Adjustments for presentation of securities available for sale at            |   |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| fair value  | -   | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Adjustments for presentation of securities available for sale               |   |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| reclassified to statement of profit and loss                                | -   | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect  | -   | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Net gain from cash flow hedges reclassified to statement of profit and loss | -   | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect  | -   | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Balance as of September 30, 2011  | 2,002   | 143                  | (76)          | 2,069         |  |  |  |

(1) Share premium generated prior to March 31, 1986.

(2) Foreign currency translation adjustment of autonomous overseas units.

(3) For details on various limitations on dividend distributions, see Note 13 to the financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2010.

(4) For details see Note 1.E.1 to the financial statements for the period ended September 30, 2011.

(5) In the first nine months of 2011, the Bank issued 540,348 ordinary NIS 0.1 par value shares for exercise of options in conjunction with the Employee Stock Option Plan, and issued 513,627 ordinary NIS 0.1 par value shares to the President for exercise of options.

| A divistre ante far      | sive income (loss)         | Not goin  |                             | Dividende      |       |             |             |
|--------------------------|----------------------------|-----------|-----------------------------|----------------|-------|-------------|-------------|
| Adjustments for          |                            | Net gain  |                             | Dividends      |       |             |             |
| presentation of          |                            | from cash |                             | declared after |       | Non-        |             |
| securities available for | Translation                | flow      | Retained                    | balance sheet  |       | controlling |             |
| sale at fair value       | adjustments <sup>(2)</sup> | hedges    | earnings <sup>(3)</sup>     | date           | Total | interest To | tal capital |
| (11)                     | (51)                       | 26        | <sup>(4)</sup> <b>4,980</b> | 120            | 7,130 | 366         | 7,496       |
| -                        | -                          | -         | (359)                       | -              | (359) | (16)        | (375)       |
| -                        | 51                         | -         | 69                          | (120)          | -     |             |             |
| (11)                     | <u> </u>                   | 26        | 4,690                       | -              | 6,771 | 350         | 7,121       |
| -                        | -                          | -         | 745                         | -              | 745   | 29          | 774         |
| -                        | -                          | -         | (120)                       | -              | (120) | -           | (120)       |
| -                        | -                          | -         | -                           | -              | 28    | -           | 28          |
| -                        | -                          | -         | -                           | -              | (25)  | -           | (25)        |
| -                        | -                          | -         | -                           | -              | -     | -           | -           |
| (80)                     | -                          | -         | -                           | -              | (80)  | (4)         | (84)        |
| 7                        | -                          | -         | -                           | -              | 7     | -           | 7           |
| 24                       | -                          | -         | -                           | -              | 24    | 2           | 26          |
| -                        | -                          | 14        | -                           | -              | 14    | -           | 14          |
| -                        | -                          | (5)       | -                           | -              | (5)   | -           | (5)         |
| (60)                     | -                          | 35        | 5,315                       | -              | 7,359 | 377         | 7,736       |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | For the year ended December 31, 2011 (audited) |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
|--|--|----------------------|---------------|---------------|--|--|--|
|  |  |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
|  |  | Capital reserve from | Total paid-up |               |  |  |  |
|  | Shares capital                                 | benefit from share-  |               | share capital |  |  |  |
|  | and  | based payment        | Treasury      | and capital   |  |  |  |
|  | premium <sup>(1)</sup>                         | transactions         | shares        | reserves      |  |  |  |
| Balance as of January 01, 2011   | 1,986  | 156                  | (76)          | 2,066         |  |  |  |
| Cumulative effect, net of tax, of initial application on January 1, <sup>(4)</sup> |  |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| 2011 of the directive concerning measurement of impaired debt                      |  |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| and provision for credit loss  | -  | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Cumulative effect, net of tax, of initial application on January 1,                |  |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| 2011 of certain IFRS standards   | -  | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Balance as of January 1, 2011, after reconciliation from                           |  |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| application of new standards and directives  | 1,986  | 156                  | (76)          | 2,066         |  |  |  |
| Net profit for the year  | -  | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Dividends paid   | -  |                      | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Dividends declared after balance sheet date  | -  | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Benefit from share-based payment transactions                                      | -  | 43                   | -             | 43            |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect   | -  | (27)                 | -             | (27)          |  |  |  |
| Realized share-based payment transactions <sup>(5)</sup>                           | 17   | (17)                 | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Adjustments for presentation of securities available for sale                      |  |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| at fair value  | -  | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Adjustments for presentation of securities available for                           |  |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| sale reclassified to statement of profit and loss                                  | -  | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect   | -  | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Net gain from cash flow hedges reclassified to statement of profit                 |  |                      |               |               |  |  |  |
| and loss   | -  | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Related tax effect   | -  | -                    | -             | -             |  |  |  |
| Balance as of December 31, 2011  | 2,003  | 155                  | (76)          | 2,082         |  |  |  |

(1) Share premium generated prior to March 31, 1986.

(2) Foreign currency translation adjustment of autonomous overseas units.

(3) For details on various limitations on dividend distributions, see Note 13 to the financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2011.

(4) For details see note 1.E.1 to the financial statements for the period ended September 30, 2011.

(5) In 2011, 575,122 ordinary NIS 0.1 par value shares were issued (2010 - 564,642) for exercise of options in conjunction with the Employee Stock Option Plan, and 513,627 ordinary NIS 0.1 par value shares (2010 - 445,048) were issued to the President for exercise of options.

| (65)                     |                            |           |                         | -              | (65)  | (2)         | (67)   |
|--------------------------|----------------------------|-----------|-------------------------|----------------|-------|-------------|--------|
| -                        | -                          | -         | -                       | -              | -     | -           | -      |
| -                        | -                          | -         | -                       | -              | (27)  | -           | (27)   |
| -                        | -                          | -         | -                       | -              | 43    | -           | 43     |
| -                        | -                          | -         | -                       | -              | -     | -           | -      |
| -                        | -                          | -         | (120)                   | -              | (120) | -           | (120)  |
| -                        | -                          |           | 1,044                   | -              | 1,044 | 39          | 1,083  |
| (11)                     | -                          | 26        | 4,690                   | -              | 6,771 | 350         | 7,121  |
| -                        | 51                         | -         | 69                      | (120)          | -     | -           | -      |
| -                        | -                          | -         |                         | -              | (359) | (10)        | (375)  |
|                          |                            |           | (359)                   |                | (359) | (16)        | (375)  |
| (11)                     | (51)                       | 26        | 4,980                   | 120            | 7,130 | 366         | 7,496  |
| sale at fair value       | adjustments <sup>(2)</sup> |           | earnings <sup>(3)</sup> | sheet date     | Total | interest    | capita |
| securities available for | Translation                | from cash | Retained                | balance        |       | controlling | Tota   |
| presentation of          |                            | Net gain  |                         | declared after |       | Non-        |        |
| Adjustments for          |                            |           |                         | Dividends      |       |             |        |

## Statement of cash flows

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   |         | nonths ended<br>September 30 |         | onths ended eptember 30 | For the year ended December 31, |
|---|---------|------------------------------|---------|-------------------------|---------------------------------|
|   | 2012    | 2011 (1)                     | 2012    | 2011 (1)                | 2011 (1)                        |
|   |         | (unaudited)                  |         | (unaudited)             | (audited)                       |
| Cash flows provided by current operations     |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| Net profit for the period                     | 274     | 266                          | 845     | 774                     | 1,082                           |
| Adjustments:                                  |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| Share of corporation in un-distributed        |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| earnings of affiliates                        | -       | -                            | -       | (1)                     | (1)                             |
| Depreciation of buildings and equipment       | 54      | 55                           | 168     | 167                     | 220                             |
| Amortization                                  | -       | -                            | -       | -                       | (1)                             |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss          | 116     | 142                          | 228     | 276                     | 338                             |
| Net profit from revaluation of securities     |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| held to maturity, from revaluation and        |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| sale of securities available for sale         | (309)   | (25)                         | (319)   | (266)                   | (419)                           |
| Impairment of securities held for sale        | -       | 7                            | 8       | 7                       | 10                              |
| Realized and unrealized gain from             |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| adjustment to fair value of securities held   |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| for trading                                   | 6       | (7)                          | (12)    | (12)                    | (19)                            |
| Net loss (gain) from sale of buildings and    |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| equipment                                     | -       | -                            | -       | 1                       | (5)                             |
| Benefit from share-based payment transactions | 1       | 8                            | 14      | 28                      | 43                              |
| Deferred taxes, net                           | (19)    | 22                           | (11)    | (50)                    | (105)                           |
| Severance pay - decrease in excess of         |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| amount funded over liability                  | (6)     | 34                           | (6)     | 105                     | 135                             |
| Accrual differences included under            |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| investment and financing operations           | 140     | 54                           | 165     | 166                     | 213                             |
| Effect of change in exchange rate on          |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| cash balances                                 | 17      | (226)                        | (100)   | (129)                   | (234)                           |
| Net change in current assets                  |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| Deposits with banks, net                      | (582)   | (1,365)                      | (2,437) | (2,035)                 | 1,798                           |
| Loans to the public, net                      | (3,297) | (5,379)                      | (7,502) | (11,482)                | (13,318)                        |
| Loans to the Governments, net                 | (104)   | (40)                         | (117)   | (54)                    | (104)                           |
| Securities loaned or sold in repurchase       |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| agreements, net                               | (120)   | 65                           | (115)   | 213                     | 111                             |
| Assets with respect to derivatives, net       | 172     | (238)                        | 311     | 303                     | -                               |
| Securities held for trading, net              | 561     | (158)                        | 489     | (132)                   | (878)                           |
| Other assets, net                             | (32)    | (208)                        | (170)   | (268)                   | 191                             |
| Net change in current liabilities             |         |                              |         |                         |                                 |
| Deposits from banks, net                      | 244     | (29)                         | 24      | (558)                   | (425)                           |
| Deposits from the public, net                 | 2,217   | 5,001                        | 5,086   | 10,506                  | 13,245                          |
| Deposits from the Government, net             | (18)    | 5                            | (33)    | (10)                    | (20)                            |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives, net  | (406)   | 1,325                        | (411)   | 694                     | 1,072                           |
| Other liabilities, net                        | 43      | (195)                        | 20      | (267)                   | (47)                            |
| Deferred income, net                          | (1)     | 39                           |         | 21                      | (45)                            |
| Net cash provided by current operations       | (1,049) | (847)                        | (3,881) | (2,003)                 | 2,837                           |

(1) Reclassified.

## **Statement of cash flows - Continued**

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  |        | ree months<br>otember 30 | For the nine months ended<br>September 30 |             | or the year ended<br>December 31, |
|--|--------|--------------------------|---|-------------|-----------------------------------|
|  | 2012   | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup>      | 2012                                      | 2011 (1)    | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup>               |
|  | (      | (unaudited)              |   | (unaudited) | (audited)                         |
| Cash flows provided by investment operations                     |        |                          |   |             |                                   |
| Acquisition of debentures held to maturity                       | (59)   | (447)                    | (415)                                     | (447)       | (703)                             |
| Proceeds on redemption of debentures                             | _      |                          | 10  |             |                                   |
| held to maturity   | 7      | -                        | 19  | -           | 8                                 |
| Acquisition of securities available for sale                     | (522)  | (899)                    | (6,296)                                   | (2,614)     | (7,922)                           |
| Proceeds on sale and redemption of securities available for sale | 1,944  | 1,041                    | 7,043                                     | 4,998       | 8,816                             |
| Acquisition of buildings and equipment                           | (70)   | (65)                     | (143)                                     | (195)       | (252)                             |
| Proceeds from sale of buildings and equipment                    | 2      | -                        | 4   | 2           | 14                                |
| Purchase of shares in affiliates                                 | -      | (1)                      | (1)                                       | (1)         | (1)                               |
| Net cash provided by investment operations                       | 1,302  | (371)                    | 211                                       | 1,743       | (40)                              |
| Cash flows provided by financing<br>operations                   |        |                          |   |             |                                   |
| Issuance of debentures and subordinated notes                    | -      | 1,156                    | 2,161                                     | 2,620       | 2,620                             |
| Redemption of debentures and<br>subordinated notes               | (6)    | (27)                     | (342)                                     | (151)       | (375)                             |
| Dividends paid to shareholders                                   | -      | -                        | -   | -           | (120)                             |
| Net cash provided by financing<br>operations                     | (6)    | 1,129                    | 1,819                                     | 2,469       | 2,125                             |
| Increase (decrease) in cash                                      | 247    | (89)                     | (1,851)                                   | 2,209       | 4,922                             |
| Cash balance at beginning of year                                | 13,010 | 12,036                   | 14,991                                    | 9,835       | 9,835                             |
| Effect of change in exchange rate on cash                        | 10,010 | ,000                     | ,   | 0,000       | 0,000                             |
| balances   | (17)   | 226                      | 100                                       | 129         | 234                               |
| Cash balance at end of period                                    | 13,240 | 12,173                   | 13,240                                    | 12,173      | 14,991                            |
| Interest and taxes paid / received                               |        |                          |   |             |                                   |
| Interest received  | 1,864  | 1,673                    | 5,260                                     | 5,268       | 6,924                             |
| Interest paid  | 886    | 874                      | 2,597                                     | 2,960       | 4,066                             |
| Taxes on income paid   | 217    | 201                      | 484                                       | 473         | 512                               |
| Taxes on income received   | -      | -                        | -   | 58          | 59                                |
| Appendix A - Non-cash Transactions                               |        |                          |   |             |                                   |
| Acquisition of buildings and equipment                           | 14     | 15                       | 14  | 17          | 67                                |

(1) Reclassified.

Data for prior periods was restated due to initial adoption of IAS 7 "Statement of cash flows". For details see Note 1.B. 2.A

## **Note 1 - Reporting Principles and Accounting Policies**

#### A. Overview

The financial statements as of September 30, 2012 are prepared in accordance with Israeli GAAP and directives of the Supervisor of Banks, and do not include all information required on annual financial statements. These financial statements should be read in conjunction with the audited financial statements as of December 31, 2011.

The Group accounting policy in these condensed consolidated quarterly financial statements is consistent with the policy applied to the annual financial statements, except as noted below in section B.

In accordance with directives of the Supervisor of Banks, the financial statements are only issued on consolidated basis.

## B. Initial application of accounting standards, accounting standard updates and directives of the Supervisor of Banks

As from periods starting on January 1, 2012, the Bank applies accounting standards and directives as follows:

- Directives included in the Supervisor of Banks' circular on layout of statement of profit and loss for banking corporations and adoption of generally acceptable accounting principles by US banks for measurement of interest revenues.
- 2. Certain International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) and interpretations by the International Financial Reporting Interpretations Committee (IFRIC) concerning application of these standards, as listed below:
  - IAS 7, Statement of Cash Flows;
  - IAS 12, Income taxes;
  - IAS 23, Borrowing costs;
  - IAS 24, Related party disclosures.
- 3. Supervisor of Banks' directives with regard to transactions between a banking corporation and their controlling shareholder and a company controlled by the banking corporation
- 4. Accounting standard update, ASU 2011-03, on reconsideration of effective control for repurchase agreements, which is an update to rules set forth in FAS 166 (ASC 860).
- Accounting standard update ASU 2011-04 on fair-value measurement (ASC 820): Amendments to achieve uniform fair value measurement and disclosure requirements in US GAAP and in IFRS.

Below is a description of the essence of changes to accounting policies in these consolidated interim financial statements, and a description of their initial implementation and effect there of, if any.

1. Directives included in the Supervisor of Banks' circular on layout of statement of profit and loss for banking corporations and adoption of generally acceptable accounting practices by US banks for measurement of interest revenues.

In accordance with the Supervisor of Banks' circular dated December 29, 2011 concerning layout of statement of profit and loss for banking corporations and adoption of generally acceptable accounting principles by US banks for measurement of interest revenues, the Bank applies the provisions related to presentation of the statement of profit and loss. According to these directives, the Bank has adjusted the presentation of financing profit items on the statement of profit and loss and associated notes as follows:

- Profit from financing operations before expenses with respect to credit loss was divided into three individual items: interest revenues, interest expenses and non-interest financing revenues - which are presented on separate lines.
- Items of financing profit other than interest and gain from investment in shares were classified under "Non-interest financing revenues", with a distinction between trade operations and non-trade operations.
- The definition of "Interest" was amended to include CPI linkage differentials on interest, exchange rate differentials on interest and CPI linkage differentials on principal (this component was previously not considered part of interest).
- The distinction between commissions from financing business, previously included under financing profit, and operating commissions, was eliminated. Consequently, all commission revenues are included under "Commissions" on the statement of profit and loss (previously - under "Operating commissions").
- The item "Profit from extraordinary operations" was eliminated, and the approach commonly used in the USA, whereby extraordinary items are classified as "Non-ordinary" and "Non-recurring" items, was adopted. Consequently, any event would only be classified as a special (extraordinary) item on the statement of profit and loss by prior approval of the Supervisor of Banks.

The Bank retroactively applies the directives on layout of the statement of profit and loss as from January 1, 2012. Initial application of this directive had no effect, other than the change in presentation.

As a result of these classification changes:

Expenses included under "Profit from financing operations", amounting to NIS 34 million and NIS 48 million for the nine-month and three-month periods ended September 30, 2011, respectively, and revenues amounting to NIS 18 million in the year 2011 were reclassified under "Non-interest financing revenues".

Net gain from investment in shares, amounting to NIS 4 million and NIS 1 million in the nine-month and three-month periods ended September 30, 2011, respectively, and amounting to NIS 6 million in the year ended December 31, 2011, were classified under "Non-interest financing revenues".

Commissions from financing operations amounting to NIS 97 million and NIS 35 million in the nine-month and three-month periods ended September 30, 2011, and amounting to NIS 131 million in the year ended December 31, 2011 were reclassified under "Commissions".

After-tax losses from extraordinary items, resulting from sale of buildings and equipment, amounting to NIS 2 million in the nine-month period ended September 30, 2011 and in all of 2011, were reclassified under "Other revenues".

# 2. Certain International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS) and IFRIC interpretations with regard to application of these standards.

According to the Supervisor of Banks' circular dated November 30, 2011 on adoption of certain IFRS standards, the Bank applies the following IFRS standards:

#### A. IAS 7 "Statement of Cash Flows"

The statement of cash flows is presented classified under cash flows from current operations, from investment operations (previously - activities in assets) and from financing operations (previously - activities in liabilities and equity). Cash flows from major Bank operations are classified under current operations. Cash and cash equivalents includes cash, deposits with banks, negotiable deposit notes and deposits with central banks with an original term of up to three months.

The Bank retroactively applies the rules set forth in this standard as from January 1, 2012. Initial application of this standard had no effect, other than the change in presentation. Due to initial application, the following re-classification was made:

Net changes in cash flow with respect to current assets (such as: deposits with banks, loans to the public, securities loaned or sold in conjunction with repurchase agreements, assets with respect to derivative instruments, securities held for trade and other assets), previously included under investment operations (previously - "activities in assets"), amounting to NIS (-13,455) million and NIS (-7,323) million for the nine-month and three-month periods ended September 30, 2011, respectively, and amounting to NIS (-12,200) million for all of 2011 were reclassified under "Current operations".

Net changes in cash flow with respect to current liabilities (such as: deposits from banks, deposits from the public, deposits from the Government, securities loaned or sold in conjunction with repurchase agreements, liabilities with respect to derivative instruments and other liabilities), previously included under financing operations (previously - activities in liabilities and equity), amounting to NIS 10,365 million and NIS 6,107 million for the nine-month and three-month periods ended September 30, 2011, respectively and amounting to NIS 13,825 million for all of 2011, were reclassified under "Current operations".

#### B. IAS 12 "Income taxes"

The standard, as adopted by the Supervisor of Banks, contains similar provisions to those of Israeli Accounting Standard 19 "Income Taxes", applied by the banking system to date. However, along with adoption of the international standard, specific provisions issued by the Supervisor of Banks have been modified. In general, deferred taxes are recognized with respect to carry-forward loss, tax credits and deductible temporary differences, when taxable income is expected in future which may be used to utilize them. According to the Supervisor of Bank's directive, definition of the term "probable" is "more likely than not", as in generally accepted accounting principles for US banks for handling income taxes, rather than the translation of the term "probable" in Public Reporting Regulations with regard to deferred tax assets, which is "beyond any reasonable doubt".

Moreover, in cases of uncertainty about income taxes, banking corporations are required to apply the rules in clarification FIN 48 with regard to uncertainty about income taxes, provided these do not contradict the International Financial Reporting Standards, by way of setting policy, procedures and implementing documentation requirements with respect to tax positions of varying degrees of uncertainty.

In this context, the Bank only recognizes the effect of tax positions if it is more likely than not that those positions would be accepted by the Tax Authority or by the Court. Tax positions recognized are measured at the maximum amount whose likelihood of realization exceeds 50%. Changes in recognition or measurement are reflected in the period in which a change in circumstances resulted in a change in judgment.

Initial application of the standard had no material impact on the Bank's financial statements.

#### C. IAS 23 "Borrowing costs"

The standard stipulates that an entity should capitalize borrowing costs related directly to acquisition and setup or production of a qualified asset. A qualified asset is one which requires a significant time period to prepare for designated use or sale, including fixed assets, software assets and other assets which require a prolonged time period to be brought to a state ready for use or sale. However, directives by the Supervisor of Banks have clarified that a banking corporation shall not capitalize borrowing costs prior to setting clear policy, procedures and controls with regard to criteria for recognizing qualified assets and for the borrowing costs capitalized.

Initial application of the standard had no impact on the Bank's financial statements.

#### D. IAS 24 "Related party disclosures"

The standard stipulates the required disclosure by an entity of its relations with any related party, as well as of transactions and outstanding balances with any related party. Further disclosure is required of remuneration of key executives. Key executives are defined as persons having the authority and responsibility for planning, directing and controlling entity operations, either directly or indirectly, including any (active or inactive) Board member of such entity.

In conjunction with adoption of this standard by the Supervisor of Banks, the required disclosure layout in the financial statements has been adapted to comply with both IAS 24 disclosure requirements and the additional disclosure required pursuant to Securities Regulations, 2010.

The Bank would apply the standard retroactively starting with financial statements as of December 31, 2012.

Initial application of the standard is not expected to materially impact the Bank's financial statements, other than the change in presentation.

3. Supervisor of Banks' directives with regard to transactions between a banking corporation and their controlling shareholder and a company controlled by the banking corporation

According to the Supervisor of Banks' circular dated November 30, 2011 on adoption of certain IFRS standards, the Bank applies, as from January 1, 2012, US GAAP for accounting treatment of transactions between a banking corporation and their controlling shareholder and a company controlled by the banking corporation. In cases where the aforementioned rules do not refer to the accounting treatment, the Bank applies the rules set forth in Standard 23 of the Israel Accounting Standards Board concerning accounting treatment of transactions between an entity and the controlling shareholder there of, consistently with the principles of adopting IFRS standards for non core banking issues.

Assets and liabilities subject to a transaction with a controlling shareholder are measured at fair value as of the transaction date. Since this is an equity transaction, the Group recognizes the difference between fair value and transaction proceeds to equity.

The amount of liability, indemnification or waiver assumed by the Bank is charged to a capital reserve.

The loan granted to the controlling shareholder, or deposit received from the controlling shareholder, are stated on the Bank's financial statements upon initial recognition at their fair value, as an asset or liability - as the case may be. The difference between the amount of the loan granted or deposit received, and their fair value upon initial recognition, is charged to equity. In reporting periods subsequent to initial recognition, the loan or deposit are stated on the Bank's financial statements at their amortized cost, applying the effective interest method - except for cases where, in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices, they are stated at fair value.

The Bank applies the provisions of these directives prospectively to transactions between the Bank and a controlling shareholder there of made after January 1, 2012, as well as to loans extended to or deposits received from the controlling shareholder prior to the start date of applying these directives - as from their start date.

Since transactions between the Bank and controlling shareholders are made at similar terms and conditions to those extended to similar clients who are not controlling shareholders - initial application of these directives has no impact on the financial statements.

#### Accounting standard update, ASU 2011-03, on reconsideration of effective control for repurchase agreements

As from January 1, 2012, the Bank applies Accounting Standard Update ASU 2011-03, on reconsideration of effective control for repurchase agreements, which is an update to rules set forth in FAS 166 (ASC 860). Evaluation of existence of effective control is focused on contractual rights and contractual obligations of the transferor, and therefore does not take into consideration the criterion requiring that transferor would be capable of acquiring transferred securities even in case of default by the transferee, and does not take into consideration directives with regard to required collateral with respect to said criterion.

In transactions involving transfer of financial assets, the Bank determines that the transferor maintains effective control over transferred assets (and therefore the asset transfer shall be accounted for as secured debt) if all of the following conditions are fulfilled:

- The assets repurchased or redeemed are identical or essentially identical to the transferred assets;
- The agreement is to repurchase or redeem them prior to maturity, at a fixed or fixable price; and
- The agreement is made simultaneously with the transfer.

The Bank prospectively applies the rules set forth in ASU 2011-03, as from January 1, 2012. Upon the transition date, there was no impact to the Bank's financial statements.

# 5. Accounting standard update ASU 2011-04 on fair-value measurement (ASC 820): Amendments to achieve uniform fair value measurement and disclosure requirements in US GAAP and in IFRS.

In May 2011, FASB issued an amendment to ASC 820 - "Fair value measurement and disclosure". This is part of a FASB-IASB joint project designed to achieve compatibility in this regard. For entities applying the American standard, the new disclosure does not significantly alter prior requirements, but mostly clarifies prior requirements and provides new guidance.

The amendment clarifies that the main market used for measurement will be the market where most of the volume and transactions for this asset or liability take place, rather than the market which the entity considers to be such. The amendment also stipulates that the prohibition to apply a holding size factor shall apply not only to negotiable instruments classified under Level 1 of the fair value ranking, as is the case currently, but shall also apply to all other instruments under Levels 2 and 3. However, the amendment stipulates that a quantity or premium assumption may be used for measurements not classified under Level 1, if they are consistent with attributes of the measured asset or liability, and provided that market participants would account for such assumptions when measuring fair value.

Additional guidance relates to measuring fair value of financial instrument portfolios. The amendment allows for measurement of fair value based on net exposure for a group of financial instruments. Such measurement is contingent on the exposure to market risk or to credit risk being managed on net basis, items being measured at fair value, and information based on net exposure being presented to management. Note that additional guidance relates only to measurement of fair value, and not to net presentation on the balance sheet.

The amendment applies new disclosure requirements whereby, inter alia, disclosure is required for all transfers between Level 1 and Level 2, rather than for significant transfers only, as well as expanded disclosure requirements for instruments classified under Level 3, and disclosure is required of classification by level on the fair value hierarchy of items not measured at fair value on the balance sheet, but which require disclosure of their fair value.

The Bank prospectively applies the amendments described in ASU 2011-04, as from January 1, 2012. There is no mandatory application of the new disclosure requirements for financial statements for periods prior to initial application. Therefore, these financial statements include no comparative figures for these new disclosures. Initial application of ASU 2011-04 had no material impact on the Bank's financial statements, other than the change in presentation due to the new disclosure requirements.

In June 2012, the Bank of Israel directed the Bank (in conjunction with a review of the banking system), that fair value measurement of a derivative instrument, when no quoted prices, liquid collateral or offset agreements exist which adequately secure the derivative's credit quality, and when no market information exists as to the credit quality of the counter-party (such as CDS or negotiable debentures of the counter-party) – shall be classified as a Level 3 fair value measurement. According to this directive, the aforementioned classification requirement shall apply to financial statements as from September 30, 2012, including an update of comparison figures. For details of the effect of reclassification of derivatives to the different levels, see Note 8.

#### C. Adoption of US banking GAAP with regard to measurement of interest revenues

On December 29, 2011, the Supervisor of Banks issued a circular which includes a requirement re adoption of US standards with regard to measurement of interest revenues. The directive is designed to align the measurement and reporting rules for banking corporations in Israel to those of banks around the world. According to the circular, when calculating the effective interest rate for a loan, the banking corporation shall account for the net amount of commissions or costs incurred. These costs shall include direct loan origination costs incurred vis-a-vis any third party, as well as certain costs incurred by the banking corporation as lender for said loan (currently, costs incurred by the banking corporation as lender are regularly recognized in profit & loss). Commissions from loan generation include commissions charged to the borrower with respect to loan origination activities (currently, some of these commissions are included under "Operating commissions" and some – under "Commissions from financing transactions").

On July 25, 2012, a circular was issued with regard to the adoption date of ASC 310-20, concerning nonrefundable commissions and other costs, which indicated that the start date would be postponed to January 1, 2014 and thereafter.

The Bank has started preparations for application of this standard. The effect of implementation on the financial statements cannot be estimated at this stage.

## Note 2 - Securities

## As of September 30, 2012 (unaudited)

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   |         |                | Unrealized        | Unrealized          |                           |
|---|---------|----------------|-------------------|---------------------|---------------------------|
|   | Balance | Amortized cost |                   | loss from           |                           |
|   | sheet   | (for shares -  | adjustments       | adjustments         | 14                        |
|   | balance | cost)          | to fair value     | to fair value       | Fair value <sup>(1)</sup> |
| (1) Government of Israel debentures held to   |         |                |                   |                     |                           |
| maturity                                      | 1,118   | 1,118          | 4                 | -                   | 1,122                     |
|   |         |                |                   |                     |                           |
|   | Balance | Amortized cost | Cu                | mulative other      |                           |
|   | sheet   | (for shares -  | comprehe          | ensive income       |                           |
|   | balance | cost)          | Gains             | Loss                | Fair value <sup>(1)</sup> |
| (2) Securities available for sale             |         |                |                   |                     |                           |
| Debentures and notes                          |         |                |                   |                     |                           |
| Of the Government of Israel <sup>(2)</sup>    | 5,140   | 5,163          | 43                | (66)                | 5,140                     |
| Of foreign governments <sup>(2)(6)</sup>      | 100     | 100            | -                 | -                   | 100                       |
| Of banks and financial institutions in Israel | 122     | 122            | -                 | -                   | 122                       |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas  | 471     | 467            | 7                 | (3)                 | 471                       |
| Asset-backed (ABS)                            | 7       | 8              | -                 | (1)                 | 7                         |
| Of others in Israel                           | 40      | 39             | 1                 | -                   | 40                        |
| Of others overseas                            | 177     | 175            | 2                 | -                   | 177                       |
| Total debentures available for sale           | 6,057   | 6,074          | 53                | (70)                | 6,057                     |
| Shares <sup>(3)</sup>                         | 82      | 81             | 1                 | -                   | 82                        |
| Total securities available for sale           | 6,139   | 6,155          | <sup>(4)</sup> 54 | <sup>(4)</sup> (70) | 6,139                     |

| Total securities   | 7,966                       | 7,980                                    | 70                | (80)  | 7,970                     |
|--|-----------------------------|--|-------------------|---|---------------------------|
| Total securities held for trading  | 709                         | 707                                      | <sup>(5)</sup> 12 | <sup>(5)</sup> (10)                                     | 709                       |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas   | 4                           | 4  | -                 | -   | 4                         |
| <ul> <li>(3) Securities held for trading</li> <li>Debentures</li> <li>Of the Government of Israel<sup>(7)</sup></li> </ul> | 705                         | 703                                      | 12                | (10)  | 705                       |
|  | Balance<br>sheet<br>balance | Amortized cost<br>(for shares -<br>cost) | adjustments       | Unrealized<br>loss from<br>adjustments<br>to fair value | Fair value <sup>(1)</sup> |

(1) Fair value data are generally based on stock exchange prices, which do not necessarily reflect the price to be obtained on the sale of a large volume of securities.

(2) See Note 15.A-E to the 2011 financial statements for information on liens on securities held by the Bank.

(3) Includes shares for which a fair value is not available, that are stated at cost, net of a provision for decline in value that is not temporary, amounting to NIS 77 million.

(4) Included in shareholders' equity in "adjustments on presentation of securities available for sale at fair value".

(5) Charged to statement of profit and loss but not yet realized.

(6) US government debentures.

(7) Of which, securities amounting to NIS 453 million classified as held for trade, because the Bank elected to present them in accordance with the fair value alternative in Section 20 of Public Reporting Regulations, even though they had not been acquired for trade.

Note: Details of results of investment in debentures – see Note 10(a)(2) and 10(b). Details of results of investment in shares – see Note 10(a)(4).

## **Note 2 - Securities**

## As of September 30, 2011 (unaudited) - Continued

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|                                     | Balance<br>sheet<br>balance | •   | Unrealized<br>profits from<br>adjustments<br>to fair value | Unrealized<br>loss from<br>adjustments<br>to fair value | Fair value <sup>(1)</sup> |
|-------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----|--|---|---------------------------|
| (1) Debentures held to maturity     |                             |     |  |   |                           |
| Of Government of Israel             | 447                         | 447 | -  | (5)   | 442                       |
| Total - debentures held to maturity | 447                         | 447 | -  | (5)   | 442                       |

|   | Balance / | Amortized cost | Cumu                     | lative other I       | air value <sup>(1)</sup> |
|---|-----------|----------------|--------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------|
|   | sheet     | (for shares -  | comprehens               | ive income           | (Carrying                |
|   | balance   | cost)          | Gains                    | Loss                 | amount)                  |
| (2) Securities available for sale             |           |                |                          |                      |                          |
| Debentures and notes                          |           |                |                          |                      |                          |
| Of the Government of Israel <sup>(2)</sup>    | 4,052     | 4,134          | 18                       | (100)                | 4,052                    |
| Of foreign governments <sup>(2)(6)</sup>      | 65        | 65             | -                        | -                    | 65                       |
| Of banks and financial institutions in Israel | 121       | 127            | -                        | (6)                  | 121                      |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas  | 445       | 445            | 2                        | (2)                  | 445                      |
| Asset-backed (ABS)                            | 63        | 69             | 5                        | (11)                 | 63                       |
| Of others overseas                            | 170       | 171            | 1                        | (2)                  | 170                      |
| Total debentures available for sale           | 4,916     | 5,011          | 26                       | (121)                | 4,916                    |
| Shares <sup>(3)</sup>                         | 83        | 82             | 1                        | -                    | 83                       |
| Total securities available for sale           | 4,999     | 5,093          | <sup>(4)</sup> <b>27</b> | <sup>(4)</sup> (121) | 4,999                    |

|  |         |                | Unrealized       | Unrealized    |                           |
|--|---------|----------------|------------------|---------------|---------------------------|
|  | Balance | Amortized cost | gains from       | loss from     | Fair value <sup>(1)</sup> |
|  | sheet   | (for shares -  | adjustments      | adjustments   | (Carrying                 |
|  | balance | cost)          | to fair value    | to fair value | amount)                   |
| (3) Securities held for trading              |         |                |                  |               |                           |
| - Debentures                                 |         |                |                  |               |                           |
| Of Government of Israel                      | 429     | 428            | 1                | -             | 429                       |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas | 4       | 4              | -                | -             | 4                         |
| Total securities held for trading            | 433     | 432            | <sup>(5)</sup> 1 | (5) _         | 433                       |
| Total securities                             | 5,879   | 5,972          | 28               | (126)         | 5,874                     |

(1) Fair value data are generally based on stock exchange prices, which do not necessarily reflect the price to be obtained on the sale of a large volume of securities.

(2) See Note 15.A-D to the 2010 financial statements for information on liens on securities held by the Bank.

(3) Includes shares for which a fair value is not available, that are stated at cost, net of a provision for decline in value that is not temporary, amounting to NIS 78 million.

(4) Included in shareholders' equity in "adjustments on presentation of securities available for sale at fair value".

(5) Charged to statement of profit and loss but not yet realized.

(6) US government debentures.

## **Note 2 - Securities**

## As of December 31, 2011 (audited) - Continued

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   |         |                | Unrealized               | Unrealized           |                           |
|---|---------|----------------|--------------------------|----------------------|---------------------------|
|   | Balance | Amortized cost | profits from             | loss from            |                           |
|   | sheet   | (for shares -  | adjustments              | adjustments          |                           |
|   | balance | cost)          | to fair value            | to fair value        | Fair value <sup>(1)</sup> |
| (1) Government of Israel debentures held to   |         |                | _                        |                      |                           |
| maturity                                      | 703     | 703            | -                        | (5)                  | 698                       |
|   | Balance | Amortized cost | Cu                       | mulative other       |                           |
|   | sheet   | (for shares -  | comprehe                 | ensive income        |                           |
|   | balance | cost)          | Gains                    | Loss                 | Fair value <sup>(1)</sup> |
| (2) Securities available for sale             |         |                |                          |                      |                           |
| Debentures and notes                          |         |                |                          |                      |                           |
| Of the Government of Israel <sup>(2)</sup>    | 5,524   | 5,586          | 19                       | (81)                 | 5,524                     |
| Of foreign governments <sup>(2)(6)</sup>      | 86      | 86             | -                        | -                    | 86                        |
| Of banks and financial institutions in Israel | 159     | 164            | 1                        | (6)                  | 159                       |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas  | 412     | 413            | 2                        | (3)                  | 412                       |
| Asset-backed (ABS)                            | 61      | 68             | 5                        | (12)                 | 61                        |
| Of others in Israel                           | 81      | 81             | -                        | -                    | 81                        |
| Of others overseas                            | 135     | 135            | 1                        | (1)                  | 135                       |
| Total debentures available for sale           | 6,458   | 6,533          | 28                       | (103)                | 6,458                     |
| Shares <sup>(3)</sup>                         | 85      | 85             | -                        | -                    | 85                        |
| Total securities available for sale           | 6,543   | 6,618          | <sup>(4)</sup> <b>28</b> | <sup>(4)</sup> (103) | 6,543                     |

|  | Balance<br>sheet<br>balance | Amortized cost<br>(for shares -<br>cost) | Unrealized<br>gains from<br>adjustments<br>to fair value | Unrealized<br>loss from<br>adjustments<br>to fair value |       |  |
|--|-----------------------------|--|--|---|-------|--|
| (3) Securities held for trading              |                             | ,  |  |   |       |  |
| - Debentures                                 |                             |  |  |   |       |  |
| Of the Government of Israel <sup>(7)</sup>   | 1,183                       | 1,177                                    | 7  | (1)   | 1,183 |  |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas | 3                           | 3  | -  | -   | 3     |  |
| Total securities held for trading            | 1,186                       | 1,180                                    | <sup>(5)</sup> 7   | <sup>(5)</sup> (1)                                      | 1,186 |  |
| Total securities                             | 8,432                       | 8,501                                    | 35   | (109)   | 8,427 |  |

(1) Fair value data are generally based on stock exchange prices, which do not necessarily reflect the price to be obtained on the sale of a large volume of securities.

(2) See Note 15.A-E to the 2011 financial statements for information on liens on securities held by the Bank.

(3) Includes shares for which a fair value is not available, that are stated at cost, net of a provision for decline in value that is not temporary, amounting to NIS 79 million.

(4) Included in shareholders' equity in "adjustments on presentation of securities available for sale at fair value".

(5) Charged to statement of profit and loss but not yet realized.

(6) US government debentures.

(7) Of which, securities amounting to NIS 531 million classified as held for trade, because the Bank elected to present them in accordance with the fair value alternative in Section 20 of Public Reporting Regulations, even though they had not been acquired for trade.

Note: Details of results of investment in debentures - see Note 10(a)(2) and 10(b). Details of results of investment in shares - see Note 10(a)(4).

# Note 2 - Securities - Continued Further details with regard to asset-backed securities available for sale

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

Further details with regard to the time period in which asset-backed securities available for sale, which include unrealized loss:

|                                |                  |            | As of Septe | ember 30, 2012  |
|--------------------------------|------------------|------------|-------------|-----------------|
|                                | Less than 1      | 2 months   | 12 n        | nonths or more  |
|                                | Fair value Unrea | lized loss | Fair value  | Unrealized loss |
| Asset-backed securities (ABS): |                  |            |             |                 |
| CLO                            | 7                | (1)        | -           | -               |
| Total                          | 7                | (1)        | -           | -               |

|                                |            |                                  | As of Sept | ember 30, 2011  |  |  |
|--------------------------------|------------|----------------------------------|------------|-----------------|--|--|
|                                | Less th    | Less than 12 months 12 months or |            |                 |  |  |
|                                | Fair value | Jnrealized loss                  | Fair value | Unrealized loss |  |  |
| Asset-backed securities (ABS): |            |                                  |            |                 |  |  |
| CLO                            | -          | -                                | 39         | (11)            |  |  |
| Total                          | -          | -                                | 39         | (11)            |  |  |

|                                |            |                                    | As of Dec  | ember 31, 2011  |  |  |
|--------------------------------|------------|------------------------------------|------------|-----------------|--|--|
|                                | Less t     | Less than 12 months 12 months or m |            |                 |  |  |
|                                | Fair value | Unrealized loss                    | Fair value | Unrealized loss |  |  |
| Asset-backed securities (ABS): |            |                                    |            |                 |  |  |
| CLO                            | -          | -                                  | 37         | (12)            |  |  |
| Total                          | -          | -                                  | 37         | (12)            |  |  |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

#### A. Loans to the public

#### Consolidated

|                                      | Se       | eptember    | 30, 2012 | Se       | eptember   | 30, 2011 | De       | ecember    | 31, 2011 |
|--------------------------------------|----------|-------------|----------|----------|------------|----------|----------|------------|----------|
|                                      | Recorded | Provision   | Debt     | Recorded | Provision  | Debt     | Recorded | Provision  | Debt     |
|                                      | debt     | for         | balance, | debt     | for credit | balance, | debt     | for credit | balance, |
|                                      | balance  | credit loss | net      | balance  | loss       | net      | balance  | loss       | net      |
|                                      |          |             | Unau     | dited    |            |          |          | audited    |          |
| Loans to the public reviewed         |          |             |          |          |            |          |          |            |          |
| individually <sup>(1)</sup>          | 31,651   | 694         | 30,957   | 32,349   | 615        | 31,734   | 32,230   | 605        | 31,625   |
| Loans to the public reviewed on      |          |             |          |          |            |          |          |            |          |
| group basis <sup>(2)</sup>           | 96,605   | 960         | 95,645   | 86,979   | 1,093      | 85,886   | 88,736   | 1,033      | 87,703   |
| Total loans to the public            | 128,256  | 1,654       | 126,602  | 119,328  | 1,708      | 117,620  | 120,966  | 1,638      | 119,328  |
| Includes: Customers' liabilities for |          |             |          |          |            |          |          |            |          |
| acceptances                          | 323      | -           | 323      | 278      | -          | 278      | 348      | -          | 348      |

## B. Loans to the public reviewed individually

#### 1. Loans to the public reviewed individually includes:

|   | S        | eptember 3  | 30, 2012 | Se       | September 30, 2011 |          |          | December 31, 2011 |          |  |
|---|----------|-------------|----------|----------|--------------------|----------|----------|-------------------|----------|--|
|   | Recorded | Provision   | Debt     | Recorded | Provision          | Debt     | Recorded | Provision         | Debt     |  |
|   | debt     | for         | balance, | debt     | for credit         | balance, | debt     | for credit        | balance, |  |
|   | balance  | credit loss | net      | balance  | loss               | net      | balance  | loss              | net      |  |
|   |          |             | Unau     | dited    |                    |          |          | audited           |          |  |
| Impaired loans to the public <sup>(3)</sup> | 1,850    | 350         | 1,500    | 1,342    | 283                | 1,059    | 1,622    | 215               | 1,407    |  |
| Non-impaired loans to the public,           |          |             |          |          |                    |          |          |                   |          |  |
| in arrears 90 days or more <sup>(4)</sup>   | 11       | 2           | 9        | 72       | 15                 | 57       | 56       | 15                | 41       |  |
| Non-impaired loans to the public,           |          |             |          |          |                    |          |          |                   |          |  |
| in arrears 30-89 days <sup>(4)</sup>        | 74       | 4           | 70       | 83       | 4                  | 79       | 53       | 3                 | 50       |  |
| Other non-impaired loans to the             |          |             |          |          |                    |          |          |                   |          |  |
| public <sup>(4)</sup>                       | 29,716   | 338         | 29,378   | 30,852   | 313                | 30,539   | 30,499   | 372               | 30,127   |  |
| Total non-impaired loans to the             |          |             |          |          |                    |          |          |                   |          |  |
| public <sup>(4)</sup>                       | 29,801   | 344         | 29,457   | 31,007   | 332                | 30,675   | 30,608   | 390               | 30,218   |  |
| Total loans to the public                   |          |             |          |          |                    |          |          |                   |          |  |
| reviewed individually                       | 31,651   | 694         | 30,957   | 32,349   | 615                | 31,734   | 32,230   | 605               | 31,625   |  |

(1) Includes loans reviewed individually and found not to be impaired. The provision for credit loss with respect to these loans was calculated on group basis. For further details of loans reviewed individually, see below section B.

(2) Loans for which a provision for credit loss is assessed on group basis by extent of arrears, in accordance with appendix to Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation No. 314, and other loans not reviewed individually for which the provision for credit loss is calculated on group basis. For further details see section C.

(3) Non-accruing impaired loans, except for certain loans under restructuring, as set forth in sub-section 4 below.

(4) Loans reviewed individually and found not to be impaired. The provision for credit loss with respect to these loans was calculated on group basis.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

## B. Loans to the public reviewed individually - Continued

#### 2. Supplementary information about loans to the public reviewed individually

|                                   | -                  | -                  |                        |
|-----------------------------------|--------------------|--------------------|------------------------|
|                                   | September 30, 2012 | September 30, 2011 | December 31, 2011      |
|                                   | unaudited          | d                  | audited <sup>(1)</sup> |
| Impaired loans to the public for  |                    |                    |                        |
| which a provision for credit loss |                    |                    |                        |
| was made on individual basis      | 1,602              | 1,139              | 1,386                  |
| Impaired loans to the public for  |                    |                    |                        |
| which a provision for credit loss |                    |                    |                        |
| was not made on individual basis  | 248                | 203                | 236                    |
| Total impaired loans to the       |                    |                    |                        |
| public                            | 1,850              | 1,342              | 1,622                  |
| Impaired loans to the public      |                    |                    |                        |
| measured at present value of      |                    |                    |                        |
| cash flows                        | 1,661              | 1,123              | 1,499                  |
| Impaired loans to the public      |                    |                    |                        |
| measured at collateral value      | 189                | 219                | 123                    |
| Total impaired loans to the       |                    |                    |                        |
| retai inipaliea leane te the      |                    |                    |                        |

#### 3. Troubled debt in restructuring where changes were made to credit terms and conditions

|   | S        | eptember    | 30, 2012 | Se       | eptember   | 30, 2011 | De       | ecember    | 31, 2011 |
|---|----------|-------------|----------|----------|------------|----------|----------|------------|----------|
|   | Recorded | Provision   | Debt     | Recorded | Provision  | Debt     | Recorded | Provision  | Debt     |
|   | debt     | for         | balance, | debt     | for credit | balance, | debt     | for credit | balance, |
|   | balance  | credit loss | net      | balance  | loss       | net      | balance  | loss       | net      |
|   |          |             | Unau     | dited    |            |          |          |            | audited  |
| Not accruing interest revenues <sup>(1)</sup> | 840      | 67          | 773      | 763      | 20         | 743      | 728      | 23         | 705      |
| Accruing interest revenues, in                |          |             |          |          |            |          |          |            |          |
| arrears 90 days or more                       | -        | -           | -        | -        | -          | -        | 2        | -          | 2        |
| Accruing interest revenues, in                |          |             |          |          |            |          |          |            |          |
| arrears 30-89 days                            | 4        | -           | 4        | 9        | 1          | 8        | 7        | 1          | 6        |
| Accruing interest revenues <sup>(1)</sup>     | 55       | 4           | 51       | 70       | 6          | 64       | 60       | 1          | 59       |
| Total (included under impaired                |          |             |          |          |            |          |          |            |          |
| loans to the public)                          | 899      | 71          | 828      | 842      | 27         | 815      | 797      | 25         | 772      |
| Impaired debt accruing interest               |          |             |          |          |            |          |          |            |          |
| revenues which was re-                        |          |             |          |          |            |          |          |            |          |
| structured in previous years.                 | 4        | -           | 4        | 54       | 10         | 44       | 33       | 4          | 29       |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

## 4. Interest with respect to impaired loans to the public

|   | For the three mor | nths ended | For the nine m | onths ended | For the year ended |
|---|-------------------|------------|----------------|-------------|--------------------|
|   | Sep               | otember 30 | Se             | eptember 30 | December 31        |
|   | 2012              | 2011       | 2012           | 2011        | 2011               |
|   |                   | audited    |                |             |                    |
| Average recorded debt balance of          |                   |            |                |             |                    |
| impaired loans to the public during       |                   |            |                |             |                    |
| reported period <sup>(1)</sup>            | 1,676             | 1,324      | 1,596          | 1,502       | 1,452              |
| Total interest revenues recognized        |                   |            |                |             |                    |
| in the reported period with respect       |                   |            |                |             |                    |
| to such loans in the period when it       |                   |            |                |             |                    |
| was classified as impaired <sup>(2)</sup> | 27                | 19         | 99             | 54          | 73                 |
| Total interest revenues which would       |                   |            |                |             |                    |
| have been recognized in the               |                   |            |                |             |                    |
| reported period had this credit           |                   |            |                |             |                    |
| accrued interest at its original terms    | 22                | 19         | 60             | 65          | 75                 |
| (2) Includes: Interest revenues           |                   |            |                |             |                    |
| recognized in accordance with             |                   |            |                |             |                    |
| accounting policy on cash basis           | 25                | 15         | 94             | 47          | 62                 |

(1) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

#### C. Loans to the public reviewed on group basis

1. Housing loans for which a minimum provision for credit loss was made by extent of arrears, in accordance with appendix to Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation 314:

|  | Extent of arre           | ars           |                |                 |                   |                           |  |       |
|--|--------------------------|---------------|----------------|-----------------|-------------------|---------------------------|--|-------|
|  | In arrears<br>30-90 days | In arrears    | s over 90 d    | ays             |                   |                           | Balance<br>with  |       |
|  | 1-3 months               | 3-6<br>months | 6-15<br>months | 15-33<br>months | Over 33<br>months | Total<br>over 3<br>months | respect to<br>refinanced<br>loans in<br>arrears <sup>(3)</sup> | Total |
|  |                          | montho        |                | eptember 3      |                   | montrio                   | undulo   |       |
|  |                          |               |                | unau            | dited             |                           |  |       |
| Amount in arrears<br>Includes: Balance of provision for  | 10                       | 14            | 21             | 32              | 473               | 540                       | 86   | 636   |
| interest <sup>(1)</sup>                                  | -                        | -             | -              | 5               | 191               | 196                       | 6  | 202   |
| Recorded debt balance<br>Balance of provision for credit | 854                      | 442           | 256            | 128             | 517               | 1,343                     | 317  | 2,514 |
| loss <sup>(2)</sup>                                      | -                        | -             | 48             | 69              | 468               | 585                       | 139  | 724   |
| Debt balance, net  | 854                      | 442           | 208            | 59              | 49                | 758                       | 178  | 1,790 |

|  | September 30, 2011 |     |     |          |     |       |     |       |
|--|--------------------|-----|-----|----------|-----|-------|-----|-------|
|  |                    |     |     | unaudite | d   |       |     |       |
| Amount in arrears<br>Includes: Balance of provision for  | 10                 | 14  | 23  | 35       | 470 | 542   | 90  | 642   |
| interest <sup>(1)</sup>                                  | -                  | -   | 1   | 5        | 180 | 186   | 6   | 192   |
| Recorded debt balance<br>Balance of provision for credit | 768                | 367 | 280 | 131      | 576 | 1,354 | 335 | 2,457 |
| loss <sup>(2)</sup>                                      | -                  | -   | 59  | 76       | 525 | 660   | 149 | 809   |
| Debt balance, net  | 768                | 367 | 221 | 55       | 51  | 694   | 186 | 1,648 |

|  | December 31, 2011 |     |     |         |     |       |     |       |
|--|-------------------|-----|-----|---------|-----|-------|-----|-------|
|  |                   |     |     | audited |     |       |     |       |
| Amount in arrears<br>Includes: Balance of provision for  | 10                | 14  | 23  | 33      | 468 | 538   | 88  | 636   |
| interest <sup>(1)</sup>                                  | -                 | -   | 1   | 5       | 181 | 187   | 6   | 193   |
| Recorded debt balance<br>Balance of provision for credit | 805               | 410 | 287 | 129     | 562 | 1,388 | 324 | 2,517 |
| loss <sup>(2)</sup>                                      | -                 | -   | 56  | 70      | 497 | 623   | 144 | 767   |
| Debt balance, net  | 805               | 410 | 231 | 59      | 65  | 765   | 180 | 1,750 |

(1) With respect to interest on amounts in arrears.

(2) Excludes balance of provision for interest.

(3) Loans for which an agreement was signed for repayment of arrears by borrower, where a change was made in the repayment schedule for the loan balance not yet due.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

#### C. Loans to the public reviewed on group basis - Continued

| 2. Other loans not reviewed on individual basis, for which the provision for credit loss was calculated on group basis: |                    |             |          |          |            |          |                   | basis:     |          |
|---|--------------------|-------------|----------|----------|------------|----------|-------------------|------------|----------|
|   | September 30, 2012 |             |          | Septe    | mber 30, 2 | 2011     | December 31, 2011 |            |          |
|   |                    |             |          |          |            |          |                   |            |          |
|   | Recorded           | Provision   | Debt     | Recorded | Provision  | Debt     | Recorded          | Provision  | Debt     |
|   | debt               | for         | balance, | debt     | for credit | balance, | debt              | for credit | balance, |
|   | balance            | credit loss | net      | balance  | loss       | net      | balance           | loss       | net      |
| Non-impaired loans to the public,   |                    |             |          |          |            |          |                   |            |          |
| in arrears 90 days or more  | 45                 | 15          | 30       | 51       | 5          | 46       | 47                | 5          | 42       |
| Non-impaired loans to the public,   |                    |             |          |          |            |          |                   |            |          |
| in arrears 30-89 days   | 135                | 6           | 129      | 132      | 4          | 128      | 121               | 4          | 117      |
| Other non-impaired loans to the   |                    |             |          |          |            |          |                   |            |          |
| public  | 17,387             | 123         | 17,264   | 15,914   | 176        | 15,738   | 16,316            | 166        | 16,150   |
| Total   | 17,567             | 144         | 17,423   | 16,097   | 185        | 15,912   | 16,484            | 175        | 16,309   |

## D. Provision for credit loss with respect to debts and to off-balance sheet credit instruments

|   | Provision for credit loss <sup>(1)</sup> |                |       |       |  |  |
|---|--|----------------|-------|-------|--|--|
|   |  | On group basis |       |       |  |  |
|   | On individual                            | By extent of   |       |       |  |  |
|   | basis                                    | arrears        | Other | Total |  |  |
| Balance of provision for credit loss as of December 31, 2011  | 253                                      | 767            | 746   | 1,766 |  |  |
| Nine months ended September 30, 2012:                         |  |                |       |       |  |  |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss                          | 222                                      | 3              | 3     | 228   |  |  |
| Accounting write-offs   | (108)                                    | (46)           | (140) | (294) |  |  |
| Recovery of debt written off in previous years                | 4  | -              | 67    | 71    |  |  |
| Net accounting write-off                                      | (104)                                    | (46)           | (73)  | (223) |  |  |
| Balance of provision for credit loss as of September 30, 2012 | 371                                      | 724            | 676   | 1,771 |  |  |

|   |                               | Provision for credit loss |       |       |  |  |
|---|-------------------------------|---------------------------|-------|-------|--|--|
|   | On group basis <sup>(1)</sup> |                           |       |       |  |  |
|   | On individual                 | By extent of              |       |       |  |  |
|   | basis                         | arrears                   | Other | Total |  |  |
| Balance of provision for credit loss as of June 30, 2012      | 326                           | 740                       | 701   | 1,767 |  |  |
| Three months ended September 30, 2012:                        |                               |                           |       |       |  |  |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss                          | 125                           | -                         | (9)   | 116   |  |  |
| Accounting write-offs   | (81)                          | (16)                      | (36)  | (133) |  |  |
| Recovery of debt written off in previous years                | 1                             | -                         | 20    | 21    |  |  |
| Net accounting write-off                                      | (80)                          | (16)                      | (16)  | (112) |  |  |
| Balance of provision for credit loss as of September 30, 2012 | 371                           | 724                       | 676   | 1,771 |  |  |

(1) Includes provision on group basis with respect to debt reviewed individually and found not to be impaired

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   |               | Provision for cre             | dit loss |         |
|---|---------------|-------------------------------|----------|---------|
|   |               | On group basis <sup>(1)</sup> |          |         |
|   | On individual | By extent of                  |          |         |
|   | basis         | arrears                       | Other    | Total   |
| Balance of provision for credit loss as of December 31, 2010              | 2,580         | 811                           | 215      | 3,606   |
| Nine months ended September 30, 2011:                                     |               |                               |          |         |
| Net accounting write-offs recognized as of January 1, 2011 <sup>(2)</sup> | (2,016)       | -                             | (544)    | (2,560) |
| Other changes to provision for credit loss as of January 1,               |               |                               |          |         |
| 2011 (charged to shareholders' equity) <sup>(2)</sup>                     | (127)         | 18                            | 1,028    | 919     |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss                                      | 177           | (11)                          | 110      | 276     |
| Accounting write-offs   | (304)         | (9)                           | (148)    | (461)   |
| Recovery of debt written off in previous years                            | 9             | -                             | 88       | 97      |
| Net accounting write-off  | (295)         | (9)                           | (60)     | (364)   |
| Balance of provision for credit loss as of September 30, 2011             | 319           | 809                           | 749      | 1,877   |

|   |                               | Provision for cree | dit loss |       |
|---|-------------------------------|--------------------|----------|-------|
|   | On group basis <sup>(1)</sup> |                    |          |       |
|   | On individual                 | By extent of       |          |       |
|   | basis                         | arrears            | Other    | Total |
| Balance of provision for credit loss as of June 30, 2011 $^{(3)}$ | 391                           | 826                | 695      | 1,912 |
| Three months ended September 30, 2011:                            |                               |                    |          |       |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss <sup>(3)</sup>               | 68                            | (11)               | 85       | 142   |
| Net accounting write-off <sup>(3)</sup>                           | (144)                         | (6)                | (56)     | (206) |
| Recovery of debt written off in previous years <sup>(3)</sup>     | 4                             | -                  | 25       | 29    |
| Net accounting write-off  | (140)                         | (6)                | (31)     | (177) |
| Balance of provision for credit loss as of September 30, 2011     | 319                           | 809                | 749      | 1,877 |

(1) Includes provision on group basis with respect to debt reviewed individually and found not to be impaired.

(2) Due to initial application of new directives with regard to measurement of impaired debt and provision for credit loss, as from January 1, 2011 banking corporations are not required to maintain general, supplementary and special provisions for doubtful debts.

(3) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   |                | Provision for cre | dit loss         |                    |
|---|----------------|-------------------|------------------|--------------------|
|   |                | On group ba       | isis             |                    |
|   | On individual  | By extent of      |                  |                    |
|   | basis          | arrears           | Other            | Total              |
| Composition of provision balance as of September 30, 2012   |                |                   |                  |                    |
| With respect to loans to the public   | 352            | 724               | 578              | 1,654              |
| With respect to debt other than loans to the public   | -              | -                 | 18               | 18                 |
| With respect to off-balance-sheet credit instruments <sup>(1)</sup>   | 19             | -                 | 80               | 99                 |
| Total   | 371            | 724               | 676              | 1,771              |
| With respect to loans to the public<br>With respect to debt other than loans to the public<br>With respect to off-balance-sheet credit instruments <sup>(1)</sup> | 303<br>-<br>16 | 809<br>-<br>-     | 596<br>12<br>141 | 1,708<br>12<br>157 |
| With respect to debt other than loans to the public With respect to off-balance-sheet credit instruments <sup>(1)</sup>   | -<br>16        | -                 | 12<br>141        | 12<br>157          |
| Total   | 319            | 809               | 749              | 1,877              |
| Composition of provision balance as of December 31, 2011  |                |                   |                  |                    |
| With respect to loans to the public   | 230            | 767               | 641              | 1,638              |
| With respect to debt other than loans to the public   | _              | -                 | 14               |                    |
| with respect to dept other than loans to the public   |                |                   |                  | 14                 |
| With respect to off-balance-sheet credit instruments <sup>(1)</sup>   | 23             | -                 | 91               | 14<br>114          |

(1) Included under "Other liabilities".

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

#### E. Additional information on housing loans and calculation of provision for credit loss

|  |                       |             | Septem                    | ber 30, 201 | 2             |                |       |
|--|-----------------------|-------------|---------------------------|-------------|---------------|----------------|-------|
|  |                       | Hou         | sing loans -              |             |               |                |       |
|  | Housing               | impaired o  | or in arrears             |             |               |                |       |
|  | loans                 | ove         | er 90 days <sup>(1)</sup> | Balance     | e of provisio | n for credit l | oss   |
|  |                       |             |                           | _           | Othe          | er             |       |
|  | Recorded              |             | Recorded                  |             |               | On             |       |
|  |                       | Amount in   | debt                      | By extent   | On group      | individual     |       |
|  | balance               | arrears (2) | balance                   | of arrears  | basis         | basis          | Total |
| Housing loans for which provision for    |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| credit loss by extent of arrears must be |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| calculated <sup>(3)</sup>                | 78,134                | 626         | 1,660                     | 724         | 92            | -              | 816   |
| Other housing loans                      | 908                   | 4           | 4                         | -           | -             | 2              | 2     |
| Total                                    | <sup>(4)</sup> 79,042 | 630         | 1,664                     | 724         | 92            | 2              | 818   |
| Includes: With respect to housing loans  |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| granted to certain buyer groups which    |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| are in the process of construction       | 1,316                 | -           | 14                        | -           | -             | -              | -     |
|  |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
|  |                       |             | Septem                    | ber 30, 201 | 1             |                |       |
| Housing loans for which provision for    |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| credit loss by extent of arrears must be |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| calculated <sup>(3)</sup>                | 70,212                | 632         | 1,689                     | 809         | 99            | -              | 908   |
| Other housing loans                      | 708                   | 6           | 36                        | -           | -             | 14             | 14    |
| Total                                    | <sup>(4)</sup> 70,920 | 638         | 1,725                     | 809         | 99            | 14             | 922   |
| Includes: With respect to housing loans  |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| granted to certain buyer groups which    |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| are in the process of construction       | 1,238                 | -           | 6                         | -           | -             | -              | -     |
|  |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
|  |                       |             | Decem                     | ber 31, 201 | 1             |                |       |
| Housing loans for which provision for    |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| credit loss by extent of arrears must be |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| calculated <sup>(3)</sup>                | 71,486                | 626         | 1,712                     | 767         | 91            | -              | 858   |
| Other housing loans                      | 783                   | 16          | 17                        | -           | -             | 15             | 15    |
| Total                                    | <sup>(4)</sup> 72,269 | 642         | 1,729                     | 767         | 91            | 15             | 873   |
| Includes: With respect to housing loans  |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| granted to certain buyer groups which    |                       |             |                           |             |               |                |       |
| are in the process of construction       | 1,342                 |             | 6                         |             |               |                |       |

(1) Impaired housing loans and housing loans in arrears over 3 months.

(2) Includes delinquency interest.

(3) Includes: General-purpose loans secured by lien on residential apartment, less balance of provisions for credit loss, amounting to NIS 4,878 million (as of September 30, 2011 - NIS 4,173 million and as of December 31, 2011 - NIS 4,388 million).

(4) Includes: Housing loans bearing variable interest, amounting to NIS 43,234 million (as of September 30, 2011 - NIS 47,786 million and as of December 31, 2011 - NIS 42,744 million).

## Note 4 – Capital adequacy pursuant to directives of the Supervisor of Banks

Calculated in accordance with Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation No. 201-211 "Measurement and Capital Adequacy" Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

## A. Capital adequacy information

|   | As of Septerr | As of December 31 |           |
|---|---------------|-------------------|-----------|
|   | 2012          | 2011              | 2011      |
|   |               | (unaudited)       | (audited) |
| 1. Consolidated data  |               |                   |           |
| A. Capital for purpose of calculating minimum capital ratio |               |                   |           |
| Tier I capital, after deductions                            | 8,836         | 7,575             | 7,912     |
| Tier II capital, after deductions                           | 5,239         | 5,749             | 5,722     |
| Total capital   | 14,075        | 13,324            | 13,634    |
| B. Weighted risk asset balances                             |               |                   |           |
| Credit risk   | 98,054        | 89,745            | 92,973    |
| Market risk   | 944           | 813               | 947       |
| Operating risk  | 8,327         | 7,775             | 7,851     |
| Total weighted risk asset balances                          | 107,325       | 98,333            | 101,771   |

|  | As of Septembe | As of December 31 |       |
|--|----------------|-------------------|-------|
|  | 2012           | 2011              | 2011  |
|  |                | In %              |       |
| C. Ratio of capital to risk elements                               |                |                   |       |
| Ratio of Tier I capital to risk elements                           | 8.23           | 7.70              | 7.77  |
| Ratio of total capital to risk elements                            | 13.11          | 13.55             | 13.40 |
| Total minimum capital ratio required by the                        |                |                   |       |
| Supervisor of Banks  | 9.00           | 9.00              | 9.00  |
| 2. Significant subsidiaries  |                |                   |       |
| Bank Yahav for Government Employees Ltd. and subsidiaries there of |                |                   |       |
| Ratio of Tier I capital to risk elements                           | 9.14           | 9.21              | 9.04  |
| Total ratio of capital to risk elements                            | 13.75          | 13.82             | 13.55 |
| Total minimum capital ratio required by the<br>Supervisor of Banks | 9.00           | 9.00              | 9.00  |

## Note 4 - Capital adequacy pursuant to directives of the Supervisor of Banks- Continued

Calculated in accordance with Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation No. 201-211 "Measurement and Capital Adequacy" Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | As of Septembe | r 30  | As of December 31 |
|--|----------------|-------|-------------------|
|  | 2012           | 2011  | 2011              |
|  | (unaudited)    |       | (audited)         |
| 3. Capital components for calculation of capital ratio (on |                |       |                   |
| consolidated basis)  |                |       |                   |
| A. Tier I capital  |                |       |                   |
| Paid-up share capital and capital reserves                 | 2,107          | 2,069 | 2,082             |
| Total cumulative other loss <sup>(1)</sup>                 | (14)           | (60)  | (48)              |
| Retained earnings  | 6,420          | 5,315 | 5,614             |
| Minority interest of external shareholders in equity of    |                |       |                   |
| consolidated subsidiaries                                  | 430            | 377   | 388               |
| Less:  |                |       |                   |
| Goodwill   | (87)           | (87)  | (87)              |
| Tier I capital after Tier I deductions alone               | 8,856          | 7,614 | 7,949             |
| Less:  |                |       |                   |
| Investments in supervisory capital components of banking   |                |       |                   |
| corporations   | (17)           | (19)  | (19)              |
| Other deductions from Tier I capital                       | (3)            | (20)  | (18)              |
| Total Tier I capital                                       | 8,836          | 7,575 | 7,912             |
| B. Tier II capital   |                |       |                   |
| 1. Upper Tier II capital                                   |                |       |                   |
| General provision for doubtful debts <sup>(2)</sup>        | 110            | 110   | 110               |
| Complex capital instruments                                | 1,908          | 1,871 | 1,869             |
| 2. Lower Tier II capital                                   |                |       |                   |
| Subordinated notes   | 3,241          | 3,807 | 3,780             |
| 3. Deductions from Tier II capital                         |                |       |                   |
| Investments in supervisory capital components of banking   |                |       |                   |
| corporations   | (17)           | (19)  | (19)              |
| Other deductions from Tier II capital                      | (3)            | (20)  | (18)              |
| Total Tier II capital                                      | 5,239          | 5,749 | 5,722             |

(1) Excludes net gain from cash flow hedges.

(2) The amount defined, through December 31, 2010, as general provision for doubtful debts, is part of upper Tier II capital and is not deducted from loans to the public.

## Note 4 - Capital adequacy pursuant to directives of the Supervisor of Banks- Continued

Calculated in accordance with Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation No. 201-211 "Measurement and Capital Adequacy" Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

- B. On October 25, 2010, the Bank Board of Directors decided that the target core capital ratio would be no less than 7.5%. Further, the Board of Directors resolved to direct Bank management to act so as to maintain appropriate safety margins, in order to ensure that the core capital ration shall be no less than the foregoing. The Bank Board of Directors further resolved that the overall capital adequacy ratio shall be no less than 12.5%.
- C. On March 28, 2012, the Supervisor of Banks issued a directive to all banking corporations, citing a higher minimum core capital ratio than the one currently required. According to the directive, all banking corporations would be required to achieve a minimum core capital ratio of 9% by January 1, 2015. In addition, large banking corporations, whose total consolidated balance sheet assets exceed 20% of total balance sheet assets for the Israeli banking sector, would be required to achieve a minimum core capital ratio of 10% by January 1, 2017. The directive with regard to a minimum core capital ratio of 10% does not apply to the Bank.

The core capital ratio should be calculated based on Basel III directives with adjustments to be specified by the Supervisor of Banks.

The Bank is preparing for compliance with the stipulated requirements.

D. On July 23, 2012, the Bank Board of Director instructed Bank management to bring forward implementation of the Supervisor of Banks' directive dated March 28, 2012 - so as to implement it, if possible, as from January 1, 2014. Moreover, the Board of Directors has resolved to instruct Bank management to maintain, in as much as possible, appropriate safety margins to this end.

# Note 5 – Consolidated statement of assets and liabilities by linkage basis As of September 30, 2012 (unaudited)

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   | Israeli | currency | In foreign currency <sup>(1)</sup> |         | currency <sup>(1)</sup> | Non-                 |         |
|---|---------|----------|------------------------------------|---------|-------------------------|----------------------|---------|
|   | Non-    | CPI-     | US                                 |         | Other                   | monetary             |         |
|   | linked  | linked   | Dollars                            | Euro    | currencies              | items <sup>(2)</sup> | Total   |
| Assets  |         |          |                                    |         |                         |                      |         |
| Cash and deposits with banks                  | 13,812  | 274      | 1,964                              | 300     | 308                     | -                    | 16,658  |
| Securities                                    | 3,534   | 128      | 3,161                              | 1,029   | 32                      | 82                   | 7,966   |
| Securities loaned or sold in conjunction with |         |          |                                    |         |                         |                      |         |
| repurchase agreements                         | 114     | 137      | -                                  | -       | -                       | -                    | 251     |
| Loans to the public, net                      | 64,043  | 48,733   | 9,317                              | 2,420   | 2,089                   | -                    | 126,602 |
| Loans to Governments                          | -       | -        | 96                                 | 217     | -                       | -                    | 313     |
| Investments in investees                      | 32      | -        | -                                  | -       | -                       | (14)                 | 18      |
| Buildings and equipment                       | -       | -        | -                                  | -       | -                       | 1,601                | 1,601   |
| Intangible assets and goodwill                | -       | -        | -                                  | -       | -                       | 87                   | 87      |
| Assets with respect to derivatives            | 1,504   | 191      | 646                                | 149     | 290                     | -                    | 2,780   |
| Other assets                                  | 1,033   | 387      | 67                                 | 3       | 16                      | 28                   | 1,534   |
| Total assets                                  | 84,072  | 49,850   | 15,251                             | 4,118   | 2,735                   | 1,784                | 157,810 |
|   |         |          |                                    |         |                         |                      |         |
| Liabilities                                   |         |          |                                    |         |                         |                      |         |
| Deposits from the public                      | 77,832  | 22,938   | 17,021                             | 4,139   | 2,392                   | -                    | 124,322 |
| Deposits from banks                           | 341     | 571      | 314                                | 571     | 234                     | -                    | 2,031   |
| Deposits from the Government                  | 13      | 71       | 35                                 | -       | -                       | -                    | 119     |
| Debentures and subordinated notes             | 2,110   | 12,076   | -                                  | -       | -                       | -                    | 14,186  |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives       | 1,684   | 258      | 1,124                              | 315     | 172                     | -                    | 3,553   |
| Other liabilities                             | 3,529   | 745      | 74                                 | 16      | 15                      | 276                  | 4,655   |
| Total liabilities                             | 85,509  | 36,659   | 18,568                             | 5,041   | 2,813                   | 276                  | 148,866 |
| Difference                                    | (1,437) | 13,191   | (3,317)                            | (923)   | (78)                    | 1,508                | 8,944   |
| Impact of hedging derivatives:                |         |          |                                    |         |                         |                      |         |
| Derivatives (except for options)              | 400     | (400)    |                                    |         |                         |                      | -       |
| Non-hedging financial derivatives:            |         |          |                                    |         |                         |                      |         |
| Derivatives (except for options)              | 3,465   | (4,774)  | 2,173                              | (600)   | (264)                   | -                    | -       |
| Net in-the-money options (in terms of         |         |          |                                    |         |                         |                      |         |
| underlying asset)                             | (2,115) | -        | 561                                | 1,486   | 68                      | -                    | -       |
| Net out-of-the-money options (in terms of     |         |          |                                    |         |                         |                      |         |
| underlying asset)                             | (539)   | -        | 627                                | (84)    | (2)                     | (2)                  | -       |
| Total   | (226)   | 8,017    | 44                                 | (121)   | (276)                   | 1,506                | 8,944   |
| Net in-the-money options (capitalized par     |         |          |                                    |         |                         |                      |         |
| value)  | (447)   | -        | 368                                | 172     | (115)                   | 22                   | -       |
| Net out-of-the-money options (capitalized     |         |          |                                    |         |                         |                      |         |
| par value)                                    | 2,424   | -        | (1,256)                            | (1,160) | (67)                    | 59                   | -       |

(1) Includes linked to foreign currency.

(2) Includes derivatives whose base relates to a non-monetary item.

# Note 5 – Consolidated statement of assets and liabilities by linkage basis As of September 30, 2011 (unaudited) - Continued

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   | Israeli              | currency | In foreign currency <sup>(1)</sup> |        |            | Non-                 |         |
|---|----------------------|----------|------------------------------------|--------|------------|----------------------|---------|
|   | Non-                 | CPI-     | US                                 |        | Other      | monetary             |         |
|   | linked               | linked   | Dollars                            | Euro d | currencies | items <sup>(2)</sup> | Tota    |
| Assets  |                      |          |                                    |        |            |                      |         |
| Cash and deposits with banks                  | 13,614               | 491      | 2,336                              | 269    | 277        | -                    | 16,987  |
| Securities                                    | 2,920                | 262      | 1,729                              | 843    | 42         | 83                   | 5,879   |
| Securities loaned or sold in conjunction with |                      |          |                                    |        |            |                      |         |
| repurchase agreements                         | 34                   | -        | -                                  | -      | -          | -                    | 34      |
| Loans to the public, net                      | 59,916               | 43,272   | 10,256                             | 2,262  | 1,914      | -                    | 117,620 |
| Loans to Governments                          | -                    | -        | 1                                  | 145    | -          | -                    | 146     |
| Investments in investees                      | 31                   | -        | -                                  | -      | -          | (14)                 | 17      |
| Buildings and equipment                       | -                    | -        | -                                  | -      | -          | 1,588                | 1,588   |
| Intangible assets and goodwill                | -                    | -        | -                                  | -      | -          | 87                   | 87      |
| Assets with respect to derivatives            | <sup>(3)</sup> 1,462 | 181      | 1,161                              | 90     | 266        | -                    | 3,160   |
| Other assets                                  | <sup>(3)</sup> 1,056 | 174      | 91                                 | 1      | 5          | 32                   | 1,359   |
| Total assets                                  | 79,033               | 44,380   | 15,574                             | 3,610  | 2,504      | 1,776                | 146,877 |
|   |                      |          |                                    |        |            |                      |         |
| Liabilities                                   |                      |          |                                    |        |            |                      |         |
| Deposits from the public                      | 70,214               | 22,691   | 17,019                             | 4,166  | 2,407      | -                    | 116,497 |
| Deposits from banks                           | 726                  | 709      | 218                                | 208    | 13         | -                    | 1,874   |
| Deposits from the Government                  | 10                   | 118      | 34                                 | -      | -          | -                    | 162     |
| Debentures and subordinated notes             | 2,136                | 10,365   | -                                  | -      | -          | -                    | 12,501  |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives       | 1,579                | 202      | 1,464                              | 202    | 139        | -                    | 3,586   |
| Other liabilities                             | 3,511                | 700      | 48                                 | 1      | 3          | 258                  | 4,521   |
| Total liabilities                             | 78,176               | 34,785   | 18,783                             | 4,577  | 2,562      | 258                  | 139,141 |
| Difference                                    | 857                  | 9,595    | (3,209)                            | (967)  | (58)       | 1,518                | 7,736   |
| Impact of hedging derivatives:                |                      |          |                                    |        |            |                      |         |
| Derivatives (except for options)              | 945                  | (945)    | -                                  | -      | -          | -                    | -       |
| Non-hedging financial derivatives:            |                      |          |                                    |        |            |                      |         |
| Derivatives (except for options)              | 2,428                | (4,472)  | 1,412                              | 749    | (117)      | -                    | -       |
| Net in-the-money options (in terms of         |                      |          |                                    |        |            |                      |         |
| underlying asset)                             | (1,964)              | -        | 1,350                              | 513    | 122        | (21)                 | -       |
| Net out-of-the-money options (in terms of     |                      |          |                                    |        |            |                      |         |
| underlying asset)                             | (25)                 | -        | 306                                | (315)  | 34         | -                    | -       |
| Total   | 2,241                | 4,178    | (141)                              | (20)   | (19)       | 1,497                | 7,736   |
| Net in-the-money options (capitalized par     |                      | ·        | . /                                | . /    | . /        |                      |         |
| value)  | (618)                | -        | 290                                | 122    | 132        | 74                   |         |
| Net out-of-the-money options (capitalized     | ()                   |          |                                    |        |            |                      |         |
| par value)                                    | 295                  |          | 140                                | (454)  | 60         | (41)                 |         |

Includes linked to foreign currency.
 Includes derivatives whose base relates to a non-monetary item.
 Reclassified

# Note 5 – Consolidated statement of assets and liabilities by linkage basis As of December 31, 2011 (audited) - Continued

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   | Israeli              | currency | In foreign currency <sup>(1)</sup> |         | Non-       |                      |         |
|---|----------------------|----------|------------------------------------|---------|------------|----------------------|---------|
|   | Non-                 | CPI-     | US                                 |         | Other      | monetary             |         |
|   | linked               | linked   | Dollars                            | Euro c  | currencies | items <sup>(2)</sup> | Tota    |
| Assets  |                      |          |                                    |         |            |                      |         |
| Cash and deposits with banks                  | 12,273               | 418      | 2,816                              | 158     | 307        | -                    | 15,972  |
| Securities                                    | 5,128                | 302      | 1,835                              | 1,051   | 31         | 85                   | 8,432   |
| Securities loaned or sold in conjunction with |                      |          |                                    |         |            |                      |         |
| repurchase agreements                         | 12                   | 124      | -                                  | -       | -          | -                    | 136     |
| Loans to the public, net                      | 60,559               | 44,651   | 10,099                             | 2,004   | 2,015      | -                    | 119,328 |
| Loans to Governments                          | -                    | -        | -                                  | 196     | -          | -                    | 196     |
| Investments in investees                      | 31                   | -        | -                                  | -       | -          | (14)                 | 17      |
| Buildings and equipment                       | -                    | -        | -                                  | -       | -          | 1,616                | 1,616   |
| Intangible assets and goodwill                | -                    | -        | -                                  | -       | -          | 87                   | 87      |
| Assets with respect to derivatives            | <sup>(3)</sup> 1,591 | 162      | 1,117                              | 23      | 222        | -                    | 3,115   |
| Other assets                                  | <sup>(3)</sup> 1,018 | 199      | 97                                 | -       | 5          | 28                   | 1,347   |
| Total assets                                  | 80,612               | 45,856   | 15,964                             | 3,432   | 2,580      | 1,802                | 150,246 |
|   |                      |          |                                    |         |            |                      |         |
| Liabilities                                   |                      |          |                                    |         |            |                      |         |
| Deposits from the public                      | 72,554               | 23,046   | 16,832                             | 4,272   | 2,532      | -                    | 119,236 |
| Deposits from banks                           | 283                  | 681      | 844                                | 212     | (13)       | -                    | 2,007   |
| Deposits from the Government                  | 11                   | 107      | 34                                 | -       | -          | -                    | 152     |
| Debentures and subordinated notes             | 2,075                | 10,127   | -                                  | -       | -          | -                    | 12,202  |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives       | 1,772                | 187      | 1,710                              | 172     | 123        | -                    | 3,964   |
| Other liabilities                             | 3,521                | 711      | 50                                 | 2       | 25         | 322                  | 4,631   |
| Total liabilities                             | 80,216               | 34,859   | 19,470                             | 4,658   | 2,667      | 322                  | 142,192 |
| Difference                                    | 396                  | 10,997   | (3,506)                            | (1,226) | (87)       | 1,480                | 8,054   |
| Impact of hedging derivatives:                |                      |          |                                    |         |            |                      |         |
| Derivatives (except for options)              | 670                  | (670)    | -                                  | -       | -          | -                    | -       |
| Non-hedging financial derivatives:            |                      |          |                                    |         |            |                      |         |
| Derivatives (except for options)              | 2,125                | (5,084)  | 2,416                              | 511     | 32         | -                    | -       |
| Net in-the-money options (in terms of         |                      |          |                                    |         |            |                      |         |
| underlying asset)                             | (1,712)              | -        | 1,018                              | 724     | (7)        | (23)                 | -       |
| Net out-of-the-money options (in terms of     |                      |          |                                    |         |            |                      |         |
| underlying asset)                             | (274)                | -        | 371                                | (39)    | (56)       | (2)                  | -       |
| Total   | 1,205                | 5,243    | 299                                | (30)    | (118)      | 1,455                | 8,054   |
| Net in-the-money options (capitalized par     |                      |          |                                    |         |            |                      |         |
| value)  | 6                    | -        | 103                                | (118)   | (67)       | 76                   | -       |
| Net out-of-the-money options (capitalized     |                      |          |                                    | . ,     | . ,        |                      |         |
| par value)                                    | (92)                 | -        | (337)                              | 448     | 32         | (51)                 |         |

Includes linked to foreign currency.
 Includes derivatives whose base relates to a non-monetary item.

(3) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|          | 1   | As of Septern          | ber 30                   |                        |                          | As of D                | ecember 31               |
|----------|---|------------------------|--------------------------|------------------------|--------------------------|------------------------|--------------------------|
|          | 2   | 2012                   | 2                        | 2011                   |                          |                        | 2011                     |
|          | l   | unaudited              |                          |                        |                          |                        | audited                  |
|          |   | Balance <sup>(1)</sup> | Provision <sup>(2)</sup> | Balance <sup>(1)</sup> | Provision <sup>(2)</sup> | Balance <sup>(1)</sup> | Provision <sup>(2)</sup> |
| A. Off-b | palance sheet financial instruments             |                        |                          |                        |                          |                        |                          |
| Cont     | ractual balances or their                       |                        |                          |                        |                          |                        |                          |
| deno     | minated amounts at the end of                   |                        |                          |                        |                          |                        |                          |
| the y    | ear   |                        |                          |                        |                          |                        |                          |
| Trans    | sactions in which the balance                   |                        |                          |                        |                          |                        |                          |
| repre    | esents a credit risk:                           |                        |                          |                        |                          |                        |                          |
| - D      | Ocumentary credit                               | 377                    | 2                        | 481                    | 3                        | 340                    | 3                        |
| - Lo     | oan guarantees                                  | 2,902                  | 21                       | 3,024                  | 33                       | 3,195                  | 27                       |
| - G      | Guarantees to purchasers of homes               | 8,596                  | 5                        | 6,598                  | 7                        | 6,810                  | 9                        |
| - 0      | Other guarantees and liabilities <sup>(3)</sup> | 3,298                  | 16                       | 2,928                  | 20                       | 2,923                  | 17                       |
| - R      | evolving credit card facilities                 |                        |                          |                        |                          |                        |                          |
| n        | not utilized                                    | 6,772                  | 6                        | 6,565                  | 8                        | 6,628                  | 7                        |
| - U      | Inutilized debitory account and                 |                        |                          |                        |                          |                        |                          |
| ot       | ther credit facilities in accounts              |                        |                          |                        |                          |                        |                          |
| a        | vailable on demand                              | 17,621                 | 32                       | 16,558                 | 64                       | 16,994                 | 34                       |
| - Ir     | revocable commitments for loans                 |                        |                          |                        |                          |                        |                          |
| a        | pproved but not yet granted                     | 8,795                  | 14                       | 8,916                  | 19                       | 9,449                  | 14                       |
| - C      | commitments to issue guarantees                 | 4,618                  | 3                        | 5,344                  | 3                        | 5,127                  | 3                        |

(1) Contract balances or their stated amounts at the end of the period, before effect of provision for credit loss.

(2) Balance of provision for credit loss at end of period.

(3) Includes the Bank's liabilities for its share in the risks fund of the MAOF Clearinghouse of NIS 113 million (as of September 30, 2011 and December 31, 2011 - NIS 168 million and NIS 176 million, respectively).

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | As   | s of September 30 | As of December 31 |
|--|------|-------------------|-------------------|
|  | 2012 | 2011              | 2011              |
|  |      | (unaudited)       | (audited)         |
| B. Special commitments                             |      |                   |                   |
| Obligations with respect to:                       |      |                   |                   |
| Long-term leases                                   | 547  | 542               | 532               |
| Computerization and software service contracts     | 144  | 68                | 148               |
| Acquisition and renovation of buildings            | 20   | 10                | 5                 |
| Receipt of deposits on future dates <sup>(1)</sup> | 400  | 405               | 405               |

|  |      | As of September 30 | As of December 31 |
|--|------|--------------------|-------------------|
|  | 2012 | 2011               | 2011              |
|  |      | (unaudited)        | (audited)         |
| C. Credit exposure arising from securitization   |      |                    |                   |
| structures by others                             |      |                    |                   |
| Other credit risk with respect to securitization |      |                    |                   |
| structures                                       | 7    | 63                 | 61                |

(1) Transactions with institutional depositors to receive deposits at future dates at fixed interest rates set upon the contract date.

#### D. Contingent liabilities and other special commitments

- For details of other contingent liabilities and special commitments by the Bank group, see Note 19 to the financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2011. Below is a description of material changes relative to the description provided in the 2011 annual report.
- 2) Various claims are pending against the Bank and its subsidiaries, namely, claims of customers, as well as motions for recognition of various class actions. In the estimation of the management of the Bank, based on the estimation of the managements of its subsidiaries and on the opinion of their legal counsel as to the possible outcome of the pending claims and motions for approval of claims as class actions, the financial statements include fair provisions, where necessary, to cover possible damages.

Below are details of material claims, where the claim amount (excluding interest and expenses) exceeds 1% of the Bank's shareholder equity, in which developments and changes have occurred compared to the description included in the 2011 financial statements:

A. In December 2001, a statement of claim was filed against the Bank in Tel Aviv District Court in the amount of NIS 80 million. The plaintiffs allege that a bank clerk (who was suspended), when he was an employee of the Bank, executed numerous unlawful transactions in their accounts, without their permission and without their knowledge. The plaintiffs allege that as a result of these acts, they experienced a credit crisis, which required them to effect financial transactions that would not have been effected otherwise, as a result of which they allege that they sustained direct and indirect losses, in tens of millions of NIS.

In January 2002, the Bank filed a statement of defense, in which it argued as preliminary arguments, inter alia, that the statue of limitations had expired for all of the plaintiffs' allegations relating to transactions executed more than seven years prior to the filing of the claim. It was also argued that the plaintiffs had received statements on what was occurring in their accounts, and that they cannot deny the accuracy of the contents of the Bank's books of account. In the body of the statement of defense, it was argued that the plaintiffs knew and/or should have known what was done in their accounts, and that unfortunately they were very negligent in examining their account statements, thus enabling the alleged transactions, which are denied by the Bank, to be executed in their accounts. It was further argued that the improper transactions, to the extent they were executed, were executed by a bank clerk at that time, acting on his own, and exceeding authority, and the Bank could not have prevented them with the reasonable means available to it.

In May 2008, the plaintiff filed an amended statement of claim in the amount of NIS 102 million, and consequently the Bank has filed an amended statement of defense. The evidentiary hearings and parties' summations were concluded in July 2010.

In February 2012, a verdict was given which recognizes some of the causes for claim, and instructs recalculation of the corresponding financial values.

B. In June 2006, an action and a motion for recognition as a class action in the amount of NIS 233 million were lodged in Tel Aviv District Court against the State of Israel – Execution Department, the entire banking system and insurance companies and provident funds.

The plaintiffs allege that since they were awarded judgments, they opened files against various debtors in the Execution Office, within the framework of which, through the Execution Office, they attached various assets held by third parties (banks, insurance companies and provident funds). However, it claims, that they provided them with partial, misleading and incomplete information, as they were apparently unprepared to provide answers through electronic media, even though they collected from the awardees (the plaintiffs) payment for each answer, which they allege is unlawful.

The defendants, including the Bank, have filed a motion to dismiss out of hand the motion for class action status. The Court rejected the Bank motion to reject the claim out of hand, but accepted the motion by the insurance companies and rejected out of hand the motion against them. The Bank has filed a motion for the right to appeal to the Supreme Court. The Supreme Court refused the right to appeal.

In April 2012, District Court dismissed the plaintiffs' claim and motion for class action status.

C. In July 2006, an action and motion for recognition as a class action were lodged in Tel Aviv District Court against the Bank in an amount exceeding NIS 2.5 million, for management fees commissions on securities deposits charged to customers, as defined in the Bank's commissions price list, at amounts above those to which the Bank is entitled according to its own price list and allegedly in violation of the law. In January 2007, the Bank filed its response to the motion for class action status. In its response the

Bank claimed that plaintiff's claims are not only in contradiction of the Bank price list, but also in contradiction of logic and common sense. The Bank further argues that the plaintiff has no cause and therefore no foundation for a personal claim against the Bank. The Bank also argues that, prima facie, the claim is not appropriate for class action status, and that the plaintiff has failed to meet even a single criterion required by the Class Action Act for his motion for class action status to be accepted.

On November 10, 2010, the Tel Aviv District Court granted class action status to this lawsuit, and determined that the class on behalf of which this class action suit would be heard includes all clients who had owned a securities deposit in the seven-year period preceding the filing of the motion (July 2006), and who were over-charged by the Bank with respect to minimum client commission. The remedy sought by the class in the class action suit is refund of the over-charged amounts.

In accordance with the decision by the court, the cause for the class action suit is breach of contract, and the legal issue common to class members is the issue of interpretation of price list provisions with regard to charging of minimum quarterly commission. The Court has instructed the plaintiff to file a statutory notice with the Court, which is to be published, after being approved by the Court, in newspapers as determined by the Court.

The Bank has filed a motion to appeal the Court's decision, and the Supreme Court has ordered a stay of the decision to approve the lawsuit pending a decision on the motion to appeal.

Concurrently, a motion was filed for approval of a settlement agreement in this case. The settlement agreement is subject to approval by the Court and to accepting the position of the Government's Legal Counsel.

In June 2012, the District Court approved the settlement agreement, which was adopted as a verdict.

D. In January 2008, a claim against the Bank was filed with the Central District Court at Petah-Tikva, along with a motion for class action status, amounting to NIS 237 million.

The plaintiff claims that the Bank lowers interest rates paid on renewable short-term deposits based on a non-binding outlook for reduction of the Bank of Israel interest rate. By contrast, when a similar outlook existed for raising the Bank of Israel interest rate, interest rates on deposits were only raised by the Bank after the date on which the Bank of Israel actually raised its interest rate.

The plaintiff further claims that the Bank acted arbitrarily and misled its customers in the pre-contract stage – by not disclosing to customers that it used different criteria for raising the Bank of Israel interest rate compared to those for lowering the Bank of Israel interest rate, as well as during the contract stage - by not informing its customers that it had lowered interest rates for such deposits based on the outlook for a reduction in Bank of Israel interest rates rather than on actual reduction thereof.

The plaintiff claims that the Bank was also in breach of its duty to disclose, imposed by the Banking Act (Customer Service). The plaintiff further claims that should it be determined that under terms of the contract between the Bank and the customer, the Bank may lower interest rates at will, according to the plaintiff, this is a discriminatory condition in a uniform contract.

In May 2008, the Bank filed its response to the motion, in which it rejected the claims made by the customer, and stated that the claim whereby the Bank had to modify interest rates on fixed-rate deposits exclusively in accordance with Bank of Israel interest rates was fallacious, counter to agreements between the customer and the Bank and contrary to reason. The Bank further claimed that the plaintiff's claim with regard to expectations was also unfounded, since interest on deposits was based on a range of economic and macro-economic considerations, commercial considerations by the Bank and considerations with regard to actual customers. Evidence in this case was heard in 2010.

In May 2011, the parties filed a motion with the Court, seeking approval of a settlement whereby the fixed interest deposit form would be amended to include clarification of the circumstances of change in interest rate for renewed deposits as stated above. The Court has yet to decide on this motion.

In February 2012, the District Court approved the settlement agreement between the parties to this case, which was adopted as a verdict.

E. In February 2010, a claim and motion for class action status was filed with the Central District Court, in the non-specific amount of tens of millions of NIS. The plaintiff asks the Court to determine that the lawsuit is to be filed in the name of all Bank clients who have repaid a loan granted by the Bank, to buy a residential apartment or secured by a residential apartment (housing loan) before its scheduled maturity, by means of another loan granted by the Bank (re-financing loan), and whose account was charged a fee for lack of advance notice, in the period started 7 years prior to filing the motion. The plaintiff claims that the Bank is in breach of provisions of the Banking Ordinance (Early Repayment Commission), 2002 and charges its clients a commission for lack of advance notice, even when the early repayment is made by means of another loan granted by the Bank. The plaintiff further claims that the Bank does not provide clients with commission details after such repayment, and therefore the clients are allegedly unaware of the components included in the commission amount charged by the Bank.

In May 2010, the Bank filed its response with the Court, claiming that the Bank acts in compliance with provisions of the Banking Ordinance, and that this was a specific error and not a method of action, hence the claim should not be granted class action status. The parties have filed a motion with the Court to approve a settlement agreement, which was published in two daily newspapers. The settlement amount is small and is not material.

In February 2012, the District Court approved the settlement agreement, which was adopted as a verdict.

F. In May 2011, the Bank received a claim and motion for approval of class action status. The claim concerns two alleged claims made against the Bank - firstly, late reporting to the Court Order Execution Service of payments made to reduce debt which is subject to proceedings at the Court Order Execution Service. Secondly, failure to indicate on the reporting forms the number of the principal to be reduced by the reported credit, and the number of the interest calculation rule applied to the reported payment amount.

The lawsuit and motion allege that, by late reporting to the Court Order Execution Service and by failure to provide the aforementioned indications on the reporting forms, the Bank misleads clients, causes clients not to be credited with interest in line with the date of their payment and in accordance with the correct interest rate, creates a situation in which the debt on Court Order Execution Service files is higher than the real debt, and over-charges in payments. The lawsuit and motion further allege that the Enforcement and Collection Authority and the Court Order Execution Service admit that under crediting occurs in case of late reporting and failure to provide the required indications on the reporting form.

The plaintiff claims he is unable to estimate the damage incurred by the entire class of plaintiffs, but believes (on a basis which is not clear to the Bank) that it amounts to hundreds of millions of NIS.

On January 9, 2012, the Bank filed its response to the motion, describing in detail the factual and legal defense claims made by the Bank. On May 20, 2012, the plaintiff filed their response to the Bank's response to the motion. In view of new claims made by the plaintiff in their response to the Bank's response, the Bank filed a further, more detailed response on August 15, 2012. On October 17, 2012 and on October 29, 2012, the Court held preliminary hearings in this case.

G. In May 2011, the Bank received a claim and motion for approval of class action in the adjusted amount of NIS 181 million. The claim involves alleged unlawful charging of early repayment commission for additional housing loans. The plaintiff claims that the Bank allegedly unlawfully charges an early repayment commission for additional loans, without the reduction required by law. In March 2012, the Bank filed its response to the motion with the Court.

- H. In July 2011, a claim was filed with the Central District Court in the amount of NIS 81.8 million for alleged forward transactions made in the plaintiffs' account, which allegedly caused the plaintiffs to incur a loss. The plaintiffs claim that the Bank acted unilaterally in the account and without prior notification about collateral calculation, causing the plaintiffs to incur losses by taking risky positions. The plaintiffs claim that the Bank, by deed or omission, caused the account and the investment portfolio to collapse. In January 2012, the Bank filed a statement of defense. The Bank claims that the plaintiff is skilled and familiar with the capital market, and the Bank acted professionally, thoroughly and skillfully at all times. In February 2012, a pre-trial hearing was conducted in this case.
- I. In August 2011, a claim and motion for class action status was filed with the Central District Court amounting to hundreds of millions of NIS (as per the claim statement); no specific amount was claimed. The plaintiff seeks a verdict, pursuant to the Class Action Lawsuit Act, whereby the claim would be made on behalf of all Bank clients whose account was charged legal fees not approved by any legal jurisdiction, or whose account was charged unlawful interest with respect to approved legal fees. This proceeding is in early stages
- J. In August 2011, a claim and motion for class action status was filed with the Tel Aviv District Court amounting to hundreds of millions of NIS (as per the claim statement); no specific amount was claimed. The plaintiff seeks a verdict, pursuant to the Class Action Lawsuit Act, whereby the claim would be made on behalf of all Bank clients whose account was charged legal fees not approved by any legal jurisdiction, or whose account was charged unlawful interest with respect to approved legal fees. This proceeding is in early stages.

In October 2012, the plaintiff filed a motion to withdraw this claim with the Court.

K. In September 2011, a claim and motion for class action status was filed with the Central District Court amounting to NIS 927 million on adjusted basis, for alleged unlawful charging of compounded interest, in contravention of statutes and agreements, on housing loans - including targeted loans, eligibility loans and additional loans, excluding standing loans.
 The motion was also filed against Bank Leumi LeMashkantaot and Bank HaPoalim.
 In May 2012, the Bank filed with the Court its response to the motion.

In October 2012, the Court held the first pre-trial hearing in this case.

L. In November 2011, Bank Yahav received a claim filed with the Haifa District Court, against Bank Yahav and Bank Benleumi. The claim alleges that the banks over-charged cash handling fees. The plaintiff also filed a motion for class action status, for a total amount of NIS 200 million. The banks have filed their responses in this case, the Court held a preliminary hearing and the case is scheduled for summation in March 2013.

For all claims against the Bank Group in individual amounts over NIS 2 million, excluding class action lawsuits whose outcome may not be assessed at this time, there is additional, non-remote exposure for which no provision was made, amounting to NIS 109 million.

- 3) Motions for recognition as class actions are pending against the Bank, where the amount claimed is material, as well as appeals to the High Court of Justice, as itemized below, which, in the opinion of the Bank's management, based on the opinion of the managements of its subsidiaries, and on the opinion of their legal counsel, the prospects for which cannot be estimated at this stage, hence no provision was made for these.
  - A. In December 2011, a claim was filed with the Tel Aviv District Court, along with a motion for class action status, in the amount of NIS 26 million, for commission charged for the service "cash handling by teller". The plaintiff claims that the Bank may only charge a commission for withdrawals in excess of NIS 10,000. The Bank has yet to file a response to this motion.
  - B. In August 2012, a claim against the Bank was filed with the Tel Aviv District Court, including an application for class action status, amounting to NIS 2.3 billion against Automated Bank Services Ltd. (hereinafter: "ABS"), major banks including the Bank and others, with regard to alleged unlawful charging of commissions upon cash withdrawal from ATMs operated by ABS and located on premises of the defendant banks. Four banks are named as defendants for being shareholders of ABS, while the Bank is named as defendant, even though its ABS shares were sold to others in 1980, but the Bank retained the right to appoint an observer to OBS Board of Directors meetings. The Bank has yet to file a response to this motion.
  - C. In September 2012, a claim with motion for class action status was filed with the Tel Aviv District Court, alleging charging of VAT in Court Order Execution Service cases filed against debtors, even though banking corporations are apparently exempt of VAT payment by law. The plaintiff has not stated a specific amount claimed.

The Bank has yet to file a response to this motion.

- D. In October 2012, a claim with motion for class action status was filed with the Tel Aviv District Court, against the five large banks including the Bank alleging failure to match the client debt amount on Bank accounts and the debt amount indicated in Court Order Execution Service files. The plaintiffs indicate that the claim amount cannot be estimated at this stage. The Bank has yet to file a response to this motion.
- 4) On April 26, 2009, the Bank received a determination by the Anti-Trust Supervisor pursuant to Section 43(a)(1) of the Restrictive Trade Practices Act, 1988, whereby restrictive trade practices existed between the Bank and Bank Hapoalim Ltd., Bank Leumi Le-Israel Ltd., Bank Discount Le-Israel Ltd. and First International Bank of Israel Ltd., with regard to commission-related information sharing, since the early 1990s through commencement of the Supervisor inquiry into this matter, in November 2004. This is a civil determination which constitutes a-priori evidence of the content there of in any legal proceeding.

On March 24, 2010, the Bank appealed this ruling to the Anti-Trust Court. The Restrictive Trade Practices Authority filed its response to the appeal on February 22, 2011. In accordance with the Court's proposal, all parties have consented to transfer discussion of the appeal to arbitration. For details of a claim filed against the Bank based on the determination by the Anti-Trust Supervisor, see Note 19.D.10)N. to the financial statements as of December 31, 2011.

5) On May 9, 2012, the Bank received a letter from the Supervisor of Banks, which announces the filing of a motion to impose a monetary sanction on the Bank for an alleged breach of provisions of the Prohibition on Money Laundering Act, 2000. The motion to impose a monetary sanction is based on findings in an audit report by the Supervisor of Banks with regard to AML, which refers to the period from 2007 through mid-2010.

The Bank has reviewed the findings listed in the audit report. The Bank has accepted some of these, with regard to the period under review. Moreover, in early 2010 the Bank replaced the person in charge of implementing the Bank's obligations pursuant to the Act, and since then the Bank has expanded its activity, including with regard to training and deployment of the relevant directives, and has taken extensive measures to amend the shortcomings listed in the audit report, which were mostly relevant only for the period under review.

The Bank filed its response to this motion on June 9, 2012.

On July 24, 2012, the Committee for Imposing Monetary Sanctions on Banking Corporations (hereinafter: "the committee") held a meeting at which the Bank concluded its verbal claims, in conformity with the committee's operating procedure.

On September 19, 2012, the Bank received a letter from the Supervisor of Banks, informing the Bank of a monetary sanction imposed on the Bank, amounting to NIS 3.8 million - paid on October 9, 2012.

6) In January 2005, the Parliamentary Enquiry Committee on Identification and Restitution of Assets of Holocaust Victims (hereinafter: "the Enquiry Committee") published its report, whereupon the Knesset enacted the Holocaust Victims' Assets Act (Restitution to heirs and dedication for assistance and memorial purposes), 2006 (hereinafter: "the Act"), based on which the Holocaust Restitution Company of Israel Ltd. was founded in 2006 (hereinafter: "the Company").

The Company applied to the Bank, citing monetary claims pursuant to provisions of the Act, with regard to accounts managed by the Bank and with regard to general Bank accounts and to Bank shares - which the Bank rejected. However, due to the importance and sensitivity of this issue, and due to its sincere desire to help Holocaust survivors, the Bank has conducted, since August 2009, detailed and comprehensive discussions with the Company, designed to resolve their disagreements.

In view of the important public role of the Company and its objectives, and mutually desiring to resolve the disagreement, the Bank signed a settlement agreement on November 4, 2012 whereby the Bank, with no admission of any liability or any claim of any kind made against the Bank, paid to the Company on November 5, 2012 the final amount of NIS 9.5 million - for full and complete settlement of claims and demands made by the Company or by any other person, whether known upon signing this agreement or unknown and to become known in future - all pursuant to the agreement.

In exchange for this payment to the Company, the Bank and any Bank Group entity are no longer liable, and replaced by the Company which assumed complete liability for this matter for all intents and purposes. The Company also committed to indemnify the Bank Group for any payment which the Group may have to make to any third party, for any reason, with respect to assets of Holocaust victims.

The Bank sees great importance in any activity involving assistance to Holocaust survivors, and is fully confident that funds paid to the Company would be used for worthwhile purposes and for providing assistance to Holocaust survivors in need, to secure their respectable livelihood in future.

## Note 7 - Financial derivatives activity - volume, credit risk and maturity dates

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

#### A. Activity on consolidated basis

|  | As of September 30, 2012 |           |           |            |            |         |  |
|--|--------------------------|-----------|-----------|------------|------------|---------|--|
|  | Interest                 | contracts |           |            | Commodity  |         |  |
|  |                          |           | Currency  | Contracts  | contracts  |         |  |
|  | NIS - CPI                | Other     | contracts | for shares | and others | Total   |  |
| 1. Stated amounts of financial derivatives     |                          |           |           |            |            |         |  |
| A. Hedging derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>          |                          |           |           |            |            |         |  |
| Forward contracts                              | 100                      | -         | -         | -          | -          | 100     |  |
| Swaps  | -                        | 3,260     | -         | -          | -          | 3,260   |  |
| Total  | 100                      | 3,260     | -         | -          | -          | 3,360   |  |
| Includes interest rate swaps on which the Bank |                          |           |           |            |            |         |  |
| agreed to pay a fixed interest rate            | -                        | 3,260     | -         | -          | -          | 3,260   |  |
| B. ALM derivatives <sup>(1)(2)</sup>           |                          |           |           |            |            |         |  |
| Forward contracts                              | 9,237                    | 1,800     | 55,069    | -          | 24         | 66,130  |  |
| Option contracts traded on stock exchange:     |                          |           |           |            |            |         |  |
| Options written                                | -                        | -         | 1,969     | 164        | -          | 2,133   |  |
| Options purchased                              | -                        | -         | 4,073     | 201        | -          | 4,274   |  |
| Other option contracts:                        |                          |           |           |            |            |         |  |
| Options written                                | -                        | -         | 11,298    | 200        | -          | 11,498  |  |
| Options purchased                              | -                        | -         | 9,372     | 280        | -          | 9,652   |  |
| Swaps  | 1,257                    | 33,575    | 13,108    | -          | -          | 47,940  |  |
| Total  | 10,494                   | 35,375    | 94,889    | 845        | 24         | 141,627 |  |
| Includes interest rate swaps on which the Bank |                          |           |           |            |            |         |  |
| agreed to pay a fixed interest rate            | 707                      | 18,676    | -         | -          | -          | 19,383  |  |
| C. Other derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>            |                          |           |           |            |            |         |  |
| Forward contracts                              | -                        | -         | 718       | -          | -          | 718     |  |
| Option contracts traded on stock exchange:     |                          |           |           |            |            |         |  |
| Options written                                | -                        | -         | 5,260     | 6,953      | -          | 12,213  |  |
| Options purchased                              | -                        | -         | 5,260     | 6,953      | -          | 12,213  |  |
| Other option contracts:                        |                          |           |           |            |            |         |  |
| Options written                                | -                        | 367       | 1,764     | 595        | 1          | 2,727   |  |
| Options purchased                              | -                        | 357       | 1,778     | 579        | 1          | 2,715   |  |
| Swaps  | -                        | -         | -         | 3,437      | -          | 3,437   |  |
| Total  | -                        | 724       | 14,780    | 18,517     | 2          | 34,023  |  |

(1) Except for credit derivatives and spot contracts for foreign currency swaps.

(2) Derivatives that constitute part of the Bank's asset and liability management system, which were not intended as hedges.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### A. Activity on consolidated basis

|   | As of Septer | mber 30, 2 | 012       |            |            |         |
|---|--------------|------------|-----------|------------|------------|---------|
|   | Interest     | contracts  |           |            | Commodity  |         |
|   |              |            | Currency  | Contracts  | contracts  |         |
|   | NIS - CPI    | Other      | contracts | for shares | and others | Total   |
| D. Credit derivatives and spot contracts for      |              |            |           |            |            |         |
| foreign currency swaps                            |              |            |           |            |            |         |
| Credit derivatives in which the Bank is guarantor | -            | -          | -         | -          | 219        | 219     |
| Foreign currency spot swap contracts              | -            | -          | 2,275     | -          | -          | 2,275   |
| Total   | -            | -          | 2,275     | -          | 219        | 2,494   |
| Total stated amounts of derivatives               | 10,594       | 39,359     | 111,944   | 19,362     | 245        | 181,504 |
| 2. Fair value, gross, of financial derivatives    |              |            |           |            |            |         |
| A. Hedging derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>             |              |            |           |            |            |         |
| Positive fair value, gross                        | -            | -          | -         | -          | -          | -       |
| Negative fair value, gross                        | -            | 437        | -         | -          | -          | 437     |
| B. ALM derivatives <sup>(1)(2)</sup>              |              |            |           |            |            |         |
| Positive fair value, gross                        | 134          | 1,127      | 1,202     | 132        | 1          | 2,596   |
| Negative fair value, gross                        | 209          | 1,225      | 1,400     | 107        | 1          | 2,942   |
| C. Other derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>               |              |            |           |            |            |         |
| Positive fair value, gross                        | -            | 4          | 113       | 67         | -          | 184     |
| Negative fair value, gross                        | -            | 4          | 108       | 64         | -          | 176     |
| Credit derivatives in which the Bank is guarantor |              |            |           |            |            |         |
| Positive fair value, gross                        | -            | -          | -         | -          | -          | -       |
| Negative fair value, gross                        | -            | -          | -         | -          | 2          | 2       |
| Total positive fair value, gross                  | 134          | 1,131      | 1,315     | 199        | 1          | 2,780   |
| Total negative fair value, gross <sup>(3)</sup>   | 209          | 1,666      | 1,508     | 171        | 3          | 3,557   |

(1) Except for credit derivatives and spot contracts for foreign currency swaps.

(2) Derivatives that constitute part of the Bank's asset and liability management system, which were not intended as hedges.

(3) Includes negative fair value, gross, of embedded financial derivatives amounting to NIS 4 million.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### A. Activity on consolidated basis

|  | As of Septer | nber 30, 2 | 011 (unaud           | lited)     |            |         |  |  |
|--|--------------|------------|----------------------|------------|------------|---------|--|--|
|  | Interest     | contracts  |                      |            | Commodity  |         |  |  |
|  |              |            | Currency             | Contracts  | contracts  |         |  |  |
|  | NIS - CPI    | Other      | contracts            | for shares | and others | Total   |  |  |
| 1. Stated amounts of financial derivatives     |              |            |                      |            |            |         |  |  |
| A. Hedging derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>          |              |            |                      |            |            |         |  |  |
| Forward contracts                              | 945          | -          | -                    | -          | -          | 945     |  |  |
| Swaps  | -            | 1,881      | -                    | -          | -          | 1,881   |  |  |
| Total  | 945          | 1,881      | -                    | -          | -          | 2,826   |  |  |
| Includes interest rate swaps on which the Bank |              |            |                      |            |            |         |  |  |
| agreed to pay a fixed interest rate            | -            | 1,881      | -                    | -          | -          | 1,881   |  |  |
| B. ALM derivatives <sup>(1)(2)</sup>           |              |            |                      |            |            |         |  |  |
| Forward contracts                              | 9,008        | 6,041      | 59,778               | 115        | 50         | 74,992  |  |  |
| Option contracts traded on stock exchange      | :            |            |                      |            |            |         |  |  |
| Options written                                | -            | -          | 2,460                | 208        | -          | 2,668   |  |  |
| Options purchased                              | -            | -          | <sup>(3)</sup> 2,545 | 183        | -          | 2,728   |  |  |
| Other option contracts:                        |              |            |                      |            |            |         |  |  |
| Options written                                | -            | -          | 10,470               | 663        | -          | 11,133  |  |  |
| Options purchased                              | -            | -          | 10,654               | 697        | -          | 11,351  |  |  |
| Swaps  | 1,154        | 47,470     | 10,597               | -          | -          | 59,221  |  |  |
| Total  | 10,162       | 53,511     | 96,504               | 1,866      | 50         | 162,093 |  |  |
| Includes interest rate swaps on which the Bank |              |            |                      |            |            |         |  |  |
| agreed to pay a fixed interest rate            | 654          | 27,114     | -                    | -          | -          | 27,768  |  |  |
| C. Other derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>            |              |            |                      |            |            |         |  |  |
| Forward contracts                              | -            | -          | 592                  | -          | -          | 592     |  |  |
| Option contracts traded on stock exchange:     |              |            |                      |            |            |         |  |  |
| Options written                                | -            | -          | 4,794                | 9,421      | -          | 14,215  |  |  |
| Options purchased                              | -            | -          | 4,794                | 9,421      | -          | 14,215  |  |  |
| Other option contracts:                        |              |            |                      |            |            |         |  |  |
| Options written                                | -            | 895        | 115                  | 307        | 12         | 1,329   |  |  |
| Options purchased                              | -            | 845        | 129                  | 254        | 14         | 1,242   |  |  |
| Total  | -            | 1,740      | 10,424               | 19,403     | 26         | 31,593  |  |  |

(1) Except for credit derivatives and spot contracts for foreign currency swaps.

(2) Derivatives that constitute part of the Bank's asset and liability management system, which were not intended as hedges.

(3) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### A. Activity on consolidated basis

|   | As of Septen | nber 30, 2 | 011 (unauc           | lited)     |            |            |
|---|--------------|------------|----------------------|------------|------------|------------|
|   | Interest     | contracts  |                      |            | Commodity  |            |
|   |              |            | Currency             | Contracts  | contracts  |            |
|   | NIS - CPI    | Other      | contracts            | for shares | and others | Total      |
| D. Credit derivatives and spot contracts for                                      |              |            |                      |            |            |            |
| foreign currency swaps  |              |            |                      |            |            |            |
| Credit derivatives in which the Bank is guarantor                                 | -            | -          | -                    | -          | 1,575      | 1,575      |
| Credit derivatives in which the Bank is beneficiary                               | -            | -          | -                    | -          | 27         | 27         |
| Foreign currency spot swap contracts  | -            | -          | 2,951                | -          | -          | 2,951      |
| Total   | -            | -          | 2,951                | -          | 1,602      | 4,553      |
| Total stated amounts of derivatives   | 11,107       | 57,132     | 109,879              | 21,269     | 1,678      | 201,065    |
|   |              |            |                      |            |            |            |
| 2. Fair value, gross, of financial derivatives                                    |              |            |                      |            |            |            |
| A. Hedging derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>   |              |            |                      |            |            |            |
| Positive fair value, gross  | 1            | -          | -                    | -          | -          | 1          |
| Negative fair value, gross  | 5            | 293        | -                    | -          | -          | 298        |
| B. ALM derivatives <sup>(1)(2)</sup>  | 455          | 070        | (4) 4 0 4 0          | 47         | 0          |            |
| Positive fair value, gross  | 155          | 872        | <sup>(4)</sup> 1,810 | 47         | 2          | 2,886      |
| Negative fair value, gross<br>C. Other derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>                 | 139          | 1,101      | 1,721                | 45         | 2          | 3,008      |
|   |              | F          | 440                  | 450        |            | 269        |
| Positive fair value, gross  | -            | 5<br>7     | 112<br>112           | 152<br>158 | -          | 269<br>277 |
| Negative fair value, gross  | -            | 1          | 112                  | 158        | -          | 211        |
| D. Credit derivatives   |              |            |                      |            |            |            |
| Credit derivatives in which the Bank is guarantor                                 |              |            |                      |            |            |            |
| Positive fair value, gross  | -            | -          | -                    | -          | -          | -          |
| Negative fair value, gross<br>Credit derivatives in which the Bank is beneficiary | -            | -          | -                    | -          | 20         | 20         |
| -   |              |            |                      |            | 4          | -          |
| Positive fair value, gross  | -            | -          | -                    | -          | 4          | 4          |
| Negative fair value, gross  | -            | -          | -                    | -          | -          | -          |
| Total positive fair value, gross  | 156          | 877        | 1,922                | 199        | 6          | 3,160      |
| Total negative fair value, gross <sup>(3)</sup>                                   | 144          | 1,401      | 1,833                | 203        | 22         | 3,603      |

(1) Except for credit derivatives.

(2) Derivatives that constitute part of the Bank's asset and liability management system, which were not intended as hedges.

(3) Includes negative fair value, gross, of embedded derivatives amounting to NIS 17 million.

(4) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### A. Activity on consolidated basis

|  | As of Decem   | ber 31, 20 | )11 (audited         | d)         |            |         |
|--|---------------|------------|----------------------|------------|------------|---------|
|  | Interest cont | racts      |                      |            | Commodity  |         |
|  |               |            | Currency             | Contracts  | contracts  |         |
|  | NIS - CPI     | Other      | contracts            | for shares | and others | Total   |
| 1. Stated amounts of financial derivatives     |               |            |                      |            |            |         |
| A. Hedging derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>          |               |            |                      |            |            |         |
| Forward contracts                              | 670           | -          | -                    | -          | -          | 670     |
| Swaps  | -             | 2,211      | -                    | -          | -          | 2,211   |
| Total  | 670           | 2,211      | -                    | -          | -          | 2,881   |
| Includes interest rate swaps on which the Bank |               |            |                      |            |            |         |
| agreed to pay a fixed interest rate            | -             | 2,211      | -                    | -          | -          | 2,211   |
| B. ALM derivatives <sup>(1)(2)</sup>           |               |            |                      |            |            |         |
| Forward contracts                              | 9,721         | 3,509      | 58,780               | 119        | 15         | 72,144  |
| Option contracts traded on stock exchange:     |               |            |                      |            |            |         |
| Options written                                | -             | -          | 2,436                | 338        | -          | 2,774   |
| Options purchased                              | -             | -          | <sup>(3)</sup> 3,317 | 763        | -          | 4,080   |
| Other option contracts:                        |               |            |                      |            |            |         |
| Options written                                | -             | -          | 11,396               | 803        | 12         | 12,211  |
| Options purchased                              | -             | -          | 10,559               | 366        | 12         | 10,937  |
| Swaps  | 1,279         | 40,068     | 10,541               | -          | -          | 51,888  |
| Total  | 11,000        | 43,577     | 97,029               | 2,389      | 39         | 154,034 |
| Includes interest rate swaps on which the Bank |               |            |                      |            |            |         |
| agreed to pay a fixed interest rate            | 779           | 24,983     | -                    | -          | -          | 25,762  |
| C. Other derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>            |               |            |                      |            |            |         |
| Forward contracts                              | -             | -          | 427                  | -          | -          | 427     |
| Option contracts traded on stock exchange:     |               |            |                      |            |            |         |
| Options written                                | -             | -          | 5,096                | 9,120      | 2          | 14,218  |
| Options purchased                              | -             | -          | 5,096                | 9,120      | 2          | 14,218  |
| Other option contracts:                        |               |            |                      |            |            |         |
| Options written                                | -             | 1,016      | 7                    | 649        | -          | 1,672   |
| Options purchased                              | -             | 1,019      | 26                   | 591        | -          | 1,636   |
| Swaps  | -             | -          | -                    | 3,863      | -          | 3,863   |
| Total  | -             | 2,035      | 10,652               | 23,343     | 4          | 36,034  |

(1) Except for credit derivatives and spot contracts for foreign currency swaps.

(2) Derivatives that constitute part of the Bank's asset and liability management system, which were not intended as hedges.

(3) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### A. Activity on consolidated basis

|   | As of Decem | ber 31, 20 | )11                  |                    |            |         |
|---|-------------|------------|----------------------|--------------------|------------|---------|
|   | Interest    | contracts  |                      |                    | Commodity  |         |
|   |             |            | Currency             | Contracts          | contracts  |         |
|   | NIS - CPI   | Other      | contracts            | for shares         | and others | Total   |
| D. Credit derivatives and spot contracts for  |             |            |                      |                    |            |         |
| foreign currency swaps  |             |            |                      |                    |            |         |
| Credit derivatives in which the Bank is guarantor                                       | -           | -          | -                    | -                  | 535        | 535     |
| Credit derivatives in which the Bank is beneficiary                                     | -           | -          | -                    | -                  | 28         | 28      |
| Foreign currency spot swap contracts  | -           | -          | 2,364                | -                  | -          | 2,364   |
| Total   | -           | -          | 2,364                | -                  | 563        | 2,927   |
| Total stated amounts of derivatives   | 11,670      | 47,823     | 110,045              | 25,732             | 606        | 195,876 |
| 2. Fair value, gross, of financial derivatives<br>A. Hedging derivatives <sup>(1)</sup> |             |            |                      |                    |            |         |
| Positive fair value, gross  | 5           | -          | -                    | -                  | -          | 5       |
| Negative fair value, gross  | -           | 292        | -                    | -                  | -          | 292     |
| B. ALM derivatives <sup>(1)(2)</sup>  |             |            |                      |                    |            |         |
| Positive fair value, gross  | 209         | 995        | <sup>(4)</sup> 1,541 | <sup>(4)</sup> 140 | 1          | 2,886   |
| Negative fair value, gross<br><b>C. Other derivatives</b> <sup>(1)</sup>                | 144         | 1,287      | 1,918                | 113                | 1          | 3,463   |
| Positive fair value, gross  | -           | 3          | 81                   | 140                | -          | 224     |
| Negative fair value, gross  | -           | 3          | 78                   | 136                | -          | 217     |
| D. Credit derivatives   |             |            |                      |                    |            |         |
| Credit derivatives in which the Bank is guarantor                                       | -           | -          | -                    | -                  | -          | -       |
| Negative fair value, gross  | -           | -          | -                    | -                  | 9          | 9       |
| Total positive fair value, gross  | 214         | 998        | 1,622                | 280                | 1          | 3,115   |
| Total negative fair value, gross <sup>(3)</sup>   | 144         | 1,582      | 1,996                | 249                | 10         | 3,981   |

(1) Except for credit derivatives and spot contracts for foreign currency swaps.

(2) Derivatives that constitute part of the Bank's asset and liability management system, which were not intended as hedges.

(3) Includes negative fair value, gross, of embedded derivatives amounting to NIS 17 million.

(4) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### B) Credit risk on financial derivatives according to counter-party to the contract - Consolidated

| As of September 30, 2012 (unaudited)                       |   |       |         |          |        |       |  |
|--|---|-------|---------|----------|--------|-------|--|
|  |   |       | (       | Governme |        |       |  |
|  |   |       |         | nts and  |        |       |  |
|  | Stock Dealers/ central                              |       |         |          |        |       |  |
|  | exchanges   | Banks | Brokers | banks    | Others | Total |  |
| Balance sheet balances of underlying assets <sup>(1)</sup> | 243   | 1,900 | 9       | -        | 628    | 2,780 |  |
| Off-balance sheet credit risk on financial                 |   |       |         |          |        |       |  |
| derivatives <sup>(2)</sup>                                 | 126   | 1,455 | 372     | -        | 2,607  | 4,560 |  |
| Total credit risk on financial derivatives                 | risk on financial derivatives 369 3,355 381 - 3,235 |       |         |          |        |       |  |

In the nine-month period ended September 30, 2012, the Bank recognized credit loss with respect to derivatives amounting to NIS 17 million.

|  | As of Septemb         | oer 30, 201 | 1 (unaudited) | )        |        |        |
|--|-----------------------|-------------|---------------|----------|--------|--------|
|  |                       |             | (             | Governme |        |        |
|  |                       |             |               |          |        |        |
|  | Stock                 |             |               |          |        |        |
|  | exchanges             | Banks       | Brokers       | banks    | Others | Total  |
| Balance sheet balances of underlying assets <sup>(1)</sup> | 353                   | 1,952       | 13            | -        | 842    | 3,160  |
| Off-balance sheet credit risk on financial                 |                       |             |               |          |        |        |
| derivatives <sup>(2)</sup>                                 | 508                   | 10,729      | 11            | -        | 3,800  | 15,048 |
| Total credit risk on financial derivatives                 | 861 12,681 24 - 4,642 |             |               |          |        |        |

|  | As of Decemb             | er 31, 201 <i>°</i> | I (audited) |          |        |       |
|--|--------------------------|---------------------|-------------|----------|--------|-------|
|  |                          |                     | (           | Governme |        |       |
|  |                          |                     |             | nts and  |        |       |
|  | Stock                    |                     | Dealers/    | central  |        |       |
|  | exchanges <sup>(3)</sup> | Banks               | Brokers     | banks    | Others | Total |
| Balance sheet balances of underlying assets <sup>(1)</sup> | 291                      | 2,002               | 21          | -        | 801    | 3,115 |
| Off-balance sheet credit risk on financial                 |                          |                     |             |          |        |       |
| derivatives (2)  | 71                       | 2,681               | 126         | -        | 2,130  | 5,008 |
| Total credit risk on financial derivatives                 | 362                      | 4,683               | 147         | -        | 2,931  | 8,123 |

 Includes negative gross fair value of embedded derivatives amounting to NIS zero (as of December 31, 2011 - NIS zero and as of September 30, 2011 - NIS 17 million), and carrying amount of stand-alone derivatives amounting to NIS 2,780 million (as of December 31, 2011 - NIS 3,115 million and as of September 30, 2011 - NIS 3,160 million).

(2) Off-balance sheet credit risk for financial derivatives (including those with negative fair value) as calculated for the purposes of the per-borrower limitation in Regulation 313. On May 8, 2011, the Supervisor of Banks issued a circular revising the definition of off-balance sheet credit risk in Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation 313 "Limitations on Indebtedness of a Borrower and a Group of Borrowers". Therefore, data presented as from December 31, 2011 is not comparable to data for prior periods.

(3) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

| -                               |                   |                  |           |              |         |  |  |  |
|---------------------------------|-------------------|------------------|-----------|--------------|---------|--|--|--|
|                                 | As of September 3 | 30, 2012 (unaudi | ted)      |              |         |  |  |  |
|                                 | Up to three       | ee 3 months      |           |              |         |  |  |  |
|                                 | months            | to 1 year        | 1-5 years | Over 5 years | Total   |  |  |  |
| Interest contracts:             |                   |                  |           |              |         |  |  |  |
| NIS-CPI                         | 1,705             | 4,147            | 3,286     | 1,456        | 10,594  |  |  |  |
| Other                           | 2,197             | 7,905            | 13,306    | 15,951       | 39,359  |  |  |  |
| Currency contracts              | 72,331            | 27,594           | 5,042     | 6,977        | 111,944 |  |  |  |
| Contracts for shares            | 15,696            | 3,054            | 612       | -            | 19,362  |  |  |  |
| Commodities and other contracts | 15                | 11               | 100       | 119          | 245     |  |  |  |
| Total                           | 91,944            | 42,711           | 22,346    | 24,503       | 181,504 |  |  |  |

# C. Maturity dates - stated amounts: balances at end of period - Consolidated

| As of September 30, 2011 (unaudited) |                       |           |           |              |         |  |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|-----------------------|-----------|-----------|--------------|---------|--|--|--|
|                                      | Up to three           | 3 months  | louy      |              |         |  |  |  |
|                                      | months                | to 1 year | 1-5 years | Over 5 years | Total   |  |  |  |
| Interest contracts:                  |                       |           |           |              |         |  |  |  |
| NIS-CPI                              | 820                   | 5,585     | 3,463     | 1,239        | 11,107  |  |  |  |
| Other                                | 13,056                | 16,859    | 12,225    | 14,992       | 57,132  |  |  |  |
| Currency contracts                   | <sup>(1)</sup> 72,847 | 27,287    | 4,063     | 5,682        | 109,879 |  |  |  |
| Contracts for shares                 | 19,344                | 1,653     | 272       | -            | 21,269  |  |  |  |
| Commodities and other contracts      | 1,046                 | 346       | 212       | 74           | 1,678   |  |  |  |
| Total                                | 107,113               | 51,730    | 20,235    | 21,987       | 201,065 |  |  |  |

| As of December 31, 2011 (audited) |                       |               |           |              |         |  |  |
|-----------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------|-----------|--------------|---------|--|--|
|                                   | Up to three           | 3 months to 1 |           |              |         |  |  |
|                                   | months                | year          | 1-5 years | Over 5 years | Total   |  |  |
| Interest contracts:               |                       |               |           |              |         |  |  |
| NIS-CPI                           | 3,135                 | 4,159         | 3,125     | 1,251        | 11,670  |  |  |
| Other                             | 6,155                 | 13,896        | 12,706    | 15,066       | 47,823  |  |  |
| Currency contracts                | <sup>(1)</sup> 67,072 | 32,756        | 4,630     | 5,587        | 110,045 |  |  |
| Contracts for shares              | 22,158                | 3,304         | 270       | -            | 25,732  |  |  |
| Commodities and other contracts   | 35                    | 332           | 200       | 39           | 606     |  |  |
| Total                             | 98,555                | 54,447        | 20,931    | 21,943       | 195,876 |  |  |

(1) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### A. Fair value balances

|   | As of September 30     | 2012 (unaudi           | ted)                   |                        |         |
|---|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|---------|
|   |                        |                        | Fair va                | llue                   |         |
|   | Carrying amount        | Level 1 <sup>(1)</sup> | Level 2 <sup>(1)</sup> | Level 3 <sup>(1)</sup> | Total   |
| Financial assets                        |                        |                        |                        |                        |         |
| Cash and deposits with banks            | 16,658                 | 3,391                  | 10,422                 | 2,856                  | 16,669  |
| Securities <sup>(3)</sup>               | 7,966                  | 3,790                  | 3,914                  | 266                    | 7,970   |
| Securities loaned or sold in repurchase |                        |                        |                        |                        |         |
| agreements                              | 251                    | 251                    | -                      | -                      | 251     |
| Loans to the public, net                | 126,602                | -                      | 10,122                 | 118,394                | 128,515 |
| Loans to Governments                    | 313                    | -                      | -                      | 313                    | 313     |
| Investments in affiliates               | 32                     | -                      | -                      | 32                     | 32      |
| Assets with respect to derivatives      | 2,780                  | 226                    | 1,474                  | <sup>(2)</sup> 1,080   | 2,780   |
| Other financial assets                  | 1,438                  | -                      | -                      | 1,438                  | 1,438   |
| Total financial assets                  | <sup>(4)</sup> 156,040 | 7,658                  | 25,932                 | 124,379                | 157,968 |
| Financial liabilities                   |                        |                        |                        |                        |         |
| Deposits from the public                | 124,322                | -                      | 395                    | 125,985                | 126,380 |
| Deposits from banks                     | 2,031                  | -                      | 29                     | 2,050                  | 2,079   |
| Deposits from the Government            | 119                    | -                      | -                      | 133                    | 133     |
| Debentures and subordinated notes       | 14,186                 | -                      | -                      | 15,460                 | 15,460  |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives | 3,553                  | 104                    | 2,127                  | <sup>(2)</sup> 1,322   | 3,553   |
| Other financial liabilities             | 3,391                  | -                      | 2,813                  | 579                    | 3,392   |
| Total financial liabilities             | <sup>(4)</sup> 147,602 | 104                    | 5,364                  | 145,529                | 150,997 |

(1) Level 1 - Fair value measurement using quoted prices on an active market. Level 2 - Fair value measurement using other significant observed data. Level 3 - Fair value measurement using significant non-observed data.

(2) Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality.

(3) For more details of the carrying amount and fair value of securities, see Note 2.

(4) Includes: Assets and liabilities amounting to NIS 36,390 million and NIS 27,314 million, respectively, whose carrying amount equals their fair value (instruments presented at fair value on the balance sheet), For more information on instruments measured at fair value on recurring basis and on non-recurring basis, see Notes 8B-8D.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|   | As of September 30     | ), 2011 (unau          | dited)                 |                        |         |
|---|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|---------|
|   |                        |                        | Fair va                | alue                   |         |
|   | Carrying amount        | Level 1 <sup>(1)</sup> | Level 2 <sup>(1)</sup> | Level 3 <sup>(1)</sup> | Tota    |
| Financial assets                        |                        |                        |                        |                        |         |
| Cash and deposits with banks            | 16,987                 | 3,266                  | 10,499                 | 3,239                  | 17,004  |
| Securities <sup>(3)</sup>               | 5,879                  | 3,258                  | 2,300                  | 316                    | 5,874   |
| Securities loaned or sold in repurchase |                        |                        |                        |                        |         |
| agreements                              | 34                     | 34                     | -                      | -                      | 34      |
| Loans to the public, net                | 117,620                | -                      | 10,908                 | 107,926                | 118,834 |
| Loans to Governments                    | 146                    | -                      | -                      | 145                    | 145     |
| Investments in affiliates               | 31                     | -                      | -                      | 31                     | 31      |
| Assets with respect to derivatives      | <sup>(5)</sup> 3,160   | <sup>(5)</sup> 216     | 1,751                  | <sup>(2)</sup> 1,193   | 3,160   |
| Other financial assets                  | <sup>(5)</sup> 1,266   | -                      | -                      | 1,266                  | 1,266   |
| Total financial assets                  | <sup>(4)</sup> 145,123 | 6,774                  | 25,458                 | 114,116                | 146,348 |
| Financial liabilities                   |                        |                        |                        |                        |         |
| Deposits from the public                | 116,497                | -                      | 7,305                  | 110,682                | 117,987 |
| Deposits from banks                     | 1,874                  | -                      | 14                     | 1,902                  | 1,916   |
| Deposits from the Government            | 162                    | -                      | -                      | 178                    | 178     |
| Debentures and subordinated notes       | 12,501                 | -                      | -                      | 13,226                 | 13,226  |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives | 3,586                  | 148                    | 2,177                  | <sup>(2)</sup> 1,261   | 3,586   |
| Other financial liabilities             | 3,134                  | -                      | 2,634                  | 500                    | 3,134   |
| Total financial liabilities             | <sup>(4)</sup> 137,754 | 148                    | 12,130                 | 127,749                | 140,027 |

### A. Fair value balances - Continued

(1) Level 1 - Fair value measurement using quoted prices on an active market. Level 2 - Fair value measurement using other significant observed data. Level 3 - Fair value measurement using significant non-observed data.

(2) Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality.

(3) For more details of the carrying amount and fair value of securities, see see Note 2.

(4) Includes: Assets and liabilities amounting to NIS 34,948 million and NIS 27,286 million, respectively, whose carrying amount equals their fair value (instruments presented at fair value on the balance sheet). For more information on instruments measured at fair value on recurring basis and on non-recurring basis, see Notes 8B-8D.

(5) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### A. Fair value balances - Continued

|   | As of December 31      | , 2011 (audit          | ed)                    |                        |         |
|---|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|---------|
|   |                        |                        | Fair va                | alue                   |         |
|   | Carrying amount        | Level 1 <sup>(1)</sup> | Level 2 <sup>(1)</sup> | Level 3 <sup>(1)</sup> | Total   |
| Financial assets                        |                        |                        |                        |                        |         |
| Cash and deposits with banks            | 15,972                 | 4,259                  | 8,360                  | 3,364                  | 15,983  |
| Securities <sup>(3)</sup>               | 8,432                  | 5,531                  | 2,578                  | 318                    | 8,427   |
| Securities loaned or sold in repurchase |                        |                        |                        |                        |         |
| agreements                              | 136                    | 136                    | -                      | -                      | 136     |
| Loans to the public, net                | 119,328                | -                      | 9,304                  | 111,644                | 120,948 |
| Loans to Governments                    | 196                    | -                      | -                      | 196                    | 196     |
| Investments in affiliates               | 31                     | -                      | -                      | 31                     | 31      |
| Assets with respect to derivatives      | <sup>(5)</sup> 3,115   | <sup>(5)</sup> 76      | 1,747                  | <sup>(2)</sup> 1,292   | 3,115   |
| Other financial assets                  | <sup>(5)</sup> 1,249   | -                      | -                      | 1,249                  | 1,249   |
| Total financial assets                  | <sup>(4)</sup> 148,459 | 10,002                 | 21,989                 | 118,094                | 150,085 |
| Financial liabilities                   |                        |                        |                        |                        |         |
| Deposits from the public                | 119,236                | -                      | 10,336                 | 110,509                | 120,845 |
| Deposits from banks                     | 2,007                  | -                      | 47                     | 2,007                  | 2,054   |
| Deposits from the Government            | 152                    | -                      | -                      | 166                    | 166     |
| Debentures and subordinated notes       | 12,202                 | -                      | -                      | 13,116                 | 13,116  |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives | 3,964                  | 122                    | 2,471                  | <sup>(2)</sup> 1,371   | 3,964   |
| Other financial liabilities             | 3,241                  | -                      | 2,736                  | 505                    | 3,241   |
| Total financial liabilities             | <sup>(4)</sup> 140,802 | 122                    | 15,590                 | 127,674                | 143,386 |

(1) Level 1 - Fair value measurement using quoted prices on an active market. Level 2 - Fair value measurement using other significant observed data. Level 3 - Fair value measurement using significant non-observed data.

(2) Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality.

(3) For more details of the carrying amount and fair value of securities, see Note 2.

(4) Includes: Assets and liabilities amounting to NIS 35,675 million and NIS 28,205 million, respectively, whose carrying amount equals their fair value (instruments presented at fair value on the balance sheet). For more information on instruments measured at fair value on recurring basis and on non-recurring basis, see Notes 8B-8D.

(5) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### B. Items measured at fair value:

## 1. On recurring basis

|  | As of September  | r 30, 2012 (un | audited)       |            |         |
|--|------------------|----------------|----------------|------------|---------|
|  |                  | Other          | Non-           |            |         |
|  | Prices quoted    | significant    | observed       |            | Balance |
|  | on active        | observed       | significant    | Total fair | sheet   |
|  | market (level 1) | data (level 2) | data (level 3) | value      | balance |
| Assets   |                  |                |                |            |         |
| Securities available for sale                          |                  |                |                |            |         |
| Debentures and bonds                                   |                  |                |                |            |         |
| Of Government of Israel                                | 1,605            | 3,535          | -              | 5,140      | 5,140   |
| Of foreign governments                                 | 100              | -              | -              | 100        | 100     |
| Of banks and financial institutions in Israel          | 122              | -              | -              | 122        | 122     |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas           | -                | 243            | 228            | 471        | 471     |
| Asset-backed   | -                | -              | 7              | 7          | 7       |
| Of others in Israel                                    | 40               | -              | -              | 40         | 40      |
| Of others overseas                                     | 10               | 136            | 31             | 177        | 177     |
| Shares   | 5                | -              | -              | 5          | 5       |
| Securities held for trading:                           |                  |                |                |            |         |
| Debentures of the Government of Israel                 | 705              | -              | -              | 705        | 705     |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas           | 4                | -              | -              | 4          | 4       |
| Credit with respect to loans to clients                | 373              | -              | -              | 373        | 373     |
| Assets with respect to derivatives <sup>(1)</sup>      |                  |                |                |            |         |
| Interest contracts:                                    |                  |                |                |            |         |
| Shekel/ CPI  | -                | 92             | 42             | 134        | 134     |
| Other  | -                | 972            | 159            | 1,131      | 1,131   |
| Currency contracts                                     | 226              | 410            | 679            | 1,315      | 1,315   |
| Contracts for shares                                   | -                | -              | 199            | 199        | 199     |
| Commodities and other contracts                        | -                | -              | 1              | 1          | 1       |
| Total assets   | 3,190            | 5,388          | 1,346          | 9,924      | 9,924   |
|  |                  |                |                |            |         |
| Liabilities  |                  |                |                |            |         |
| Deposits with respect to borrowing from clients        | 373              | -              | -              | 373        | 373     |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives <sup>(1)</sup> |                  |                |                |            |         |
| Interest contracts:                                    |                  |                |                |            |         |
| Shekel/ CPI  | -                | 169            | 40             | 209        | 209     |
| Other  | -                | 1,310          |                | 1,662      | 1,662   |
| Currency contracts                                     | 104              | 646            |                | 1,508      | 1,508   |
| Contracts for shares                                   | -                | 2              | 169            | 171        | 171     |
| Commodities and other contracts                        | -                | -              | 3              | 3          | 3       |
| Other  | -                | -              | 4              | 4          | 4       |
| Total liabilities                                      | 477              | 2,127          | 1,326          | 3,930      | 3,930   |

(1) Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### B. Items measured at fair value:

### 1. On recurring basis - Continued

|   | As of September 30, 2011 (unaudited) |                      |                |            |                      |  |  |  |
|---|--------------------------------------|----------------------|----------------|------------|----------------------|--|--|--|
|   |                                      | Other                | Non-           |            |                      |  |  |  |
|   | Prices quoted                        | significant          | observed       |            | Balance              |  |  |  |
|   | on active                            | observed data        | significant    | Total fair | sheet                |  |  |  |
|   | market (level 1)                     | (level 2)            | data (level 3) | value      | balance              |  |  |  |
| Assets  |                                      |                      |                |            |                      |  |  |  |
| Securities available for sale                     |                                      |                      |                |            |                      |  |  |  |
| Debentures and bonds                              |                                      |                      |                |            |                      |  |  |  |
| Of Government of Israel                           | 2,038                                | <sup>(2)</sup> 2,014 | -              | 4,052      | 4,052                |  |  |  |
| Of foreign governments                            | 65                                   | -                    | -              | 65         | 65                   |  |  |  |
| Of banks and financial institutions in Israel     | 121                                  | -                    | -              | 121        | 121                  |  |  |  |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas      | s -                                  | <sup>(2)</sup> 230   | · 215          | 445        | 445                  |  |  |  |
| Asset-backed                                      | -                                    | -                    | 63             | 63         | 63                   |  |  |  |
| Of others overseas                                | 76                                   | 56                   | 38             | 170        | 170                  |  |  |  |
| Shares  | 5                                    | -                    | -              | 5          | 5                    |  |  |  |
| Securities held for trading:                      |                                      |                      |                |            |                      |  |  |  |
| Debentures of the Government of Israel            | 429                                  | -                    | -              | 429        | 429                  |  |  |  |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas      | s 4                                  | -                    | -              | 4          | 4                    |  |  |  |
| Assets with respect to derivatives <sup>(1)</sup> |                                      |                      |                |            |                      |  |  |  |
| Interest contracts:                               |                                      |                      |                |            |                      |  |  |  |
| Shekel/ CPI                                       | -                                    | 67                   | 89             | 156        | 156                  |  |  |  |
| Other   | -                                    | 722                  | 155            | 877        | 877                  |  |  |  |
| Currency contracts                                | 216                                  | 957                  | 749            | 1,922      | <sup>(2)</sup> 1,922 |  |  |  |
| Contracts for shares                              | -                                    | -                    | 199            | 199        | 199                  |  |  |  |
| Commodities and other contracts                   | -                                    | 5                    | 1              | 6          | 6                    |  |  |  |
| Total assets                                      | 2,954                                | 4,051                | 1,509          | 8,514      | 8,514                |  |  |  |
| Liabilities                                       |                                      |                      |                |            |                      |  |  |  |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives (1)       |                                      |                      |                |            |                      |  |  |  |
| Interest contracts:                               |                                      |                      |                |            |                      |  |  |  |
| Shekel/ CPI                                       | -                                    | 112                  | 32             | 144        | 144                  |  |  |  |
| Other   | -                                    | 1,090                | -              | 1,401      | 1,401                |  |  |  |
| Currency contracts                                | 148                                  | 943                  | -              | 1,816      | 1,816                |  |  |  |
| Contracts for shares                              | -                                    | 16                   | -              | 203        | 203                  |  |  |  |
| Commodities and other contracts                   | -                                    | 16                   | -              | 22         | 22                   |  |  |  |
| Other   | -                                    | 12                   | -              | 17         | 17                   |  |  |  |
| Total liabilities                                 | 148                                  | 2,189                |                | 3,603      | 3,603                |  |  |  |

(1) Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality.

(2) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### B. Items measured at fair value:

### 1. On recurring basis - Continued

|  | As of Decemb  | oer 31, 2011 (a | udited)        |                      |         |
|--|---------------|-----------------|----------------|----------------------|---------|
|  | Prices        | Other           | Non-           |                      |         |
|  | quoted on     | significant     | observed       |                      | Balance |
|  | active market | observed        | significant    | Total fair           | sheet   |
|  | (level 1)     | data (level 2)  | data (level 3) | value                | balance |
| Assets   |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| Securities available for sale                          |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| Debentures and bonds                                   |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| Of Government of Israel                                | 3,227         | 2,297           | -              | 5,524                | 5,524   |
| Of foreign governments                                 | 86            | -               | -              | 86                   | 86      |
| Of banks and financial institutions in Israel          | 159           | -               | -              | 159                  | 159     |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas           | -             | 192             | 220            | 412                  | 412     |
| Asset-backed   | -             | -               | 61             | 61                   | 61      |
| Of others in Israel                                    | 81            | -               | -              | 81                   | 81      |
| Of others overseas                                     | 9             | 89              | 37             | 135                  | 135     |
| Shares   | 6             | -               | -              | 6                    | 6       |
| Securities held for trading:                           |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| Debentures of the Government of Israel                 | 1,183         | -               | -              | 1,183                | 1,183   |
| Of banks and financial institutions overseas           | 3             | -               | -              | 3                    | 3       |
| Securities loaned or sold in repurchase                |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| agreements   | 136           | -               | -              | 136                  | 136     |
| Credit with respect to loans to clients                | 231           | -               | -              | 231                  | 231     |
| Assets with respect to derivatives (1)                 |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| Interest contracts:                                    |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| Shekel/ CPI  | -             | 86              | 128            | 214                  | 214     |
| Other  | -             | 879             | 119            | 998                  | 998     |
| Currency contracts                                     | (2)76         | 782             | 682            | <sup>(2)</sup> 1,540 | 1,540   |
| Contracts for shares                                   | -             | -               | 362            | 362                  | 362     |
| Commodities and other contracts                        | -             | -               | 1              | 1                    | 1       |
| Total assets   | 5,197         | 4,325           | 1,610          | 11,132               | 11,132  |
|  |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| Liabilities  |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| Deposits with respect to borrowing from clients        | 231           | -               | -              | 231                  | 231     |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives <sup>(1)</sup> |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| Interest contracts:                                    |               |                 |                |                      |         |
| Shekel/ CPI  | -             | 116             | 28             | 144                  | 144     |
| Other  | -             | 1,273           | 309            | 1,582                | 1,582   |
| Currency contracts                                     | 122           | 1,081           | 793            | 1,996                | 1,996   |
| Contracts for shares                                   | -             | 1               | 231            | 232                  | 232     |
| Commodities and other contracts                        | -             | -               | 10             | 10                   | 10      |
| Other  | -             | 11              | 6              | 17                   | 17      |
| Total liabilities                                      | 353           | 2,482           | 1,377          | 4,212                | 4,212   |

(1) Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality.(2) Reclassified.

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### B. Items measured at fair value:

### 2. On non-recurring basis - Continued

|  |                            | Septem                                | ber 30, 2012 (i                     | unaudited) | For the three months<br>ended September<br>30,2012 | For the nine<br>months ended<br>September 30,2012 |
|--|----------------------------|---------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|------------|--|---|
|  | Prices quoted<br>on active | Other significant<br>observed<br>data | Non-observed<br>significant<br>data | Total      |  |   |
|  | market (level 1)           | (level 2)                             | (level 3)                           | fair value | Loss   | Loss  |
| Impaired credit whose collection is contingent on collateral | -                          | -                                     | 189                                 | 189        | -  | 33  |

## C. Change in items measured at fair value on recurrent basis, included in level 3:

|   | For the three | months | ended Septe           | mber 30, | 2012 (   | unaudite | d)         |           |                |
|---|---------------|--------|-----------------------|----------|----------|----------|------------|-----------|----------------|
|   |               | Rea    | alized /              |          |          |          |            |           |                |
|   |               |        | ized gain             |          |          |          |            |           |                |
|   |               |        | ), net <sup>(1)</sup> |          |          |          |            |           |                |
|   | -             | inc    | luded                 |          |          |          |            |           |                |
|   |               |        | On                    |          |          |          |            |           |                |
|   |               |        | statement             |          |          |          |            |           | Unrealized     |
|   |               | On     | of other              |          |          |          |            |           | gain (loss)    |
|   |               | statem | comprehe              |          |          |          |            |           | with respect   |
|   |               | ent of | nsive                 |          |          |          |            |           | to instruments |
|   | Fair value    | profit | income                |          |          | <b>.</b> | - <i>i</i> | as of     |                |
|   | as of June    | and    | under                 | Acqui-   | <u> </u> | Dispo-   |            | September |                |
|   | 30, 2012      | loss   | Equity                | sitions  | Sales    | sitions  | to level 3 | 30, 2012  | 30, 2012       |
| Assets  |               |        |                       |          |          |          |            |           |                |
| Securities available for sale Debentures and bonds:     |               |        |                       |          |          |          |            |           |                |
| Of banks and financial                                  |               |        |                       |          |          |          |            |           | (-)            |
| institutions overseas                                   | 230           | -      | (2)                   | -        | -        | -        | -          | 228       | (2)            |
| Asset-backed  | 33            | 1      | -                     | -        | (27)     | -        | -          | 7         | 1              |
| Of others overseas                                      | 36            | 1      | -                     | -        | -        | (6)      | -          | 31        | 1              |
| Assets with respect to<br>derivatives <sup>(2)(3)</sup> |               |        |                       |          |          |          |            |           |                |
|   |               |        |                       |          |          |          |            |           |                |
| Interest contracts:<br>Shekel/ CPI                      | 65            | 32     |                       |          | (EE)     |          |            | 42        |                |
| Other   | 181           | (22)   | -                     | -        | (55)     | -        | -          | 159       | -              |
| Currency contracts                                      | 811           | (132)  | _                     | -        | _        | -        | _          | 679       | -              |
| Contracts for shares                                    | 216           | (132)  |                       | -        |          |          | -          | 199       | _              |
| Commodities and other                                   | 210           | (17)   |                       |          |          |          |            | 133       |                |
| contracts   | -             | -      | -                     | -        | -        | -        | 1          | 1         | -              |
| Total assets  | 1,572         | (137)  | (2)                   | -        | (82)     | (6)      | 1          | 1,346     | -              |
| Liabilities   |               |        |                       |          |          |          |            |           |                |
| Liabilities with respect to                             |               |        |                       |          |          |          |            |           |                |
| derivatives <sup>(2)(3)</sup>                           |               |        |                       |          |          |          |            |           |                |
| Interest contracts:                                     |               |        |                       |          |          |          |            |           |                |
| Shekel/ CPI   | 18            | 31     | -                     | -        | (23)     | -        | 14         | 40        | -              |
| Other   | 327           | (2)    | -                     | -        | -        | -        | 27         | 352       | -              |
| Currency contracts                                      | 703           | -      | -                     | -        | -        | -        | 55         | 758       | -              |
| Contracts for shares                                    | 163           | (2)    | -                     | -        | -        | -        | 8          | 169       | -              |
| Commodities and other                                   |               |        |                       |          |          |          |            |           |                |
| contracts   | 4             | -      | -                     | -        | -        | -        | (1)        | 3         | -              |
| Other <sup>(3)</sup>                                    | 4             | -      | -                     | -        | -        | -        | -          | 4         | -              |
| Total liabilities                                       | 1,219         | 27     | -                     | -        | (23)     | -        | 103        | 1,326     | -              |

(1) Realized gain (loss) included on the statement of profit and loss under "Non-interest financing revenues". Unrealized gain and loss included in equity under Adjustments for Presentation of Available-for-Sale Securities at Fair Value.

(2) Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality.
 (3) Included on statement of profit and loss under "Non-interest financing revenues".

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### C. Change in items measured at fair value on recurrent basis, included in level 3 - Continued:

|                               |            |         |                        | For the   | ne three | months er | nded Sep | tember 30, 2 | 2011 (unaudited) |
|-------------------------------|------------|---------|------------------------|-----------|----------|-----------|----------|--------------|------------------|
|                               |            | R       | ealized /              |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
|                               |            | unreali | zed gain               |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
|                               |            | (los    | s), net <sup>(1)</sup> |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
|                               |            |         | included               |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
|                               |            |         | On                     |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
|                               |            |         | stateme                |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
|                               |            |         | nt of                  |           |          |           |          |              | Unrealized gain  |
|                               |            | On      | other                  |           |          |           |          |              | (loss) with      |
|                               |            | statem  | compre                 |           |          |           |          |              | respect to       |
|                               |            | ent of  | hensive                |           |          |           |          | Fair value   | instruments      |
|                               | Fair value | profit  | income                 |           |          |           | Transfer | as of        | held as of       |
|                               | as of June | and     | under                  | Acquisiti |          | Dispositi | to       | September    | September 30,    |
|                               | 30, 2011   | loss    | Equity                 | ons       | Sales    | ons       | level 3  | 30, 2011     | 2011             |
| Assets                        |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| Securities available for sale |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| Debentures and bonds:         |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| Of banks and financial        |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| institutions overseas         | 287        | (6)     | (2)                    | -         | -        | (64)      | -        | 215          | (8)              |
| Asset-backed                  | 65         | -       | (2)                    | -         | -        | -         | -        | 63           | (2)              |
| Of others overseas            | 43         | -       | -                      | -         | -        | (5)       | -        | 38           | -                |
| Assets with respect to        |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| derivatives (2)(3)            |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| Interest contracts:           |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| Shekel/ CPI                   | 47         | 2       | -                      | 11        | -        | -         | 29       | 89           | 2                |
| Other                         | 81         | 1       | -                      | -         | (5)      | -         | 78       | 155          | 1                |
| Currency contracts            | 391        | -       | -                      | -         | -        | -         | 358      | 749          | -                |
| Contracts for shares          | 157        | -       | -                      | -         | -        | -         | 42       | 199          | -                |
| Commodities and other         |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| contracts                     | -          | -       | -                      | -         | -        | -         | 1        | 1            | -                |
| Total assets                  | 1,071      | (3)     | (4)                    | 11        | (5)      | (69)      | 508      | 1,509        | (7)              |
| Liabilities                   |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| Liabilities with respect to   |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| derivative <sup>(2)(3)</sup>  |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| Interest contracts:           |            |         |                        |           |          |           |          |              |                  |
| Shekel/ CPI                   | 27         | (32)    | -                      | -         | (2)      | -         | 39       | 32           | (32)             |
| Other                         | 267        | (02)    | -                      | -         | (1)      | -         | 46       | 311          | (02)             |
| Currency contracts            | 622        | (.)     | -                      | -         | -        | -         | 103      | 725          | (.)              |
| Contracts for shares          | 160        | 2       | -                      | -         | -        | -         | 25       | 187          | 2                |
| Commodities and other         |            | -       |                        |           |          |           | _0       |              | -                |
| contracts                     | 5          | -       | -                      | -         | -        | -         | 1        | 6            | -                |
| Other <sup>(3)</sup>          | 4          | (3)     | -                      | -         | -        | -         | 4        | 5            | (3)              |
| Total liabilities             | 1,085      | (34)    | -                      | -         | (3)      | -         | 218      | 1,266        | (34)             |

Realized gain (loss) included on the statement of profit and loss under "Non-interest financing revenues". Unrealized gain and loss included in equity under Adjustments for Presentation of Available-for-Sale Securities at Fair Value.
 Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality.
 Included on statement of profit and loss under "Non-interest financing revenues".

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### C. Change in items measured at fair value on recurrent basis, included in level 3 - Continued:

|   |                    |                    |                                    | For the nine months ended September 30, 2012 (unaudited) |       |                   |            |            |                                       |
|---|--------------------|--------------------|------------------------------------|--|-------|-------------------|------------|------------|---------------------------------------|
|   |                    |                    | Realized /                         |  |       |                   |            |            | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |
|   |                    | unreal             | ized gain                          |  |       |                   |            |            |                                       |
|   |                    | (los               | s), net <sup>(1)</sup><br>included |  |       |                   |            |            |                                       |
|   |                    |                    | On                                 |  |       |                   |            |            |                                       |
|   |                    |                    | statement                          |  |       |                   |            |            | Unrealized gain                       |
|   |                    |                    | of other                           |  |       |                   |            |            | (loss) with                           |
|   |                    | On                 | comprehe                           |  |       |                   |            |            | respect to                            |
|   | Fair value         | statement          | nsive                              |  |       |                   |            | Fair value | instruments                           |
|   | as of              | of                 | income                             |  |       | <b>D</b>          | т <i>(</i> | as of      | held as of                            |
|   | January 1,<br>2011 | profit and<br>loss | under                              | Acquisitions   | Soloo | Disposi-<br>tions | to level 3 | 30, 2012   | September 30,<br>2012                 |
| A 1 -   | 2011               | 1055               | Equity                             | Acquisitions   | Sales | uons              | to level 3 | 30, 2012   | 2012                                  |
| Assets  |                    |                    |                                    |  |       |                   |            |            |                                       |
| Securities available for sal  | е                  |                    |                                    |  |       |                   |            |            |                                       |
| <b>Debentures and bonds:</b><br>Of banks and financial                        | 000                |                    |                                    |  |       |                   |            |            |                                       |
| institutions overseas   | 220                | 8                  | -                                  | -  | -     | -                 | -          | 228        | 8                                     |
| Asset-backed  | 61                 | (11)               | (1)                                | -  | (42)  | -                 | -          | 7          | (11)                                  |
| Of others overseas<br>Assets with respect to<br>derivatives <sup>(2)(3)</sup> | 37                 | 1                  | -                                  | -  | -     | (7)               | -          | 31         | 1                                     |
| Interest contracts:   |                    |                    |                                    |  |       |                   |            |            |                                       |
| Shekel/ CPI   | 128                | (3)                | -                                  | -  | (68)  | -                 | (15)       | 42         | -                                     |
| Other   | 119                | 1                  | -                                  | -  | -     | -                 | 39         | 159        | -                                     |
| Currency contracts  | 682                | -                  | -                                  | -  | -     | -                 | (3)        | 679        | -                                     |
| Contracts for shares<br>Commodities and other                                 | 362                | (17)               | -                                  | -  | -     | -                 | (146)      | 199        | -                                     |
| contracts   | 1                  | -                  | -                                  | -  | -     | -                 | -          | 1          |                                       |
| Total assets  | 1,610              | (21)               | (1)                                | -  | (110) | (7)               | (125)      | 1,346      | (2)                                   |
| Liabilities<br>Liabilities with respect to<br>derivatives <sup>(2)(3)</sup>   |                    |                    |                                    |  |       |                   |            |            |                                       |
| Interest contracts:   |                    |                    |                                    |  |       |                   |            |            |                                       |
| Shekel/ CPI   | 28                 | 8                  | -                                  | -  | (25)  | -                 | 29         | 40         | 8                                     |
| Other   | 309                | 1                  | -                                  | -  | -     | -                 | 42         | 352        | 1                                     |
| Currency contracts  | 793                | -                  | -                                  | -  | -     | -                 | (35)       | 758        | -                                     |
| Contracts for shares<br>Commodities and other                                 | 231                | (4)                | -                                  | -  | -     | -                 | (58)       | 169        | (4)                                   |
| contracts   | 10                 | -                  | -                                  | -  | -     | -                 | (7)        | 3          | -                                     |
| Other <sup>(3)</sup>  | 6                  | (1)                | -                                  | -  | (1)   | -                 | -          | 4          | (1)                                   |
| Total liabilities   | 1,377              | 4                  | -                                  | -  | (26)  | -                 | (29)       | 1,326      | 4                                     |

(1) Realized gain (loss) included on the statement of profit and loss under "Non-interest financing revenues". Unrealized gain and loss included in equity under Adjustments for Presentation of Available-for-Sale Securities at Fair Value.

(2) Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality.

(3) Included on statement of profit and loss under "Non-interest financing revenues".

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### C. Change in items measured at fair value on recurrent basis, included in level 3 - Continued:

| C. Change in items mea                |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            | 2011 (unaudited) |
|---------------------------------------|---------------|--------|------------------------|---------|-------|----------|----------|------------|------------------|
|                                       |               |        | ealized /<br>zed gain  |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
|                                       |               |        | s), net <sup>(1)</sup> |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
|                                       |               |        | included               |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
|                                       |               |        | On                     |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
|                                       |               |        | stateme                |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
|                                       |               |        | nt of                  |         |       |          |          |            | Unrealized gain  |
|                                       |               | On     | other                  |         |       |          |          |            | (loss) with      |
|                                       |               | statem | compre                 |         |       |          |          |            | respect to       |
|                                       |               | ent of | hensive                |         |       |          |          | Fair value | instruments      |
|                                       | Fair value as | profit |                        |         |       |          | Transfer |            | held as of       |
|                                       | of January 1, | and    |                        | Acqui-  |       | Disposi- |          | September  | September 30,    |
|                                       | 2011          | loss   | Equity                 | sitions | Sales | tions    | level 3  | 30, 2011   | 2011             |
| Assets                                |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
| Securities available for sale         |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
| Debentures and bonds:                 |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
| Of banks and financial                | 221           | (5)    | (4)                    |         |       |          |          | 045        |                  |
| institutions overseas<br>Asset-backed | 60            | (5)    | (1)<br>3               | -       | -     | -        | -        | 215<br>63  | (6)<br>3         |
| Of others overseas                    | 45            | (2)    | 3                      | -       | -     | (5)      | -        | 38         | (2)              |
| Assets with respect to                | 45            | (2)    | -                      | -       | -     | (5)      |          | 30         | (2)              |
| derivatives <sup>(2)(3)</sup>         |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
| Interest contracts:                   |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
| Shekel/ CPI                           | 8             | (15)   | -                      | 8       | -     | -        | 88       | 89         | (15)             |
| Other                                 | 4             | 7      | -                      | -       | (6)   | -        | 150      | 155        | ()               |
| Currency contracts                    | -             | -      | -                      | -       | -     | -        | 749      | 749        | -                |
| Contracts for shares                  | 17            | (3)    | -                      | 2       | -     | -        | 183      | 199        | (3)              |
| Commodities and other                 |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
| contracts                             | -             | -      | -                      | -       | -     | -        | 1        | 1          | -                |
| Total assets                          | 355           | (18)   | 2                      | 10      | (6)   | (5)      | 1,171    | 1,509      | (16)             |
| Liabilities                           |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
| Liabilities with respect to           |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
| derivatives <sup>(2)(3)</sup>         |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
| Interest contracts:                   |               |        |                        |         |       |          |          |            |                  |
| Shekel/ CPI                           | 62            | -      | -                      | -       | (56)  | -        | 26       | 32         | -                |
| Other                                 | 4             | 5      | -                      | -       | (2)   | -        | 304      | 311        | 5                |
| Currency contracts                    | -             | -      | -                      | -       | -     | -        | 725      | 725        | -                |
| Contracts for shares                  | -             | 4      | -                      | -       | -     | -        | 183      | 187        | 4                |
| Commodities and other                 |               |        |                        |         |       |          | -        | -          |                  |
| contracts                             | -             | -      | -                      | -       | -     | -        | 6        | 6          | -                |
| Other <sup>(3)</sup>                  | 3             | (1)    | -                      | 2       | -     | -        | 1        | -          | (1)              |
| Total liabilities                     | 69            | 8      | -                      | 2       | (58)  | -        | 1,245    | 1,266      | 8                |

(1) Realized gain (loss) included on the statement of profit and loss under "Non-interest financing revenues". Unrealized gain and loss included in equity under Adjustments for Presentation of Available-for-Sale Securities at Fair Value.

(2) Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality. Starting on January 1, 2011, FAS 157 is applied. Classification to level 3 due to credit risk is included in "Transfers to level 3" column.

(3) Included on statement of profit and loss under "Non-interest financing revenues".

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### C. Change in items measured at fair value on recurrent basis, included in level 3 - Continued:

| C. Change in items measur                            |               |          |  | 010, 1110 |       |          |            |            | 2011 (audited)  |
|--|---------------|----------|--|-----------|-------|----------|------------|------------|-----------------|
|  |               |          | Realized /                             |           |       | . ,      |            |            | (               |
|  |               |          | alized gain<br>ss), net <sup>(1)</sup> |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
|  |               | (10      | included                               |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
|  |               |          | On                                     |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
|  |               |          | statement                              |           |       |          |            |            | Unrealized      |
|  |               |          | of other                               |           |       |          |            |            | gain (loss)     |
|  |               | On       | compre-                                |           |       |          |            |            | with respect to |
|  |               | stateme  | hensive                                |           |       |          |            | Fair value | instruments     |
|  | Fair value as | nt of    | income                                 |           |       |          |            | as of      | held as of      |
|  | of January 1, | profit   | under                                  | Acqui-    |       | Disposi- | Transfer   | December   | December 31,    |
|  | 2011          | and loss |  | sitions   | Sales | tions    | to level 3 | 31, 2011   | 2011            |
| Assets   |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| Securities available for sale                        |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| Debentures and bonds:                                |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| Of banks and financial                               |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| institutions overseas                                | 221           | -        | (1)                                    | -         | -     | -        | -          | 220        | (1)             |
| Asset-backed   | 60            | -        | 1                                      | -         | -     | -        | -          | 61         | 1               |
| Of others overseas                                   | 45            | 2        | (3)                                    | -         | -     | (7)      | -          | 37         | (1)             |
| Assets with respect to derivatives <sup>(2)(3)</sup> |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| Interest contracts:                                  |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| Shekel/ CPI  | 8             | 2        | -                                      | -         | (10)  | -        | 128        | 128        | 2               |
| Other  | 4             | (1)      | -                                      | -         | -     | -        | 116        | 119        | (1)             |
| Currency contracts                                   | -             | -        | -                                      | -         | -     | -        | 682        | 682        | -               |
| Contracts for shares                                 | 17            | 11       | -                                      | 2         | -     | -        | 332        | 362        | 3               |
| Commodities and other                                |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| contracts  | -             | -        | -                                      | -         | -     | -        | 1          | 1          | -               |
| Total assets   | 355           | 14       | (3)                                    | 2         | (10)  | (7)      | 1,258      | 1,609      | 3               |
| Liabilities  |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| Liabilities with respect to                          |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| derivatives <sup>(2)(3)</sup>                        |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| Interest contracts:                                  |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| Shekel/ CPI  | 62            | (1)      | -                                      | -         | (61)  | -        | 28         | 28         | (1)             |
| Other  | 4             | (1)      | -                                      | -         | -     | -        | 306        | 309        | (1)             |
| Currency contracts                                   | -             | -        | -                                      | -         | -     | -        | 793        | 793        | -               |
| Contracts for shares                                 | -             | 8        | -                                      | -         | -     | -        | 223        | 231        | 8               |
| Commodities and other                                |               |          |  |           |       |          |            |            |                 |
| contracts  | -             | -        | -                                      | -         | -     | -        | 10         | 10         | -               |
| Other <sup>(3)</sup>                                 | 3             | -        | -                                      | 3         | -     | -        | -          | 6          | -               |
| Total liabilities                                    | 69            | 6        | -                                      | 3         | (61)  | -        | 1,360      | 1,377      | 6               |

(1) Realized gain (loss) included on the statement of profit and loss under "Non-interest financing revenues". Unrealized gain and loss included in equity under Adjustments for Presentation of Available-for-Sale Securities at Fair Value.

(2) Fair value measurement is primarily based on observed data (market-interest rates curves), except for counter-party credit quality. Starting on January 1, 2011, FAS 157 is applied. Classification to level 3 due to credit risk is included in "Transfers to level 3" column.

(3) Included on statement of profit and loss under "Non-interest financing revenues".

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

# D. Additional information about non-observed significant data and valuation techniques used in fair value measurement of items classified at Level 3:

|  | Fair value  | -                      | •                         | · · · · ·   |          |
|--|-------------|------------------------|---------------------------|-------------|----------|
|  | as of       |                        | Non-                      |             |          |
|  | September   |                        |                           |             | Weighted |
|  | 30, 2012    |                        |                           | Panga       | 0        |
|  |             | technique              | uala                      | Range       | average  |
|  | (unaudited) |                        |                           |             |          |
| Securities available for sale:           | _           |                        |                           | /           |          |
| Debentures of foreign banks and          | 5           | Estimated recuperation | Recuperation rate         | 5.0%        | 5.0%     |
| financial institutions                   |             | rate                   |                           |             |          |
| Debentures of foreign banks and          | 40          | Cash flow discounting  | Discount rate             | (0.4%)-2.1% | 1.9%     |
| financial institutions                   |             |                        |                           |             |          |
| CLN                                      | 183         | Cash flow discounting  | Probability of default    | 1.0%-2.1%   | 2.0%     |
| Asset-backed debentures                  | 7           | Pricing model          | Probability of default,   | 9.3%-11.3%  | 10.8%    |
|  |             |                        | discount rate             |             |          |
| Debentures of foreign others             | 31          | Cash flow discounting  | Discount rate             | 5.6%-6.3%   | 6.1%     |
| Assets with respect to derivatives:      |             |                        |                           |             |          |
| Interest contracts - NIS CPI             | 34          | Cash flow discounting  | Inflationary              | 1.3%-5.8%   | 4.8%     |
|  |             | Ŭ                      | expectations              |             |          |
| Contracts for shares                     | 3           | Option pricing model   | Standard deviation        | 36.7%-44%   | 33.4%    |
|  | -           | - F F                  | of shares                 |             |          |
| Other                                    | 1.043       | Cash flow discounting  | Counter - party           | _           |          |
| other                                    | 1,043       | Cash now discounting   |                           | -           | -        |
|  |             |                        | credit quality            |             |          |
| Liabilities with respect to derivatives: |             |                        |                           |             | _ ···    |
| Interest contracts - NIS CPI             | 35          | Cash flow discounting  | Inflationary expectations | 1.3%-5.8%   | 2.4%     |
| Other                                    | 1,287       | Cash flow discounting  | Counter - party           | -           | -        |
|  |             |                        | credit quality            |             |          |

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### E. Transfers between Levels 1 and 2 of the fair value hierarchy

There were no transfers from Level 2 to Level 1 during the reported period.

### F. Election of fair value alternative

Due to election of the fair value alternative, the Bank treats investments in certain debentures at fair value, charging the changes to profit and loss and classifying them under the portfolio held for trading - even though they had not been purchased for this purpose.

Election of the fair value alternative was made for under the following circumstances:

- Reduce volatility in profit and loss resulting from changes between the original measurement basis of financial instruments designated at the fair value alternative, and the measurement basis of financial derivatives used to manage risk with respect to such investments.
- 2. Complexity of implementing hedge accounting.
- 3. More accurate economic presentation of assets managed on fair value basis.

The following table lists the fair value of items measured at fair value due to election of the fair value alternative:

|                               |                    | Profit with respect to change |
|-------------------------------|--------------------|-------------------------------|
|                               |                    | in fair value for the nine    |
|                               | Fair value as of   | months ended                  |
|                               | September 30, 2012 | September 30, 2012            |
| Securities available for sale | 453                | 2                             |

|                               |                   | Profit with respect to change |
|-------------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------------|
|                               | Fair value as of  | in fair value for the year    |
|                               | December 31, 2011 | ended December 31, 2011       |
| Securities available for sale | 531               | 5                             |

# Note 9 - Interest revenues and expenses

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | For the thr | ee months           | For the nin | e months | For the year ended  |  |
|--|-------------|---------------------|-------------|----------|---------------------|--|
|  | ended Sep   | tember 30           | ended Septe | ember 30 | December 31,        |  |
|  | 2012        | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> | 2012        | 2011 (1) | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> |  |
|  | (           | unaudited)          | (unaudited) |          | (audited)           |  |
| A. Interest revenues <sup>(2)</sup>            |             |                     |             |          |                     |  |
| From loans to the public                       | 1,768       | 1,557               | 5,115       | 4,948    | 6,364               |  |
| From loans to Governments                      | 2           | 2                   | 5           | 3        | 4                   |  |
| From deposits with the Bank of Israel and from |             |                     |             |          |                     |  |
| cash   | 52          | 70                  | 128         | 182      | 276                 |  |
| From deposits with banks                       | 16          | 9                   | 6           | 145      | 68                  |  |
| From securities loaned or sold in repurchase   |             |                     |             |          |                     |  |
| agreements                                     | 1           | 1                   | 3           | 4        | 4                   |  |
| From debentures <sup>(3)</sup>                 | 53          | 36                  | 155         | 105      | 124                 |  |
| Total interest revenues                        | 1,892       | 1,675               | 5,412       | 5,387    | 6,840               |  |
|  |             |                     |             |          |                     |  |
| B. Interest expenses                           |             |                     |             |          |                     |  |
| On deposits from the public                    | 742         | 526                 | 2,183       | 2,235    | 3,004               |  |
| On deposits from governments                   | 2           | 4                   | 4           | 11       | 11                  |  |
| On deposits from banks                         | 6           | 61                  | 1           | 154      | 15                  |  |
| For debentures                                 | 242         | 193                 | 653         | 622      | 711                 |  |
| Total interest expenses                        | 992         | 784                 | 2,841       | 3,022    | 3,741               |  |
| Total interest revenues (expenses), net        | 900         | 891                 | 2,571       | 2,365    | 3,099               |  |
| C. Details of net effect of hedging financial  |             |                     |             |          |                     |  |
| derivatives on interest revenues               | (27)        | (42)                | (119)       | (51)     | 80                  |  |
| D. Details of interest revenues on accrual     |             |                     |             |          |                     |  |
| basis from debentures                          |             |                     |             |          |                     |  |
| Held to maturity                               | 8           | 3                   | 21          | 3        | 5                   |  |
| Available for sale                             | 46          | 29                  | 122         | 111      | 120                 |  |
| Held for trade                                 | (1)         | 4                   | 12          | (9)      | (1)                 |  |
| Total included under interest revenues         | 53          | 36                  | 155         | 105      | 124                 |  |

(1) Reclassified upon initial application of the Supervisor of Banks' directives concerning layout of statement of profit and loss for banking corporations. For details see Note 1.B.1

(2) Includes the effective element in the hedging ratios.

# Note 10 - Non-interest financing revenues

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | For the thr |                     | For the nin |                     | For the year ended  |
|--|-------------|---------------------|-------------|---------------------|---------------------|
|  | ended Sep   |                     | ended Sept  |                     | December 31,        |
|  | 2012        | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> | 2012        | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> | 2011 <sup>(1)</sup> |
|  | (1          | unaudited)          | (u          | naudited)           | (audited)           |
| A. Non-interest financing revenues with                |             |                     |             |                     |                     |
| respect to non-trade operations                        |             |                     |             |                     |                     |
| 1. From activity in derivatives                        |             |                     |             |                     |                     |
| Non-effective element of hedging ratios <sup>(2)</sup> | (1)         | -                   | (2)         | (1)                 | (2)                 |
| Net revenues (expenses) with respect to                |             |                     |             |                     |                     |
| ALM derivatives <sup>(3)</sup>                         | (15)        | 322                 | (42)        | 376                 | 369                 |
| Total from activity in derivatives                     | (16)        | 322                 | (44)        | 375                 | 367                 |
| 2. From investment in debentures                       |             |                     |             |                     |                     |
| Gain on sale of debentures available for               |             |                     |             |                     |                     |
| sale   | 29          | 1                   | 65          | 1                   | 11                  |
| Loss on sale of debentures available for sale          | -           | 1                   | (4)         | -                   | (2)                 |
| Provision for impairment of debentures                 |             |                     |             |                     |                     |
| available for sale                                     | -           | (7)                 | (8)         | (7)                 | (10)                |
| Total from investment in debentures                    | 29          | (5)                 | 53          | (6)                 | (1)                 |
| 3. Exchange rate differences, net                      | (56)        | (441)               | (204)       | (329)               | (409)               |
| 4. Gain (loss) from investment in shares               |             |                     |             |                     |                     |
| Gains on sale of available-for-sale shares             | 1           | 1                   | 4           | 3                   | 5                   |
| Dividends from available-for-sale shares               | 1           | -                   | 1           | 1                   | 1                   |
| Total from investment in shares                        | 2           | 1                   | 5           | 4                   | 6                   |
| 5. Net gain with respect to loans sold                 | -           | -                   | -           | 6                   | 6                   |
| Total non-interest financing revenues                  |             |                     |             |                     |                     |
| (expenses) with respect to non-trade                   |             |                     |             |                     |                     |
| operations   | (41)        | (123)               | (190)       | 50                  | (31)                |

(1) Reclassified upon initial application of the Supervisor of Banks' directives concerning layout of statement of profit and loss for banking corporations. For details see Note 1.B.1

(2) Excludes the effective element in the hedging ratios.

(3) Derivatives which constitute part of the Bank's asset and liability management system, which were not intended as hedges.

# Note 10 - Non-interest financing revenues - Continued

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

|  | For the three m | nonths ended | For the n | ine months | For the year ended |
|--|-----------------|--------------|-----------|------------|--------------------|
|  | S               | September 30 | ended Se  | ptember 30 | December 31,       |
|  | 2012            | 2011 (1)     | 2012      | 2011 (1)   | 2011 (1)           |
|  |                 | (unaudited)  | (audited) |            |                    |
| B. Non-interest financing revenues with      |                 |              |           |            |                    |
| respect to trade operations <sup>(2)</sup>   |                 |              |           |            |                    |
| Net revenues (expenses) with respect to      |                 |              |           |            |                    |
| other derivatives                            | (51)            | 68           | 44        | (96)       | 30                 |
| Realized gain from adjustment to fair value  |                 |              |           |            |                    |
| of debentures held for trade, net            | 7               | 5            | 18        | 10         | 11                 |
| Unrealized gain (loss) from adjustment to    |                 |              |           |            |                    |
| fair value of debentures held for trade, net | (13)            | 2            | (6)       | 2          | 8                  |
| Total from trade operations <sup>(3)</sup>   | (57)            | 75           | 56        | (84)       | 49                 |
| Details of non-interest financing            |                 |              |           |            |                    |
| revenues with respect to trade               |                 |              |           |            |                    |
| operations, by risk exposure                 |                 |              |           |            |                    |
| Risk exposure                                | (1)             | -            | (2)       | 1          | 3                  |
| Foreign currency exposure                    | (16)            | 65           | 51        | (121)      | 21                 |
| Exposure to shares                           | (39)            | 17           | (18)      | 28         | 6                  |
| Exposure to commodities and others           | (1)             | (7)          | 25        | 8          | 19                 |
| Total  | (57)            | 75           | 56        | (84)       | 49                 |

(1) Reclassified upon initial application of the Supervisor of Banks' directives concerning layout of statement of profit and loss for banking corporations. For details see Note 1.B.1.

(2) Includes exchange rate differentials resulting from trade operations.

(3) For interest revenues from investment in debentures held for trade, see Note 9.

# Note 11 – Operating Segments For the nine months ended September 30, 2012 (unaudited)

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### A. Information on operating segments

|   |           | Private | Small    | Commercial |         | Financial  | Total        |
|---|-----------|---------|----------|------------|---------|------------|--------------|
|   | Household | banking | business | banking    | banking | management | consolidated |
| Interest revenues, net:   |           |         |          |            |         |            |              |
| From outside operating segments   | 2,866     | (8)     | 261      | 150        | 246     | (944)      | 2,571        |
| Inter-segment   | (1,562)   | 68      | 74       | (22)       | 251     | 1,191      | -            |
| Total interest revenues, net  | 1,304     | 60      | 335      | 128        | 497     | 247        | 2,571        |
| Non-interest financing revenues   | 5         | -       | -        | 1          | 59      | (199)      | (134)        |
| Commissions and other revenues  | 584       | 41      | 177      | 46         | 168     | 89         | 1,105        |
| Total income  | 1,893     | 101     | 512      | 175        | 724     | 137        | 3,542        |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss  | 49        | 3       | 23       | 11         | 138     | 4          | 228          |
| Operating and other expenses  |           |         |          |            |         |            |              |
| From outside operating segments   | 1,258     | 61      | 340      | 47         | 158     | 182        | 2,046        |
| Inter-segment   | (83)      | -       | (38)     | 52         | 66      | 3          | -            |
| Other operating expenses - total  | 1,175     | 61      | 302      | 99         | 224     | 185        | 2,046        |
| Pre-tax profit  | 669       | 37      | 187      | 65         | 362     | (52)       | 1,268        |
| Provision for taxes on profit   | 224       | 12      | 62       | 22         | 120     | (17)       | 423          |
| After-tax profit  | 445       | 25      | 125      | 43         | 242     | (35)       | 845          |
| Share in net profits of affiliates, after   |           |         |          |            |         | ( )        |              |
| tax   | -         | -       | -        | -          | -       | -          | -            |
| Net profit:   |           |         |          |            |         |            |              |
| Before attribution to non-controlling   |           |         |          |            |         |            |              |
| interest  | 445       | 25      | 125      | 43         | 242     | (35)       | 845          |
| Attributable to non-controlling interest  | (39)      | -       | -        | -          | -       | -          | (39)         |
| Attributable to equity holders of the   |           |         |          |            |         |            | . ,          |
| banking corporation   | 406       | 25      | 125      | 43         | 242     | (35)       | 806          |
| Return on equity (percentage of net<br>profit attributed to equity holders of<br>the banking corporation out of |           |         |          |            |         |            |              |
| average equity)   | 13.8%     | 26.6%   | 41.2%    | 13.7%      | 11.1%   | -          | 13.5%        |
| Average balance of assets   | 86,212    | 2,366   | 7,020    | 4,720      | 27,414  | 26,244     | 153,976      |
| Includes: Investments in affiliates   | -         | -       | -        | -          | -       | 18         | 18           |
| Average balance of liabilities  | 57,956    | 7,160   | 8,050    | 3,549      | 31,961  | 35,185     | 143,861      |
| Average balance of risk assets <sup>(1)</sup>   | 51,232    | 1,573   | 5,164    | 5,180      | 36,048  | 5,421      | 104,618      |
| Average balance of provident and  |           |         |          |            |         |            |              |
| mutual fund assets  | -         | -       | -        | -          | -       | 97,819     | 97,819       |
| Average balance of securities   | 26,551    | 7,548   | 6,097    | 3,551      | 60,639  | 41,245     | 145,631      |
| Loans to the public, net (end balance)  | 90,558    | 1,141   | 6,751    | 4,662      | 23,490  | -          | 126,602      |
|   |           |         |          |            | -       |            |              |
| Deposits from the public (end   | ,         |         |          |            |         |            |              |
| Deposits from the public (end balance)  | 58,614    | 6,156   | 7,851    | 3,763      | 33,083  | 14,855     | 124,322      |

### B. Information on profit from interest revenues before expenses with respect to credit loss

|  |           | Private | Small    | Commercial | Business | Financial  | Total        |
|--|-----------|---------|----------|------------|----------|------------|--------------|
|  | Household | banking | business | banking    | banking  | management | consolidated |
| Margin from credit granting operations | 849       | 24      | 260      | 111        | 424      | -          | 1,668        |
| Margin from receiving deposits         | 407       | 35      | 59       | 15         | 54       | -          | 570          |
| Other                                  | 48        | 1       | 16       | 2          | 19       | 247        | 333          |
| Total interest revenues, net           | 1,304     | 60      | 335      | 128        | 497      | 247        | 2,571        |

(1) Risk weighted assets - as calculated for capital adequacy (Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation No. 201).

204

# Note 11 – Operating Segments - Continued For the nine months ended September 30, 2011 (unaudited)

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

# A. Information regarding operating segments <sup>(2)(3)</sup>

| A. Information regarding operating            | Segments              |         |                      |            |          |            |              |
|---|-----------------------|---------|----------------------|------------|----------|------------|--------------|
|   |                       | Private | Small                | Commercial | Business | Financial  | Tota         |
|   | Household             | banking | business             | banking    | banking  | management | consolidated |
| Interest revenues, net:                       |                       |         |                      |            |          |            |              |
| From outside operating segments               | 2,934                 | 8       | 327                  | 187        | 179      | (1,270)    | 2,365        |
| Inter-segment                                 | (1,748)               | 59      | 6                    | (56)       | 212      | 1,527      |              |
| Total interest revenues, net                  | 1,186                 | 67      | 333                  | 131        | 391      | 257        | 2,365        |
| Non-interest financing                        | 9                     | -       | -                    | 2          | 24       | (69)       | (34          |
| Commissions and other revenues                | 610                   | 42      | 175                  | 49         | 149      | 100        | 1,125        |
| Total income                                  | 1,805                 | 109     | 508                  | 182        | 564      | 288        | 3,456        |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss          | 65                    | (6)     | 58                   | 11         | 130      | 18         | 276          |
| Operating and other expenses                  |                       |         |                      |            |          |            |              |
| From outside operating segments               | 1,211                 | 56      | 325                  | 52         | 164      | 170        | 1,978        |
| Inter-segment                                 | (91)                  | 4       | (38)                 | 53         | 62       | 10         |              |
| Other operating expenses - total              | 1,120                 | 60      | 287                  | 105        | 226      | 180        | 1,978        |
| Pre-tax profit                                | 620                   | 55      | 163                  | 66         | 208      | 90         | 1,202        |
| Provision for taxes on profit                 | 222                   | 19      | 58                   | 23         | 74       | 33         | 429          |
| After-tax profit                              | 398                   | 36      | 105                  | 43         | 134      | 57         | 773          |
| Share in net profits of affiliates, after tax | -                     | -       | -                    | -          | -        | 1          | 1            |
| Net profit:                                   |                       |         |                      |            |          |            |              |
| Before attribution to non-controlling         |                       |         |                      |            |          |            |              |
| interest                                      | 398                   | 36      | 105                  | 43         | 134      | 58         | 774          |
| Attributable to non-controlling interest      | (29)                  | -       | -                    | -          | -        | -          | (29)         |
| Attributable to equity holders of the         |                       |         |                      |            |          |            |              |
| banking corporation                           | 369                   | 36      | 105                  | 43         | 134      | 58         | 745          |
| Return on equity (percentage of net           |                       |         |                      |            |          |            |              |
| profit attributed to equity holders of        |                       |         |                      |            |          |            |              |
| the banking corporation out of                |                       |         |                      |            |          |            |              |
| average equity)                               | 15.2%                 | 96.2%   | 38.0%                |            | 7.0%     | 24.0%      | 14.3%        |
| Average balance of assets                     | <sup>(2)</sup> 75,856 | 2,537   | <sup>(2)</sup> 6,470 | 4,852      | 24,989   | 25,282     | 139,986      |
| Includes: Investments in affiliates           | -                     | -       | -                    | -          | -        | 17         | 17           |
| Average balance of liabilities                | 50,508                | 6,215   | 6,896                | 3,123      | 29,436   | 36,351     | 132,529      |
| Average balance of risk assets <sup>(1)</sup> | 45,484                | 711     | 5,030                | 5,219      | 33,292   | 4,829      | 94,565       |
| Average balance of provident and              |                       |         |                      |            |          |            |              |
| mutual fund assets                            | -                     |         |                      | -          | -        | 78,981     | 78,981       |
| Average balance of securities                 | 27,431                | 11,626  | 8,361                | 3,894      | 72,550   | 39,506     | 163,368      |
| Loans to the public, net (end balance)        | 82,046                | 1,262   | 6,469                | 4,831      | 23,012   | -          | 117,620      |
| Deposits from the public (end balance)        | 52,325                | 6,290   | 7,221                | 3,060      | 33,419   | 14,182     | 116,497      |
| Average balance of other assets managed       | 21,407                |         | 251                  | 164        | 87       |            | 21,909       |

### B. Information on profit from interest revenues before expenses with respect to credit loss <sup>(2)</sup>

|  |           | Private | Small    | Commercial | Business | Financial  | Total        |
|--|-----------|---------|----------|------------|----------|------------|--------------|
|  | Household | banking | business | banking    | banking  | management | consolidated |
| Margin from credit granting operations | 748       | 32      | 248      | 107        | 303      | -          | 1,438        |
| Margin from receiving deposits         | 377       | 33      | 61       | 16         | 49       | -          | 536          |
| Other                                  | 61        | 2       | 24       | 8          | 39       | 257        | 391          |
| Total interest revenues, net           | 1,186     | 67      | 333      | 131        | 391      | 257        | 2,365        |

Risk weighted assets - as calculated for capital adequacy (Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation No. 201).

 Risk weighted assets - as calculated for capital adequacy (Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation No. 201).
 Reclassified.
 Reclassified upon initial application of the Supervisor of Banks' directives concerning layout of statement of profit and loss for banking corporations. For details see Note 1.B.1.

# Note 11 – Operating Segments - Continued For the three months ended September 30, 2012 (unaudited)

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

### A. Information on operating segments

|   |           | Private | Small    | Commercial | Business | Financial  | Total        |
|---|-----------|---------|----------|------------|----------|------------|--------------|
|   | Household | banking | business | banking    | banking  | management | consolidated |
| Interest revenues, net:                       |           |         |          |            |          |            |              |
| From outside operating segments               | 1,026     | (2)     | 80       | 48         | 74       | (326)      | 900          |
| Inter-segment                                 | (587)     | 22      | 30       | (6)        | 87       | 454        | -            |
| Total interest revenues, net                  | 439       | 20      | 110      | 42         | 161      | 128        | 900          |
| Non-interest financing revenues               | 1         | -       | -        | 1          | 29       | (129)      | (98)         |
| Commissions and other revenues                | 192       | 14      | 60       | 17         | 69       | 33         | 385          |
| Total income                                  | 632       | 34      | 170      | 60         | 259      | 32         | 1,187        |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss          | 12        | 6       | 8        | 9          | 85       | (4)        | 116          |
| Operating and other expenses                  |           |         |          |            |          |            |              |
| From outside operating segments               | 424       | 23      | 116      | 13         | 47       | 53         | 676          |
| Inter-segment                                 | (25)      | (3)     | (13)     | 19         | 25       | (3)        | -            |
| Other operating expenses - total              | 399       | 20      | 103      | 32         | 72       | 50         | 676          |
| Pre-tax profit                                | 221       | 8       | 59       | 19         | 102      | (14)       | 395          |
| Provision for taxes on profit                 | 68        | 2       | 17       | 7          | 31       | (4)        | 121          |
| After-tax profit                              | 153       | 6       | 42       | 12         | 71       | (10)       | 274          |
| Share in net profits of affiliates, after tax | -         | -       | -        | -          | -        | -          | -            |
| Net profit:                                   |           |         |          |            |          |            |              |
| Before attribution to non-controlling         |           |         |          |            |          |            |              |
| interest                                      | 153       | 6       | 42       | 12         | 71       | (10)       | 274          |
| Attributable to non-controlling interest      | (14)      | -       | -        | -          | -        | -          | (14)         |
| Attributable to equity holders of the         |           |         |          |            |          |            |              |
| banking corporation                           | 139       | 6       | 42       | 12         | 71       | (10)       | 260          |
| Return on equity (percentage of net           |           |         |          |            |          |            |              |
| profit attributed to equity holders of        |           |         |          |            |          |            |              |
| the banking corporation out of                |           |         |          |            |          |            |              |
| average equity)                               | 14.6%     | 20.4%   | 45.9%    | 11.9%      | 9.7%     | -          | 13.0%        |

### B. Information on profit from interest revenues before expenses with respect to credit loss

|  | •         | Private | Small    | Commercial | Business | Financial  | Total        |
|--|-----------|---------|----------|------------|----------|------------|--------------|
|  | Household | banking | business | banking    | banking  | management | consolidated |
| Margin from credit granting operations | 300       | 10      | 86       | 36         | 141      | -          | 573          |
| Margin from receiving deposits         | 126       | 9       | 20       | 5          | 15       | -          | 175          |
| Other                                  | 13        | 1       | 4        | 1          | 5        | 128        | 152          |
| Total interest revenues, net           | 439       | 20      | 110      | 42         | 161      | 128        | 900          |

# Note 11 – Operating Segments - Continued For the three months ended September 30, 2011 (unaudited)

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

## A. Information regarding operating segments <sup>(1)(2)</sup>

|   | ig ooginomo | Private   | Small    | Commercial | Business | Financial  | Total        |
|---|-------------|-----------|----------|------------|----------|------------|--------------|
|   | Household   | banking b | ousiness | banking    |          | management | consolidated |
| Interest revenues, net:                   |             |           |          |            |          |            |              |
| From outside operating segments           | 1,096       | 1         | 120      | 62         | 76       | (464)      | 891          |
| Inter-segment                             | (696)       | 21        | 5        | (12)       | 74       | 608        | -            |
| Total interest revenues, net              | 400         | 22        | 125      | 50         | 150      | 144        | 891          |
| Non-interest financing                    | 3           | -         | (1)      | 1          | 17       | (68)       | (48)         |
| Commissions and other revenues            | 195         | 14        | 56       | 14         | 53       | 37         | 369          |
| Total income                              | 598         | 36        | 180      | 65         | 220      | 113        | 1,212        |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss      | 29          | (5)       | 21       | (10)       | 96       | 11         | 142          |
| Operating and other expenses              |             |           |          |            |          |            |              |
| From outside operating segments           | 400         | 22        | 104      | 15         | 53       | 56         | 650          |
| Inter-segment                             | (33)        | 5         | (14)     | 18         | 21       | 3          | -            |
| Other operating expenses - total          | 367         | 27        | 90       | 33         | 74       | 59         | 650          |
| Pre-tax profit                            | 202         | 14        | 69       | 42         | 50       | 43         | 420          |
| Provision for taxes on profit             | 75          | 4         | 25       | 14         | 19       | 17         | 154          |
| After-tax profit                          | 127         | 10        | 44       | 28         | 31       | 26         | 266          |
| Share in net profits of affiliates, after |             |           |          |            |          |            |              |
| tax                                       | -           | -         | -        | -          | -        | -          | -            |
| Net profit:                               | -           | -         | -        | -          | -        | -          | -            |
| Before attribution to non-controlling     |             |           |          |            |          |            |              |
| interest                                  | 127         | 10        | 44       | 28         | 31       | 26         | 266          |
| Attributable to non-controlling           |             |           |          |            |          |            |              |
| interest                                  | (11)        | -         | -        | -          | -        | -          | (11)         |
| Attributable to equity holders of         |             |           |          |            |          |            |              |
| the banking corporation                   | 116         | 10        | 44       | 28         | 31       | 26         | 255          |
| Return on equity (percentage of           |             |           |          |            |          |            |              |
| net profit attributed to equity           |             |           |          |            |          |            |              |
| holders of the banking                    | 10.00       | 04.0%     | 50.464   | 00.001     |          | 004 004    | 44.000       |
| corporation out of average equity)        | 13.2%       | 91.0%     | 52.1%    | 30.2%      | 4.9%     | 281.0%     | 14.9%        |

# B. Information on profit from interest revenues before expenses with respect to credit loss <sup>(1)</sup>

|  |           | Private | Small    | Commerci   | Business | Financial  | Total        |
|--|-----------|---------|----------|------------|----------|------------|--------------|
|  | Household | banking | business | al banking | banking  | management | consolidated |
| Margin from credit granting operations | 261       | 14      | 92       | 39         | 131      | -          | 537          |
| Margin from receiving deposits         | 113       | 6       | 20       | 5          | 9        | -          | 153          |
| Other                                  | 26        | 2       | 13       | 6          | 10       | 144        | 201          |
| Total interest revenues, net           | 400       | 22      | 125      | 50         | 150      | 144        | 891          |

(1) Reclassified.

(2) Reclassified upon initial application of the Supervisor of Banks' directives concerning layout of statement of profit and loss for banking corporations. For details see Note 1.B.1.

# Note 11 – Operating Segments - Continued For the year ended December 31, 2011 (audited)

Reported amounts (NIS in millions)

# A. Information regarding operating segments<sup>(2) (3)</sup>

| Interest revenues, net:                       |                       |            |                      |               |            | management |              |
|---|-----------------------|------------|----------------------|---------------|------------|------------|--------------|
| ,   | 2 624                 | 11         | 41E                  | 240           | 247        | (1 4 4 0)  | 2 000        |
| From outside operating segments               | 3,634                 | 79         | 415<br>26            | 240           | 247<br>304 | (1,448)    | 3,099        |
| Inter-segment                                 | (2,000)               | -          | 20<br>441            | (67)          |            | 1,658      | - 2 000      |
| Total interest revenues, net                  | 1,634                 | 90         |                      | 173           | 551        | 210        | 3,099        |
| Non-interest financing revenues               | 12                    | 50         | 3                    | 2             | 13         | (12)       | 18           |
| Commissions and other revenues                | 808                   | 56         | 237                  | 65            | 196        | 129        | 1,491        |
| Total income                                  | 2,454                 | 146        | 681                  | 240           | 760        | 327        | 4,608        |
| Expenses with respect to credit loss          | 68                    | (5)        | 84                   | 6             | 164        | 21         | 338          |
| Operating and other expenses                  | 4 005                 | 74         |                      | 05            | 000        | 000        | 0.007        |
| From outside operating segments               | 1,635                 | 74         | 441                  | 65            | 223        | 229        | 2,667        |
| Inter-segment                                 | (116)                 | 5          | (50)                 | 66            | 84         | 11         | -            |
| Other operating expenses - total              | 1,519                 | 79         | 391                  | 131           | 307        | 240        | 2,667        |
| Pre-tax profit                                | 867                   | 72         | 206                  | 103           | 289        | 66         | 1,603        |
| Provision for taxes on profit                 | 283                   | 26         | 66                   | 34            | 91         | 22         | 522          |
| After-tax profit                              | 584                   | 46         | 140                  | 69            | 198        | 44         | 1,081        |
| Share in net profits of affiliates, after tax | -                     | -          | -                    | -             | -          | 1          | 1            |
| Net profit:                                   |                       |            |                      |               |            |            |              |
| Before attribution to non-controlling         |                       |            |                      |               |            |            |              |
| interest                                      | 584                   | 46         | 140                  | 69            | 198        | 45         | 1,082        |
| Attributable to non-controlling               |                       |            |                      |               |            |            |              |
| interest                                      | (38)                  | -          | -                    | -             | -          | -          | (38)         |
| Attributable to equity holders of             |                       |            |                      |               |            |            |              |
| the banking corporation                       | 546                   | 46         | 140                  | 69            | 198        | 45         | 1,044        |
| Return on equity (percentage of net           |                       |            |                      |               |            |            |              |
| profit attributed to equity holders of        |                       |            |                      |               |            |            |              |
| the banking corporation out of                |                       |            |                      |               |            |            |              |
| average equity)                               | 16.1%                 | 41.0%      | 35.7%                | 17.2%         | 7.7%       | 15.7%      | 14.6%        |
| Average balance of assets                     | <sup>(2)</sup> 77,528 | 2,533      | <sup>(2)</sup> 6,545 | 4,888         | 25,222     | 24,802     | 141,518      |
| Includes: Investments in affiliates           | -                     | -          | -                    | -             | -          | 14         | 14           |
| Average balance of liabilities                | 51,460                | 6,352      | 7,164                | 3,189         | 30,213     | 35,562     | 133,940      |
| Average balance of risk assets <sup>(1)</sup> | 46,260                | 1,201      | 5,046                | 5,176         | 33,362     | 4,960      | 96,005       |
| Average balance of provident and              |                       |            |                      |               |            |            |              |
| mutual fund assets                            | -                     | -          | -                    | -             | -          | 77,626     | 77,626       |
| Average balance of securities                 | 23,927                | 9,672      | 6,980                | 3,212         | 60,730     | 32,886     | 137,407      |
| Loans to the public, net (end balance)        | 83,296                | 1,698      | 6,428                | 4,778         | 23,128     | -          | 119,328      |
| Deposits from the public (end balance)        | 54,091                | 5,831      | 7,773                | 3,471         | 32,524     | 15,546     | 119,236      |
| Average balance of other assets               |                       |            |                      |               |            |            |              |
| managed                                       | 21,150                | -          | 223                  | 154           | 86         | -          | 21,613       |
| B. Information on profit from interest        | st revenues b         | efore expe | nses with            | respect to ci | edit loss  |            |              |
|   |                       | Private    | Small                | Commercial    | Business   | Financial  | Total        |
|   | Household             | banking    | business             | banking       | banking    | management | consolidated |
| Margin from credit granting operations        | 1,001                 | 41         | 323                  | 144           | 402        | -          | 1,911        |
| Margin from receiving deposits                | 562                   | 46         | 86                   | 22            | 71         | -          | 787          |
|   |                       | -          |                      |               |            |            | -            |
| Other   | 71                    | 3          | 32                   | 7             | 78         | 210        | 401          |

Risk weighted assets - as calculated for capital adequacy (Proper Conduct of Banking Business Regulation No. 201). Reclassified. Reclassified upon initial application of the Supervisor of Banks' directives concerning layout of statement of profit and loss for banking corporations. For details see Note 1.B.1. (1) (2) (3)

### Note 12 – Other matters

 On February 25, 2011, Tefahot Issuance issued a shelf prospectus for issuance of up to 10 series of subordinated notes, 10 series of debentures, extension of subordinate notes (Series 31), extension of debentures (Series 29 and Series 32) as well as issuance of two series of commercial paper.

On January 19, 2012, Tefahot Issuance issued NIS 877 million par value debentures (Series 33 and 35, CPI-linked), pursuant to the shelf prospectus dated February 25, 2011, for consideration of NIS 912 million.

On April 29, 2012, Tefahot Issuance issued NIS 1,001 million par value debentures (Series 33 and 35, CPI-linked), pursuant to the shelf prospectus dated February 25, 2011, for consideration of NIS 1,056 million.

On June 11, 2012, Tefahot Issuance issued NIS 180 million par value debentures (Series 33, CPI-linked), pursuant to the shelf prospectus dated February 25, 2011, for consideration of NIS 193 million.

The proceeds from all of these issuances were deposited at the Bank under similar terms.

 On March 29, 2009, after approval by the Bank's Audit Committee and Board of Directors, option warrants were awarded to Bank officers who are VPs and members of Bank Management. For further information, see Note 16.A.2. to Financial Statements as of December 31, 2011.

On April 30, 2012, the Bank Board of Directors resolved, after approval by the Bank Audit Committee, to approve a plan for award of 238,333 option warrants to an officer who was hired by the Bank in March 2012. The option plan is based on the principles of the stock option plan for VPs at the Bank, as described above.

Options would be awarded in 2 lots vesting on two dates ("vesting dates") starting on the first anniversary (lot 1) and second anniversary (lot 2) of the award date, subject to net profit rate of return on average equity for each year preceding each vesting date, as set forth above. The exercise price for each option warrant pursuant to the plan is NIS 33.79, plus CPI linkage differentials, adjusted for any dividends or bonus shares to be distributed by the Bank. The exercise price was based on the closing price of Bank shares on the stock exchange on April 29, 2012, the most recent trading day prior to the date of plan approval by the Board of Directors. The fair value (theoretical benefit value) of a single option in any lot of the additional options approved was calculated in accordance with IFRS 2, using the Black & Scholes model. The theoretical benefit value of the option warrants in this allotment, calculated in accordance with accounting rules of IFRS 2, amounts to NIS 1.7 million (NIS 1.9 million including Payroll Tax).

Calculation of the total theoretical benefit value for the allotment is based on assumptions regarding the number of options that the offeree would be eligible to exercise based on management estimate of the range of annual rates of return, as set forth above, as well as based on Bank management assessment with regard to the average churn rate of plan offerees, meaning that some of the option warrants to be granted would expire due to the offerees retirement. The theoretical benefit value of each lot is recognized in the Bank's accounts over the vesting period.

## Note 12 - Other matters - Continued

Below are the assumptions used in calculating the fair value of a single option, as well as the resulting fair value per single option, for each of the lots granted:

|  | Lot 1   | Lot 2   | Total   |
|--|---------|---------|---------|
| Allotment approved April 30, 2012            |         |         |         |
| Number of options                            | 108,333 | 130,000 | 238,333 |
| Annualized standard deviation                | 30.23%  | 32.27%  |         |
| Exercise price (in NIS)                      | 33.79   | 33.79   |         |
| Risk-free interest rate                      | 0.2%    | 0.3%    |         |
| Term to exercise (in years)                  | 2.7     | 3.2     |         |
| Fair value per single option                 | 6.63    | 7.75    |         |
| Total fair value of award (NIS in thousands) | -       | -       | 1,726   |

3. On May 15, 2012, the Knesset Finance Committee decided that the VAT rate, which was to decrease to 15.5% as from 2013, would remain unchanged at 16%.

On August 2, 2012, an ordinance was issued which raised the VAT rate to 17% as from September 1, 2012. The tax rates applicable to the Bank in 2012 and 2013 are 35.53% and 35.90%, respectively.

The effect of this change on the financial statements is not material.



### http://www.mizrahi-tefahot.co.il

E-Mail:bank@umtb.co.il

# **HEAD OFFICE**

7 Jabotinsky Street, P.O.Box 3450, Ramat Gan 52520, Israel Tel. 03-7559000, Fax. 03-7559210 BIC: MIZBILIT

**International Activities & Private Banking Sector** 7 Jabotinsky Street, P.O.Box 3450, Ramat Gan 52520, Israel Tel. 03-7559200, Fax. 03-7559210

**Trading in Financial Markets Sector** 7 Jabotinsky Street, P.O.Box 3450, Ramat Gan 52520, Israel Tel. 03-7559178, Fax. 03-7559029

Marketing & Business Development Division 7 Jabotinsky Street, P.O.Box 3450, Ramat Gan 52520, Israel Tel. 03-7559260 Fax. 03-7559270

International Finance &

Trade Sector 105 Allenby Street, Tel Aviv, Israel Tel. 03-5649530 , Fax. 03-5649533

**Tel -Aviv Principal Business Center** 105 Allenby Street, Tel Aviv Tel. 03-5649300 Fax. 03-5642034 **BIC: MIZBILITTLV** 

### **INTERNATIONAL PRIVATE BANKING CENTERS**

Jerusalem: 9 Heleni Hamalka Street Jerusalem 94221, Israel Tel. 02-6755208, Fax. 02-6755988

Tel-Aviv: 32 Ben Yehuda Street Tel-Aviv, 63805, Israel Tel. 03-6213222, Fax. 03-6213223

Ashdod: 12 Sderot Yerushalayim Street Ashdod, 77523, Israel Tel. 08-8628226, Fax. 08-8654671

Netanva: 2 Benny Berman Street Ir Yamim Mall, Netanya, 42493, Israel Tel. 076-8011420, Fax. 09-8358800

International Mortgage Center 9 Heleni Hamalka Street Jerusalem 94221, Israel Tel. 02-6755944, Fax. 02-6755210

# BRANCHES ABROAD

London Branch: Mizrahi Tefahot Bank Ltd. 30 Old Broad Street 30 Old Broad Street London EC2N 1HQ, England Tel. 44 (0) 20-7448-0600 Fax. 44 (0) 20-7448-0610 BIC: MIZBGB2L umb.main@umtb.co.uk

Los Angeles Branch: Mizrahi Tefahot Bank Ltd. 800 Wilshire Blvd. Los Angeles, CA. 90017, U.S.A. Tel. 213-362-2999, Fax. 213-362-2987 **BIC: MIZBUS6L** info@umtbusa.com

**Cayman Islands Branch:** Mizrahi Tefahot Bank Ltd. P.O.B. 705 Grand Cayman, Cayman Islands **British West Indies** Tel. 345- 949-9639, Fax.345-949-7004

# SUBSIDIARIES ABROAD

**United Mizrahi Bank** (Switzerland) Ltd. Nuschelerstrásse 31 CH-8021 Zurich, Switzerland Tel. 41 (0) 44-226-8686 Fax. 41 (0) 44-226-8687 BIC: UMBLCHZZ info@umbzh.ch

# **United Mizrahi Overseas**

Holding Company B.V.

Paasheuvelweg 16, 1105 BH Amsterdam The Netherlands

#### German Representative Office Woehlerstr. 5

60323 Frankfurt am Main, Germany Tel. 49 (0) 69-710423270 Fax. 49 (0) 69-710423425

### **Mexico Representative Office**

Sierra Candela 111 Desp 312 Col, Lomas De Chapultepec Mexico, D.F., C.P. 11000 Mexico Tel. 52 (0) 55-5202-5607 Fax.52 (0) 55-5202-5531 contacto@umtb-mex.com

### **Uruguay Representative Office**

Plaza Independencia 831 of. 309 Edificio Plaza Mayor, Montevideo 11.100 Uruguay Tel. 59 (0) 82-909-0036 Fax.59 (0) 82-908-3879 umtb@umtb.com.uy

### Panama Representative Office

Torre C Piso 15 No 1503 Torres de las Americas Punta Pacifica, Panama Tel. 507 2168080 Fax. 507 2168081 info@umtb-pa.com

## SUBSIDIARY COMPANIES **IN ISRAEL**

**ETGAR** Portfolio Management Company of Mizrahi Tefahot Bank Ltd. 105 Allenby Street, Tel Aviv, Israel Tel. 03-5649731 Fax. 03-5649733

### iteam Computer Services Ltd.

15 Lincoln St. Tel Aviv 67134, Israel Tel. 03-5634333 Fax. 03-5611342

Mizrahi Tefahot Trust Company Ltd. 123 Hashmonaim Street

Tel Aviv, Israel Tel. 03-5630733 Fax. 03-5630752